











WALTON HALL, THE SEAT OF CHARLES WATERTON, ESQ.

# ESSAYS

ON

# NATURAL HISTORY,

CHIEFLY

### ORNITHOLOGY.

BY

# CHARLES WATERTON, ESQ.

AUTHOR OF "WANDERINGS IN SOUTH AMERICA."

WITH AN AUTOBIOGRAPHY OF THE AUTHOR, AND A VIEW OF WALTON HALL.

Fifth Edition.

## LONDON:

LONGMAN, BROWN, GREEN, AND LONGMANS, PATERNOSTER-ROW.

1844.

MEDICAL BRA

95400

LONDON : Printed by A. Sportiswoopr, New-Street-Square.

## PREFACE.

Some few years ago Mr. Loudon wrote to me, in order to draw my attention to his *Magazine* of *Natural History*; and he added in his letter, that he would feel obliged to me for any communication that I might send to him from time to time at my convenience.

I was preparing to set out for the Continent at the time that I received Mr. Loudon's letter. On my return home from Franconia, I did not forget his application relative to the *Magazine* of Natural History. I owe a debt of gratitude to Mr. Loudon, for the very kind manner in which he has always spoken of the Wanderings, and recommended that work to the public.

I had learned, by mere chance, that a professor in King's College had been applying to

#### PREFACE.

iv

the Wanderings for information concerning the Humming-Bird; and that, having got what he wanted, he had coupled my name with an epithet\* any thing but congenial to my feelings. Upon this, with no other sensation than that which a man experiences when he receives a pinch which he knows that he does not deserve, I took up the new edition of the Ornithological Dictionary, and having given it a few hearty shakes, by way of retaliation, I laid it down again upon the table, and bade it rest in peace. This will account to the reader for the appearance of an extract from the Ornithological Dictionary in the first page of the following Essays.

Having had every possible opportunity of paying attention to the habits of the Vulture, during a long residence in the hottest parts of South America, where this bird is found in vast abundance, I was convinced, and am still convinced beyond all doubt whatever, that the Vulture possesses the faculty of scent in a most superior degree; and I made mention in the

\* The eccentric Waterton.

Wanderings of this well-known faculty in the Vulture. A foreigner having imported into this country a theory quite at variance with what I had stated in my publication, I deemed it necessary, for the reputation of the Wanderings, to enter more minutely into the subject; wherefore I sent up to Mr. Loudon's Magazine of Natural History a paper on the habits of the Vulture. This gave rise to much contention; I trying to upset the new theory, and my adversaries striving to keep it on its legs. In the mean time, certain philosophers in the United States signed their names to a paper, which contained an account of experiments made upon the living Vulture, in order to prove its deficiency in the power of scent. One of these experiments was so horribly cruel, that the mere reading of it alone makes humanity shudder. These western sages promised that they would dissect the Vulture's nose; but I cannot learn that they have as yet commenced operations. They are fearful, no doubt, that they would discover in the beautifully developed parts of that bird's organ of scent, proof quite sufficient to show to them the inutility of their former experiments.

A 3

### PREFACE.

Should it be remarked that I have commented somewhat severely on certain parts of the *Bio*graphy of Birds, I answer, that I should only have taken as much notice of that work as would have been necessary to prove that the new theory could not be depended upon, had not the partisans of the author given me ample cause of provocation. Had they continued under arms, it was my intention to review the whole of the *Biography of Birds*, together with the author's "Introductory Address."

The controversial papers which have appeared on different subjects in Mr. Loudon's *Magazine* are not included in these Essays. Had mine been introduced, those of my opponents must equally have been admitted, for the sake of perspicuity.

These Essays chiefly treat on the habits of birds. I cannot help observing, that too many of our histories of birds are both defective and erroneous. We can never expect to have a complete history of birds, until he, who undertakes the task of writing it, shall have studied his subject with unceasing attention in the field of Nature. When this shall have been done, then there will be no more mention made of owls erecting the feathery tufts on their heads in the moment of surprise; nor of young birds (no matter of what species) being able to fly at six days old. Numberless glaring faults will then be corrected, and the naturalist will experience real pleasure when he opens books which treat of ornithology.

I have carefully omitted the harsh names which have been given to our British birds: let those make use of them who attach importance to them; I can make nothing of them.

Some of our birds, quadrupeds, and insects, have hitherto been described as particularly injurious to the interests of agriculture; others, as insatiate destroyers of fowls destined for our festive board; whilst others, again, are considered by the lower orders as agents, somehow or other, connected with witches, or with wisemen, as they are called in Yorkshire, who know of things lost, and of deeds done in the dark, and of places where pretty milkmaids may find deserving swains, ready and willing to become their

### PREFACE.

lawful husbands, as soon as the bans shall have been duly published in the parish church. Thus they tell you, that rooks destroy young turnips; that carrion crows are always stealing eggs; and that hedgehogs suck the cows. The landlady " of a little inn in the village" knew that poor Lefèvre would not get better, for she had " heard the death-watch all night long." In fine, every body knows that there is to be an immediate wedding in the neighbourhood, when he sees three magpies all together.

One of my objects in writing for Mr. Loudon's Magazine has been to try to do away the many accusations which ignorance and prejudice have brought forward to injure the character of our feathered tribes; and I would fain hope to obtain mercy for my favourites at the hands of those who have hitherto ordered them to be destroyed. The task has by no means been difficult, for I possess the very best opportunities of observing the birds whose habits I have described.

I have only now to add, that Mr. Loudon, at his own expense, has ventured to collect and

viii

publish these Essays in their present form. I wish I had it in my power to present to his notice some production that would be more worthy of his indefatigable zeal in the cause of science. That he may receive ample patronage from a liberal public, and a remunerating compensation for the trouble which he has been put to, is the ardent wish of his sincere friend,

## CHARLES WATERTON.

Walton Hall, Dec. 2. 1837.

# CONTENTS.

Same Assaunt of the Whiten of the following Facana	rage
Some Account of the Writer of the following Essays,	xiii
by himself	XIII
Remarks on Professor Rennie's Edition of Montagu's	
Ornithological Dictionary	1
The Habits of the Barn Owl, and the Benefits it confers	
on Man	7
On the Faculty of Scent in the Vulture	17
The Means by which the Turkey Buzzard traces its Food	29
The Vulture's Nose	44
Remarks on the Nudity on the Forehead and at the Base	
of the Bill of the Rook	48
On the supposed Pouch under the Bill of the Rook -	54
On Birds using Oil from Glands, " for the Purpose of	
lubricating the Surface of their Plumage"	60
On the Preservation of Egg-Shells for Cabinets of Na-	
tural History	65
Mode of blowing Eggs	68
The Green Humming-Bird	69
The Vampire	70
On preserving Insects selected for Cabinets	72
The Starling	79
Preserving the Colour of the Legs and Bills of stuffed	
Birds	85
The Habits of the Carrion Crow	86
Habits of the Pheasant	97
Habits of the Jackdaw	108
Defence against Animals of the Feline and Canine Tribes	112
Aërial Encounter of the Eagle and the Vulture	122
The Humming-Bird	125
The Virginian Partridge	128
On the Habits of the Rook	130
The Passenger Pigeon	141
A Description of the Habits of the Ringdove -	145

### CONTENTS.

	Page
Notes of a Visit to the Haunts of the Guillemot, and	
Facts on its Habits	153
Notes of a Visit to the Haunts of the Cormorant, and	
Facts on its Habits	160
Notes on the Habits of the Kingfisher	166
Notes on the Habits of the Tawny Owl	172
Notes on the Habits of the Wigeon	178
Notes on the Habits of the Heron	183
The Dipper	190
On the Habits of the Water Ouzel, with a few Remarks	
on the Oil Glands in Birds	193
Notes on the Habits of the Mallards -	196
On Snakes, their Fangs, and their Mode of procuring	
Food	203
Notes on the History and Habits of the Brown, or	
Grey, Rat	210
Remarks on Trees, with reference to their being per-	
forated by the Titmouse and the Woodpecker -	219
Notes on the Habits of the Jay	226
Notes on the Habits of the Magpie	232
Notes on the Habits of the Chegoe of Guiana, better	
known by the Name of Jigger; and Instances of its	
Effects on Man and Dogs	239
Notes on the Habits of the Dovecot Pigeon -	244
Notes on the Habits of the Stormcock, or Mistletoe	
Thrush	251
Notes on the Habits of the Windhover Hawk -	257
The Rumpless Fowl	262
The Raven	267
Apple Trees	275
The Chaffinch	277
The Phaeton, or Tropic Bird	284
The Weasel	292
The Ass Wouralia	304
A short Remark or two on what is commonly called	
Dry Rot -	306
Hints to Ornithologists	309
On Museums	319

xii

## SOME ACCOUNT

OF

# THE WRITER OF THE FOLLOWING ESSAYS,

### BY HIMSELF.

I THINK I have seen in a book, but I forget which just now, that, when we read a work, we generally have a wish to see the author's portrait, or, at least, to know something of him.

Under this impression, I conceive that a short account of myself will not be wholly uninteresting to the reader; who, it is to be hoped, will acquit me of egotism, as I declare, in all truth, that I write these Memoirs with no other object in view, than that of amusing him.

I was born at Walton Hall, near Wakefield, in the county of York, some five and fifty years ago; this tells me that I am no chicken; but, were I asked how I feel with regard to the approaches of old age, I should quote Dryden's translation of the description which the Roman poet has given us of Charon: —

" He seem'd in years, yet in his years were seen A vernal vigour and autumnal green."

In fact, I feel as though I were not more than thirty years old. I am quite free from all rheumatic pains; and am so supple in the joints, that I can climb a tree with the utmost facility. I stand

six feet high, all but half an inch. On looking at myself in the glass, I can see at once that my face is any think but comely: continual exposure to the sun, and to the rains of the tropics, has furrowed it in places, and given it a tint, which neither Rowland's Kalydor, nor all the cosmetics on Belinda's toilette, would ever be able to remove. My hair, which I wear very short, was once of a shade betwixt brown and black : it has now the appearance as though it had passed the night exposed to a November hoarfrost. I cannot boast of any great strength of arm; but my legs, probably by much walking, and by frequently ascending trees, have acquired vast muscular power: so that, on taking a view of me from top to toe, you would say that the upper part of Tithonus has been placed upon the lower part of Ajax. Or to speak zoologically, were I exhibited for show at a horse fair, some learned jockey would exclaim, he is half Rosinante, half Bucephalus.

I have preferred to give this short description of myself by the pen, rather than to have a drawing taken by the pencil, as I have a great repugnance to sit to an artist; although I once did sit to the late Mr. Peale of Philadelphia, and he kept my portrait for his museum. Moreover, by giving this description of myself, it will prevent all chance in future, of the nondescript's\* portrait in the Wanderings being taken for my own.

xiv

<sup>\*</sup> A late worthy baronet in the North Riding of Yorkshire, having taken up the *Wanderings*, and examined the representation of the nondescript with minute attention, " Dear mel" said he, as he showed the engraving to his surrounding company, " what a very extraordinary looking man Mr. Waterton must be!"

### CHARLES WATERTON, ESQ.

The poet tells us, that the good qualities of man and of cattle descend to their offspring. "Fortes creantur fortibus et bonis." If this holds good, I ought to be pretty well off, as far as breeding goes; for, on the father's side, I come in a direct line from Sir Thomas More, through my grandmother; whilst by the mother's side I am akin to the Bedingfelds of Oxburgh, to the Charltons of Hazleside, and to the Swinburnes of Capheaton.

My family has been at Walton Hall for some centuries. It emigrated into Yorkshire, from Waterton in the island of Axeholme in Lincolnshire, where it had been for a very long time. Indeed, I dare say I could trace it up to Father Adam, if my progenitors had only been as careful in preserving family records, as the Arabs are in recording the pedigree of their horses; for I do most firmly believe that we are all descended from Adam and his wife Eve, notwithstanding what certain selfsufficient philosophers may have advanced to the contrary. Old Matt Prior had probably an opportunity of laying his hands on family papers of the same purport as those which I have not been able to find; for he positively informs us that Adam and Eve were his ancestors : ----

> " Gentlemen, here, by your leave, Lie the bones of Mathew Prior, A son of Adam and of Eve : Can Bourbon or Nassau go higher?"

Depend upon it, the man under Afric's burning zone, and he from the frozen regions of the north, have both come from the same stem. Their differ-

XV

### AUTOBIOGRAPHY OF

ence in colour and in feature may be traced to this; viz. that the first has had too much, and the second too little, sun.

In remote times, some of my ancestors were sufficiently notorious to have had their names handed down to posterity. They fought at Cressy, and at Agincourt, and at Marston Moor. Sir Robert Waterton was Governor of Pontefract Castle, and had charge of King Richard II. Sir Hugh Waterton was executor to his Sovereign's will, and guardian to his daughters. Another ancestor was sent into France by the king, with orders to contract a royal marriage. He was allowed thirteen shillings a day for his trouble and travelling expenses. Another was Lord Chancellor of England, and preferred to lose his head rather than sacrifice his conscience. Another was master of the horse, and was deprived both of his commission and his estate, on the same account as the former. His descendants seemed determined to perpetuate their claim to the soil; for they sent a bailiff once in every seven years to dig up a sod on the territory. I was the first to discontinue this septennial act, seeing law and length of time against us.

Up to the reign of Henry VIII., things had gone on swimmingly for the Watertons; and it does not appear that any of them had ever been in disgrace.

- " Neque in his quisquam damnatus et exsul."

But, during the sway of that ferocius brute, there was a sad reverse of fortune : ---

" Ex illo fluere, ac retro sublapsa referri,

Spes Danaum."

xvi

### CHARLES WATERTON, ESQ.

### " From thence the tide of fortune left their shore, And ebb'd much faster than it flow'd before."

The cause of our disasters was briefly this : - The king fell scandalously in love with a buxom lass, and he wished to make her his lawful wife, notwithstanding that his most virtuous queen was still alive. Having applied to the head of the Church for a divorce, his request was not complied with ; although Martin Luther, the apostate friar and creed-reformer, had allowed the Margrave of Hesse to have two wives at one and the same time. Upon this refusal, our royal goat became exceedingly mischievous: 'Audax omnia perpeti ruit per vetitum nefas." Having caused himself to be made head of the church, he suppressed all the monasteries, and squandered their revenues amongst gamesters, harlots, mountebanks, and apostates. The poor, by his villanies, were reduced to great misery, and they took to evil ways in order to keep body and soul together. During this merciless reign, seventy-two thousand of them were hanged for thieving.

In good \* Queen Mary's days there was a short tide of flood in our favour; and Thomas Waterton of Walton Hall was High Sheriff of York. This was the last public commission held by our family.

The succeeding reigns brought every species of reproach and indignity upon us. We were declared totally incapable of serving our country; we were held up to the scorn of a deluded multitude, as

xvii

<sup>\*</sup> Camden, the *Protestant* historian, says that Queen Mary was a princess never sufficiently to be commended of all men for pious and religious demeanour, her commiseration towards the poor, &c.

### xviii Autobiography of

damnable idolaters; and we were unceremoniously ousted out of our tenements : our only crime being a conscientious adherence to the creed of our ancestors, professed by England for nine long centuries before the Reformation. So determined were the new religionists that we should grope our way to heaven along the crooked and gloomy path which they had laid out for us, that they made us pay twenty pounds a month, by way of penalty, for refusing to hear a married parson read prayers in the church of Sandal Magna; which venerable edifice had been stripped of its altar, its crucifix, its chalice, its tabernacle, and all its holy ornaments, not for the love of God, but for the private use and benefit of those who had laid their sacrilegious hands upon them. My ancestors acted wisely. I myself (as I have already told the public, in a printed letter,) would rather run the risk of going to hell with St. Edward the Confessor, Venerable Bede, and St. Thomas of Canterbury, than make a dash at heaven in company with Harry VIII., Queen Bess. and Dutch William.

Oliver Cromwell broke down our drawbridge; some of his musket balls remaining in one of the old oaken gates, which are in good repair to this day. Not being able to get in, he carried off every thing in the shape of horses and cattle that his men could lay their hands on.

Dutch William enacted doubly severe penal laws against us: during the reign of that sordid foreigner, some little relaxation was at last made in favour of dissenters; but it was particularly specified, that

### CHARLES WATERTON, ESQ.

nothing contained in the act should be construed "to give ease to any papist or popish recusant."

My grandfather had the honour of being sent prisoner to York, a short time before the battle of Culloden, on account of his well-known attachment to the hereditary rights of kings, in the person of poor Charley Stuart, who was declared a pretender! On my grandfather's release, he found that his horses had been sent to Wakefield, there to be kept at his own expense. But the magistrates very graciously allowed him to purchase a horse for his own riding, provided the price of it was under five pounds.

My own father paid double taxes for some years after he came to the estate.

Times are better for us now: but I, individually. am not much better for the change ; for I will never take Sir Robert Peel's oath. In framing that abominable oath, I don't believe that Sir Robert cared one fig's end whether the soul of a Catholic went up, after death, to the King of Brightness, or descended to the king of brimstone ; his only aim seems to have been to secure to the church by law established, the full possession of the loaves and fishes. But, as I have a vehement inclination to make a grab at those loaves and fishes, in order to distribute a large proportion of them to the poor of Great Britain, who have an undoubted claim to it, I do not intend to have my hands tied behind me: hence my positive refusal to swallow Sir Robert Peel's \* oath. Still, take it or refuse it, the new

xix

<sup>\* &</sup>quot;I do hereby disclaim, disavow, and solemnly abjure any intention to subvert the present Church Establishment within this realm," &c. (See Sir Robert Peel's oath.).

XX · AUTOBIOGRAPHY OF

dynasty may always make sure of my loyalty, even if any of our old line of kings were still in existence; for

> "The illustrious house of Hanover, And Protestant succession, To these I have allegiance sworn, While they can keep possession."

But to my life and adventures.

When I was not quite eight years old, I had managed to climb upon the roof of an out-house, and had got to a starling's nest under one of the slates. Had my foot slipped, I should have been in as bad a plight as was poor Ophelia in the willow tree, when the "envious sliver broke." The ancient housekeeper, mentioned in the account of the barnowl, had cast her rambling eye upon me. Seeing the danger I was in, she went and fetched a piece of gingerbread, with which she lured me down, and then she seized me, as though I had been a malefactor.

At nine years old, I was sent to a school in the north of England, where literature had scarcely any effect upon me, although it was duly administered in large doses by a very scientific hand. But I made vast proficiency in the art of finding birds' nests. It was judged necessary by the master of the school to repress this inordinate relish for ornithological architecture, which, in his estimation, could be productive of no good. Accordingly, the birch rod was brought to bear upon me when occasion offered; but the warm application of it, in lieu of effacing my ruling passion, did but tend to render it more distinct and clear. Thus are bright colours in crockery-ware made permanent by the action of fire; thus is dough turned into crust by submitting it to the oven's heat.

My first adventure on the water made a lasting impression, on account of the catastrophe which attended it. There was a large horsepond, separated by a hedge from the field which was allotted to the scholars for recreation-ground. An oblong tub, used for holding dough before it is baked, had just been placed by the side of the pond. I thought that I could like to have an excurion on the deep; so taking a couple of stakes out of the hedge, to serve as oars, I got into the tub, and pushed off; —

### ------ " Ripæ ulterioris amore."

I had got above half way over, when, behold, the master, and the late Sir John Lawson of Brough Hall, suddenly rounded a corner and hove in sight. Terrified at their appearance, I first lost a stake, and then my balance : this caused the tub to roll like a man-of-war in a calm. Down I went to the bottom, and rose again covered with mud and dirt. "Terribili squalore Charon." My good old master looked grave, and I read my destiny in his countenance : but Sir John said that it was a brave adventure, and he saved me from being brought to a court-martial for disobedience of orders, and for having lost my vessel.

On my return home from this school, I was once within an ace of closing all accounts here below for

...xxi

ever. About one o'clock in the morning, Monsieur Raquedel, the family chaplain, thought that he heard an unusual noise in the apartment next to his bedroom. He arose, and on opening the door of the chamber whence the noise had proceeded, he saw me in the act of lifting up the sash; and he was just in time to save me from going out at a window three stories high. I was fast asleep; and, as soon as he caught hold of me, I gave a loud shriek. I thought I was on my way to a neighbouring wood, in which I knew of a crow's nest.

I was now shortly to be conducted to a place where at intervals I could attend to birds, without much risk of neglecting books.

The armies of the French republic having revolutionised some of the finest parts of Europe, and scourged the inhabitants; it was no longer safe for the Fathers of the Society of Jesus to remain in the town of Liège, where they had a celebrated college.

As 'the American war had caused a relaxation of the penal laws which had been put in execution against us with the most unrelenting severity, these good fathers ventured to revisit their native land, from which they had retired in early youth. The generous Mr. Weld of Lulworth Castle in Dorsetshire, immediately afforded them a resting place. He well knew their worth, and he gladly stepped forward to offer them his hand, in their utmost need. Having succeeded by inheritance to the stately mansion of Stonyhurst, near Clitheroe, in Lancashire, to it he directed their wandering steps, and bade them settle there. My father, who had been educated at the Jesuits' college in St. Omers, having learned that these inestimable disciples of St. Ignatius had put things in a proper train for the instruction of youth, took me to Stonyhurst, and placed me under their care.

Voltaire had said repeatedly that he could not subvert Christianity until he had destroyed the Jesuits. Their suppression was at last effected ; partly by his own impious writings, and partly by the intrigues of kept mistresses at the different courts, who joined their influence to the already enormous power in the hands of the infidel ministers of the day. The woes unutterable which these poor followers of Jesus Christ had to endure at the hands of the wretches who had caused the breaking up of their order, seemed to have made no alteration in their disposition; for, on my arrival at Stonyhurst, I found them mild and cheerful, and generous to all around them. During the whole of my stay with them (and I remained at their college till I was nearly twenty years old), I never heard one single expression come from their lips that was not suited to the ear of a gentleman and a Christian. Their watchfulness over the morals of their pupils was so intense, that I am ready to declare, were I on my death-bed, I never once had it in my power to open a book in which there was to be found a single paragraph of an immoral tendency.

My master was Father Clifford, a first cousin of the noble lord of that name. He had left the world, and all its alluring follies, that he might serve Almighty God more perfectly, and work his way with

a 4

### XXIV AUTOBIOGRAPHY OF

more security up to the regions of eternal bliss. After educating those entrusted to his charge with a care and affection truly paternal, he burst a blood-vessel, and retired to Palermo, for the benefit of a warmer climate. There he died the death of the just, in the habit of St. Ignatius.

One day, when I was in the class of poetry, and which was about two years before I left the college for good and all, he called me up to his room. "Charles," said he to me, in a tone of voice perfectly irresistible, "I have long been studying your disposition, and I clearly foresee that nothing will keep you at home. You will journey into far distant countries, where you will be exposed to many dangers. There is only one way for you to escape them. Promise me that, from this day forward, you will never put your lips to wine, or to spirituous liquors. The sacrifice is nothing," added he, " but, in the end, it will prove of incalculable advantage to you." I agreed to his enlightened proposal; and, from that hour to this, which is now about nine and thirty years, I have never swallowed one glass of any kind of wine, or of ardent spirits.

At Stonyhurst there are boundaries marked out to the students, which they are not allowed to pass; and there are prefects always pacing to and fro within the lines, to prevent any unlucky boy from straying on the other side of them. Notwithstanding the vigilance of these lynx-eyed guardians, I would now and then manage to escape, and would bolt into a very extensive labyrinth of yew and holly trees, close at hand. It was the chosen place for animated nature. Birds, in particular, used to frequent the spacious enclosure, both to obtain food and to enjoy security. Many a time have I hunted there the foumart and the squirrel. I once took a cut through it to a neighbouring wood, where I knew of a carrion crow's nest. The prefect missed me; and, judging that I had gone into the labyrinth, he gave chase without loss of time. After eluding him in cover for nearly half an hour, being hard pressed, I took away down a hedgerow. Here (as I learned afterwards), he got a distant sight of me; but it was not sufficiently distinct for him to know to a certainty that I was the fugitive. I luckily succeeded in reaching the out-buildings which abutted on the college, and lay at a considerable distance from the place where I had first started. I had just time to enter the postern gate of a pigsty, where most opportunely I found old Joe Bowren, the brewer, bringing straw into the sty. He was more attached to me than to any other boy, for I had known him when I was at school in the north, and had made him a present of a very fine terrier. "I've just saved myself, Joe," said I; " cover me up with litter." He had barely complied with my request, when in bounced the prefect, by the same gate through which I had entered. "Have you seen Charles Waterton ?" said he, quite out of breath. My trusty guardian answered, in a tone of voice which would have deceived any body, "Sir, I have not spoken a word to Charles Waterton these three days, to the best of my knowledge." Upon this, the prefect, having lost all scent of me, gave up the pursuit, and went his way. When he had dis-

XXV

appeared, I stole out of cover, as strongly perfumed as was old Falstaff when they had turned him out of the buck-basket.

Once I had gone into the labyrinth to look into a magpie's nest, which was in a high hollow tree; and, hearing the sound of voices near, I managed to get a resting place in the tree just over the nest, and there I squatted, waiting the event. Immediately, the President, two other Jesuits, and the present Mr. Salvin of Croxdale Hall, passed close under the tree, without perceiving me.

The good fathers were aware of my predominant propensity. Though it was innocent in itself, nevertheless it was productive of harm in its consequences; by causing me to break the college rules, and thus to give bad example to the community at large. Wherefore, with a magnanimity and excellent exercise of judgment, which are only the province of those who have acquired a consummate knowledge of human nature, and who know how to turn to advantage the extraordinary dispositions of those entrusted to their care, they sagaciously managed matters in such a way as to enable me to ride my hobby to a certain extent, and still, at the same time, to prevent me from giving bad example.

As the establishment was very large, and as it contained an abundance of prog; the Hanoverian rat, which fattens so well on English food, and which always contrives to thrust its nose into every man's house, where there is any thing to be got, swarmed throughout the vast extent of this anti-

#### CHARLES WATERTON, ESQ.

xxvii

quated mansion. The abilities which I showed in curtailing the career of this voracious intruder did not fail to bring me into considerable notice. The cook, the baker, the gardener, and my friend old Bowren, could all bear testimony to my progress in this line. By a mutual understanding, I was considered rat-catcher to the establishment, and also foxtaker, foumart-killer, and crossbow-charger, at the time when the young rooks were fledged. Moreover, I fulfilled the duties of organ-blower, and football-maker, with entire satisfaction to the public.

I was now at the height of my ambition.

I followed up my calling with great success. The vermin disappeared by the dozen; the books were moderately well thumbed; and, according to my notion of things, all went on perfectly right.

When I had finished my rhetoric, it was my father's wish that I should return home. The day I left the Jesuits' college was one of heartfelt sorrow to me. Under Almighty God and my parents, I owe every thing to the fathers of the order of St. Ignatius. Their attention to my welfare was unceasing; whilst their solicitude for my advancement m virtue and in literature seemed to know no hounds. The permission which they granted me to work in my favourite vocation, when it did not interfere with the important duties of education, enabled me to commence a career, which, in after times, afforded me a world of pleasure in the far distant regions of Brazil and Guiana. To the latest hour of my life I shall acknowledge, with feelings of sincerest gratitude, the many acts of paternal kindness which I so often received at the hands of the learned and generous fathers of Stonyhurst College,

"Præsidium et dulce decus meum."

After leaving this "safe retreat of health and peace," I journeyed homewards to join my father; and I spent a year with him, "Gaudens equis canibusque et aprici gramine campi." He was well described by the Roman poet:—

> " Beatus ille, qui procul negotiis, Ut prisca gens mortalium, Paterna rura, bobus exercet suis Solutus omni fœnore."

He had been a noted hunter in his early days; and, as he still loved in his heart to hear the mellow tones of the fox hound, he introduced me particularly to Lord Darlington, whose elegant seat on horseback, and cool intrepidity in charging fences, made him the admiration of his surrounding company.

Still my father would every now and then say to me, with a gracious though significant smile on his countenance, "Studium quid inutile tentas?" and, as my mother was very anxious that I should see the world, they took advantage of the short peace of Amiens, and sent me to Spain.

Two of my maternal uncles, who had received brilliant educations, and were endowed with great parts, but who were not considered worthy to serve their country in any genteel or confidential capacity, unless they would apostatise from the faith of their ancestors, had deemed it prudent to leave their native land, and retire to foreign climes. A Portuguese gentleman, named Martinez, who, in his travels through England, had received great hospitality from Sir Henry Bedingfeld of Oxburgh, in Norfolk, invited the wanderers to Malaga, where they finally settled, and became naturalised Spaniards.

I sailed from Hull in the month of November. with my younger brother (poor fellow! he died afterwards in Paumaron of the yellow fever), in the brig Industry, bound for Cadiz. The wind becoming adverse, we put into Margate Roads, and lay there for nine days. A breeze having sprung up from the northward, we went to sea again ; in company with a Scotch brig, which was going to Vigo, and we were within gun-shot of each other the next morning at daybreak. On the preceding night, I had heard one of our own crew tell his comrade that, when he was ashore at Margate, a sailor from the Scotch brig had told him that their mate was in a conspiracy to murder the captain, and to run away with the vessel. I questioned our tar very particularly the following day, as the brig was not far off; and, finding his account quite consistent, I went down into the cabin, and committed it to paper. Having enclosed it in a bottle, we ran along-side of the brig for Vigo, and hailed the captain. I then threw the bottle on the quarter-deck. The captain immediately took it up, and carried it below. He returned to the deck in a short time, and made us a very low bow; which, no doubt, was the safest way to express his gratitude for the favour which we had done to him. We parted company in a gale of

### XXX. I ~ % AUTOBIOGRAPHY OF

wind at night-fall, and I could never learn any thing afterwards of the brig, or of the fate of her commander.

On our arrival at Cadiz, we found the town illuminated; and there were bull fights in honour of roval nuptials. We accompanied Consul Duff to the amphitheatre. He was dressed in a brilliant scarlet uniform; and, though he had cautioned us not to lose sight of him as soon as the entertainment should be finished, still my eyes wandered upon a thousand objects, and I most unfortunately missed him, just as we were departing from the amphitheatre. As there were hundreds of Spaniards in scarlet cloaks, it was probably on this account that the consul had been particular in requesting us to keep him always in view. I walked up and down Cadiz till nearly midnight, without being able to speak one word of Spanish, and trying in vain to find the British consul's house. At last, in utter despair, I resolved to stand still, and to endeavour to make out some passing Frenchman, or some American, by the light of the moon, which shone brilliantly upon the white houses on each side of the street. The first person whom I accosted luckily turned out to be a French gentleman. I told him that I was a stranger, and that I was benighted, and had lost my way. He most kindly took me to the consul's house, which was a long way off.

After staying a fortnight in Cadiz, we sailed through the Straits of Gibraltar, for Malaga in Andalusia; a province famous for its wine, its pomegranates, its oranges, and its melons. My uncles had a pleasant country-house at the foot of the adjacent mountains, and many were the days of rural amusement which I passed at it. The redlegged partridges abounded in the environs, and the vultures were remarkably large; whilst goldfinches appeared to be much more common than sparrows in this country. During the spring, the quails and bee-eaters arrived in vast numbers, from the opposite coast of Africa. Once when I was rambling on the sea shore, a flock of a dozen red flamingoes passed nearly within gun-shot of me.

At my uncles' house, I made the acquaintance of an English gentleman who had been staying with them for some time. He was travelling in Spain to obtain commercial orders, in favour of his firm in England; which was most respectable. He was a pleasant, laughing, well-made, dapper, little man; and, as he was full of information, which he had collected in the different places through which he had passed, I found his conversation very agreeable; and we made arrangements to go to Cadiz by land, taking Gibraltar in our way.

It is a well-known fact, that apes are found in no part of Europe except in Gibraltar. They inhabit the steepest parts of the mountain, and always prefer to be sheltered from the wind, when it blows hard. I had letters of introduction to the Danish consul, Mr. Glynn. As good luck would have it, the wind changed to the eastward on the very morning on which the consul had arranged to show us over the rock of Gibraltar. He said that the apes were sure to be on the move, as the change

# XXXII ... AUTOBIOGRAPHY OF

of wind would force them from their quarters; and actually, on our way up the mountain, we had a fair view of the apes on their passage. I counted from fifty to sixty of them; and an ape or two might be seen in the flock, with a young one on its back. Æneas in his day reversed the thing, and carried an old animal: not a young one.

" Cessi, et sublato montem genitore petivi."

We visited Algesiras, and there I saw the Hannibal seventy-four aground. Colonel Lyon of St. Roque gave us a full account of her misfortune. This brave old Irish gentleman, aware that there would be no promotion for him in his own country, on account of his adherence to the ancient creed, had left it with many others in early life, and entered the Spanish brigade.

> " Interque mœrentes amicos, Egregius, properârat exul."

He told us he was standing in the fort of St. Roque just at the time that the Hannibal ran aground, and was forced to strike her colours to the guns of Algesiras. At that moment, unconquerable love of his deserted country took possession of his soul. He threw down a telescope which he held in his hand, and burst into a flood of tears. After he had told us this, he added that, whilst Sir James Saumarez was hotly engaged with the forts, his son, a boy of only eleven years old, stole away from St. Roque, and ran round the bay to Algesiras. There he mounted the battery, against which Sir James was directing his heaviest shot; and he helped to serve the guns till all was over.

"On the boy's safe return home," said the colonel, "though 1 admired his bravery, I was obliged to whip him for his rashness in having exposed himself to almost inevitable death."

I thought I could perceive a mark in the colonel's face, as he said this, which led me to understand that there was something more than paternal anxiety for the boy's welfare which had caused him to apply the rod; and, when I called to mind the affair of the telescope, I concluded that, had a French squadron, in lieu of an English one, been bombarding Algesiras, young Lyon' would have escaped even without a reprimand.

I left my travelling friend in Cadiz, and returned to Malaga on board a Spaniard, who kept close under Ceuta, as we passed up the Straits of Gibraltar. It grieves me to add that, many years after this, on my return to England from the West Indies, in passing through my former companion's native town, I made inquiries after him, and I was informed by a gentleman who had sat upon the inquest, that my companion had fallen in love, had wooed in vain, and hanged himself in despair.

More than a year of my life had now passed away in Malaga and its vicinity, without misfortune, without care, and without annoyance of any kind. The climate was delicious; and I felt regret in making preparations to leave this old Moorish town on a trip to Malta. But the Spanish proverb informs us, that man proposes, and God disposes: xxxiv '.

"El hombre pone, y Dios dispone." Many a bright and glorious morning ends in a gloomy setting sun.

There began to be reports spread up and down the city that the black vomit had made its appearance; and every succeeding day brought testimony that things were not as they ought to be. I myself, in an alley near my uncles' house, saw a mattress of most suspicious appearance hung out to dry. A Maltese captain, who had dined with us in good health at one o'clock, lay dead in his cabin before sunrise the next morning. A few days after this I was seized with vomiting and fever during the night. I had the most dreadful spasms, and it was supposed that I could not last out till noon the next day. However, strength of constitution got me through it. In three weeks more, multitudes were seen to leave the city, which shortly after was declared to be in a state of pestilence. Some affirmed that the disorder had come from the Levant : others said that it had been imported from the Havanna; but I think it probable that nobody could tell in what quarter it had originated.

We had now all retired to the country house; my eldest uncle returning to Malaga from time to time, according as the pressure of business demanded his presence in the city. He left us one Sunday evening, and said he would be back again some time on Monday; but that was my poor uncle's last day's ride. On arriving at his house in Malaga, there was a messenger waiting to inform him that Father Bustamante had fallen sick, and wished to

see him. Father Bustamante was an aged priest, who had been particularly kind to my uncle on his first arrival in Malaga. My uncle went immediately to Father Bustamante, gave him every consolation in his power, and then returned to his own house, very unwell, there to die a martyr to his charity. Father Bustamante breathed his last before daylight: my uncle took to his bed, and never rose more. As soon as we had received information of his sickness, I immediately set out on foot for the city. His friend Mr. Power, now of Gibraltar, was already in his room, doing every thing that friendship could suggest, or prudence dictate. My uncle's athletic constution bore up against the disease much longer than we thought it possible. He struggled with it for five days, and sank at last about the hour of sunset. He stood six feet four inches high; and was of so kind and generous a disposition, that he was beloved by all who knew him. Many a Spanish tear flowed when it was known that he had ceased to be. We got him a kind of coffin made, in which he was conveyed at midnight to the outskirts of the town, there to be put into one of the pits which the galley-slaves had dug, during the day, for the reception of the dead. But they could not spare room for the coffin; so the body was taken out of it, and thrown upon the heap which already occupied the pit. A Spanish marquis lay just below him.

> " Divesne prisco natus ab Inacho, Nil interest, an pauper, et infimâ De gente."

Thousands died as though they had been seized b 2 with cholera; others with black vomit, and others of decided yellow fever. There were a few instances of some who departed this life with very little pain, or bad symptoms. They felt unwell; they went to bed; they had an idea that they would not get better, and they expired in a kind of slumber. It was sad in the extreme to see the bodies placed in the streets at the close of day, to be ready for the dead-carts as they passed along.

> " Plurima perque vias, sternuntur inertia passim Corpora."

The dogs howled fearfully during the night. All was gloom and horror in every street; and you might see the vultures on the strand tugging at the bodies which were washed ashore by the eastern wind. It was always said that 50,000 people left the city at the commencement of the pestilence; and that 14,000 of those who remained in it fell victims to the disease.

There was an intrigue going on at court, for the interest of certain powerful people, to keep the port of Malaga closed, long after the city had been declared free from the disorder; so that none of the vessels in the mole could obtain permission to depart for their destination.

In the mean time the city was shaken with earthquakes; shock succeeding shock, till we all imagined that a catastrophe awaited us similar to that which had taken place at Lisbon. The pestilence killed you by degrees; and its approaches were sufficiently slow, in general, to enable you to submit to it with firmness and resignation. But the idea of being

## CHARLES WATERTON, ESQ. XXXVII

swallowed up alive by the yawning earth, at a moment's notice, made you sick at heart, and rendered you almost fearful of your own shadow.

The first shock took place at six in the evening, with a noise as though a thousand carriages had dashed against each other. This terrified many people to such a degree, that they paced all night long up and down the Alameda, or public walk, rather than retire to their homes. I went to bed a little after midnight; but was roused by another shock, about five o'clock in the morning. It gave the bed a motion, which made me fancy that it moved under me from side to side. I sprang up, and, having put on my unmentionables (we wore no trousers in those days), I ran out, in all haste, to the Alameda. There the scene was most distressing: multitudes of both sexes, some nearly in a state of nudity, and others sick at stomach, were huddled together, not knowing which way to turn, or what to do.

## ------ " Omnes eodem cogimur."

However, it pleased Heaven, in its mercy, to spare us. The succeeding shocks became weaker and weaker, till at last we felt no more of them.

I now began to think it high time to fly. I was acquainted with a Swedish captain, by name Bolin; a most excellent man, and of surprising intrepidity and coolness. His brig having been long laden with fruit for London, he was anxious to depart; and he formed a plan to escape from the harbour. There was no getting a regular clearance at the custom-house;

# XXXVIII AUTOBIOGRAPHY OF

neither would the Swedish consul afford any assistance; so I went to our own consul, Mr. Laird, with whom I was very intimate, requesting him to give me a certificate to signify that there had not been any sickness in the city for a long time: indeed, it was now in a remarkably healthy state. The consul complied with my request: as he put the certificate into my hand, "My young friend," said he, in a very feeling tone, "I shall either have to see you sunk by the cannon of the fort, or hear of your being sent prisoner for life to the fortress of Ceuta, on the coast of Africa.

I now endeavoured to persuade my remaining uncle to try his fortune with me; but my entreaties were of no avail. He fell an early victim to the fever, which returned with increased virulence the following spring. A letter which I received from my worthy friend, Mr. Dillon of Alhaurin, some twenty miles from Malaga, informed me that it swept away 36,000 souls.

Our captain had taken the precaution to make out false papers, in case of need, on account of the war betwixt Great Britain and France. My brother was entered as a passenger, myself as a Swedish carpenter. We slept on board for many successive nights, in hopes of a fair wind to carry us through the Straits. At last a real east wind did come, and it blew with great violence. The captain, whose forcsight and precautions were truly admirable, had given the strictest orders to the crew that not a word should be spoken whilst we were preparing to escape. We lay in close tier amongst forty sail of

vyvix

merchantmen. The harbour-master, having come his usual rounds, and found all right, passed on without making any observations. At one o'clock, post meridiem, just as the governor had gone to the eastward to take an airing in his carriage, as was his custom every day; and the boats of two Spanish brigs of war at anchor in the harbour had landed their officers for the afternoon's amusements, our vessel worked out clear of the rest, and instantly became a cloud of canvass. The captain's countenance, which was very manly, exhibited a portrait of cool intrepidity rarely seen : had I possessed the power, I would have made him an admiral on the spot. The vessel drove through the surge with such a press of sail, that I expected every moment to see her topmasts carried away. Long before the brigs of war had got their officers on board, and had weighed in chase of us, we were far at sea; and when night had set in, we lost sight of them for ever; our vessel passing Gibraltar at the rate of nearly eleven knots an hour.

The wind headed us the following night. After thirty days of cold and stormy weather, we ran the risk of following a fishing boat, for want of a pilot, and anchored off Brownsea Castle, near Poole, in Dorsetshire; an adverse wind not permitting us to proceed up Channel. Here we sent our papers, and Consul Laird's certificate, up to London. Contrary to my expectations, we received permission, in due time, to proceed up the Thames. I had often told Captain Bolin, during the voyage, that we should be sent back to the Mediterranean for a regular bill of health; but he thought otherwise, and he was right.

I brought over with me from Spain a superbly mounted Spanish gun, and a beautiful ivory crucifix: they had been a present from the Duchess of Alva to my deceased uncle. The gun is the identical one which the famous Duke of Alva had with him in the Low Countries: my uncle always intended it for his relative, the late Sir Richard Bedingfeld, Bart., of Oxburgh, in Norfolk, to which place I sent it. The crucifix had been taken away from Rome, by a French general, in 1796: it was a present to my mother, and is now at Walton Hall.

Up to the time of my leaving England for the Mediterranean, I had been accustomed to drink a little beer at dinner; but, finding the taste of it bitter on my return, I put the glass down upon the table without swallowing its contents, and have never since drunk one drop of fermented liquors.

The pestilence at Malaga had shaken me considerably. Being but thinly clad, in coming up the Channel I caught a cold, which attacked the lungs, and reduced me to the brink of the grave. I must have sunk, had it not been for the skill of the late celebrated surgeon, Mr. Hey of Leeds: he set me on my legs again; and I again hunted with Lord Darlington. But the bleak and wintry wind of Englanci II suited a frame naturally chilly, and injured by what had already happened. I longed to bask in a warmer sun.

My paternal uncle having estates in Demerara, and my father having lately made a purchase there, for the benefit of his younger children, I petitioned to be allowed to go out and superintend them; seeing that there was no chance of travelling with comfort in Europe, on account of the war, which had all the appearance of becoming general.

Our family found its way to the New World in the following manner: — My father's sister was remarkably handsome. As, she was one day walking in the streets of Wakefield, a gentleman, by name Daly, from Demerara, met her accidentally, and felt desperately in love with her: they were married in due course of time, although the family was very much averse to the match. Soon after this, my father's younger brother, who had no hopes at home on account of the penal laws, followed his sister to Demerara, and settled there.

All having been arranged for my departure, I proceeded to London, where my maternal uncle, the late intrepid Sir John Bedingfeld, who had saved the king's life in the year 1796, introduced me to Sir Joseph Banks, who ever after took a warm interest in my adventures. He particularly impressed upon my mind his conviction that all low and swampy countries within the tropics are in general very insalubrious, and fatal to European constitutions. "You may stay in them," said he to me, "for three years or so, and not suffer much. After that period, fever and ague, and probably a liver disease, will attack you, and you will die at last, worn out, unless you remove in time to a more favoured climate. Wherefore," continued he, "as you have not your bread to seek, you must come

home once in three years, at farthest, and then all will go right." I followed this admirable advice with great success : still, I used to think that I ran less risk of perishing in those unwholesome swamps than most other Europeans, as I never found the weather too hot, and I could go bareheaded under a nearly equatorial sun, without experiencing any inconvenience. Too often, however, might others have exclaimed with Admiral Hosier's ghost: —

> " Sent in this foul clime to languish, Think what thousands fall in vain, Wasted with disease and anguish, Not in glorious battle slain."

I sailed from Portsmouth in the ship Fame, Captain Brand, on November 29. 1804, and landed at the town of Stabroek, in *ci-devant* Dutch Guiana, after a passage of about six weeks. I liked the country uncommonly, and administered to the estates till 1812; coming home at intervals, agreeably to the excellent and necessary advice which I had received from Sir Joseph Banks. In the month of April, 1812, my father and uncle being dead, I delivered over the estates to those concerned in them, and never more put foot upon them.

In my subsequent visits to Guiana, having no other object in view than that of natural history, I merely stayed a day or two in the town of Stabroek (now called George Town), to procure what necessaries I wanted; and then I hastened up into the forests of the interior, as the *Wanderings* will show.

Whilst I was on the estates, I had the finest

opportunity in the world of examining the waterfowl of Guiana: they were in vast abundance all along the sea shore, and in the fresh-water swamps behind the plantations. No country in the world can offer a more extensive and fertile field to the ornithologist, than our celebrated colony of Demerara.

I had several adventures during the time that the estates were under my charge. Perhaps it will be well to recount them here: they will tend to enliven a little this dull attempt on my part at autobiography; or, more properly speaking, an attempt to amuse the reader of these Essays at my own cost, should my memoirs fall into the hands of a surly critic. However, be this as it may, let me here inform the reader that there shall not be a single exaggeration in any part of them.

During the war betwixt Spain and England, the privateers from the Orinoco were perpetually scouring the coast of Essequibo, and committing ruinous devastations on the property of the British planters. One morning, five or six English gentlemen, amongst whom was my friend Mr. Robert Gordon, afterwards Governor of Berbice, went out in a schooner, with Mr. Hubbard, an American, to attack a privateer which had appeared in the offing. A person by the name of Lynch (I knew him well) was one of the party. He had a foreboding that all would not go right; for, just as he was entering the vessel which was to take him out to battle, he gave his watch to a friend, and he begged it might be sent to his father in Ireland, should he not return. He was a light little man, apparently

not cut out for rough or hazardous undertakings. Our adventurers had better staid at home. The Spaniard bore down upon their schooner, and immediately took possession of her.

As these gentlemen had gone out to battle on the high seas without a commission from government, their friends in Demerara had serious apprehensions, and not without reason, that they ran a risk of being tucked up for pirates on their reaching the Spanish settlements in the Orinoco.

Being the only person in Demerara acquainted with the Spanish language, I volunteered my services to go in quest of the unfortunates. Their friends accepted the offer with abundant thanks; and, having engaged a vessel for me, I sailed with a Mr. Charles Gordon (a relative of one of the prisoners), for Barbadoes, to receive letters and instructions from Admiral Sir Alexander Cochrane. My instructions from Colonel Nicholson, the governor of Demerara, bear date October 24. 1807.

A little before this (that is, on the 11th of September in the same year), I had received from Colonel Nicholson my commission of lieutenant in the 2d regiment of militia. As no declaration had been previously required from me against transubstantiation, nor any promise that I would support the nine and thirty articles of faith by law established, nor any inuendos thrown out touching the "devil, the Pope, and the Pretender," I was free in conscience to accept of this commission. It was the first commission that any one of the name of Waterton had received from Queen Mary's days.

xliv · ~

During that long interval, not a Waterton could be found vicious enough to regain his lost birthright at the incalculable sacrifice of conscience. It had been the object of those in power to tempt us to deviate into their new road, which they said would lead to heaven, but we were quite satisfied with the old beaten path; so that the threats, and the allurements, and the cruel enactments of our would-be seducers were of no avail; saving that we were brought down from our once high estate, and rendered very small (and are yet very small) in the eyes of our fellow-subjects. But every dog has his day: To-day for thee, to-morrow for me, as Sancho Panza says. And now to Barbadoes.

During our passage, I observed that the sailors were far too often at the pump, which forced up clear sea-water from the vessel's hold; so, without making any remarks on what I had witnessed, I took care to put Daniel's life-preserver under my pillow, in case of need; I had bought it at Portsmouth, on the recommendation of a Captain Baker. The schooner went down at anchor, on the night of the day that we reached Barbadoes.

The Admiral had unfortunately sailed for the Saintes; but, as he was expected to return immediately, it was judged best to await his arrival in Carlisle Bay

Some time before this, Captain Rogers, of the Windsor Castle packet, had had his celebrated engagement with the Jeune Adèle French privateer, from Martinique. Her captain had fallen in the contest; and her lieutenant, Monsieur Flagelle, was a prisoner of war in Bridgetown. I was introduced to him; and, finding him an officer of most amiable manners and superior education, I helped him a little in money matters, and did him other trivial acts of kindness. He told me that he had been brought up for the marine marchande; and that he never thought he should be reduced to the necessity of going on board a privateer; but the English cruisers having nearly put an end to French commerce by sea, there was no other way left open for him to get on in the world. He was sorry he could make me no return, as he was a prisoner in a foreign land; but he would write a letter for me, which possibly might be of service to me on some future day. Next morning, Lieutenant Flagelle presented me with a letter, in which he requested that all captains of French men-of-war and of privateers in the Caribbean Sea would treat me with kindness and attention, should misfortune throw me into their power.

It was at Barbadoes that I made the acquaintance of Captain Beaver, who commanded the Acasta frigate of 44 guns. I was told, some years ago, that this scientific officer died an admiral, whilst at anchor at the Cape of Good Hope. Mr. Maxwell, the navy agent in Barbadoes, had given a large dinner party at his country house near Bridgetown. I sat next Captain Beaver at dinner. During the dessert, he amused the company with a facetious story of an interview which formerly had taken place betwixt Lord Melville and John Bedingfeld of the Navy Pay-Office. When he had finished his story, I told him that Mr. Bedingfield was my uncle.

I was breakfasting one morning on board the Acasta, when I perceived that Captain Beaver seemed to be very particular in having his crest on different articles of furniture in the cabin: his crest was a beaver, and mine is an otter. My uncle Bedingfeld had invented a dagger of curious construction, adapted to the boarding of vessels. I had got one made in London, under his directions. It was silver mounted, and had my crest upon it; so I begged Captain Beaver to accept it as a keepsake from me. I mention this little anecdote merely in order that his relatives may know whence the dagger came, should it be now in their possession.

Whilst I was waiting in Bridgetown for Admiral Cochrane's return from the Saintes, a letter arrived to inform me that there was no necessity for my proceeding to the Orinoco, as all the English gentlemen were safe. They had risen on the Spanish crew, at the mouth of the Orinoco, and had retaken their vessel. During the scuffle, poor little Lynch got jostled overboard and was drowned, being the only white man who lost his life in the fray. After the retaking of the vessel, our Englishmen steered for Tobago, whither they arrived just in time to save their lives, for they were nearly in a dying state for want of water.

I left Barbadoes with regret. It was head-quarters, during the war, for the navy and the army. Our troops and tars kept it in one perpetual round of gaiety. xlviii

" Nunc est bibendum, nunc pede libero Pulsanda tellus,"

was all the go in Bridgetown.

Notwithstanding the most guarded sobriety and abstinence on my part, the fever and ague would at times assault me with great obstinacy. The attacks could always be traced to my getting wet, and remaining in my wet clothes until the sun had dried them; a custom never to be sufficiently condemned in any country. But, as Fénélon remarks, "La jeunesse est présomptueuse: elle se promet tout d'elle-même; quoique fragile, elle croit pouvoir tout, et n'avoir jamais rien à craindre: elle se confie légèrement, et sans précaution."

When the ague came on to any serious extent, I would go up to Mr. Edmonstone's house, in Mibiri Creek, for change of air. He was the most valued friend I ever had in the world; and I seldom failed to recover my health during the time that I remained with him. His nephew, Mr. Archibald Edmonstone, was all hospitality and kindness. He was very knowing in the woods, and would find out the fruit-bearing trees, where the finest birds in Guiana were to be seen. Nobody was better acquainted with the forest trees than he was. I have by me a catalogue of his, in which he enumerates nearly seventy trees found in that neighbourhood; and he gives the size at which they generally arrive, their Indian names, their qualities, and their uses.

In the year 1808, Admiral Collingwood having sent despatches to Demerara for the Spanish government in the Orinoco, I was requested by Governor Ross to be the bearer of them.

### CHARLES WATERTON, ESQ.

As my friend Mr. Edmonstone was but in a poor state of health, I thought a change of air would be of service to him. At my earnest entreaty, his name was included in the commission. The governor, at first, intimated a wish for him to go as a private friend; but, on my remarking that the Spanish forts in the lower part of the Orinoco might refuse assent to his proceeding to Angustura, the capital, unless his name appeared in the commission, there was no farther objection on the part of the governor, and his name was put in the commission.

I rashly procured the same favour for a person who had better have staid at home. He never let me rest one moment until I had got the governor to allow him to accompany us. He was in years, and could not speak one word of Spanish. I only saw my error when it was too late. He ill-requited the favour which I had procured for him.

I now waited on the governor for the last time; and, after he had imparted to me his private instructions on certain points which he wished me to ascertain during my stay in Angustura, he gave me my commission, together with the despatches of Admiral Collingwood, for the captain general of the Orinoco. The commission is dated Aug. 2. 1808.

I sailed from Demerara in the Levina flag of truce. After we had doubled Point Barima, we found the current rushing down with astonishing rapidity, and carrying with it enormous fragments of trees into the Atlantic Ocean. We soon found it necessary to get the vessel into the eddy water, close to the bank;

## 1 .- AUTOBIOGRAPHY OF

and at all the points where the stream met us, we carried out a hawser in the small boat, and lashed it to the branches of the trees which overhung the river. By means of this perpetual warping, we worked our slow and tedious way up to Sacopan, and thence to the fort at Barrancas, where the Spanish officers provided us with a craft of their own. It was a long boat, schooner-rigged, and admirably adapted to the service for which it was intended. During the whole of the passage up the river, there was a grand feast for the eyes and ears of an ornithologist. In the swampy parts of the wooded islands, which abound in this mighty river, we saw water fowl innumerable ; and when we had reached the higher grounds, it was quite charming to observe the immense quantities of parrots and scarlet aras which passed over our heads. The loud, harsh screams of the bird called the horned-screamer, were heard far and near; and I could frequently get a sight of this extraordinary bird, as we passed along; but I never managed to bring one down with the gun, on account of the difficulty of approaching it. John Edmonstone, who is now in Edinburgh, will remember well this expedition.

Whilst we were wending our way up the river, an accident happened of a somewhat singular nature. There was a large labarri snake coiled up in a bush. which was close to us. I fired at it, and wounded it so severely that it could not escape. Being wishful to dissect it, I reached over into the bush, with the intention to seize it by the throat, and convey it aboard. The Spaniard at the tiller, on seeing this,

### CHARLES WATERTON, ESQ.

took the alarm, and immediately put his helm aport. This forced the vessel's head to the stream, and I was left hanging to the bush with the snake close to me, not having been able to recover my balance as the vessel veered from the land. I kept firm hold of the branch to which I was clinging, and was three times over-head in the water below, presenting an easy prey to any alligator that might have been on the look-out for a meal. Luckily, a man who was standing near the pilot, on seeing what had happened, rushed to the helm, seized hold of it, and put it hard a-starboard, in time to bring the head of the vessel back again. As they were pulling me up, I saw that the snake was evidently too far gone to do mischief; and so I laid hold of it, and brought it aboard with me, to the horror and surprise of the crew. It measured eight fect in length. As soon as I had got a change of clothes, I killed it, and made a dissection of the head.

I would sometimes go ashore in the swamps to shoot maroudies, which are somewhat related to the pheasant; but they were very shy, and it required considerable address to get within shot of them. In these little excursions, I now and then smarted for my pains. More than once, I got among some hungry leeches, which made pretty free with my legs. The morning after I had had the adventure with the labarri snake, a cayman slowly passed our vessel. All on board agreed that this tyrant of the fresh waters could not be less than thirty feet long.

On arriving at Angustura, the capital of the Orinoco, we were received with great politeness by the governor. Nothing could surpass the hospitality of the principal inhabitants. They never seemed satisfied unless we were partaking of the dainties which their houses afforded. Indeed, we had feasting, dancing, and music, in superabundance. The governor, Don Felipe de Ynciarte, was tall and corpulent. On our first introduction, he told me that he expected the pleasure of our company to dinner every day during our stay in Angustura. We had certainly every reason to entertain very high notions of the plentiful supply of good things which the Orinoco afforded; for, at the first day's dinner, we counted no less than forty dishes of fish and flesh.

The governor was superbly attired in full uniform of gold and blue; the weight of which alone, in that hot climate, and at such a repast, was enough to have melted him down. He had not got half through his soup, before he began visibly to liquefy. I looked at him, and bethought me of the old saying, "How I sweat ! said the mutton chop to the gridiron." He now became exceedingly uneasy; and I myself had cause for alarm; but our sensations arose from very different causes. He, no doubt, already felt that the tightness of his uniform, and the weight of the ornaments upon it, would never allow him to get through that day's dinner with any degree of comfort to himself. I, on the other hand (who would have been amply satisfied with one dish well done), was horrified at the appalling sight of so many meats before me. Good breeding whispered to me, and said, "Try a little of most of them." Temperance replied, "Do so at your peril: and, for your over-strained courtesy,

lii - -

### CHARLES WATERTON, ESQ.

you shall have yellow fever before midnight." At last, the governor said to me in Spanish, "Don Carlos, this is more than man can bear. No puedo sufrir tanto. Pray pull off your coat, and tell your companions to do the same; and I 'll show them the example." On saying this, he stripped to the waistcoat; and I and my friends, and every officer at table, did the same. The next day, at dinner time, we found his Excellency clad in a uniform of blue Salempore, slightly edged with gold lace.

Don Felipe de Ynciarte had been a great explorer of Spanish Guiana in his day. He told me that he, in person, dressed as a common sailor, had surveyed the whole of the sea coast from the Orinoco to the river Essequibo. He let me look at a superb map of his own drawing. It was beautifully finished and my lips certainly watered to have a copy taken of it. After my return to Demerara, I sent this courteous governor a fine telescope, which had just arrived from London. I corresponded with him until I sailed to Europe for my health. During his government, beef was so plentiful, that the heads and tongues of the slaughtered oxen were thrown to the vultures. Indeed, beef was only one penny a pound, and the finest fish could be had almost for nothing.

Canning's new republics, which have arisen out of the former Spanish Transatlantic empire, may have tended to enrich a few needy adventurers from Europe; but, to the natives in general, they have proved a mighty curse.

Demerara was now shortly to be deprived of the valuable services of Governor Ross. His health had

#### AUTOBIOGRAPHY OF

already begun to give way; and, after he had battled with his disease for some time, he was obliged to consign his government over to other hands, and to try a voyage to Europe. He got well in his native country. But, alas, we are here to-day, and gone to-morrow. This brave officer, and truly just man, was ordered to Alicante in Spain, where he fell a victim to the prevailing fever.

Governor Ross was beloved to enthusiasm by the inhabitants of Demerara. On the 31st of March, 1809, we sent an address to him, expressive of our warmest gratitude for the many services he had rendered to us during the time that the colony was under his charge; and we made a subscription of 1500 guineas, which token of public gratitude was presented to him with due form.

I wrote the following tribute, and it appeared in the newspaper the day after the governor had sailed from the river Demerara, on his way to Europe for the recovery of his health.

## CARMEN SAPPHICUM.

Tristis heu nobis, nimiumque durus Ordo Parcarum est! Demerara damnum Flet repentinum, lacrymasque fundet, Tempus in omne.

Ille, qui justis manibus regebat Lora, jam currum, medio reliquit Cursu, et invitis pedibus remota

Gramina quærit.

Tempore æstivo, rutilans ut agri Ros fovet gramen sitientis — Ille, Sic opem nobis, tulit, et levamen, Auxiliumque.

liv

#### CHARLES WATERTON, ESQ.

Hâc die peetus, rigidum dolorem Sentit, et luctum lacrymæ sequuntur, Dum Ducem nostrum, Demeraræ ab oris Cedere cerno,

Te, procellosos pelagi tridenti Qui regis fluctus, precor o secundo Numine adsis, dum liquido carina

Æquore fertur.

General Carmichael was governor of Demerara in 1812, the year in which I took a final leave of the Estates, and went far into the interior of Guiana, in quest of the wourali poison. (See *The Wanderings*.)

The general had one of the most difficult tempers in the world to manage. His disposition was generous, but at the same time it was exceedingly fiery; although his ire soon subsided, unless it had received extraordinary and repeated provocation. He had such a profound veneration for royalty, that I do believe he would have sent his own brother out of the house, had he heard him speak with levity of the Prince Regent of England.

In person he was shrivelled and weatherbeaten, and of diminutive stature; but he was wonderfully active, and vigorous in mind, notwithstanding his great age; for he must have been bordering on seventy at the time that he succeeded to the government of Demerara. My intimacy with him had a singular origin.

Knowing that I should spend very little time in the civilised parts of the colony, I had not paid my respects at head quarters after the general had

lv

succeeded to the government. Prior, however, to my going into the interior, I paid some visits to different friends residing up the river Demerara. About this period, an English gentleman of my acquaintance had been outlawed, on account of a certain bill transaction. It was said that the party who had caused his disgrace had acted fully as much through private pique, as through a love of justice. Indeed, the character of his principal accuser was none so good; and one might have said to him with truth,

" Stamina de nigro vellere facta tibi."

But this man held a high official situation, and it was as the seven-fold shield of Ajax to him. The unfortunate gentleman (for a gentleman he was in manners and appearance) was skulking up the river Demerara, in order to escape from the colony by the first favourable opportunity. The governor had offered 500l. for his apprehension. To add to his misfortunes, he was sorely afflicted with a liver complaint; and, when he at last fell in with me, he told me that he had gone from place to place for three weeks in quest of me, that I might bleed him, as he dared not entrust himself to a surgeon, on account of the proclamation which was out against him. We were at breakfast, about twenty miles up the river Demerara, at the house of a gentleman who knew how to pity those in distress, when a negro came into the room, and informed us that a tent-boat with four oars was approaching. I looked out of the window, and saw the officers of justice in it. Not a moment was to be lost. I directed our

outlaw to go through the back door into a field of standing canes. But so great was his perturbation, that he jumped out of the window; and, in lieu of taking over a bridge close at hand, he ran through a filthy trench, nearly up to the arm-pits in water.

It was not more than half flood tide in the river; and, on this account, the officers could not land at the house without walking up a square log of wood which had been placed on the mud, and formed part of the stelling, or wharf, for the accommodation of those who land when the water is low. On this log I took my stand, and disputed the passage with the officers of justice. They could not pass without forcing me up to the middle in mud, or making me retrace my steps up the log. When I thought there had been time enough allowed for the fugitive to make his escape, I returned to the house, they following close on my steps, and entering into it immediately after me. Not having succeeded in the object of their search, they returned to the boat, muttering curses in Dutch as they re-crossed the threshold.

The next day a warrant arrived, ordering me to appear immediately at Government House.

Although I did not know the governor personally, I was pretty well acquainted with his character; and I was aware that there was only one way for me to act. So I resolved at once to take him on his weak side, if so it might be called.

On my name being announced, he came into the hall. Whilst looking at me full in the face, he exclaimed, in a voice too severe to last long: "And so, Sir, you have dared to thwart the law, and to put my late proclamation at defiance?" "General," said I, "you have judged rightly; and I throw myself on your well-known generosity. I had eaten the fugitive's bread of hospitality, when fortune smiled upon him; and I could not find in my heart to refuse him help in his hour of need. Pity to the unfortunate prevailed over obedience to your edict; and had General Carmichael himself stood in the shoes of the deserted outlaw, I would have stepped forward in his defence, and have dealt many a sturdy blow around me, before foreign bloodhounds should have fixed their crooked fangs in the British uniform." "That's brave," said he; and then he advanced to me, and shook me by the hand.

I stayed with him about a couple of hours, and told him of my intended expedition, through the forests, to the Portuguese settlements on the Rio Branco; adding that I had already observed the necessary formalities required by law from those who are about to leave the colony. He gave me permission to range through the whole of *ci-devant* Dutch Guiana for any length of time, and ordered my passport to be made out immediately. It bears his signature, and date of April 16. 1812.

General Carmichael had not been long in his government, before he saw the necessity of striking at the root of numberless corruptions which existed in the different departments, and which his predecessor had not been able to remove, both from want of time and health. Wherefore he set to work in good earnest; and he got the nickname of Old Hercules, in allusion to that hero's labours in the tilthy stable of King Augeus.

lviii

He was very peremptory in his orders. I was one day conversing with him concerning the interior of the country, when an English gentleman came to lodge a complaint against a Dutch lawyer, for detaining in his possession certain monies which he ought to have delivered up. "Are you quite right, Sir, in your story?" said the governor to the English gentleman. "I am, an't please your Excellency," answered he. "Then go and bring him hither," rejoined the governor. He returned with the lawyer in about half an hour. "Did you recover the money for this gentleman?" asked the governor. "I did," answered the lawyer. "Then why do you not give it to him?" "Because ---because "--- and here he stammered in great agitation; when the governor sternly asked him, "Do you see that lamp-post in front of the window?" "I do." "Then," remarked the governor, "I'll have you hanged on it, by Saturday night, if you do not refund the money." The lawyer paid the money on the following day.

But death cut the governor short ere he had half finished his labours. On my return from Europe (whither I had gone for the recovery of my health), I found him buried under the flag-staff at the Fort, in accordance with his own directions.

Whilst I was in the forests, I wrote the following tribute to his memory, and sent it to the editor of the *Guiana Chronicle*: —

"And what did they call him Old Hercules for? Is not Agamemnon generally the name for a commander-in-chief? I don't know much about these things: but the reason he was surnamed Hercules is briefly this: — The public offices emitted a very strong smell: the impositions there had been accumulating for a long time. He had not been a week in the town before the fumes turned him sick at stomach. He vowed he would clear the town of the nuisance, and have all the litter wheeled out, although he should work day and night. This was a second Augean job; and from this he got the name of Hercules.

"Well, and did he set to work in good earnest? He did indeed. He cleared many of the offices to their original pavement; he handled numbers of the tenants in the different departments very roughly; some he hurled neck and crop out of the fattening pen, and others he frightened nearly out of their senses.

"He could not bear the sight of the Dutch lawyers. He told them that their stomachs were as craving as that of the vulture on the liver of Tityus; that they were the scourge of the country; that they were worse to manage than the brazen-footed bulls of old; that they belonged to Celæno; and that, if he only kept his health, he would, ere long, drive them all into Stymphalus.

"Poor, well-intending, much lamented Old Hercules! In the openness of his heart, oftentimes, at table after dinner (which is the very worst place and time for a man to open his mouth on things of consequence), he would talk of his intended plans and operations to those around him. He was too sincere himself to suspect the want of sincerity in some of those who ate his bread and drank his wine. They played a double part; and they caused the war which he was carrying on against extortion and corruption to give him more trouble than the besieging of half of the forfeited cities in the West Indies would have done.

"However, he still continued to carry on his work for the public good; but his friends could see with concern that his health was declining apace. At length, sickness and anxiety pressed too heavily on his much-enfeebled shoulders. He sunk into the grave, pitied and lamented by every honest man in Demerara."

To General Carmichael, indirectly, I owe one of the best watches that man ever wore. Many of those colonists who held public offices in Demerara had not been over and above scrupulous in their money transactions with the government; and the general had given it out that they should all be summoned, and be made to swear to their áccounts. Amongst them was a Dutch gentleman (since dead), in the colonial service, who had still a large slice of conscience left. He told his friends that he was quite aware he could never make out a just balance sheet, but that he would die before he would take a false oath. The affair haunted him day and night, until he could bear it no longer; and he actually proceeded up the river Demerara, to the house of his friend Mr. Edmonstone in Mibiri creek, with the full intention of proceeding through the interior to the far distant Portuguese or Spanish settlements, as occasion might offer. I was staying with Mr. Edmonstone at the time. As the fugitive

officer was walking with me in the woods on the following morning, he entered more largely on the plan of his intended escape; and he said he had arranged his little affairs pretty well before he left the town; but that he had not been able to dispose of his watch, which was nearly new, and which had been made to order by Keating of London, who had charged forty pounds for it. My companion had been very attentive to me formerly, when he was at Government House in the time of Governor Bentinck. Knowing that a friend in need is a friend indeed, I put his watch into my waistcoat pocket, after having returned him his seals, and two rings attached to it, and told him I was his debtor for the sum of sixty guineas.

During the day Mr. Edmonstone received a letter, informing him that the general and his staff would pay him a visit in the course of the week. This information put the already shattered nerves of our friend in a still worse state; for he made no doubt but that the general had got information of his flight. However, I was of a different way of thinking; and I told him to compose himself; that I would look into the affair; and that, worst come to the worst, we could always get him out of the way during the general's visit.

The next afternoon we took a small canoe, and went to Mr. Beaumond's in Waratilla creek, where we passed the night. I had luckily ordered a few troely leaves to be put into the bottom of the canoe in case of rain; and, as things turned out, they proved of the utmost use; for, actually, as we were

on our return to Mibiri, just at the mouth of Waratilla creek, we saw the general, and Captains Eyre and Dawson, and Commissary Pittman (three of the best fellows alive), coming up in a tent-boat. I immediately directed my friend to lie flat down in the canoe; and then, like robin redbreast of old, I covered this great babe of the wood with leaves. Having saluted the governor and his company, I ordered the negroes to keep abreast of his boat, in order that we might converse as we went along. Here I had a fine opportunity of pumping him with regard to my friend in the bottom of the canoe. I asked him if he had seen Captain ----- lately. He said, not very lately; and he feared that the captain was sick. I then added, that he was expected at Mr. Edmonstone's; and the general immediately rejoined, that it would give them all exceeding great pleasure to see him, as he was such an excellent fellow. By this I knew that all was right. We accompanied the general's boat up to Mr. Edmonstone's; my friend lying quite still under the troelies, and hearing every word of our conversation. About a couple of hours after our arrival, I left the house for a while, and then returned with my friend, who in the mean time had gone into an out-building. The general shook him cordially by the hand, and asked him when he had left town. He answered that he had been to see an acquaintance in the creek, and had come thus far to pass a day or two with Mr. Edmonstone. Having now proof positive that his plan of self-expatriation was quite unknown to the general, he determined to return to Stabroek,

lxiii

where his fears gradually subsided; and after the general's death there was no more talk of bringing the accounts to a public examination.

This was in the spring of 1812, from which time to the beginning of the year 1825 the *Wanderings* form a continuation of these memoirs. But as a few interesting occurrences took place in the interval betwixt these dates, I will pen them down in the following pages.

During my expedition for the wourali poison, in the summer of 1812, General Carmichael had written to Lord Bathurst, to say that I was in the forests; and that if he wanted a person to conduct an exploring enterprise, he thought that I might be safely recommended to his lordship's notice.

I had returned from the interior broken down with sickness, brought on by being reduced to eat unwholesome food, and by being exposed day and night to the inclemency of the rainy season. The doctors having ordered me to England without loss of time, I took my passage on board the Fame of Liverpool, Captain Williams.

During my stay in Stabroek, previous to the vessel's leaving port, the general gave me the colonial despatches to be delivered to Lord Bathurst, and at the same time he presented me with a warm letter of introduction to his lordship. We had a splendid ball on the eve of our departure. In the hall-room General Carmichael took the opportunity of introducing me to Captain Peake of the Peacock sloop of war, appointed to be our convoy to Barbadoes.

lxiv

On the following morning, when we had got up our anchor, Captain Peake came alongside of the Fame, and invited me to stay with him on board the Peacock, until we should reach Barbadoes; adding that, when he had got all the fleet fairly under weigh, he would not fail to send his boat for me.

This, unfortunately, was our last interview. By eleven o'clock it blew a gale of wind; and, as the Fame made a poor hand of it when close hauled, we drifted bodily to leeward, lost sight of the fleet in the evening, and at last barely managed to fetch Grenada, in lieu of making Barbadoes. In the mean time, Captain Peake, having brought his fleet to an anchor in Carlisle Bay, returned to the coast of Guiana, where he fell in with an American man-ofwar She was his superior in men and guns, but not in valour, for our brave captain fought her to the last; and he was cut in two by a cannon ball, just at the time that his own vessel went down. He was held in great esteem by the colonists; and I have heard that they raised a monument to his memory in the church at Stabroek.

The voyage to Europe did not recruit my health. When I had landed in Liverpool, I was unable to proceed to London with the despatches; so I sent them by the mail, and wrote a letter of apology to Lord Bathurst. His lordship returned a very kind answer, and requested that I would repair to London when I had got better of the tertian ague, as he wished me to explore Madagascar.

When I had rallied a little, I proceeded to London, and waited on him. He told me that I should

# lxvi \_\_\_\_\_ Autobiography of

have to explore the interior of Madagascar; with permission to visit Monomotapa, and the Sechelles Islands, &c.; and that a man-of-war would take me out early in October following. This was in the month of May, 1813. The ague still annoying me cruelly, I wrote to Lord Bathurst, and begged to resign the commission.

Horace once condemned himself for running away, - " relictâ non bene parmulâ." It was for me to have condemned myself too on this occasion ; for I never acted so much against my own interest as when I declined to go to Madagascar. I ought to have proceeded thither by all means, and to have let the tertian ague take its chance. My commission was a star of the first magnitude. It appeared after a long night of political darkness, which had prevented the family from journeying onwards for the space of nearly three centuries. I can fancy that it beckoned to me, and that a voice from it said, " Come and serve your country; come and restore your family name to the national calendar, from which it has been so long and so unjustly withdrawn ; come, and show to the world that conscience, and not crime, has hitherto been the cause of your being kept in the background; come into the national dockyard, and refit your shattered bark, which has been cast on a lee-shore, where merciless wreckseekers have plundered its stores, and where the patriots of vesterday have looked down upon it with scorn and contempt, and have pronounced it unworthy to bear its country's flag." I ought to have listened to this supposed adviser at the time:

CHARLES WATERTON, ESQ.

but I did not; and the star went down below the horizon, to appear no more.

Few people, except those who have been to seek adventures in far distant countries, are aware of the immense advantages of a government commission, especially when the traveller is in our own colonies. With it his way is clear, and his story is already told: every body acknowledges his consequence, and is eager to show him attention. Without it, he is obliged to unfold his object in view at every step : he must fight his own cause through surrounding difficulties, and lose many a day for want of somebody to take him by the hand. In 1824, I was at St. John's, in the Island of Antigua, and had to attend at a public office prior to my going on board the mail-boat for Dominica. I had lately arrived from the United States, very much out of health; and I wore one of those straw hats, with a green riband round it, so common in the republic. The harbour-master, who presided, and outwardly appeared much of a gentleman, eyed me, as I thought, contemptuously on my entering the room. I was right in my conjecture, for he seemed determined to wear out my patience; and he kept me standing above half an hour, without once asking me to take a seat, although there were plenty of chairs in the room. In returning to the hotel with the captain of the mail-boat, I observed to him how very deficient the harbour-master had been in common courtesy. He replied that, as soon I had gone out of the door of the office, the harbour-master stopped him to inquire who I was; and, when he had told

lxvii

### AUTOBIOGRAPHY OF

lxviii

him that I was an English gentleman, travelling in quest of natural history, he remarked that he had been mistaken in his surmise, for that he had taken me for a damned Yankee.

In the autumn of 1814, as I was shooting with my excellent brother-in-law, Mr. Carr, I had a proof that, although a man may escape with impunity in distant regions, he may stumble on misfortune at home, when he least expects it. My gun went off accidentally. I had just rammed the paper down upon the powder, when the ramrod, which was armed with brass at both ends, passed quite through my fore finger, betwixt the knuckle and the first joint, without breaking the bone; the paper and ignited powder following through the hole, and rendering its appearance as black as soot. I repaired to a tenant's house and poured warm water plentifully through the wound, until I had washed away the marks of the gunpowder; then collecting the ruptured tendons, which were hanging down, I replaced them carefully, and bound up the wound, not forgetting to give to the finger its original shape as nearly as possible. After this, I opened a vein with the other hand, and took away to the extent of two and twenty ounces of blood. Whilst I am on phlebotomy, I may remark, that I consider inflammation to be the root and origin of almost all diseases. To subdue this at its earliest stage has been my constant care. Since my four and twentieth year, I have been blooded above one hundred and ten times, in eighty of which I have performed the operation on myself with my own

hand. This, with calomel and jalap mixed together, as a purgative, with the use of rhubarb in occasional cases of dysentery, and with vast and often repeated potations of powdered Peruvian bark, as a restorative, has enabled me to grapple successfully with sickness when I was far away from medical aid. In cases where kaudanum was absolutely necessary, I was always extremely cautious, having seen far too many instances in other people of the distressing effects produced by the frequent use of this insidious drug. My severest trials of sickness were those when I had to contend with internal inflammation at the very time that I was labouring under tertian ague. In those cases, the ague had to bear all the burden, for I knew that it was not a mortal complaint ; whereas, internal inflammation was not to be trifled with for one moment. Under this impression, I would fearlessly open a vein, and would trust to the Peruvian bark, at a later period, to counteract the additional encouragement which I had been forced to give to the ague, through the medium of the lancet. I am now, I think, in as perfect health as man can be. But let me finish the account of my accident. On reaching home, I applied a very large poultice, which was renewed twice every day. The inflammation never extended beyond the knuckles; and I recovered the full use of the finger in due course of time.

Early in the year 1817, an expedition was formed to explore the river Congo, in Africa. I went to London, and requested Sir Joseph Banks to allow me to accompany it as a volunteer. He acceded to

d 3

my wishes. One day, whilst I was in his room, there came a letter to inform him that the steamvessel appointed for the expedition did not answer expectations; for its powers were not considered adequate to make way against the downward stream of the Congo. " Then," exclaimed Sir Joseph, with great emphasis, " the intended expedition will be a total failure;" and, putting his hand upon my shoulder, "My friend," said he, "you shall not go to Africa. There will be nothing but disappointment. and misfortune, now that the plan of proceeding by steam cannot be put in execution to the extent which I deem absolutely necessary for the success of the enterprise." He then requested me to prolong my stay in London, and to meet the scientific gentlemen who formed the expedition for a day or two at his house, in order to impart certain instructions to them. I did so; and showed them many things which, I think, could not fail to prove useful\* to them in their preparation of specimens for the benefit of natural history. Above all things, I tried to impress upon their minds the absolute necessity of temperance; and I warned them particularly never to sleep in their wet clothes.

I left London for Yorkshire, and from thence went to Liverpool, where I embarked on board the Indian, Captain Balberney, for Pernambuco, in Brazil

\* "Soho Square, Saturday evening.

"JOSEPH BANKS."

<sup>&</sup>quot;My dear Sir,

<sup>&</sup>quot;I return your manuscript, with abundant thanks for the very instructive lesson you favoured us with this morning, which far excelled in real utility every thing I have hitherto seen.

<sup>&</sup>quot;Your obliged and faithful

Whilst I was on the other side of the Atlantic, I read an account in one of the English papers, which stated that the Congo expedition had entirely failed, and that several of the gentlemen whom I had met at the house of Sir Joseph Banks had perished in it.

In the winter of 1817–18, I was in Italy with my friend Captain Alexander of the Navy. During our stay in the eternal city, I fell in with my old friend and schoolfellow, Captain Jones. Many a tree we had climbed together in the last century; and, as our nerves were in excellent trim, we mounted to the top of St. Peter's, ascended the cross, and then climbed thirteen feet higher, where we reached the point of the conductor, and left our gloves on it. After this, we visited the castle of St. Angelo, and contrived to get on to the head of the guardian angel, where we stood on one leg.

As Captain Alexander and myself were returning over Mount Cenis, I fancied that the baggage had broken loose on the top of the carriage; so I immediately mounted on the wheel to see what was the matter. As bad luck would have it, I came in contact with the window, and smashed the glass: two pieces of the pane, an inch long, penetrated a little above the cap of the left knee, on the inner side, and broke short off. This was at ten o'clock of the night. I put my thumb firmly on the wound, until the captain had brought one of the lamps to bear on it. On seeing the blood flow in a continued stream, and not 'by jerks, I knew that the artery was safe. Having succeeded in getting out the two pieces of glass with my finger and thumb, I bound the wound up with my cravat. Then, cutting off my coat pocket, I gave it to the captain, and directed him to get it filled with poultice, in a house where we saw a light at a distance. The next day a strong fever came on; so we stopped until it had abated, and then we went on again; and stopped again on account of the fever; and again proceeded, until at last we reached Paris; the wound being in a deplorable state. Here Doctor Marshall, a friend from Demerara, took me under his care until I was in a state to proceed to England. He showed exquisite skill in his treatment of the wound, and would have done wonders for it had I staid a sufficient length of time with him.

On my arrival in London, Father Scott, of the Society of Jesus, came immediately to my assistance. Having inspected the wound, he took his departure without loss of time, and he brought back with him the celebrated Mr. Carpue; to whose consummate knowledge and incessant attention I owe the preservation of the limb, and probably of life too. The knee continued stiff for nearly two years; but, by constant exercise, and by refusing the aid of a walkingstick, it lost at last all rigidity, and is now as sound as though it had never been injured. I have often thought since, that I should have laid my bones in France, but for the unwearied exertions of my friend Captain Alexander.

In 1824, I caught so severe a cold, by having incautiously taken a hot bath in the city of New York, that all the skill of Doctor Hossack could not have saved me from consumption, had I not, at his

## lxxii

### CHARLES WATERTON, ESQ.

urgent entreaty, taken myself off to a warmer climate. I was bled eight times, and I lived for six weeks on little more than white bread and tea. It was during my stay in the United States that I was fortunate enough to make the acquaintance of Mr. Ord of Philadelphia, that excellent naturalist, and elegant biographer of poor Wilson the ornithologist.

In 1825, the dismally bleak and cold weather which we experienced in the Channel was much against me; and my old foe, an affection of the lungs, made its appearance, and seemed determined to have its own way. The late much lamented Doctor Gilby of Wakefield grappled with it for six months, and at last succeeded in restoring me to perfect health, which I have enjoyed ever since.

In 1829, I became the happiest man in the world; but it pleased Heaven to convince me that all felicity here below is no more than a mere illusive transitory dream; and I bow submissive to its adorable decrees. I am left with one fine little boy, who "looks up to me for light;" and I trust that I shall succeed in imparting it to him; for my sister, Mrs. Carr, and 'her invaluable husband, together with his aunts, Miss Edmonstone, and Miss Helen Edmonstone, know no bounds in their affection for him, and in their good offices to myself, who stand so much in need of them.

Since the year 1825, I have not been in the Transatlantic forests, but have merely sauntered from time to time in Belgium, in Holland, and in Germany, with my above-mentioned sisters-in-law. I was in Belgium during the revolution for real liberty

lxxiii

in religious matters; and I wrote a paper for the Examiner, in which I predicted that the game would shortly be up for ever with the Dutch flag. I went into the large square at Bruges to see the Belgians engage their enemies. As the balls whistled on all sides, I thought I might as well live to see the row another day; so, observing a door half open. I felt much inclined to get under cover : but, just as I arrived at the threshold, a fat old dame shut the door full in my face. Thank you, old lady, said I: "Felix quam faciunt aliena pericula cautam." The reader, I fear, is now pretty well tired with these Memoirs. They will soon be concluded. He cannot fail to have discovered what has been my ruling propensity through life. I crave a little more indulgence, as I am anxious to say a few words relative to the Wanderings.

Wouralia, the ass mentioned in that work, is still alive, and in good health. Supposing that she was in her third year at the time that she was sent to me from London, by the present Duke of Northumberland, then Lord Percy, she must now be seven and twenty years old. She was inoculated with the wourali poison, and restored to health by artificial respiration. Mr. Sewell is satisfied that this Indian poison is capable of curing the dreadful malady caused by the bite of a mad dog. Would it not be well to make the experiment on some person who is just about to sink under the virulence of that disease, and when the case has been declared utterly hopeless by the faculty who surround the bed of the dying man? I have a good supply of the real original. Not long ago, a gentleman was here, and begged a small portion of it, as he said that the *savans* of Paris had lately tried some Indian poison, but without effect. I complied with his request; and, on opening the wax in which the poison is enclosed, I found it quite soft, and ready for use; although it had not been looked at for above twenty years. If any farmer should have one of his herd bitten by a mad dog, I would willingly repair to the spot, and try the effect of the poison on the animal.

I am fully aware that certain statements in the *Wanderings* have procured me the honour of being thought nearly connected with the Munchausen family. Unenviable is the lot of him whose narratives are disbelieved merely for want of sufficient faith in him who reads them. If those who have called my veracity in question would only have the manliness to meet me, and point out any passage in the book which they consider contradictory or false, I would no longer complain of unfair treatment.

If they can show that I have deviated from the line of truth in one single solitary instance, I will consent to be called an impostor; and then may the *Wanderings* be trodden under foot, and be forgotten for ever.

Some people imagine that I have been guilty of a deception in placing the nondescript as a frontispiece to the book. Let me assure these worthies that they labour under a gross mistake. I never had the slightest intention to act so dishonourable a part. I purposely involved the frontispiece in mystery, on account of the illiberality

### lxxvi

which I experienced from the Treasury\* on my return from Guiana.

I had spent many years in trying to improve the very defective process universally followed in preparing specimens for museums. The reader will see by the letter signed Lushington that I was sentenced to pay pretty handsomely for my exertions.

Stung with vexation at the unexpected contents of that peremptory letter, and annoyed at the detention of my collection, I determined not to communicate to the public the discovery which I had made of preparing specimens upon scientific principles; but, in order to show what I had done, I placed the nondescript in the *Wanderings*; hoping that its appearance would stimulate to investigation those who are interested in museums. Should there be any expression in the *Wanderings*, by which the reader may be led to imagine that I wish to pass off this extraordinary thing either for the head and shoulders of a man, "os homini sublime;" or for

\* " Treasury Chambers, May 18th.

' Gentlemen,

"The Lords Commissioners of His Majesty's Treasury, having had under their consideration your report of the 10th, on the application of Mr, Charles Waterton, for the delivery, duty free, of some birds, quadrupeds, reptiles, and insects, collected by him in Guiana, and recently imported from Demerara, I have it in command to acquaint you that my Lords have informed Mr. Waterton that, if he will specify the articles which he intends to give to public institutions, my Lords will not object to their being delivered duty free; but that, with regard to the specimens intended for his own or any private collection, they can only be delivered on payment of the *ad valorem* duty of 20 per cent.; and I am to desire you will give the necessary directions to your officers at Liverpool, in conformity thereto.

> " I am, &c. " (Signed)

J. R. LUSHINGTON.

" Commissioners of Customs."

those of an ape, "Simia, — quam similis, turpissima bestia nobis;" it is my earnest desire that the said expression may be considered null and void. I have no wish whatever that the nondescript should pass for any other thing than that which the reader himself should wish it to pass for. Not considering myself pledged to tell its story, I leave it to the reader to say what it is, or what it is not.

Some of my encounters with wild beasts may appear hair-breadth escapes, and very alarming things, to readers at their own fireside; but to me, in the forest, they appeared not so.

We are told that death itself is not heeded when the battle rages. This I believe; for when honour, fame, or duty, urge a determined man forwards, I apprehend that he knows not what it is to fear. Thus, the soldier marches boldly on, even to the cannon's mouth: the fox-hunter, in conscious pride, flies over the five-barred gate; and half way down Dover's cliff "hangs one that gathers samphire." But, I ask, would a "pampered menial" storm the deadly breach? would a gouty alderman descend the rock of Ailsa, based by the roaring ocean in quest of sea-fowls' eggs? No. Their habits, and their ailments, would disable or prevent them; and, probably, nothing could induce them to face the apparent danger. Now, as for myself, I was well fitted out for adventures. I went expressly to look for wild beasts; and, having found them, it would have been impossible for me to have refrained from coming in actual contact with them.

I have only to repeat, that I particularly request

## Ixxviii AUTOBIOGRAPHY OF

those readers of the Wonderings who may still doubt my word to meet me in person, and then show me any passage in the book which they may suspect to deviate from the truth. It will give me pleasure to enter fully into the point in question; and I shall not have the slightest doubt of being able to convince them that they are wrong in their surmises. If they should refuse to comply with this my reasonable and just request, and still determine to consider me a disciple of the celebrated baron. then to them I say, "Gentlemen, fare ye well. In my conscience. I have laboured hard to please you, and to consult your taste; but I find that I have lost my time, and, I may add, my patience too. I humbly crave your forgiveness for having offered you food, which has proved so very unpalatable to your stomachs. I will learn wisdom for the time to come; and I promise you that I will not throw my iewels to the sty a second time."

So far for the Wanderings. Most part of the work was written in the depth of the forest, without the help of books, or the aid of any naturalist. I could not refrain from making a few observations on it ere I concluded these Memoirs, —Memoirs, by the way, from the pen of a private rover. Had our religion not interfered with our politics, my early days would probably have been spent in the service of my country. Then, no doubt, there would have been matter in these Memoirs much more interesting to the reader than that which is now submitted to his perusal.

I could never comprehend how a government,

which professes to be the most tolerant of all governments in things appertaining to religion, should have visited millions of its subjects with the severest penalties, for two long centuries and a half, merely becaue they refused to abandon the creed of their ancestors. Neither can I comprehend how a government can have the consummate assurance to enforce payment to the church by law established, when it is a well-known fact in history (see the act of parliament 1st and 2d of Mary, chap. 8.) that the very founders of this law-church did confess, in full and open parliament, that they had declined from the unity of Christ's church, and had a long while wandered and strayed abroad; and that they acknowledged their own errors, and declared themselves very sorry and repentant of the schism and disobedience committed by them in this realm against the See Apostolic. Again, can any thing be more unjust and despicable than the custom of preaching an annual sermon against us on the 5th of November? This year it fell on a Sunday; and, upon that sacred day, many were the persons who put charity behind the pulpit, and then, in front of it, held up the bugbear popery, in so terrific a point of view, that numbers of old women were nearly frightened into hysterics. However, I think I may venture to assure their reverences that I, for one, will never use gunpowder in an unlawful way. I had much rather see them walk soberly along, and keep possession of their usurped pulpits for a little while longer, than hear of them being blown up sky-high by the unjustifiable application of prepared charcoal and saltpetre.

I beg to draw the attention of their reverences to the following ode, which I composed some few years ago, expressly for the 5th of November; most appropriately termed Cecil's Holyday. In it their reverences cannot fail to observe that my mode of dealing with our adversaries differs very widely from that adopted by their old friend Guy the detonator.

### ODE.

Pro his oro, qui elegerunt Falsam fidem, et fregerunt Quam Majores docuerunt.

Et qui, fracto Dei altari, Ausi loco ejus dare \* Mensam, quæ non potest stare.

Qui, et oves occidebant, Atque collo suspendebant Duces gregis qui manebant.

Caput fidei qui fecerunt Regem ; opes et dederunt Illis, qui nil meruerunt.

Animabus, qui suorum Preces negant defunctorum; Neque cœtus Angelorum

Colunt. Pro his oro quoque, Qui Calvino, Lutheroque Credunt, Joan-Southcotoque.

Habeant hi claram lucem, Ut amissam cernant crucem, Et agnoscant Papam ducem.

 The creed-reformers had hot disputes amongst themselves, for many years, concerning the altar. At last they determined that it should be called a *table*, and not an altar. Tum pax undique florebit, Neque erit qui lugebit, Aut Guy-fauxi vim timebit.

#### TRANSLATION.

I FRAY for those who now have got A creed infected with the rot, And wickedly have set at nought That which our ancestors had taught.

I pray for those who, having thrust Our holy altars in the dust, Defiled the places where they stood With erazy tables formed of wood.

I pray for those who, having slain Our flocks that grazed the peaceful plain, Did force their pastoral defenders Into Jack Ketch's hemp suspenders.

I also pray for those who made A tyrant king the Church's head; And let him waste our sacred treasures, 'Mid rogues and knaves, in filthy pleasures.

I pray for those who have a dread Of supplications for the dead, And never offer up a prayer For their good Angel-guardian's care.

Again, for those I often pray, Who tread in Luther's crooked way; Or Calvin trust, or seek salvation In Mrs. Southcote's proclamation.

May these a steady light obtain, To find the long-lost cross again; And place their faith, and future hope, Under the guidance of the Pope.

## IXXXII AUTOBIOGRAPHY OF

Then peace will flourish all around, And none in sorrow shall be found; Nor need we fear a repetition Of Guy's unlucky expedition.

When I reflect that the faith of my ancestors has been most cruelly assailed for centuries, by every man in power, from the Prime Minister of England down to the county magistrate; when I see it rising again triumphant in every part of the empire; and when I observe multitudes, in every rank of life, returning to its consoling communion, I call to mind, with infinite delight, those beautiful verses of Dryden: —

" A milk-white hind, immortal and unchanged, Fed on the lawns, and in the forests ranged. Without unspotted, innocent within, She fear'd no danger, for she knew no sin. Yet had she oft been chased with horns and hounds, And Scythian shafts, and many-winged wounds Aim'd at her heart; was often forced to fly, And doom'd to death, though fated not to die."

I have made no mention of my political feelings in these Memoirs. My politics, indeed, claim little notice. Being disabled by Sir Robert Peel's Bill from holding even a commission of the peace, I am like a stricken deer, walking apart from the rest of the herd. Still I cannot help casting a compassionate eye on poor Britannia, as she lies on her bed of sickness. A debt of eight hundred millions of pounds sterling (commenced by Dutch William of *glorious* memory) is evidently the real cause of her distressing malady. It is a fever of the worst kind: it is a disorder of terrible aspect. It is a cancer, so virulent, so fetid, and so deeply rooted withal, that neither Doctor Whig, nor Doctor Tory, nor even the scientific hand of Mr. Surgeon Radical, can give any permanent relief to the suffering patient. Alas, poor Britannia! it grieves my heart to see so fine a personage reduced to such a state. Thank Heaven ! we Catholics have had no hand in thy misfortunes. They have come from another quarter, where thy real enemies have had all their own way, and have played the game so sadly to thy cost.

Here I terminate these Memoirs; and I put away the pen, not to be used again, except in self-defence. Thus a musician of old (tired, no doubt, with scraping) hung his fiddle on the wall, and said,—

" Barbiton, hic paries habebit."

## CHARLES WATERTON.

Walton Hall, December 30. 1837.

the second se

and the second second

. . .

and the second second

. . -

## ESSAYS, &c.

## ON

## NATURAL HISTORY.

### REMARKS ON PROFESSOR RENNIE'S EDI-TION OF MONTAGU'S ORNITHOLOGICAL DICTIONARY.

" Ir is admitted by all the naturalists already quoted, that the nest in question (grebe's) is built on moist ground, if not actually touching the water, and that part at least of the materials consist of moist water plants. Now, it is indispensable to hatching, that the eggs be kept at a high temperature, and not be suffered to cool for a moment. The natural heat of the bird itself is sufficient for this purpose, without the heat of fermentation, erroneously supposed by Pennant; but if she quits them for a moment, to go in pursuit of food, or to withdraw the attention of an intruding water-spaniel, or a prying naturalist, their near vicinity to moist plants, or to water, would certainly prove fatal to the embryo chicks. In order, then, to prevent the brood from being destroyed by cold, the careful bird covers the eggs with a quantity of dry hay, to keep them warm till her return."

When the worthy professor wrote the abovequoted passage, I am sure that he had not the least doubt but that it was correct. Nine tenths of his readers would be of the same opinion with him. The errors it contains can only be accounted for on the score that our professor, like many other naturalists of high note and consideration, has spent more of his time in books than in bogs. His deficiency in bog-education is to be lamented; for such an education would have been a great help to him in his ornithological writings. For my own part, I must own, that I have been more in bogs than amongst books; and have for years wandered "per loca senta situ," where, it is easy for the reader to imagine, that I must have had many corporal misadventures, and at the same time acquired some mental improvement.

After this statement, I trust that the professor will not take it amiss if I do not agree with him in all his notions on waterfowl incubation. Many writers on natural history, on account of their situation in life, can only attempt to clear up doubts by means of theory. Others, again, who have had practice, have it in their power to adduce facts. Truth is the great object which all strive to reach. "Omnes eodem cogimur."

Let us now go to the marsh, and find a waterfowl's nest, with the old bird sitting on eggs containing embryo chicks. We will drive the bird gently off the nest, and we will stay full two hours near the place, to prevent the return of the bird. At the end of the two hours we will go away, and I will engage that the old bird will come back to her nest, and hatch the eggs which have been left uncovered all this time. This being the case, how stands the professor's speculation, that the vicinity of the nest to moist plants, or to water, would certainly prove fatal to the embryo chicks, were the bird to quit the eggs for a moment, unless she covered them with dry hay?

In 1826, I was helping a man to stub some large willows near the water's edge. There was a waterhen's nest at the root of one of them. It had seven eggs in it. I broke two of them, and saw that they contained embryo chicks. The labourer took up part of the nest, with the remaining five eggs in it, and placed it on the ground, about three yards from the spot where we had found it. We continued in the same place for some hours afterwards. working at the willows. In the evening, when we went away, the old waterhen came back to the nest. Having no more occasion for the labourer in that place, I took the boat myself the next morning, and saw the waterhen sitting on the nest. On approaching the place, I observed that she had collected a considerable quantity of grass and weeds; and that she had put them all round the nest. A week after this I went to watch her, and saw she had hatched; and, as I drew nearer to her, she went into the water, with the five little ones along with her.

Birds which, on voluntarily leaving their nest, cover all their eggs containing embryo chicks, equally cover those eggs before they contain an embryo chick, that is, before they begin to sit. Now, during the period of laying, the old bird seldom returns to the nest above once in twenty-four hours; and then only to lay an egg, and go away again. Are the eggs, then, covered these four and twenty hours, to keep them warm? Put your hand upon them, and you will find them "cold as any stone." Nay, more, you shall take one of these eggs, which you find covered before the bird begins to sit, and you shall immerse it for four and twenty hours in water : and if you put it back into the nest before the bird begins to sit, you will find that she will hatch it at the same time with the rest of the eggs.

If, then, this egg will produce a bird after being four and twenty hours in the water, and if the other eggs (in the case of the waterhen) containing embryo chicks will produce birds after being left uncovered some hours by the mother, may we not venture to hazard a conjecture that the professor, somehow or other, has not exactly entered into the real notions of waterfowl for covering their eggs with dry hay when they leave the nest, both before and after they begin to sit?

I will here add an observation. "The dabchick," says our professor, "covers its eggs to keep them warm; for the vicinity of the nest to moist plants, or to water, would certainly prove fatal to the embryo chicks, were she to leave the eggs for amoment without covering them." But the wagtail will build her nest within a foot of the water, and yet she never covers the eggs when she leaves her nest. Now, the shell of the wagtail's egg being much thinner than that of the dabchick, might one not be apt to infer that the egg of the wagtail would suffer sooner from cold than the egg of the dabchick?

## RENNIE'S MONTAGU.

One is rather at a loss to know how the professor discovered that the eggs of the dabchick are affected by their near vicinity to moist plants or to water, unless they are covered either by the old bird or with dry hay. The dabchicks raise their nests upon a superstructure far above watermark. Now, the height of the nest from the water, and the thickness of the materials with which it is lined, will effectually secure it from damp. Put your hand into the nest of the next dabchick which you discover, and you will find that it is quite dry.

The waterhen is another bird which generally builds its nest upon the sedges and rushes; and it carefully covers its eggs, both before and after it begins to sit: but sometimes this bird makes its nest in a place warm and comfortable.

In 1828, I formed a little structure, about a foot square, on a dry island. It was intended for a duck; and it was built of brick and mortar. The top was well secured with a flag; and there was a hole left in the side, just large enough to let in a duck. Some dry hay was put into the place, to serve as a nest for the duck. But it so happened that the duck had to go somewhere else to lay her eggs; for a waterhen took possession of this little structure; and I found her eggs covered with hay, both before and after she began to sit. Did she do this to keep the eggs warm, lest their vicinity to the water should prove fatal to the embryo chicks?

In 1826, a wild duck made its nest within two yards of the water's edge, and upon ground not more than three inches above watermark. She covered her eggs, both before and after she began to sit.

Another wild duck, in this same year, made her nest in the thick ivy, upon the top of an old ruin, full 18 ft. from the water; and she regularly did the same thing with regard to her eggs. Did the last duck do this to preserve the eggs from the fatal influence of the vicinity to water, full 18 ft. below her, with a thick wall intervening?

While this duck on the ruin carefully covered her eggs every time she voluntarily left the nest, a chaffinch, a wagtail, and a ringdove, building in the ivy of the same ruin, never covered their eggs at allon leaving the nest; while in deep holes of the same ruin, a barn owl, a jackdaw, a starling, a house sparrow, and a redstart, had their eggs safely sheltered from wind, and cold, and rain.

I offer these facts and observations to young naturalists as a kind of Ariadne clew, to help them through the labyrinth of waterfowl incubation. Should they not suffice, all I can do is, to recommend the bewildered ornithologist to go to that far eastern country where the vizier of Sultan Mahmoud understands the language of birds. Though, possibly, the vizier may now be dead, still his surprising knowledge has, no doubt, descended to his offspring; just in the same way as a hereditary knack at legislation goes down from father to son in our English peerage. We are told that —

> " Fortes creantur fortibus et bonis; Est in juvencis, est in equis patrum Virtus."

6

#### THE BARN OWL.

## THE HABITS OF THE BARN OWL, AND THE BENEFITS IT CONFERS ON MAN.

THIS pretty aërial wanderer of the night often comes into my room; and after flitting to and fro, on wing so soft and silent that he is scarcely heard, he takes his departure from the same window at which he had entered.

I own I have a great liking for this bird; and I have offered it hospitality and protection on account of its persecutions, and for its many services to me, — I say services, as you will see in the sequel. I wish that any little thing I could write or say might cause it to stand better with the world at large than it has hitherto done: but I have slender hopes on this score; because old and deep-rooted prejudices are seldom overcome; and when I look back into the annals of remote antiquity, I see too clearly that defamation has done its worst to ruin the whole family, in all its branches, of this poor, harmless, useful friend of mine.

Ovid, nearly two thousand years ago, was extremely severe against the owl. In his *Metamorphoses*, he says, —

> " Fœdaque fit volucris, venturi nuncia luctus, Ignavus bubo, dirum mortalibus omen."

In his Fasti he openly accuses it of felony : ---

" Nocte volant, puerosque petunt neutricis egentes."

Lucan, too, has hit it hard : --

" Et lætæ jurantur aves, bubone sinistro :" and the Englishman who continued the *Pharsalia* says, —

" Tristia mille locis Stygius dedit omina bubo."

Horace tells us, that the old witch Canidia used part of the plumage of the owl in her dealings with the devil : —

" Plumamque nocturnæ strigis."

Virgil, in fine, joined in the hue and cry against this injured family : ---

" Solaque culminibus ferali carmine bubo Sæpe queri, et longas in fletum ducere voces."

In our own times we find that the village maid cannot return home from seeing her dying swain without a doleful salutation from the owl: —

> " Thus homeward as she hopeless went, The churchyard path along, The blast grew cold, the dark owl scream'd Her lover's funeral song."

Amongst the numberless verses which might be quoted against the family of the owl, I think I only know of one little ode which expresses any pity for it. Our nursery maid used to sing it to the tune of the storm, "Cease rude Boreas, blustering railer." I remember the first two stanzas of it: —

> " Once I was a monarch's daughter, And sat on a lady's knee; But am now a nightly rover, Banish'd to the ivy tree,

### THE BARN OWL.

## " Crying, hoo, hoo, hoo, hoo, hoo, hoo, Hoo, hoo, hoo, my feet are cold ! Pity me, for here you see me, Persecuted, poor, and old."

I beg the reader's pardon for this exordium. I have introduced it, in order to show how little chance there has been, from days long passed and gone to the present time, of studying the haunts and economy of the owl, because its unmerited bad name has created it a host of foes, and doomed it to destruction from all quarters. Some few, certainly, from time to time, have been kept in cages and in aviaries. But nature rarely thrives in captivity, and very seldom appears in her true character when she is encumbered with chains, or is to be looked at by the passing crowd through bars of iron. However, the scene is now going to change; and I trust that the reader will contemplate the owl with more friendly feelings, and quite under different circumstances. Here, no rude schoolboy ever approaches its retreat; and those who once dreaded its diabolical doings are now fully satisfied that it no longer meddles with their destinies, or has any thing to do with the repose of their departed friends, Indeed, human wretches, in the shape of body-snatchers, seem here in England to have usurped the office of the owl in our churchyards; "et vendunt tumulis corpora rapta suis."

Up to the year 1813, the barn owl had a sad time of it at Walton Hall. Its supposed mournful

9

notes alarmed the aged housekeeper. She knew full well what sorrow it had brought into other houses when she was a young woman; and there was enough of mischief in the midnight wintry blast, without having it increased by the dismal screams of something which people knew very little about, and which everybody said was far too busy in the churchyard at night-time. Nay, it was a well-known fact, that if any person were sick in the neighbourhood, it would be for ever looking in at the window, and holding a conversation outside with somebody, they did not know whom. The gamekeeper agreed with her in every thing she said on this important subject; and he always stood better in her books when he had managed to shoot a bird of this bad and mischievous family. However, in 1813, on my return from the wilds of Guiana, having suffered myself, and learned mercy, I broke in pieces the code of penal laws which the knavery of the gamekeeper and the lamentable ignorance of the other servants had hitherto put in force, far too successfully, to thin the numbers of this poor, harmless, unsuspecting tribe. On the ruin of the old gateway, against which, tradition says, the waves of the lake have dashed for the better part of a thousand years, I made a place with stone and mortar, about 4 ft. square, and fixed a thick oaken stick firmly into it. Huge masses of ivy now quite cover it. In about a month or so after it was finished, a pair of barn owls came and took up their abode in it. I threatened to strangle the keeper if ever, after

10

### THE BARN OWL.

this, he molested either the old birds or their young ones; and I assured the housekeeper that I would take upon myself the whole responsibility of all the sickness, woe, and sorrow that the new tenants might bring into the Hall. She made a low courtesy: as much as to say, "Sir, I fall into your will and pleasure:" but I saw in her eye that she had made up her mind to have to do with things of fearful and portentous shape, and to hear many a midnight wailing in the surrounding woods. I do not think that, up to the day of this old lady's death, which took place in her eighty-fourth year, she ever looked with pleasure or contentment on the barn owl, as it flew round the large sycamore trees which grow near the old ruined gateway.

When I found that this first settlement on the gateway had succeeded so well, I set about forming other establishments. This year I have had four broods, and I trust that next season I can calculate on having nine. This will be a pretty increase, and it will help to supply the place of those which in this neighbourhood are still unfortunately doomed to death, by the hand of cruelty or superstition. We can now always have a peep at the owls, in their habitation on the old ruined gateway, whenever we choose. Confident of protection, these pretty birds betray no fear when the stranger mounts up to their place of abode. I would here venture a surmise, that the barn owl sleeps standing. Whenever we go to look at it, we invariably see it upon the perch, bolt upright; and often with its eyes closed, apparently

fast asleep. Buffon and Bewick err (no doubt unintentionally) when they say that the barn owl snores during its repose. What they took for snoring was the cry of the young birds for food. I had fully satisfied myself on this score some years ago. However, in December, 1823, I was much astonished to hear this same snoring kind of noise, which had been so common in the month of July. On ascending the ruin, I found a brood of young owls in the apartment.

Upon this ruin is placed a perch, about a foot from the hole at which the owls enter. Sometimes, at mid-day, when the weather is gloomy, you may see an owl upon it, apparently enjoying the refreshing diurnal breeze. This year (1831) a pair of barn owls hatched their young, on the 7th of September, in a sycamore tree, near the old ruined gateway.

If this useful bird caught its food by day\*, instead of hunting for it by night, mankind would have ocular demonstration of its utility in thinning the country of mice; and it would be protected, and encouraged, every where. It would be with us what the ibis was with the Egyptians. When it has young, it will bring a mouse to the nest about every twelve or fifteen minutes. But, in order to have a proper idea of the enormons quantity of mice which this bird destroys, we must examine' the pellets which it ejects from its stomach in

<sup>\*</sup> Though the barn owl usually hunts during the night, still I have repeatedly seen it catching mice in the daytime, even when the sun shone bright.— C. W.

the place of its retreat. Every pellet contains from four to seven skeletons of mice. In sixteen months from the time that the apartment of the owl on the old gateway was cleaned out, there has been a deposit of above a bushel of pellets.

The barn owl sometimes carries off rats. One evening I was sitting under a shed, and killed a very large rat, as it was coming out of a hole, about ten yards from where I was watching it. I did not go to take it up, hoping to get another shot. As it lay there, a barn owl pounced upon it, and flew away with it.

This bird has been known to catch fish. Some years ago, on a fine evening, in the month of July, long before it was dark, as I was standing on the middle of the bridge, and minuting the owl by my watch, as she brought mice into her nest, all on a sudden she dropped perpendicularly into the water. Thinking that she had fallen down in epilepsy, my first thoughts were to go and fetch the boat; but before I had well got to the end of the bridge, I saw the owl rise out of the water with a fish in her claws, and take it to the nest. This fact is mentioned by the late much revered and lamented Mr. Atkinson of Leeds, in his Compendium, in a note, under the signature of W., a friend of his, to whom I had communicated it a few days after I had witnessed it.

I cannot make up my mind to pay any attention to the description of the amours of the owl by a modern writer; at least the barn owl plays off no buffooneries here, such as those which he describes. An owl is an owl all the world over, whether under the influence of Momus, Venus, or Diana.

When farmers complain, that the barn owl destroys the eggs of their pigeons, they lay the saddle on the wrong horse. They ought to put it on the rat. Formerly I could get very few young pigeons till the rats were excluded effectually from the dovecot. Since that took place, it has produced a great abundance every year, though the barn owls frequent it, and are encouraged all around it. The barn owl merely resorts to it for repose and concealment. If it were really an enemy to the dovecot, we should see the pigeons in commotion as soon as it begins its evening flight! but the pigeons heed it not: whereas, if the sparrowhawk or hobby should make its appearance, the whole community would be up at once; proof sufficient that the barn owl is not looked upon as a bad, or even a suspicious, character by the inhabitants of the dovecot.

Till lately, a great and well-known distinction has always been made betwixt the screeching and the hooting of owls. The tawny owl is the only owl which hoots; and when I am in the woods after poachers, about an hour before daybreak, I hear with extreme delight its loud, clear, and sonorous notes, resounding far and near through hill and dale. Very different from these notes is the screech of the barn owl. But Sir William Jardine informs us, that this owl hoots; and that he has shot it in the act of hooting. This is stiff authority; and I believe it because it comes from the pen of Sir William Jardine. Still, however, methinks that it ought to be taken in a somewhat diluted state; we know full well that most extraordinary examples of splendid talent do, from time to time, make their appearance on the world's wide stage. Thus, Franklin brought down fire from the skies :- "Eripuit fulmen cœlo, sceptrumque tyrannis." Paganini has led all London captive, by a single piece of twisted catgut :- " Tu potes reges comitesque stultos ducere." Leibnitz tells us of a dog in Germany that could pronounce distinctly thirty words. Goldsmith informs us that he once heard a raven whistle the tune of the "Shamrock," with great distinctness, truth, and humour. With these splendid examples before our eyes, may we not be inclined to suppose that the barn owl which Sir William shot, in the absolute act of hooting, .nay nave been a gifted bird, of superior parts and knowledge (una de multis, as Horace said of Miss Danaus), endowed, perhaps, from its early days with the faculty of hooting, or else skilled in the art by having been taught it by its neighbour, the tawny owl? I beg to remark, that though I unhesitatingly grant the faculty of hooting to this one particular individual owl, still I flatly refuse to believe that hooting is common to barn owls in general. Ovid, in his sixth book Fastorum, pointedly says that it screeched in his day :---

> " Est illis strigibus nomen ; sed nominis hujus Causa, quod horrendâ stridere nocte solent."

The barn owl may be heard shrieking here perpepetually on the portico, and in the large sycamore trees near the house. It shrieks equally when the moon shines and when the night is rough and cloudy; and he who takes an interest in it may here see the barn owl the night through when there is a moon; and he may hear it shriek when perching on the trees, or when it is on wing. He may see it and hear it shriek, within a few yards of him, long before dark; and again, often after daybreak, before it takes its final departure to its wonted resting-place.

I am amply repaid for the pains I have taken to protect and encourage the barn owl; it pays me a hundred-fold by the enormous quantity of mice which it destroys throughout the year. The servants now no longer wish to persecute it. Often, on a fine summer's evening, with delight I see the villagers loitering under the sycamore trees longer than they would otherwise do, to have a peep at the barn owl, as it leaves the ivy-mantled tower: fortunate for it, if, in lieu of exposing itself to danger, by mixing with the world at large, it only knew the advantage of passing its nights at home; for here

> " No birds that haunt my valley free To slaughter I condemn; Taught by the Power that pities me, I learn to pity them."

16

#### THE VULTURE.

# ON THE FACULTY OF SCENT IN THE VULTURE.

I NEVER thought that I should have lived to see this bird deprived of its nose. But in the third number of *Jameson's Journal*, a modern writer has actually given "An account of the habits of the Turkey Buzzard (Vultur Aura), with a view of exploding the opinion generally entertained of its extraordinary power of smelling;" and I see that a gentleman in the *Magazine of Natural History*, vol. iii. p. 449., gives to this writer the honour of being the first man who, by his "interesting treatise," caused the explosion to take place.

I grieve from my heart that the vulture's nose has received such a tremendous blow; because the world at large will sustain a great loss by this sudden and unexpected attack upon it. Moreover, I have a kind of fellow-feeling, if I may say so, for this noble bird. We have been for years together in the same country; we have passed many nights amongst the same trees; and though we did not frequent the same mess, (for "de gustibus non est disputandum," and I could not eat rotten venison, as our English epicures do,) still we saw a great deal of each other's company.

Sancho Panza remarks, that there is a remedy for every thing but death. Now, as the vulture has not been killed by the artillery of this modern writer in *Jameson's Journal*, but has only had its nose carried

C

away by an explosion, I will carefully gather up the shattered olfactory parts, and do my best to restore them to their original shape and beautiful proportions. In repairing the vulture's nose, I shall not imitate old Taliacotius, who, in times long past and gone, did

but I will set to work upon my own resources, and then the reader shall decide whether the vulture is to have a nose or to remain without one.

We all know what innumerable instances there are, in every country, of the astonishing powers of scent in quadrupeds. Thus, the bloodhound will follow the line of the deer-stealer hours after he has left the park; and a common dog will ferret out his master in a room, be it ever so crowded. He is enabled to do this by means of the well-known effluvium which, proceeding from his master's person, comes in contact with his olfactory nerves. A man even, whose powers of scent are by no means remarkable, will sometimes smell you a putrid carcass at a great distance. Now, as the air produced by putrefaction is lighter than common air, it will ascend in the atmosphere, and be carried to and fro through the expanse of heaven by every gust of wind. The vulture, soaring above, and coming in contact with this tainted current, will instinctively follow it down to its source, and there find that which

is destined by an all-wise Providence to be its support and nourishment.

I will here bring forward the common vulture of the West Indies, the Vultur Aura of Guiana, the king of the vultures of Terra Firma, and the vulture which is found in European Andalusia. I am intimately acquainted with all these useful scavengers ; and I have never known any of them to kill the food upon which they feed; or when they are in a complete state of nature, free from the restraint or allurements of man, ever feed upon that which was not putrid. Having slain the large serpent mentioned in the Wanderings, though I wished to preserve the skeleton, still I preferred to forego the opportunity, rather than not get the king of the vultures. I called Daddy Quasshi, and another negro, and we carried the body into the forest. The foliage of the trees where we laid it was impervious to the sun's rays, and had any vultures passed over that part of the forest, I think I may say with safety that they could not have seen the remains of the serpent through the shade. For the first two days not a vulture made its appearance at the spot, though I could see here and there, as usual, a Vultur Aura gliding, on apparently immovable pinion, at a moderate height, over the tops of the forest trees. But during the afternoon of the third day, when the carcass of the serpent had got into a state of putrefaction, more than twenty of the common vultures came and perched upon the neighbouring trees, and the next morning, a little after six o'clock, I saw a magnificent king of the vultures. There was a stupendous Mora tree\* close by, whose topmost branch had either been dried by time or blasted by the thunder-storm. Upon this branch I killed the king of the vultures, before he had descended to partake of the savoury food which had attracted him to the place. Soon after this another king of the vultures came, and after he had stuffed himself almost to suffocation, the rest pounced down upon the remains of the serpent, and stayed there till they had devoured the last morsel.

I think I mentioned in the *Wanderings*, that I do not consider the Vultur Aura gregarious, properly so speaking; and that I could never see it feeding upon that which was not putrid. Often when I had thrown aside the useless remains of birds and quadrupeds after dissection, though the Vultur Aura would be soaring up and down all day long, still it would never descend to feed upon them, or to carry them off, till they were in a state of putrefaction.

Let us here examine the actions of this vulture a little more minutely. If the Vultur Aura, which, as I have said above, I have never seen to prey upon living animals, be directed by its eye alone to the object of its food, by what means can it distinguish a dead animal from an animal asleep? or how is it

• " The Mora, in Guiana, is a lofty timber tree, the topmost branch of which, when naked with age, or dried by accident, is the favourite resort of the toucan. It also frequently happens, that a wild fig tree, as large as a common English apple tree, rears itself from one of the thick branches of the top of the Mora, and that numerous climbing epiphytes grow upon the fig tree. The fig tree, in time, kills the Mora, and the epiphytes the fig tree. The birds are the agents that convey the seeds to the rotten hollow stump or decaying bark of the Mora and fig." (Waterton's Wanderings in South America, &c.)

to know a newly dead lizard or a snake, from a lizard or a snake basking quite motionless in the sun? If its eve be the director to its food, what blunders must it not make in the negro-vards in Demerara, where broods of ducks and fowls are always to be found the day through, either sleeping or basking in the open air. Still the negro, whom habit has taught to know the Vultur Aura from a hawk, does not consider him an enemy. But let a hawk approach the negro-yard, all will be in commotion, and the yells of the old women will be tremendous. Were you to kill a fowl and place it in the yard with the live ones, it would remain there unnoticed by the vulture as long as it was sweet; but, as soon as it became offensive, you would see the Vultur Aura approach it, and begin to feed upon it, or carry it away, without showing any inclination to molest the other fowls which might be basking in the neighbourhood. When I carried Lord Collingwood's despatches up the Orinoco, to the city of Angustura, I there saw the common vultures of Guiana nearly as tame as turkeys. The Spaniards protected them, and considered them in the light of useful scavengers. Though they were flying about the city in all directions, and at times perching upon the tops of the houses, still many of the people, young and old, took their siesta in the open air, "their custom always of the afternoon," and had no fear of being ripped up and devoured by the surrounding vultures. If the vulture has no extraordinary powers of smelling, which faculty, I am

told, is now supposed to be exploded since the appearance of the article in *Jameson's Journal*, I marvel to learn how these birds in Angustura got their information, that the seemingly lifeless bodies of the Spaniards were merely asleep, —

" Dulcis et alta quies, placidæque simillima morti,"

and were by no means proper food for them.

Some years after this, being alongside of a wood. I saw a negro on the ground; and, as I looked at him from a distance, it struck me that all was not right with him. On going up to him I found him apparently dead. Life was barely within him, and that was all. He was a total stranger to me, and I conjectured that he had probably been seized with sickness as he was journeying on, and that he had fallen down there to rise no more. He must have lain in that forlorn, and I hope insensible state, for many hours; because, upon a nearer inspection, I saw swarms of red ants\* near him, and they had eaten deeply into his flesh. I could see no marks that the vultures had been upon him. Indeed, their not being here caused me no surprise, as I had long been satisfied, from the innumerable observations which I had made, that the vulture is attracted to its food

\* "The Red Ant of Guiana marches in millions through the country, in compact order, like a regiment of soldiers. They eat up every insect in their march; and if a house obstruct their route, they do not turn out of the way, but go quite through it. Though they sting cruelly when molested, the planter is not sorry to see them in his house; for it is but a passing visit, and they destroy every kind of insect vermin that had taken shelter under his roof." (Waterion's Wanderings in South America, &c.)

22

by the putrid exhalations which arise from it, when it has arrived at that state of decomposition which renders it fit, and no doubt delicious, food for this interesting tribe of birds. While I was standing near the negro, I could see here and there a Vultur Aura sweeping majestically through the ethereal expanse, in alternate rises and falls, as these birds are wont to do when in search of carrion: but they showed no inclination to come and perch on the trees near the prostrate body of this poor unknown sable son of Africa.

The terrible pestilence which visited Malaga at the beginning of the present century, swept off thousands upon thousands in the short space of four months. The victims were buried by the convicts. So great was the daily havoc of death, that no private burials could be allowed; and many a corpse lay exposed in the open air, till the dead carts made their rounds at nightfall to take them away to their last resting-place, which was a large pit, prepared for them by the convicts in the daytime. During this long-continued scene of woe and sorrow, which I saw and felt. I could never learn that the vultures preved upon the dead bodies which had not had time enough to putrefy. But when the wind blew in from the Mediterranean, and washed ashore the corrupted bodies of those who had died of the pestilence, and had been thrown overboard from the shipping, then indeed, "de montibus adsunt Harpyiæ," then it was that the vultures came from the neighbouring hills to satisfy their hunger; then, one

might have said of these unfortunate victims of the pestilence, --

" Their limbs unburied on the naked shore, Devouring dogs and hungry vultures tore."

In Andalusia, one day in particular, I stood to watch the vultures feeding on the putrid remains of a mule, some ten miles from the pleasant village of Alhaurin. Both kids and lambs were reposing and browsing up and down in the neighbourhood, still the vultures touched them not; neither did the goatherds seem to consider their flocks as being in bad or dangerous company, otherwise they might have despatched the vultures with very little trouble. for they were so gorged with carrion that they appeared unwilling to move from the place. Now, seeing some of the kids and lambs lying on the ground quite motionless, and observing that the vultures paid no attention to them, I came to the following conclusion, viz. that the vulture is directed to its food by means of its olfactory nerves coming in contact with tainted effluvium floating in the atmosphere; and this being the case, we may safely infer that the vulture cannot possibly mistake a sleeping animal for one in which life is extinct, and which has begun to putrefy.

If the vulture were directed to its food solely by its eye, there would be a necessity for it to soar to an immense height in the sky; and even then it would be often at a loss to perceive its food on account of intervening objects. But I could never see

24 -

the vulture rise to any very astonishing height in the heavens, as is the custom with the eagle, the glebe, and some other birds of prey; and I am even fully of opinion, that when these last-mentioned birds soar so high, they are not upon the look-out for food. When looking at the vultures aloft, I could always distinguish the king of the vultures from the common vulture, and the common vulture from the Vultur Aura. Sometimes an inexperienced observer in Guiana may mistake for vultures a flock of birds soaring to a prodigious height in the sky; but, upon a steady examination, he will find that they are Nandapoas.

I conceive that we are in error when we suppose that birds of prey rise to such an astonishing height as we see them do, in order to have a better opportunity of observing their food on the ground below them. I have watched gledes and hawks intensely, when they have been so high that they appeared a mere speck in the azure vault; still, when at such a great height, I have never been able, in one single instance, to see them descend upon their prey, during the many years in which I have observed them. But, on the other hand, when birds of prey are in quest of food, I have always seen them fly at a very moderate height over the woods and meads, and strike their victim with the rapidity of lightning. Thus, the kestrel hovers at so comparatively short a distance from the earth, that he is enabled to drop down upon a mouse, and secure it as quick as thought. Thus, the merlin and sparrowhawk, a little before

dark, shoot past you, when you are watching behind a tree, with inconceivable velocity, and snatch away the unsuspecting bunting from the hedge. But when food seems not to be the object, especially about the breeding season, you may observe the windhovers rising in majestic evolutions to a vast altitude ; but, if you watch till your eyes ache, you will never see them descend upon their prey from this immense height: indeed, the great distance to which they rise would operate much against them in their descent to seize their food. For example, suppose a mouse to be on the ground, exactly under a hawk, which hawk is so high up that its appearance to the observer's eve is not larger than that of a lark. how is the hawk to take the mouse? If it descend slowly, the wary mouse would have time to get into its hole; if the hawk came down rapidly, the noise it causes in darting through the expanse would be a sufficient warning for the mouse to get out of the way. In order to have a proper idea of the noise which the descent of the bird would cause, we have only to listen to a rook in the act of what the peasants call shooting, and which, by the by, they always consider as a sign of coming wind ; though, in fact, it can easily be accounted for without any aid from conjecture. It might here be asked, for what object, then, do many birds of prey rise to such an amazing height in the sky? I answer, I know not. Why does the lark mount so high, and sing all the time? His female and other listeners on the ground would hear him more distinctly and clearly, were he to pour forth his sweet and vernal notes nearer to them.

But to return to the vulture. After the repeated observations I have made in the country where it abounds, I am quite satisfied that it is directed to its food by means of its olfactory nerves coming in contact with putrid effluvium, which rises from corrupted substances through the heavier air. Those are deceived who imagine that this effluvium would always be driven to one quarter in the tropics, where the trade-winds prevail. Often, at the very time that the clouds are driving from the north-east up above, there is a lower current of air coming from the quarter directly opposite. This takes place most frequently during the night-time, in or near the woods; and it often occurs early in the morning, from sunrise till near ten o'clock, when the regular trade-wind begins to blow. Sometimes it is noticed in the evening, after sunset; and, now and then, during the best part of the day, in the rainy season. In Guiana there is a tree called havawa: it produces a deliciously smelling resin, fit for incense. When the Indians stop on the banks of a river for the night, they are much in the habit of burning this resin for its fine and wholesome scent. It is found in a hardened lumpy state, all down the side of the tree out of which it has oozed. It is also seen on the ground, at the foot of the tree, incorporated with the sand. When we had taken up our nightly quarters on the bank of the Essequibo, many a time we perceived this delightful fragrance of the hayawa, which came down the bed of the river to the place where we were, in a direction quite opposite to the trade-wind. My Indians knew by this that other Indians were encamped for the night on the river-side above us.

When the eruption took place in the Island of St. Vincent, in the Caribbean Sea, in 1812, cinders and other minor particles of matter were carried nearly, if not fully, 200 miles to windward, and were said to have fallen at or near Barbadoes. Had there been a carcass, in a state of decomposition, at the place during the time of the eruption, no doubt the effluvium arising from it would have been taken to windward by a temporary counter-aërial current; and a vulture in Barbadoes might probably have had pretty certain information, through his olfactory nerves, that there was something good for him in the Island of St. Vincent.

Vultures, as far as I have been able to observe, do not keep together in a large flock, when they are soaring up and down apparently in quest of a tainted current. Now, suppose a mule has just expired behind a high wall, under the dense foliage of evergreen tropical trees; fifty vultures, we will say, roost on a tree a mile from this dead mule : when morning comes, off they go in quest of food. Ten fly by mere chance to the wood where the mule lies, and manage to spy it out through the trees; the rest go quite in a different direction. How are the lastmentioned birds to find the mule? Every minute carries them farther from it. Now reverse the statement; and, instead of a mule newly dead, let us suppose a mule in an offensive state of decompos-

28 .~

ition. I would stake my life upon it, that not only the fifty vultures would be at the carcass next morning, but also that every vulture in the adjacent forest would manage to get there in time to partake of the repast.

Here I will stop, fearing that I have already drawn too largely on the reader's patience; but really I could not bear to see the vulture deprived of the most interesting feature in its physiognomy with impunity. These are notable times for ornithology: one author gravely tells us that the waterousel walks on the bottom of streams; another describes an eagle as lubricating its plumage from an oil-gland; a third renews in print the absurdity that the rook loses the feathers at the base of the bill by seeking in the earth for its food; while a fourth, lamenting that the old name, Caprimulgus, serves to propagate an absurd vulgar error, gives to the bird the new name of night-swallow.

" In nova fert animus."

# THE MEANS BY WHICH THE TURKEY BUZ-ZARD TRACES ITS FOOD.

IN answer to the remark of Mr. Percival Hunter in the *Magazine of Natural History*, vol. iv. p. 83., that my account of the habits of the Vultur Aura is at variance with the observations of Wilson, Humboldt, and Azara, I beg to inform him, that I pronounced the Vultur Aura of Guiana to be *not* gregarious, after the closest attention to its habits for a long series of years; and I am still of decided opinion that this bird ought not to be considered gregarious.

Wilson was never in Guiana. As for Humboldt, I cannot think of submitting to his testimony, in matters of ornithology, for one single moment. The avocations of this traveller were of too multiplied a nature to enable him to be a correct practical ornithologist. Azara is totally unknown to me.

I have read Mr. Audubon's paper very attentively, "and upon taking the length, breadth, height, and depth of it, and trying them at home, upon an exact scale," 't is out, my lord, in every one of its dimensions.

In the paper in Jameson's Journal, after some preliminary observations, the author says, "When I visited the Southern States, and had lived, as it were, amongst these vultures for several years, and discovered, thousands of times, that they did not smell me when I approached them covered by a tree, until within a few feet; and that, when, so near, or at a greater distance, I showed myself to them, they instantly flew away much frightened, the idea evaporated, and I assiduously engaged in a series of experiments to prove, to myself at least, how far the acuteness of smell existed, if it existed at all."

Here the author wishes to prove to us, through the medium of his own *immediate person*, that the vulture is but poorly off for nose; but he has left the matter short, on two essential points. First, he has told us nothing of the absolute state of his own person, at the actual time he approached the vultures; and, secondly, he is silent as to the precise

30

position of his own person, with regard to the wind. This neglect renders his experiment unsatisfactory. If, on his drawing near to the birds, no particular effluvium or strong smell proceeded from his person, it is not to be expected that they could smell him. *De nihilo nihilum, in nihilum nil posse reverti*, as the old saying is. If, again, he had a smell about him, and he happened to be to *leeward* as he approached the vultures, their olfactory nerves could not possibly have been roused to action by it, although he had been Gorgonius himself (*Gorgonius hircum*), for every particle of smell from his person would have been carried down the gale, in a contrary direction to the birds.

I will now proceed to examine the author's first experiment. "I procured," says he, "a skin of our common deer, entire to the hoofs, and stuffed it carefully with dried grass until filled, rather above the natural size, - suffered the whole to become perfectly dry, and hard as leather, -- took it to the middle of a large open field, laid it down on its back. with its legs up and apart, as if the animal was dead and putrid. I then retired about a few hundred vards: and in the lapse of some minutes a vulture, coursing round the field, tolerably high, espied the skin, sailed directly towards it, and alighted within a few yards of it. I ran immediately, covered by a large tree, until within about forty yards; and from that place could spy the bird with ease. He approached the skin, looked at it without apparent suspicion, jumped on it, &c. - then, approaching the eyes, that were here solid globes of hard dried

and painted clay, attacked first one and then the other, with, however, no further advantage than that of disarranging them. This part was abandoned; the bird walked to the other extremity of the pretended animal, and there, with much exertion, tore the stitches apart, until much fodder and dry hay was pulled out, but no flesh could the bird find or smell: he was intent on discovering some where none existed; and after reiterated efforts, all useless, he took flight, coursed about the field, when, suddenly rounding and falling, I saw him kill a small garter snake, and swallow it in an instant. The vulture rose again, sailed about, and passed several times quite low over my stuffed deerskin, as if loth to abandon so good-looking a prev." The author continues : - " Judge of my feelings when I plainly saw that the vulture, which could not discover, through its extraordinary sense of smell, that no flesh, either fresh or putrid, existed about the skin, could, at a glance, see a snake, scarcely as large as a man's finger, alive, and destitute of odour, hundreds of vards distant."

In this first experiment, we are left in such uncertainty, with regard to the actual distance of the vulture from the author, at the time the vulture killed the snake, that I cannot, for the life of me, come to any satisfactory conclusion. It appears, that there was a tree about forty yards from the stuffed deerskin. Under covert of the tree, the author watched the predatory attack of the vulture on the skin. The disappointed bird took flight, and coursed about the field, which the author tells

## THE TURKEY BUZZARD.

us is large and open. While coursing round this field, the vulture, suddenly rounding and falling, killed a garter snake, scarcely as large as a man's finger. The author tells us, he plainly saw that the vulture could see this snake hundreds of yards distant. I am not surprised that the vulture saw the snake hundreds of yards distant, as I am fully aware of the keen sight of all birds; but what really astonishes me is, that the author could see the snake, and know it to be a garter snake; for, upon the face of the statement, I am led to conclude that he himself, as well as the vulture, was hundreds of yards distant from the snake. It were much to be wished that the author had said something positive with regard to the actual distance of the snake from the tree under which he had taken his stand. Again, the author tells us, in the beginning of this experiment, that he retired about a few hundred yards from the spot where he had placed the deerskin, in the middle of the large open field; and that a vulture, in the lapse of some minutes, alighted within a few yards of the skin. The author ran immediately, covered by a large tree, till within about forty yards of the skin. Now, quickness of sight in the vulture being the very essence of our author's paper in Jameson's Journal, I am at a loss to conceive how our author contrived to run over the few hundred yards unseen by the vulture. To be sure, a large tree intervened; but then the vulture happened to be about forty yards on the other side of it; and this distance of the vulture from the tree would be all in its favour for descry-

33

ing a man coming up, in an opposite direction, through the open space of a few hundred yards, which, to judge by this vague expression, might be a quarter of a mile, more or less. Had the bird seen him, there is no doubt but that it would have flown away; because the author tells us, in the beginning of his paper, that "when he showed himself to the vultures, they instantly flew away frightened."

In one part of this experiment, at least, our author proves, beyond the shadow of a doubt, that his vulture was totally deficient in scent; and he has the very best of all reasons, - no smell existed in his deerskin. "No flesh could the bird find, or smell. He was intent on discovering some, where none existed." Still, methinks, the vulture was right in ripping up the pretended animal; and there was method in his prosecuting his excavation through the regions of dried hay. No lapse of time could have completely subdued the smell which would arise from the ears, the hoofs, the lips, and the very skin itself of the deer. This smell must have been the thing that instigated the bird to look narrowly into the skin, and detained him so long at the place. I have a better opinion of the vulture's sagacity, than to suppose that he would have spent so much of his precious time upon the rudely stuffed mockery of an animal, unless his nose had given him information that some nutriment existed in that which his keen and piercing eve would soon have told him was an absolute cheat.

## THE TURKEY BUZZARD.

Second Experiment. - The author says, " I had a large dead hog hauled some distance from the house, and put into a ravine, about twenty feet deeper than the surface of the earth around it, narrow and winding, much filled with briars and high cane. In this I made the negroes conceal the hog, by binding cane over it, until I thought it would puzzle either the buzzards, carrion crows, or any other birds to see it, and left it for two days. This was early in the month of July, when in this latitude it becomes putrid and extremely fetid in a short time. I saw, from time to time, many vultures in search of food sail over the field and raving in all directions, but none discovered the carcass. although during this time several dogs had visited it, and fed plentifully on it. I tried to go near it, but the smell was so insufferable, when within thirty yards, that I abandoned it; and the remains were entirely destroyed at last, through natural decay."

Here the author positively and distinctly tells us, that he saw *many* vultures, in search of food, sail over the field and ravine, *in all directions*, but none discovered the carcass; although, *during this time*, several dogs had visited it, and fed plentifully on it.

Pray, when the dogs were at dinner on the carcass, and the vultures at the same time were flying over the ravine where the hog lay, what prevented these keen-eyed birds from seeing the hog? The author positively says, that none discovered the carcass. Could, then, several dogs

devour the hams of swine, and riot on pig's liver, in such amazing secrecy and silence as not to be observed in the act by the lynx-eved vultures above? Were there no squabbles amongst the dogs for possession of the pig's cheeks? no snarling for the flitch? no pulling the body this way, or that way? no displacing the materials with which the negroes had covered the hog? In a word, was there no movement on the part of the dogs, by which the passing vultures might receive a hint that there was something in the ravine below " calculated to glut their voracious appetite?" Fear, certainly, could not have kept them away; because the author tells us, in another part of his account, that he has seen vultures feeding at one extremity of a carcass, and dogs at another.

This second experiment, like the story of the " bear and fiddle," was broken off in the middle. The author tried to go near the carcass, but the smell was so insufferable that he abandoned it when he had got within thirty yards of it. He tells us, the remains were entirely destroyed, at last, through natural decay. How did he learn this? At the time that he abandoned the carcass to its fate, the insufferable smell clearly proved that there was plenty of carrion still on the bones; but, as the author's own olfactory nerves prevented him from watching it any longer, I will take upon myself to make up the hiatus valde deflendus, which his sudden retreat occasioned, by a conjecture of my own; namely, that the dogs and vultures, like the devil and the king, in "Sir Balaam," divided the

prize. It would have taken a lapse of weeks to have destroyed the smell putrescent which came from the remains of so large an animal; and even granted that the vultures had been too dull of nose to have smelled it, still it could not have failed to have attracted other dogs, or the same dogs when their stomachs had become empty; and they themselves would have gnawed off all the flesh, and squandered the bones, without allowing "natural decay" to consume that which was so palatable to them. Be this as it may, the author immediately returned, and commenced a new operation about the same place. This fortifies me in my conjecture, that the carcass must have had some greedy customers after the author's departure, otherwise the insufferable smell must have been still there; and then the author, by his own account, would have been ill able to stand the attacks on his nasal feelings during the new operation.

He says, "I then took a young pig, put a knife through its neck, and made it bleed on the earth and grass about the same place, and, having covered it closely with leaves, also watched the result. The vultures saw the fresh blood, alighted about it, followed it down into the ravine, discovered by the blood the pig, and devoured it, when yet quite fresh, within my sight." I must here own I am astonished that the vultures could see this, and still have seen nothing of the large hog while several dogs were feeding on it. However, I request the reader to ruminate for a while on these two experiments with the large hog and the little pig; and then he will be able to draw his own conclusion as to the blindness of the vultures during the first experiment, and their keenness of vision during the second.

I will now take a peep at the vultures marshalled in aërial columns.

The author tells us, "a flock of twenty may easily survey an area of two miles, as they go turning in large circles, often intersecting each other in their lines, as if forming a vast chain of rounded links; some are high, whilst others are low; not a spot is passed over unseen ; and, consequently, the moment a prey is discovered, the favoured bird rounds to, and, by the impetuosity of its movements, gives notice to its nearest companion, who immediately follows him, and is successively attended by all the rest. Thus the farthest from the discoverer, being at a considerable distance, sails in a direct line towards the spot indicated to him by the flight of the others, who have all gone in a straight course before him, with the appearance of being impelled by this extraordinary power of smelling, so erroneously granted them." Here I break the quotation, to ask the question, how are the hindermost vultures, which are successively attending to the notice given by the favoured bird, in order to profit by it, to know whether the favoured bird has alighted upon some large carrion, or a diminutive garter snake? The leader vulture, according to our author's former experiment, would be equally liable to fall down upon the one as upon the other; and though he might get a mouthful, the rest would be sorely dis-

#### THE TURKEY BUZZARD.

appointed. Again, suppose the leader were to round to, and fall upon a stuffed deerskin, and dilly-dally his time away in reconnoitring it, would not the rest, on coming up, have just reason to be much out of temper? Our author continues, "If the object discovered is large, lately dead, and covered with a skin too tough to be ate and torn asunder" (cart before the horse), "and afford free scope to their appetite, they remain about it, and in the neighbourhood. Perched on high dead limbs, in such conspicuous positions, they are easily seen by other vultures, who, through habit, know the meaning of such stoppages, and join the first flock, going also directly, and affording further evidence, to those who are satisfied with appearances only. In this manner I have seen several hundreds of vultures and carrion crows assembled near a dead ox, at the dusk of evening, that had only two or three in the morning; when some of the latter comers had probably travelled hundreds of miles, searching diligently themselves for food, and probably would have had to go much farther had they not espied this association." A little after this, having described the manner in which the "famished cannibals" satisfied their hunger, the author says, "The repast finished, each bird gradually rises to the highest branches of the nearest trees, and remains there. until the digestion of all the food they" (instead of it) "have" (has) "swallowed is completed."

Here we have, perched on high trees, flocks of vultures waiting till their dinner be sufficiently tender; and also flocks of vultures waiting on the highest branches of trees till their dinner be sufficiently digested. The author tells us that the first " are easily seen by other vultures, who, through habit, know the meaning of such stoppages." I wish the author had told us how he became informed of this knowledge, which the "other vultures" had acquired of these stoppages. Let us suppose for an instant that the latter comers, after travelling "hundreds of miles," had unluckily mistaken the group of vultures perched on high trees; and, in lieu of arriving at the tree under which dinner was waiting for them, they had got to the tree under which all the dinner had been eaten up. Pray, what were the hungry scavengers to do? Were they to proceed, "hundreds of miles" farther, upon an empty stomach, in quest of more stoppages? or were they to wait in patience, with the vultures perched on high dead limbs of trees, till those stomach-filled birds should have digested their food, and were ready to start afresh? The author assures us, that "vultures perched on high dead limbs, in such conspicuous positions, are easily seen by other vultures, who, through habit, know the meaning of such stoppages:" but then we have only his bare word for this extraordinary circumstance; and, notwithstanding what he has said, my opinion is, that the coming-up vultures would just as often have the bad luck to find themselves arrived at the tree under which the dinner had been all eaten up, as the good luck to get to the tree under which dinner was to be found too tough to be eaten immediately.

Towards the end of the account, our author tells

us, that "the power given to them (the vultures) by nature of discerning the approaching death of a wounded animal is truly remarkable." By way of exemplification, he continues, "a poor emaciated horse, or ox, the deer, mired in the margin of the lake, where the timid animal had resorted to escape flies and musquitoes, so fatiguing in summer, is seen in distress with exultation by the buzzard. He immediately alights, and, if the animal does not extricate itself, waits, and gorges in peace on as much of the flesh as the nature of the spot will allow."

Here the author at once invalidates his assertion of the remarkable power given by nature to the vulture, by the insertion of the unfortunate little remark, *if it does not extricate itself*. The vulture alights, ready to feed on the flesh of the deer, if it does not extricate itself. Now the expression, *if it does not extricate itself*, gives us to suppose that it may extricate itself; and, if it does extricate itself, then off it goes, and of course escapes from the vulture. Wherefore, in this instance, nature would have given false information to the vulture.

In closing his account, our author says, "what I have said of their killing and devouring young animals are" (instead of is) "sufficient proofs" (proof) "of this; but it frequently happens that these birds are forced to wait until the hide of their prey will give way to their bills."

In order to substantiate this, our author produces an alligator. "I have seen," says he, "a large dead alligator, surrounded by vultures and carrion crows, of which nearly the whole of the flesh was so completely decomposed, before these birds could perforate the tough skin of the monster, that, when at last it took place," (what took place?) " their disappointment was apparent, and the matter, in an almost fluid state, abandoned by the vultures."

Here we have the singular phenomenon of vultures surrounding their own dinner, without being able to touch it, for want, I may say, of suitable carving knives : and at last they are forced to depart on an empty stomach, bearing marks on their countenances of apparent disappointment. I ask, what became of the enormous mass of flesh in the alligator's tail ? was it, too, in an almost fluid state, similar to that of the contents of the abdomen? Had, then, the first stage of putrefaction done nothing towards the softening of the skin, which, in the tail of this animal, is by no means so thick as in the dorsal and abdominal regions? Were his vultures so green in the art of perforation as not to have learned that, as soon as putrefaction takes place, the skin of the tail may be easily perforated at the different joints? If the vultures, only for a minute, had but bethought themselves of applying their "very powerful bills" to the skin at these joints, it would undoubtedly have yielded to their efforts; and then they could easily have worked their way forward to the other parts of the alligator. Had but our little carrion crow been there, he could soon have taught them how to carve, and shown the lubberly birds where lay the soft parts. Again, I ask, were the vultures, whose daily occupation ought to give them a pretty correct notion of the general

structure of animals, ignorant that there are certain parts in those animals admirably adapted for contraction and expansion? and, of course, that those parts are invariably softer than the other parts of the bodies of scaly quadrupeds. Did his birds not know, or had they forgot on that occasion, that these parts are to be found, on each side of the alligator, betwixt the nearly impenetrable scaly armour on the back, and the equally impenetrable armour of the under parts? In a word, I am positive, if his vultures had but been well versed in the nature of the parts without, they would soon have introduced themselves to the delicious banquet within, in lieu of surrounding the carcass from day to day, in hope deferred : till at last solids were almost turned into fluids, and the disappointed boobies found themselves under the heart-rending necessity of abandoning the alligator without breaking their fast, and of going in quest of firmer carrion in some other quarter.

If our author's statement be correct, viz. that the skin of a large alligator is too tough to be perforated by the bills of vultures, until time shall have rendered the carcass of the dead animal too fluid to be of any use to them in the way of food, then it follows that no large dead alligator can ever become the food of vultures. The birds may certainly see it at a great distance, and wing their way to it, and stop at it; and other vultures, miles behind them, may even fancy " that they know the meaning of such stoppages :" still, I am prone to opine that their labours would be ill requited. In lieu of dropping 4.4

down upon a good dinner, disappointment would be their lot; and they would be regaled with nothing of a more solid nature than transient puffs of highly tainted vapour. But here I will stop: I have been too long on carrion, —

## THE VULTURE'S NOSE.

THE American philosophers have signed a solemn certificate that they feel assured that the two species of vultures which inhabit the United States " are guided to their food altogether through their sense of sight, and not that of smell;" I, on the contrary, assert that all vultures can find their food through the medium of their olfactory nerves, though it be imperceptible to their eye.

I cannot consent to deprive the vultures of their noses merely on the strength of experiments, which, from circumstances, may prove fallacious, notwithstanding every possible precaution; and, in the cases before us, I find myself constrained to dispute the legitimacy of the deductions at which these gentlemen calculate they have arrived. The effluvium from the dead hare and the offal which they had procured might have been prevented from ascending by the covering of brushwood; or it might have been depressed to the earth by humidity, or by a current of wind. Either of these suggestions may be adopted in the present instance, because the dogs, which had no tainted footsteps to guide them, still found that which insured their discovery of the carrion.

The sad experiment of putting out the poor vulture's eyes fills me with distressing emotions. The supposed fact of the tortured captive not smelling his favourite food, when placed within an inch of his nostrils, forces us to conclude, either that nature had not intended that his beautifully developed organs of scent should be of the least service to him, or that the intensity of pain totally incapacitated the lone prisoner from touching food. I am of the latter opinion. Unquestionably the pain caused by the dreadful operation rendered the miserable sufferer indifferent to all kind of sustenance. I myself have been unable to eat when in the gripes; and I once knew an old owl which died of sheer want, rather than swallow any thing in captivity. What would the American philosophers think of me, had I got this owl's demise well authenticated by the signatures of divers scientific men, and then despatched it across the Atlantic, in order to prove that owls do not secure their prey by means of their feet, because, forsooth, the incarcerated owl in question never once struck her talons into the food which had been placed within an inch of them.

Nothing can show more forcibly the utter fallacy of the American experiments, than the attack of the vultures on the coarse painting which represented a "sheep skinned and cut up." Till I had read the account of it, I had always imagined that the vulture had a remarkably keen and penetrating eye. I must now alter my opinion. If the American gentlemen' do not mind what they are about, they will ultimately prove too much, ("quod nimium probat, nihil probat,") and at last compel us Englishmen to conclude that the vultures of the United States can neither see nor smell. They assure us that these birds are not guided to their food by their scent, but by their sight alone; and then, to give us a clear idea how defective that sight is, they show us that their vultures cannot distinguish the coarsely painted carcass of a sheep on canvass from that of a real sheep. They "commenced tugging at the painting," and "seemed much disappointed and surprised" that they had mistaken canvass for mutton. Sad blunder! Pitiable, indeed, is the lot of the American vulture ! His nose is declared useless in procuring food, at the same time that his evesight is proved to be lamentably defective. Unless something be done for him, 't is ten to one but that he'll come to the parish at last, pellis et ossa, a bag of bones.

The American philosophers having fully established the fact, that their vultures are prone to mistake a piece of coarsely painted canvass for the carcass of a real sheep "skinned and cut up," I am now quite prepared to receive accounts from Charleston of vultures attacking every shoulder-ofmutton sign in the streets, or attempting to gobble down the painted sausages over the shop doors, or

tugging with might and main at the dim and faded eyes in some decaying portrait of the immortal Doctor Franklin.

The absurdity of all this must be evident to every body.

I, in my turn, hope to prove satisfactorily, by inference, that which the American philosophers have failed to demonstrate by EXPERIMENTS. I state that effluvium from putrid matter, being lighter than common air, necessarily ascends in the atmosphere, unless artificially impeded (as probably was the case in the first experiment of the American philosophers), or prevented from mounting by superincumbent humidity. Now, the organ of scent, which is strongly developed in the vulture, coming in contact with this effluvium, when it is allowed to float in the atmosphere, enables the bird to trace the carrion down to its source. Hence I infer, that vultures can find their food through the medium of their olfactory nerves; and, this being the case, I am of opinion that there ought to be no great mystery attached to the act of the vulture's finding putrid bodies, when those bodies are out of sight, either on account of distance, or of interfering objects.

When the American philosophers shall have proved to me, that effluvium from putrid substances does not ascend in the air, and that the organisation of the vulture's nose is imperfect, then I will consider myself vanquished : "efficaci do manus scientiæ." After those gentlemen shall have accomplished this, should their vultures pine in famine, by continuing to mistake canvass for carcass, why, rot 'em, they may die, for aught I care to the contrary.

# REMARKS ON THE NUDITY ON THE FORE-HEAD AND AT THE BASE OF THE BILL OF THE ROOK.

------ " Quæ causa indigna serenos Fædavit vultus, aut cur hæc nuda patescunt ?"

I HAVE more than once nearly made up my mind to sit me down, some dismal winter's evening, and put together a few remarks on the habits of the rook. His regular flight, in congregated numbers, over my house, in the morning to the west, and his return at eve to the east, without the intermission of one single day, from the autumnal to the vernal equinox, would be a novel anecdote in the page of his biography. To this might be added an explanation of the cause of his sudden descent from a vast altitude in the heavens, which takes place with such amasing rapidity that it creates a noise similar to that of a rushing wind. His mischief and his usefulness to mankind might be narrowly looked into, and placed in so clear a light, that nobody could afterwards have a doubt whether this bird ought to be protected as a friend to a cultivated country, or banished from it as a depredating enemy.

I remember, some fifteen years ago, when I was very anxious to divert a footpath which had become

48

an intolerable nuisance, the farmers in the district said that I should freely have their good-will to do so, provided I would only destroy a large rookery in a neighbouring wood. On the other hand, the villagers deplored this proposed destruction, as it would deprive them of their annual supply of about two thousand young rooks. Now the gardener abominated them. He called them a devouring set; said that they spoiled all the tops of the trees; and that, for his part, he hoped they would all of them get their necks broken. I myself, for divers reasons, was extremely averse to sign their death-warrant. Were I not fearful of being rebuked by grave and solemn critics, I would here hazard a small quotation:—

# " Mulciber in Trojam, pro Troja stabat Apollo; Æqua Venus Teucris, Pallas iniqua fuit."

However, at present, it is not my intention to write the life of the rook, or even to inquire incidentally into its vices or its virtues. I merely take up the pen to-day, to show that the nudity on the forehead of the rook, and at the base of both mandibles, cannot be caused by the bird's thrusting its bill into the ground.

Bewick is the only one in Professor Rennie's long and fanciful list of "rudimental naturalists," "literary naturalists," and "philosophic naturalists, and original observers," who gives us any thing satisfactory concerning this nudity. He, sensible naturalist, cuts the knot through at one stroke, by telling us that it is an "original peculiarity." Mon-

49

P

50

tagu says, that it is acquired by the bird's "habit of thrusting its bill into the ground after worms and various insects." From the study of Professor Rennie, this error is renewed to the public, in the second edition of the Ornithological Dictionary. Let us look into this error.

Every observer of birds must know that when the young rook leaves its nest for good and all, there is no part of its head deficient in feathers. Before winter, this young bird loses the feathers on the forehead, under the bill, and at the base of both mandibles. The skin where these feathers grew puts on a white scurfy appearance. Now, if these feathers had been worn down to the stumps by means of the bird thrusting its bill into the ground, these stumps would fall out at the regular moulting time, and new feathers would soon make their appearance. If, again, these feathers have been loosened at their roots by the process of thrusting the bill into the ground (which I consider next to impossible), and in consequence of this have fallen out from their places, new feathers would be observed in a few weeks; for when once a feather is eradicated, nature instantly sets to work to repair the loss by producing another; nor do we know of any process that can be applied with success, to counteract this admirable provision of nature. Again; these new feathers being full of blood at the roots, any application tending to grind them down, or to eradicate them, would be so painful to the rook, that it would not be able to thrust its bill deep into the ground.

I request the reader to bear in mind, that these arguments are brought forward only under the accepted supposition of naturalists, that the feathers are removed by the process of the bird thrusting its bill into the ground. But he who examines the subject with attention will at once see that the process itself could not destroy the feathers on the head of the rook; because, if they were destroyed by this process, the carrion crow, the jackdaw, the jay, the magpie, and the starling, would all exhibit a similar nudity on the forehead, and at the base of the bill; for they all thrust their bills into the ground proportionably as deep as the rooks do theirs, when in quest of worms and grubs. Moreover, if the feathers are eradicated by the act of thrusting the bill into the ground, they would be succeeded by new ones, during the time in which that act could not be put in execution; for example, during a very dry summer, or during a very hard winter; and at these periods, as no action on the part of the rook would operate to destroy the coming feathers, an evident change would soon be observed about the head of the bird. In 1814, the ground was so very hard frozen, and covered with snow for some months, that the rooks could not by any means have an opportunity of thrusting their bills into it. Still, during this protracted period of frost, I could not see a solitary instance of renewal of the feathers on the forehead, or at the base of the bill, in the many birds which I examined.

I deny that the rook does, in general, thrust his

bill deep into the ground. Look at this bird in the pasture, through a good glass (this puts me in mind of the Professor's suggestion of a thermometer and a stop-watch), and you will see that he merely pulls up the tuft of grass with the point of his bill. When on arable land, he will be observed to thrust his bill comparatively deeper into the mould, to get at the corn, which having just put up its narrow greenish white leaf, the searcher is directed by it to the sprouted grain. But he cannot be at this work above a fortnight: the progress of vegetation then interferes to stop the petty plunderer.

The quao of South America, a bird of the order of Pie, has a still greater portion of the forehead bare; and it must have put on this uncouth and naked appearance in early youth, for, on inspecting the head, you will see that feathers had once been there.

I could never, by any chance, find this bird in the cultivated parts of the country. It inhabits the thick and gloomy forests, and feeds chiefly upon the fruits and seeds which grow upon the stately trees in those never-ending solitudes. In fine, I consider the accepted notion, that the rook loses the feathers of its forehead, and those at the base of each mandible, together with the bristles, by the act of thrusting its bill into the ground, as a pretty little bit of specious theory, fit for the closet; but which, in the field, "shows much amiss."

For my own part I cannot account for the nudity

### FOREHEAD OF THE ROOK.

in question. He who is clever enough to assign the true cause why the feathers and bristles fall off will, no doubt, be able to tell us why there is a bare warty spot on each leg of the horse; and why some cows have horns, and some have none. He will possibly show us how it came to happen that the woman mentioned by Dr. Charles Leigh had horns on her head; which horns she shed, and new ones came in their place. Perhaps he will account for the turkey's putting out a long tuft of hair, amid the surrounding feathers of the breast. Peradventure he may demonstrate to us why the bird camichi, of Guiana, has a long slender horn on its head, and two spurs in each wing, in lieu of having them on its legs. By the way, who knows but that some scientific closet naturalist may account for these alar spurs of the camichi, through the medium of that very useful and important discovery, the quinary system. Thus, for example's sake, suppose these said spurs were once normal or typical on the legs; but, by some rather obscure process, having become aberrant, they made an approach or passage to the wings; while the bird itself was progressing in the circle, or leading round, in order to inosculate with the posteriors of its antecedent. He who clearly comprehends the quinary system will readily understand this.

If I had time just now, I would call in question the propriety of the assertion, that the rook "is furnished with a small pouch at the root of the tongue;" and I would finish by showing the reader that the

Е З

53

54 .

author of the second edition of *Montagu* was dozing when he deprived the rook (Corvus) of the good old sensible epithet frugilegus, and put that of prædatorius in its place.

## ON THE SUPPOSED POUCH UNDER THE BILL OF THE ROOK.

Nec aliud quicquam . . . quæritur, Quàm corrigatur error ut mortalium, Acuatque sese diligens industria."

PHEDRUS.

WE read in Rennie's *Montagu's Ornithological Dictionary*, that "the rook is furnished with a small pouch at the root of the tongue." If the carrion crow were as useful to man, as the rook is known to be; if the jay and the magpie had less to answer for, on the score of petty plunder; and if the jackdaw did not expose itself to persecution, by its prying and suspicious habits, they would all be allowed by man to range at large without molestation; and then the naturalist would have that opportunity of examining their economy, which at present is denied him.

Amongst many peculiarities in these birds, scarcely known, or even noticed, he would observe that at a certain time of the year, and only then, they all have, at intervals, an appearance of

### POUCH OF THE ROOK.

a pouch under the bill, quite as well defined as that which is seen in the rook. The idea would then occur to him, that ornithologists have either said too much, in stating that the rook is furnished with a small pouch at the root of the tongue; or too little, in not telling us that the carrion crow, the jay, the magpie, and the jackdaw, are supplied with a similar convenience.

The real matter of fact is this, that naturalists err when they ascribe a pouch to the rook. Though at times there is an actual appearance of a pouch under the bill of the rook, and also under the bills of the other birds just enumerated, still, upon a close inspection, it will be seen that there is no pouch at all in any of them. The young of all birds, from the size of the thrush to that of the wren, are satisfied with a single worm at one feeding, or with two at the most. Thus, in fields and gardens, we see an old bird catch an insect, and fly away immediately with it to the nest. But food of this scanty measure would not be enough for the larger kind of insectivorous birds. The progeny would undoubtedly require more at each feeding; and, add to this, supposing the bird only carried one insect at each turn, too much time would be lost in passing to and from the nest. To obviate this, as birds of the pie tribe have no power, in health, to eject food which has descended into the stomach, (saving the indigestible remnants of aliment, which are thrown up in the form of pellets,) they collect a considerable quantity of

55

insects in their mouth, and they confine them there, without letting them go down the throat.

By this process, a rook is enabled to pick up a sufficient supply of food, some miles from the nest; and when its mouth will hold no more insects, the bird takes flight, and carries them to its expecting brood. The carrion crow, the jay, the magpie, and the jackdaw do the same thing precisely. Now; the gathered insects, being prevented from descending into the stomach, and at the same time not being able to escape at the bill, must necessarily form a lump under the lower mandible, where the skin, in all birds, is admirably formed for distension. This lump is what has given rise to the notion among naturalists, that the rook is furnished with a pouch at the root of the tongue. If this pouch be allowed in the rook, then it must be admitted that all birds are furnished with a pouch; and it must also be admitted that our tars are furnished with a pouch betwixt the mouth and the ear, because, for convenience sake, they stow away their quid in that quarter.

It may be easily accounted for, why ornithologists make no mention of a pouch under the tongue of the jay, the jackdaw, the magpie, and the carrion crow, while they describe, with such plausibility, a pouch at the root of the tongue of the rook. The reason is this,-the rook, in general, is the friend of man, and, in the breeding season, he becomes so tame that he may be approached within a few yards. This gives you a fine opportunity of observing the

lump under the bill, when the skin in that part is distended with a supply of food. Indeed, you can observe it at a considerable distance, either while the bird is on the ground, or when it is flying across you, on account of its white appearance, contrasted with the sable plumage. On the other hand, the carrion crow, the magpie, the jay, and even the jackdaw, are all birds of ruined character. Their misfortunes make them shy; and thus you are prevented from having much intercourse with them. The gardener and the henwife can never be brought to look upon them with the least appearance of kind feeling ; while the gamekeeper, that cholera morbus to the feathered race, foolishly imagines that he proves his attention to his master's interests, by producing a disgusting exhibition of impaled birds on the kennel walls. Nay, show me, if you can, a young squire, idling from college, who does not try to persuade the keeper that it is his bounden duty to exterminate all manner of owls, ravens, carrion crows, hawks, herons, magpies, jays, daws, woodpeckers, ringdoves, and such like vermin, from his father's estate. With this destroying force to contend with, in the shape of keeper, squire, and henwife, it is not to be wondered at, that naturalists have so few opportunities of watching individuals of the pie tribe through the entire course of their incubation; which individuals, if persecution did not exist, would be seen in the breeding season, perpetually passing to and fro, with their mouths full of food for their young.

In my little peaceful valley, where the report of the keeper's gun is never heard, and where the birds are safe from the depredations of man, the ornithologist has free access to pursue his favourite study. Towards the middle of May, he can see here the carrion crow, the jay, the magpie, and the jackdaw, filling their mouths with grubs and worms, the weight of which forces the pliant skin under the bill into the shape of a little round ball, just of the same appearance as that which is observed in the rook, with this trifling difference, that the lump is feathered in the first, and bare of feathers in the last.

While I am writing this, there may be seen here a wild duck hatching her eggs in a nest upon a sloping wooded bank; while a carrion crow is hatching hers in a fir tree ten yards from the spot, and a windhover hawk is performing the same function in a fir tree about six yards on the other side of the duck. Forty yards from where the carrion crow is hatching, may be seen a barn owl sitting on her eggs in the hollow of an oak tree; and, at twenty vards' distance from the windhover, another white or barn owl has formed her nest in the decayed recesses of a tremendous oak. Though all these families keep the peace, I do not wish it to be understood that they are upon visiting terms. In another part, a long-eared owl is rearing her young in the last year's nest of a carrion crow. When the parent bird is asleep, you can see very distinctly the erect feathers on the head: but the moment she gets a sight of you, down go the erect feathers, and

lie close to the head; so that an inexperienced observer might take the bird to be a tawny owl. This year, a wild duck has chosen her place of incubation twelve feet from the ground, in an oak tree, near the water; while, in the immediate vicinity, several magpies are hatching in undisturbed repose.

I am sometimes questioned by country gentlemen (who have a keen eye for jugged hare and roasted partridges) on the propriety of befriending, what they consider, feathered vermin. I tell them that Professor Rennie has remarked, in the Magazine of Natural History (vol. v. p. 102.), " that I have hitherto published nothing respecting the economy or faculties of animals, of the least use to natural history." This being the case, I am trying to make up my deficiency in pen and ink, by establishing a sylvan enclosure, which any ornithologist is allowed to enter; and where he will have an opportunity of correcting, by actual observation, some of those errors which appear in the second edition of Montagu, by James Rennie, A.M. A.L.S. Moreover, sometimes, in a jocose kind of a way, I tell them I like to have all kinds of birds around me ; and that I cannot find in my heart to kill a poor jay for sucking an egg, when I know

> " That I myself, carnivorous sinner, Had pullets yesterday for dinner."

# ON BIRDS USING OIL FROM GLANDS "FOR THE PURPOSE OF LUBRICATING THE SUR-FACE OF THEIR PLUMAGE."

## " Nardo perunctus." Hor. Epod.

BIRDS, in general, are much troubled with vermin. After applying the solution of corrosive sublimate in alcohol to he fresh skin of a bird, you will see an amazing quantity of insects coming out from all parts of the plumage, but especially from the head. They linger for a few hours on the extremities of the feathers, and then fall off and die: they are of all sizes, from the full-grown insect down to the minutest little creature which has just entered into life and motion. No part of the body of the bird is exempt from their annoyance; and we may judge how much the birds suffer from it, by their perpetual attempts to free themselves from the tormenting attacks of the insects.

People are apt to suppose that a bird is preening, or rectifying, its feathers, when they see it applying its bill to the plumage, and running it down a feather, from the root to the extremity: but a man well versed in the habits of birds knows, when he sees the bird do this (except after it has got wet), that it is trying to dislodge the vermin, which cling with an astonishing pertinacity to the feathers. Now, while the bird is thus employed on that part of its body just above the tail, where there is a gland, some people imagine that the bird is procuring a liquor from the gland, by means of its beak, in order to apply it to the feathers. But, at best, this can be only mere conjecture on the part of the observer, because the feathers on the rump completely preclude the possibility of his having a distinct view of what the bird is doing.

Will any naturalist declare that he has actually seen a bird procure liquor, or oil, or whatever else you choose to call it, from the gland with its bill, and then apply that liquor or oil to the plumage? The gland has somewhat the appearance of a nipple upon its upper extremity; an oily liquor may be obtained from this nipple by applying our fingers to it; but I marvel how it can be procured by the sharpedged bill of a bird. When the nature of the gland and the form of the bill are duly considered, it is rational to conclude that the application of the hard bill to the soft gland would be very painful to the bird. Let us here suppose that the bird has succeeded in getting some of the liquor into its bill: how is the liquor to be applied to the feathers? It cannot be rubbed upon them, because it is within the bill; and if the bird should apply its bill to the feathers, they would merely come in contact with the edges of the bill, while the liquor would have sunk into the cavity of the lower mandible. Granting that the liquor were removed to the feathers by means of the tongue, then the under part of the feathers would receive more than the upper part. Here let us keep in mind what a large body of feathers there is to be lubricated, and how small the supply of liquor for the purpose of lubrication.

Moreover, the nipple, in general, is crowned with a circle of feathers; and in all waterfowl which I have examined in the duck tribe, from the swan downwards, the whole of the gland itself is covered with a very thick downy plumage, which would totally prevent the bird from procuring any liquid from that quarter.

I will now show that this oily liquor would injure the feathers. The feathers of birds, when in a perfectly dry state, have a beautiful and downy appearance; in a wet state, the downy appearance is lost, but returns when all the moisture is gone: if, however, any greasy substance or oily liquor has come in contact with them, I do not know what could be employed to restore the downy appearance to its pristine beauty Let any body apply the oil from the gland in question to a feather, and he will produce a fixed stain.

Suppose, for sake of argument, that the bird does actually employ oil from the gland to lubricate the plumage, (which, by the by, I flatly deny,) how is the head and part of the neck to be supplied with oil? Why, the truth is, they never can be supplied: and if you examine, with the nicest scrutiny, the feathers of the body which come within the range of the bill, and the feathers of the head, which are out of the range of the bill, and then compare them, you will not observe the smallest difference in their downy appearance : proof positive that the plumage of the body has not been lubricated with oil from the gland.

In the Magazine of Natural History, vol. i. p. 119.

there is the following account of the lubricating of feathers : ---

"The glands containing the oil used for the purpose of lubricating the surface of the plumage were, in the specimen here represented (speaking of the eagle), [" sea-eagle of America, or bird of Washington,"] extremely large. The contents had the appearance of hog's fat which had been melted and become rancid. This bird makes more copious use of that substance than the white-headed eagle, or any of the Falco genus, except the fish-hawk; the whole plumage looking, upon close examination, as if it had received a general coating of a thin clear solution of gum arabic, and presenting less of the downy gloss exhibited on the upper part of the bald-headed eagle's plumage."

Here we have had an abundant flow of oil. If the surface got so much, the under parts of the plumage must have got still more; notwithstanding which, we are told that the glands were extremely large: they ought to have been empty after such a discharge. Again; if the whole plumage looked " as if it had received a general coating of a thin clear solution of gum arabic," by what process was that general coating applied to the head of the eagle, and to part of the neck, which, we know, cannot possibly be touched by the bill? If it had not been applied to the head and part of the neck, then the bird would have afforded a singular appearance : just as far as the beak could reach, there would have been a distinct coat of what the writer of the article took for oil from the gland; beyond the reach of the beak (that is, on the head, and down part of the neck) there would have been no coating at all.

If that which appeared like a general coating of a

thin solution of gum arabic had really been oil from the gland, the feathers would have appeared as if they were in a sweat, the oil would have penetrated down their shafts, the fingers of the dissector would have come in contact with grease or oil at every touch, and the whole plumage would have been completely spoiled.

Much safer would it have been for the writer to have had recourse to conjecture, in this affair of a general coating on the whole plumage of the eagle. The bird might have received on its plumage a coat of slime from a fish, struggling and flouncing at its capture, or in the pangs of death; the eagle, after bringing his prev ashore, might have rolled upon it, as we know dogs do upon carrion. In either of these cases there would have been a coating on the plumage, somewhat resembling a solution of gum arabic, while wet; and, when dry, it would have fallen into dust at the touch of the hand: and the feathers would have recovered their downy appearance. In fine, oil or grease on the plumage ought never to have been mixed up in the strange account of the eagle; which would come but poorly off if handled by a severe critic.

### PRESERVING EGG-SHELLS.

# ON THE PRESERVATION OF EGG-SHELLS FOR CABINETS OF NATURAL HISTORY.

"Si sumas ovum, molle sit, atque novum." Schola Salernitana.

I HAVE been blundering at this work for some years; "seeking for something I could not find," and always dissatisfied with myself on account of the failure. The object of my search was, to try to find out how I could properly dispose of the thin white membrane next the shell of the egg. When left in, it is apt to corrupt; in which case, the colour of the shell will sometimes fade, and an offensive smell is produced, which a lapse of years will not subdue. Last spring I thought I had succeeded; but it turned out to be a very partial success. I, first, by blowing, discharged the contents of five swan's eggs, and then immersed the shells in a tub of water for a month. This enabled me to pull out the thin membrane, by means of a piece of wire bent at the end. But I found that the colour of the shell had faded considerably. Moreover, the process required too much time; and I saw that there would be great difficulty in doing small eggs.

About three weeks ago, a bright thought (a rara avis with me) struck me, just as I was in the act of climbing up to a hawk's nest. I felt certain that every difficulty had vanished, and I began to blame myself on the score of former dulness.

In selecting eggs for your cabinet, always choose those which are newly laid. Make a moderately sized hole at the sharp end, with a pointed instrument proportioned to the egg. Thus for a swan's egg, use the point of your penknife; for a robin's, take a small pin. Having made the hole at the sharp end, make one at the blunt end; and let this last hole be as small as possible. This done, apply your mouth to the blunt end, and blow the contents of the egg through the sharp end, where the hole is larger. If the yolk will not come out freely, run a pin or a wire up into the egg, and stir the yolk well about. Now get a cup full of water; and, immersing the sharp end of the shell into it, apply your mouth to the blunt end, and suck up some of the water into the empty shell. Then put your finger and thumb upon the two holes, shake the water well within, and, after this, blow it out. The water will clear your egg of any remains of yolk or of white which might stay in after the blowing. If one sucking up of water will not suffice, make a second or a third.

An egg, immediately after it is produced, is very clean and pure; but by staying in the nest, and by coming in contact with the feet of the bird, it soon assumes a soiled appearance. To remedy this, wash it well in soap and water; and use a nail-brush to get the dirt off. Your egg-shell is now as it ought to be; and nothing remains to be done but to prevent the thin white membrane (which is still inside) from corrupting.

Take a wine glass, and fill it with the solution of corrosive sublimate in alcohol. Then immerse the sharp end of the egg-shell into it, keeping your finger and thumb, as you hold it, just clear of the solution. Apply your mouth to the little hole at the blunt end, and suck up some of the solution into the shell. You need not be fearful of getting the liquor into your mouth; for, as soon as it rises in the shell, the cold will strike your finger and thumb, and then you cease sucking. Shake the shell just as you did when the water was in it, and then blow the solution back into the glass. Your egg-shell is now beyond the reach of corruption; the membrane retains for ever its pristine whiteness; and no insect, for the time to come, will ever venture to prey upon it. If you wish your egg to appear extremely brilliant, give it a coat of mastic varnish, put on very sparingly with a camel-hair pencil. Green or blue eggs must be done with gum arabic, because the mastic varnish is apt to injure the colour.

This is all. How dull I have been, not to have found out this simple process long ago! I have used the solution to preserve skins, furs, and feathers from putrefaction and the moth, for nearly twenty years; still the idea never struck me, till three weeks ago, that it could be so serviceable in preventing all tendency to putrefaction in the membrane of the shell which had given me so much trouble, and caused so many useless experiments. I trust that the kind-hearted naturalist will not turn this little process of preparing eggs into affliction to poor birds. One egg out of each nest (with a few exceptions) will not be missed by the owner; but to take them all away would be hard indeed. Such an act would make the parent bird as sad and sorrowful as Niobe. You know Niobe's story: Apollo slew her every child.

My friend George Walker, of Killingbeck Lodge,

68

thinks that copal varnish is better than mastic varnish for eggs.

I have made an improvement in blowing larger kinds of eggs. I find that one hole is sufficient. When that hole is made, introduce a straight wire, with a little piece of dry cotton or thread tied round the end introduced. Then, holding the egg with the hole downwards, you use the wire, which acts as a piston, and forces a sufficient quantity of the contents of the egg out, to enable you to get out the rest by sudden jerks. This is a much longer process than blowing; but you have the advantage of having only one hole in your egg, instead of two.

## MODE OF BLOWING EGGS.

WHEN I was at Bridlington last year, in order to acquire some certain knowledge of the water-fowl and their incubation, I made a discovery in the blowing of eggs which I think will please you, and which can be applied with great facility to eggs not smaller than those of the thrush. I made one small hole in the side of the egg, and then sucked out a little of the contents to create a vacuum, or discharge that little by means of a small stick; then, taking the egg in my hand, I plunged my hand in the water to the wrist, and by shaking the egg while it was immersed in the water, I very soon emptied it of its yolk and white. I have shown this process to many people, and they approve of it highly.

### THE GREEN HUMMING-BIRD.

69

## THE GREEN HUMMING-BIRD.

" Rursus in arma feror." VIRG. *Æneid*.

PROFESSOR RENNIE says, in his "Plan of Study," that "in tropical climates, where the heat is great, such domed nests are very common; and are probably intended to protect the mother bird, while hatching, from the intense heat of a perpendicular sun." How well this theory suits the study ! how ill it accords with facts in the field of nature! Should the Professor ever go to Guiana, he will see, in the vast wet savannas of that far-extending region, that the little green humming-bird, not much larger than an humble bee, always makes its nest upon the dried twig of a small, straggling, ill-thriving bush. There is not one solitary leaf near the dry twig, to screen the bird from the rising, the noon-day, or the setting sun. Nevertheless, this little delicate creature sits on its hemispherical nest, exposed to the downward rays of the fiery luminary, without the least apparent inconvenience. If, then, the tender little green humming-bird can sit all day long exposed to such an intense heat, surely the larger birds, such as the bunya or cassique, surpassing our magpie in size, cannot be supposed to make a dome to their nests, in order to protect their tough and hardy bodies from the rays of a tropical sun. I think this fact of the incubation of the green humming-bird tends to place the Professor's theory of domed nests amongst his "little errors."

#### THE VAMPIRE.

## THE VAMPIRE.

" Non missura cutem, nisi plena cruoris hirudo." Hor.

This leech will suck the vein, until From your heart's blood he gets his fill.

THE vampire of India and that of South America I consider distinct species. I have never yet seen a bat from India with a membrane rising perpendicularly from the end of its nose : nor have I ever been able to learn that bats in India suck animals, though I have questioned many people on this subject. I could only find two species of bats in Guiana with a membrane rising from the nose. Both these kinds suck animals and eat fruit; while those bats without a membrane on the nose seem to live entirely upon fruit and insects, but chiefly insects. A gentleman, by name Walcott, from Barbadoes, lived high up the river Demerara. While I was passing a day or two at his house the vampires sucked his son (a boy of about ten or eleven yearls old), some of his fowls, and his jackass. The youth showed me his forehead at daybreak: the wound was still bleeding apace, and I examined it with minute attention. The poor ass was doomed to be a prey to these sanguinary imps of night, he looked like misery steeped in vinegar. I saw, by the numerous sores on his body, and by his apparent debility, that he would soon sink under his afflictions. Mr. Walcott told me that it was with the greatest difficulty he could keep a few fowls,

on account of the smaller vampire; and that the larger kind were killing his poor ass by inches. It was the only quadruped he had brought up with him into the forest.

Although I was so long in Dutch Guiana, and visited the Orinoco and Cayenne, and ranged through part of the interior of Portuguese Guiana, still I could never find out, how the vampires actually draw the blood; and, at this day, I am as ignorant of the real process as though I had never been in the vampire's country. I should not feel so mortified at my total failure in attempting the discovery, had I not made such diligent search after the vampire, and examined its haunts. Europeans may consider as fabulous the stories related of the vampire ; but, for my own part, I must believe in its powers of sucking blood from living animals, as I have repeatedly seen both men and beasts which had been sucked, and, moreover, I have examined very minutely their bleeding wounds.

Wishful of having it in my power to say that I had been sucked by the vampire, and not caring for the loss of ten or twelve ounces of blood, I frequently and designedly put myself in the way of trial. But the vampire seemed to take a personal dislike to me; and the provoking brute would refuse to give my claret one solitary trial, though he would tap the more favoured Indian's toe, in a hammock within a few yards of mine. For the space of eleven months, I slept alone in the loft of a woodcutter's abandoned house in the forest; and though the vampire came in and out every night, and I had the finest oppor-

## 72 - PRESERVING INSECTS.

tunity of seeing him, as the moon shone through apertures where windows had once been, I never could be certain that I saw him make a positive attempt to quench his thirst from my veins, though he often hovered over the hammock.

# ON PRESERVING INSECTS SELECTED FOR CABINETS.

I ONLY know of two methods to guard prepared insects from the depredations of living ones. The first is, by poisoning the atmosphere; the second is, by poisoning the preserved specimens themselves, so effectually, that they are no longer food for the depredator. But there are some objections to both these modes. A poisoned atmosphere will evaporate in time, if not attended to, or if neglected to be renewed; and there is great difficulty in poisoning some specimens, on account of their delicacy and minuteness. If you keep spirits of turpentine in the boxes which contain your preserved specimens. I am of opinion that those specimens will be safe as long as the odour of turpentine remains in the box; for it is said to be the most pernicious of all scents to insects. But it requires attention to keep up an atmosphere of spirit of turpencine. If it be allowed to evaporate entirely, then there is a clear and undisputed path open to the inroads of the enemy: he will take advantage of your absence or neglect; and when you return to view your treasure you will find

it in ruins. Spirits of turpentine, poured into a common glass inkstand in which there is a piece of sponge, and placed in a corner of your box, will create a poisoned atmosphere, and kill every insect there. The poisoning of your specimens by means of corrosive sublimate in alcohol is a most effectual method. As soon as the operation is properly performed, the depredating insect perceives that the prepared specimen is no longer food for it, and will for ever cease to attack it. But, then, every part must have received the poison ; otherwise those parts where the poison has not reached will still be exposed to the enemy; and he will pass unhurt over the poisoned parts, till he arrive at that part of your specimen which is still wholesome food for him. Now, the difficulty lies in applying the solution to very minute specimens, without injuring their appearance; and all that can be said is, to recommend unwearied exertion, which is sure to be attended with great skill; and great skill will insure surprising success. I myself have attended to the preservation of insects with the assiduity which Horace recommends to poets : - "Nocturnâ versate manu, versate diurnâ." The result has been astonishing success, and a perfect conviction that there is no absolute and lasting safety for prepared specimens in zoology, from the depredations of insects, except by poisoning every part of them with a solution of corrosive sublimate in alcohol. I put a good large teaspoonful of well pounded corrosive sublimate into a wine bottle full of alcohol. I let it stand over night, and the next morning draw it off into a clean bottle. When

- 73

I apply it to black substances, and perceive that it leaves little white particles on them, I then make it weaker by adding alcohol. A black feather, dipped into the solution, and then dried, will be a very good test of the state of the solution. If it be too strong, it will leave a whiteness upon the feather.

A preparation of arsenic is frequently used; but it is very dangerous, and sometimes attended with lamentable consequences. I knew a naturalist, by name Howe, in Cayenne, in French Guiana, who had lost sixteen of his teeth. He kept them in a box, and showed them to me. On opening the lid — "These fine teeth," said he, "once belonged to my jaws: they all dropped out by my making use of the savon arsenetique for preserving the skins of animals." I take this opportunity of remarking that it is my firm conviction, that the arsenetical soap can never be used with any success, if you wish to restore the true form and figure to a skin.

I fear that your correspondent may make use of tight boxes and aromatic atmospheres, and still, in the end, not be completely successful in preserving his specimens from the depredation of insects. The tight box and aromatic atmosphere will certainly do a great deal for him; but they are liable to fail, for this obvious reason, viz. that they do not render, for ever, absolutely baneful and abhorrent to the depredator, that which in itself is nutritious and grateful to him. In an evil hour, through neglect in keeping up a poisoned atmosphere, the specimens collected by your correspondent's industry, and prepared by his art, and which ought to live, as it were, for the admiration of future ages, may fall a prey to an intruding and almost invisible enemy; so that, unless he apply the solution of corrosive sublimate in alcohol, he is never perfectly safe from a surprise. I have tried a decoction of aloes, wormwood, and walnut leaves, thinking they would be of service, on account of their bitterness: the trial completely failed. Wherefore, in conclusion, I venture to recommend the preserver of insects not to put much trust in simples.

"Contra vim mortis, non est medicamen in hortis." Against the deadly moth, can I, From herbs, no remedy supply.

It having been stated that the solution I have recommended above, "cannot be applied to the outside of most insects (especially Libellulæ), without, in course of time, injuring their colours," I request attention to the few following observations : - There are two grand distinctions to be made in the colours of insects. Those colours which originate from without, as in the moths and butterflies, remain unimpaired in pristine splendour after death, until they are destroyed by force or by accident. On the other hand, those colours which have their source from within, and proceed from moist substances, gradually fade after the death of the insect; and, in some cases, even totally disappear, when the substances from which they drew their origin have become dry and hard. By long experience, I know that the colours of insects which are produced internally, as in the red dragon fly of Guiana, cannot be made permanent, by any process after the death of the insect ; but those colours can be renewed with great and durable effect. Suppose your correspondent were to take an English dragon fly (which I must inform him I have never dissected), and sever the head from the thorax, the thorax from the abdomen, and then subdivide the abdomen at every third ring: this would enable him to clear away all the moist internal parts, from whence the colours draw their source. A nearly transparent shell would remain; and he would only have to introduce into it colours similar to those which the insect exhibited in life, after having washed it well with the solution. The joining again of the dissected parts would complete the process. All this appears difficult: still it may be effected. I have read somewhere of a Frenchman who could harness a flea: I, myself, have dissected the Cayenne grasshopper, and renewed its colours with great success. In 1808, after dissecting the bill of the toucan, I completely succeeded in renewing the blue, which had been removed by the knife; and I believe the specimen which I produced was the first ever exhibited in its renewed colours since the discovery of America. In the Wanderings, is a full account of this.

With regard to using the spirit of turpentine in preserving insects, I can only say, that I have long and successfully made use of the spirit of turpentine. In 1808, having tried many useless experiments to expel living insects from dead ones, and from other preparations in natural history, on open-

ing one day an old magazine (I forget now of what denomination) in a planter's house in Essequibo, I read the following remark : --- "Spirit of turpentine is known to be the most fatal poison to insects." Taking it for granted that the spirit was fatal through an atmosphere, as I was sure no insect would drink it voluntarily, and I did not see how it could be forced down their throats, I put some spirit of turpentine into a trunk of preserved skins of birds, and into which the moth had found its way. The next morning I saw that the spirit of turpentine had killed all the moths. In the course of time, the use of the corrosive sublimate in alcohol succeeded to this, and rendered the spirit of turpentine wholly unnecessary, wherever the sublimate could be applied to every part of the preserved specimen. But as on some occasions I only washed the inside of the skins, and, in this case, the feathers themselves, not having received the poison, were still liable to injury from insects, especially in tropical climates, I always took the precaution to have spirit of turpentine in the box. In order to make myself clearly understood, I will describe exactly what I did. I bought common hair trunks which are sent out with goods from Europe to South America: I strewed the bottom of the trunks with cotton, upon which I placed the preserved birdskins, and the different insects which I had collected. Both birds and insects were placed promiscuously in the same trunk. I then saturated a piece of sponge with spirit of turpentine, and hung it up in a corner of the trunk: I renewed this spirit from

time to time. From that period to this, no living insect has been detected in the trunks. The plumage of the birds is as vivid as it was at the time I shot them; and the moths and butterflies as splendid as when in life; but most of the other insects, except some of the beetles, have faded. Thus I am enabled to say, by actual experiment, that the atmosphere of spirit of turpentine will allow neither acarus nor any insect to live in it; and, moreover, that it does not injure the colour of preserved birds, and furs, and insects, provided they do not come in contact with the spirit of turpentine.

I have used corrosive sublimate in paste for years; I have applied the solution to my hat, and to the long Indian arrows (which are very subject to be eaten by the worm), with complete success; and here, in Europe, with equal success, I have applied it to ladies' ostrich feathers, to camel-hair brushes, and to the lining of my carriage. The solution has been the remote cause of my discovering an entirely new method of preserving specimens in natural history; and which method at once shows upon what erroneous principles the old method has been, and is still conducted. To conclude, the solution has proved my best support; without it, I could have done nothing.

" Hoc solamen erat, aylvis hoc victor abibam."

78

#### THE STARLING.

# THE STARLING.

"I CAN'T get out, I can't get out," said the starling. I know not any thing, except Gay's "Hare and many Friends," that made so much impression on me, when a boy, as Sterne's description of the captive starling in its cage. His attempt to relieve the prisoner bird,—its pressing its breast against the wires,—its telling every body who came down the passage that it could not get out,—its remaining in hopeless captivity,—all tended to make this pretty bird particularly interesting to me; and, in days long past, I have spent many an hour in listening to its morning warblings, and in admiring its aërial evolutions towards the close of day.

I wish I could do it a friendly turn, for the pleasure it has so often afforded me; but, in taking up the pen to clear its character, my heart misgives me, on account of the strong public prejudice against it.

There is not a bird in all Great Britain more harmless than the starling: still it has to suffer persecution, and is too often doomed to see its numbers thinned by the hand of wantonness or error. The farmer complains that it sucks his pigeons' eggs; and, when the gunner and his assembled party wish to try their new percussion locks, the keeper is ordered to close the holes of entrance into the dovecot overnight; and the next morning three or four dozen of starlings are captured to be shot: while the keeper, that slave of Nimrod, receives thanks, and often a boon, from the surrounding sportsmen, for having freed the dovecot from such a pest. Alas! these poor starlings had merely resorted to it for shelter and protection, and were in no way responsible for the fragments of egg-shells which were strewed upon the floor. These fragments were the work of deep-designing knaves, and not of the harmless starling.

The rat and the weasel were the real destroyers; but they had done the deed of mischief in the dark, unseen and unsuspected; while the stranger starlings were taken, condemned, and executed, for having been found in a place built for other tenants of a more profitable description.

After the closest examination of the form and economy of the starling, you will be at a loss to produce any proof of its being an egg-sucker. If it really sucks the eggs of pigeons, it would equally suck the eggs of other birds; and, those eggs not being concealed in the dark recesses of the pigeoncot, but exposed in open nests on the ground, and often in the leafless bushes of the hedge, this fact would afford to the inquisitive naturalist innumerable opportunities of detecting the bird in its depredations. Now who has ever seen the starling in the absolute act of plundering a nest? It builds its nest here, in company with the ringdove, the robin, the greenfinch, the wagtail, the jackdaw, the chaffinch, and the owl, but it never touches their Indeed, if it were in the habit of annoying eggs. its immediate neighbours, upon so tender a point as that of sucking their eggs, there would soon be hue and cry against it; nor would the uproar cease until the victor had driven away the vanquished. So certain am I that the starling never sucks the eggs of other birds, that, when I see him approach the dovecot, I often say to him, "Go in, poor bird, and take thy rest in peace. Not a servant of mine shall surprise thee, or hurt a feather of thy head. Thou dost not come for eggs, but for protection; and this most freely I will give to thee. I will be thy friend in spite of all the world has said against thee; and here, at least, thou shalt find a place of safety for thyself and little ones. Thy innocence and usefulness demand this at my hands."

The starling is gregarious; and I am satisfied in my own mind that the congregated masses of this bird are only dissolved at the vernal equinox, because they have not sufficient opportunities afforded them of places wherein to build their nests. If those opportunites were offered them, we should see them breeding here in multitudes as numerous as the rook. They require a place for their nest, well protected from the external air. The inside of the roof of a house, a deep hole in a tower, or in the decayed trunk or branch of a tree, are places admirably adapted for the incubation of the starling; and he will always resort to them, provided he be unmolested. The same may be said of the jackdaw.

Attentive observation led me to believe that the great bulk of starlings left our neighbourhood in the spring, solely for want of proper accommodation for their nests. For many years, only two pairs of starlings remained on my island. One of them regularly built its nest in the roof of the house, having found entrance through a neglected aperture; the other reared its young, high up, in the deep hole of an aged sycamore tree. Two or three pairs frequented the dovecot; but I observed that they built their nests in the crannies, and not in the holes made for the pigeons. These poor birds, together with the owl, had to suffer persecution from wanton ignorant servants, until I proclaimed perpetual peace in their favour, and ordered, I may say, the Temple of Janus to be shut, never more to be opened during my time.

Having been successful in establishing the owl in the old ivy tower over the gateway, I conjectured, from what I had observed of the habits of the starling, that I could be equally successful in persuading a greater number of these pretty lively birds to pass the summer with me. I made twentyfour holes in the old ruin; and in the spring of this year I had twenty-four starlings' nests. There seemed to be a good deal of squabbling about the possession of the holes; till, at last, might overcame right. The congregated numbers suddenly disappeared, no doubt with the intention of finding breeding quarters elsewhere; and the remaining four and twenty pairs hatched and reared their young; causing, I fear, the barn owls, their nextdoor neighbours in the tower, many a sleepless day, by their unwelcome and incessant chatterings.

On the one hand, when we consider how careful the starling is in selecting a place for its incubation, sheltered from the storm; and, on the other, when we look around us, and see how many old houses have been pulled down, where these birds found a refuge; and when we reflect how modern luxury, and the still more baneful turf, have forced many a country squire to fell his aged oaks, his ash trees, and his sycamores, which afforded the starling a retreat; it will not require the eyes of Argus to enable naturalists to discern the true cause why such numbers of assembled starlings take their leave of us in early spring.

This year, seven pairs of jackdaws, twenty-four pairs of starlings, four pairs of ringdoves, the barn owl, the blackbird, the robin, the redstart, the house sparrow, and chaffinch, have had their nests in the old ivy tower. The barn owl has had two broods; and, while I am writing this, there are halffledged young ones in the nest. As far as I can learn, there has been no plundering of the eggs of this community, on the part of the starlings.

Now that autumn has set in, the movements of this delightful assemblage of birds already warn us to prepare for winter's chilling blasts. The redstart is gone to Africa: the chaffinch has retired to the hawthorn hedges: the ringdoves, having lost half of their notes by the first week in October, became mute about ten days ago; and have left the ivy tower, to join their congregated associates, which now chiefly feed in the turnip fields; and will return no more to the ivy tower until the middle of February. The jackdaws are here, morning and evening, and often at noon; and at nightfall they never fail to join the passing flocks of rooks in their evening flight to their eastern roosting-place at Nostell Priory, and return with them after daybreak. The starlings retire to a dense plantation of spruce fir and beech trees, and in the morning come to the ivy tower to warble their wild notes, even when the frosts set in. These birds are now in their winter garb, which they assumed at the autumnal equinox, much duller, and of a more greyish white appearance, than that which they had in the summer. I cannot find that naturalists have noticed this change.

The starling seems to be well aware of the peaceful and inoffensive manners of the windhover. This hawk rears its young in a crow's old nest, within two hundred yards of the ivy tower. Still, the starlings betray no fears when the windhover passes to and fro; but they become terribly agitated on the approach of the sparrowhawk. I often see this bold destroyer glide in lowly flight across the lake, and strike a starling and carry it off, amid the shrieks and uproar of the inhabitants of the tower and sycamore trees.

The starling shall always have a friend in me. I admire it for its fine shape and lovely plumage; I protect it for its wild and varied song; and I defend it for its innocence.

## PRESERVING COLOUR OF LEGS, ETC. 85

# PRESERVING THE COLOUR OF THE LEGS AND BILLS OF STUFFED BIRDS.

I CONSIDER it impossible to preserve the colours unimpaired in the legs of stuffed birds. I have seen the lake-coloured leg of the beautiful yawarraciri of Guiana lose every particle of the red; and I have found that no external application can preserve the fine colours in the legs of the scarlet curlew, the trumpeter, the water-hen of Guiana, and many other birds too numerous to mention.

Under the outward scale of the leg, in the living bird, are substances from which the leg derives its colour. They fade in time after the death of the bird, and then the whole complexion of the leg is changed. Perhaps you might partially succeed in renewing the faded colours of the leg, by means of paint mixed up with water: at best it is a bad business. The legs of birds stuffed on the old system are so shrunk and hideous to the eye, that, in my opinion, their colour is a mere secondary consideration. In the bills of birds, the colours are either produced from internal substances, as in the base of the lower mandible of the toucan; or inherent in the horn or bone itself, as in the cassique. In either case, dissection is absolutely necessary, if you wish to have the beauty of the bill retained or renewed.

G 3

#### THE CARRION CROW.

## THE HABITS OF THE CARRION CROW.

" Inter aves albas, vetuit consistere corvum." Ovid. Met.

The crow was ordered not to hold a place 'Mid whiter favourites of the feather'd race.

THIS warrior bird is always held up to public execration. The very word carrion, attached to his name, carries something disgusting with it; and no one ever shows him any kindness. Though he certainly has his vices, still he has his virtues too; and it would be a pity if the general odium in which he is held should be the means, one day or other, of blotting out his name from the page of our British ornithology. With great propriety he might be styled the lesser raven in our catalogue of native birds; for, to all appearance, he is a raven; and I should wish to see his name changed, were I not devoutly attached to the nomenclature established by the wisdom of our ancestors.

The carrion crow is a very early riser; and, long before the rook is on the wing, you hear this bird announcing the approach of morn, with his loud hollow croaking, from the oak to which he had resorted the night before. He retires to rest later than the rook: indeed, as far as I have been able to observe his motions, I consider him the first bird on wing in the morning, and the last at night, of all our non-migrating diurnal British birds.

When the genial voice of spring calls upon him to prepare for the continuation of his species, the carrion crow, which, up to this period, has been

wary, shy, and cautious, now, all of a sudden, seems to lose these qualities; and, regardless of personal danger, sometimes makes his nest within a hundred yards of the habitation of man, upon a tree, at once the most conspicuous and exposed. To us, who know so little of the economy of birds, this seems a strange phenomenon; nor can any penetration of which we may be possessed enable us to comprehend the true meaning of this change from timidity to boldness, from distance to proximity, from wariness to heedlessness, in so many different species of birds. One would suppose that they would be more shy and distant at this interesting period; and, in imitation of the cat, the rabbit, and the fox, conceal as much as possible the place of their retirement. The rook will sometimes build a poor and slovenly nest, but this is never the case with the carrion crow; this bird invariably makes its nest firm and compact. A writer, who signs himself A. B. C., in the Magazine of Natural History (vol. v. p. 590.), tells us that "some of the nests have such deep beds of wool, moss, and cows' hair, that the eggs seemed quite lost; and might have given the professor his erroneous idea of their being covered with those substances to keep them warm." O, fie ! How is it possible that the eggs should seem quite lost, when the lining on which they lie is so perfectly smooth that they appear as though they were in a basin. Not a single particle of the lining of the nest is ever seen betwixt the eggs and the eye of him who has ascended the tree to take a view of them. I challenge any naturalist to bring proof

positive which can invalidate this assertion. Verily when the professor climbs up to crows' nests this ensuing spring, he will agree with Ovid, that "Causa patrocinio, non bona, pejor erit."

The carrion crow never covers its eggs on leaving the nest: they are generally from three to five, and sometimes even six, in number; wonderfully irregular in size and shape and colour. This irregularity is so very apparent, that on examining the nests of some carrion crows with eggs in them, you might fancy to yourself that the rook had been there, to add one of hers to those already laid by the original owner.

This bird never builds its nest in hedges, but will construct it in any of our forest trees; and, with me, it seems to give the preference, in general, to the oak, the spruce fir, and the Scotch pine. The young are hatched naked and blind, and remain blind for some days.

Our ancestors, no doubt, bestowed the epithet "carrion" upon this bird, in order to make a clear and decided distinction between it (whose flesh, they probably supposed, was rank and bad) and the rook, the flesh of which was well known to be good and wholesome food. Perhaps, too, in those days of plenty, and of less trade, the carrion crow had more opportunities of tasting flesh than it has in these our enviable times of divers kinds of improvement. Were a carrion crow of the present day to depend upon the finding of a dead cow or horse for its dinner, it would soon become an adept in the art of fasting by actual experiment; for, no sooner is one of these animals, in our neighbourhood, struck by the hand of death, than its hide is sent to the tan-pit, and its remains are either made into soup for the hunt, or carefully buried in the dunghill, to increase the farmer's tillage. The poor crow, in the mean time, despised and persecuted for having an inclination to feed upon that of which, by the by, the occupier of the soil takes good care that he shall scarcely have a transient view, is obliged to look out for other kinds of food. Hence you see it regularly examining the meadows, the pastures, and the corn-fields, with an assiduity not even surpassed by that of the rook itself.

We labour under a mistake in supposing that the flesh of the young carrion crow is rank and unpalatable. It is fully as good as that of the rook; and I believe that nobody who is accustomed to eat rook-pie will deny that rook-pie is nearly, if not quite, as good as pigeon-pie. Having fully satisfied myself of the delicacy of the flesh of young carrion crows, I once caused a pie of these birds to be served up to two convalescent friends whose stomachs would have yearned spasmodically had they known the nature of the dish. I had the satisfaction of seeing them make a hearty meal upon what they considered pigeon-pie.

The carrion crow will feed voraciously on ripe cherries; and, in the autumn, he will be seen in the walnut trees, carrying off, from time to time, a few of the nuts. With the exception of these two petty acts of depredation, he does very little injury to man during nine or ten months of the year; and if, in this period, he is to be called over the coals for occasionally throttling an unprotected leveret or a stray partridge, he may fairly meet the accusation by a set-off against it in his account of millions of noxious insects destroyed by him. However, in the spring of the year, when he has a nest full of young to provide for, and when those young begin to give him broad hints that their stomachs would like something of a more solid and substantial nature than mere worms and caterpillars, his attention to game and poultry is enough to alarm the stoutest-hearted squire and henwife. These personages have long sworn an eternal enmity to him; and he now, in his turn, visits, to their sorrow, the rising hopes of the manor with ominous aspect; and he assaults the broods of the duck-pond, in revenge, as it were, for the many attempts which both squire and henwife have made to rob and strangle him.

In 1815, I fully satisfied myself of his inordinate partiality for young aquatic poultry. The cook had in her custody a brood of ten ducklings, which had been hatched about a fortnight. Unobserved by any body, I put the old duck and her young ones in a pond, nearly three hundred yards from a high fir tree in which a carrion crow had built its nest; it contained five young ones almost fledged. I took my station on the bridge, about one hundred yards from the tree. Nine times the parent crows flew to the pond, and brought back a duckling each time to their young. I saved a tenth victim by timely interference. When a young brood is attacked by an enemy, the old duck does nothing to defend it. In lieu of putting herself betwixt it and danger, as the dunghill fowl would do, she opens her mouth, and shoots obliquely through the water, beating it with

her wings. During these useless movements, the invader secures his prey with impunity.

I would recommend all henwives, in early spring, to place their ducks' eggs under a hen. At that time of the year there are no weeds on ponds sufficiciently high to afford shelter to the young, when they are led on to the water by their real mother. If the first sitting of eggs be taken from a duck, she will generally lay a second time; and that will be at a period when the water abounds with weeds, amongst which the young brood can skulk, and screen itself from the watchful eye of an enemy.

From what I have written, the reader may be able to form a pretty correct idea of the habits of the carrion crow; and he will perceive that, for nearly ten months of the year, this bird, far from being considered an enemy, ought to be pronounced the friend of man.

Let us now examine if the attacks of this bird on domestic poultry cannot be easily counteracted; and whether its assiduous attention to the nests of pheasants and of partridges is of so alarming and so important a nature as to call for its utter extermination from the land. For my own part, I acknowledge that I should lament his final absence from our meadows and our woods. His loud and varied notes at early dawn, and again at latest eve, are extremely grateful to me; and many an hour of delight do I experience, when, having mounted up to the top of a favourite aged oak which grows on the border of a swamp, I see him chasing the heron and the windhover through the liquid void, till they are lost in the distance. Then, again, how eager is his pursuit ! — how loud his croaking ! — how inveterate his hostility ! — when he has espied a fox stealing away from the hounds, under the covert of some friendly hedge. His compact and well-built figure, too, and the fine jet black of his plumage, are, in my eye, beautifully ornamental to the surrounding sylvan scenery.

A very small share of precaution, on the part of the henwife, would effectually preserve her chickens and her ducklings from the dreaded grasp of the carrion crow. Let her but attend to the suggestion of setting her early ducks' eggs under a hen, and let her keep that hen from rambling, and she will find her best hopes realised. As for the game, I verily believe that, in most cases, the main cause of the destruction of its eggs may be brought home to the gamekeeper himself. This unrelenting butcher of our finest and rarest British birds goes, forsooth, and makes a boast to his master that he has a matter of five hen pheasants hatching in such a wood, and as many partridges in the adjacent meadows. This man probably never reflects that, in his rambles to find the nests of these birds, he has made a track, which will often be followed up by the cat, the fox, and the weasel, to the direful cost of the sitting birds; and, moreover, that by his own obtrusive and unexpected presence in a place which ought to be free from every kind of inspection, whether of man or beast, he has driven the bird precipitately from her nest, by which means the eggs

**92** 

are left uncovered. Now, the carrion crow, sweeping up and down in quest of food, takes advantage of this forced absence of the bird from her uncovered eggs, and pounces down upon them. He carries them off, not in his bill, but on the point of it, having thrust his upper mandible through the shell. Had there been no officious prying on the part of the keeper, it is very probable that the game would have hatched its brood in safety, even in the immediate vicinity of the carrion crow's nest; for instinct never fails to teach the sitting bird what to do. Thus, in the wild state, when wearied nature calls for relaxation, the pheasant first covers her eggs, and then takes wing directly, without running from the nest. I once witnessed this, and concluded that it was a general thing. From my sitting-room, in the attic story of the house, I saw a pheasant fly from her nest in the grass ; and, on her return, she kept on wing till she dropped down upon it. By this instinctive precaution of rising immediately from the nest on the bird's departure, and its dropping on it at its return, there is neither scent produced, nor track made, in the immediate neighbourhood, by which an enemy might have a clue to find it out. and rob it of its treasure. These little wiles are the very safety of the nest; and I suspect that they are put in practice by most birds which have their nest on the ground. To these wiles, in part (before gangs of forty or fifty nocturnal poachers desolated this district), I attributed the great increase of my pheasants, though they were surrounded by hawks,

jays, crows, and magpies, which had all large families to maintain and bring up in the immediate neighbourhood.

Keepers may boast of their prowess in setting traps (and, in testimony of their success, they may nail up the mutilated bodies of carrion crows against the kennel wall); but I am of opinion, that, if the squire could ever get to know the real number of pheasants and hares, which have been killed or mutilated in those traps, he would soon perceive that he had been duped by the gamekeeper; and that henceforth he would forbid him to enter the covers in the breeding season, for the purpose of destroying the carrion crows. The frequent discharge, too, of the keeper's gun, though it may now and then kill or wound a carrion crow, still will infallibly drive away the game in the end, and oblige it to seek some more favoured and sequestered spot. As to the setting of poison, - a practice so common with these worthless destroyers of crows, hawks, magpies, jays, and ravens, which they are pleased to style feathered vermin, ---it is a well known fact that foxes, ducks, dogs, hogs, and pheasants are all liable to fall a prey to the noxious bait. Often has the disappointed vulpine sportsman to mark down a blank day in his calendar, on account of his quarry having supped upon what was laid to kill the carrion crow; and I have reason to believe that the fox sometimes loses his life, by feeding on carrion crows which have died by poison.

If we were to sum up, on one side, the probable number of pheasants and partridges destroyed during one season by the carrion crow; and, on the other,

reckon up how many times the keeper has disturbed the game by going in search of this bird, and thus exposed the nests of partridges and pheasants to certain destruction by vermin of all kinds; and then. if we take into the account the many heads of game which the keeper had killed in his steel traps and rabbit-snares, we should conclude, I think, that, in the long run, the game actually suffers more from the keeper, in his attempts to destroy the crow, than it really does from the crow itself, while catering for its young. Indeed, I have made out the account myself; and, finding the balance to be against the keeper, I have renewed the order which I gave to his predecessor, never, upon any score, to persecute what is commonly called flying vermin. Thus the partridges and pheasants here, during the time of incubation, are abandoned to their own discretion: and I judge, from what I have seen, that old Dame Nature, without any interference on my part, will kindly continue to point out to these birds proper places where to lay their eggs and rear their young; and, moreover, I am confident she will teach them, by her own admirable and secret process, how to elude the prying scrutiny of the carrion crow. Should, however, the country squire, whose eye is seldom quite closed to the advantages derived from a well-stored autumnal larder; should he, I say, not have sufficient faith in the dame's protecting care, it will be some consolation to him to be informed that, when birds of the game species lose their first eggs, they seldom fail to have a second hatch, which will be sure to find ample security from its enemies,

#### THE CARRION CROW.

in the abundant growth of summer grass and corn.

The carrion crow is evidently gregarious at times, in the autumnal and winter months: I have sometimes counted fifty of them together. Unlike the rook, these birds never become bare of feathers at the base of the bill.

The vulgar remark, that a carrion crow can smell gunpowder, ought to be received with explanation. The natural wariness of this bird at most seasons of the year, and the perpetual persecution it has to undergo from man, are the causes of its keeping a very sharp look-out; and it takes flight at the earliest approach of the gunner; hence the surmise that it smells the powder (which might certainly be smelled after the discharge of the gun, provided the crow were to leeward); but then the loud report would causeit to take instant flight, and it would be far away long before the scent from the burnt gunpowder could have any chance of reaching its olfactory nerves, though they were (and, for aught I know, they are) as sensible as those of the vulture.

I turn loose on the public, from my park, about three score carrion crows per annum; which no doubt are considered as a dangerous lot of rascals by the good folks of this neighbourhood.

I beg to say that I have written this paper expressly to calm the fears of sportsmen, who may imagine that I do an evil deed in befriending a tribe of birds hitherto considered, by common consent, in no other light than that of plundering rogues and vagabonds. If they will do me the honour to

**'96** 

#### THE PHEASANT.

97

read this little history of my warrior bird, I trust they will be satisfied that he is not such a desperate thief as he is generally imagined to be; and, furthermore, upon due consideration, they will agree with me that, when the keeper is abroad with his gun, his poison, and his traps, their game may be said, with great truth, to be exposed to much worse company than that of the carrion crow.

## HABITS OF THE PHEASANT.

THIS splendid well-known inhabitant of our woods and plains is generally supposed to have come from Asia, though the time of its arrival in this cold and cloudy climate seems to be quite unknown.

A variety of this bird, sometimes spotted and sometimes milk white, appears among the other pheasants, and breeds with them. I have never yet been able to perceive that it continues its white or varied plumage to the offspring. The plumage of the white or pied pheasant seems purely accidental, and is produced by a male and female of ordinary colours. The ring-neck pheasant, so common in the more northern parts of the kingdom, is never seen in this immediate neighbourhood.

By the laws of England, the pheasant is considered game; and the sportsman is under the necessity of taking out a licence from government, in order to qualify himself to shoot it. When we consider the habits of this bird, we are apt to doubt of the propriety of placing it under the denomination of *feræ naturâ*; and I am one of those who think that it would be a better plan to put it on the same footing with the barn-door fowl, by making it private property; that is, by considering it the property of the person in whose field or wood it may be found. The pheasant is a more than half-reclaimed bird. While the hare and the partridge wander in wildest freedom through the land, heedless of the fostering care of man; the bird in question will come to us, at all hours of the day, to be fed. It will even sometimes associate with the poultry on the farm; and, where it is not disturbed, it will roost in trees, close to our habitations.

Its produce with the barn-door fowl is unprolific, and seems to have nothing to recommend it to our notice on the score of brilliancy of plumage, or of fineness of shape.

The pheasant crows at all seasons, on retiring to roost. It repeats the call often during the night, and again at early dawn; and frequently in the daytime on the apppearance of an enemy, or at the report of a gun, or during a thunder storm. I am of opinion that it does not pair. The female lays from seven to eighteen eggs; but in general the nest contains about twelve.

Notwithstanding the proximity of the pheasant to the nature of the barn-door fowl, still it has that within it which baffles every attempt on our part to render its domestication complete. What I allude to is, a most singular innate timidity, which never

fails to show itself on the sudden and abrupt appearance of an object. I spent some months in trying to overcome this timorous propensity in the pheasant; but I failed completely in the attempt. The young birds, which had been hatched under a domestic hen, soon became very tame, and would even receive food from the hand, when it was offered cautiously to them. They would fly up to the window, and would feed in company with the common poultry. But, if any body approached them unawares, off they went to the nearest cover with surprising velocity. They remained in it till all was quiet, and then returned with their usual confidence. Two of them lost their lives in the water by the unexpected appearance of a pointer, while the barn-door fowls seemed scarcely to notice the presence of the intruder. The rest took finally to the woods at the commencement of the breeding season. This particular kind of timidity, which does not appear in our domestic fowls, seems to me to oppose the only, though at the same time an insurmountable, bar to our final triumph over the pheasant. After attentive observation, I can perceive nothing else in the habits of the bird, to serve as a clue by which we may be enabled to trace the cause of failure in the many attempts which have been made to invite it to breed in our vards, and retire to rest with the barn-door fowl and turkey.

Though a preserve of pheasants is an unpopular thing, still I am satisfied in my own mind that the bird cannot exist in this country without one; at the same time, I am aware that a preserve may be

overdone. Thus, when pheasants are reserved for a day of slaughter, under the appellation of a battu. the regular supply of the market is endangered, the diversion has the appearance of cruelty, and no good end seems to be answered. It exposes the preservers of pheasants in general to the animadversions of an angry press, which are greedily read, and long remembered, by those whose situation in life precludes them from joining in the supposed diversion. However ardently I may wish to protect the pheasant in an ornithological point of view, - I say ornithological, for its flesh I heed not, --- still, I am fully aware, that the danger to be incurred and the odium to be borne are mighty objections. We read, that the ancients sacrificed a cock to Æsculapius: perhaps the day is at no great distance, when it will be considered an indispensable act of prudence for the country gentleman to offer up his last hecatomb of pheasants at the shrine of public opinion.

The more we look into the habits of the pheasant, the more we must be persuaded that much greater attention ought to be paid to it than is generally paid to other kinds of game. The never-failing morning and evening notice which it gives of its place of retreat, together with its superior size, cause it to be soon detected and easily killed. The tax, too, which government has put upon it, enhances its value as an indispensable delicacy at the tables of those who give good cheer. In fact, few are the autumnal and winter dinners of the wealthy, where a roasted pheasant does not grace the second course. The

fowling-piece of the nocturnal poacher is the most fatal weapon used for its destruction. The report of a gun or a clap of thunder, during the night, will often cause the pheasants to begin to crow, as I have already stated; and this greatly endangers their safety. When once they are frightened from their roost, they never perch again during the remainder of the night, but take refuge among the grass and underneath the hedges, where they fall an easy prey to the cat, the fox, and the stoat. A poacher armed with a gun finds a cloudy night fully as good for slaughter as one in which the moon shines; and if larch trees grow in the wood, to these he resorts; knowing, by experience, that the pheasant prefers this kind of tree to any other. The larch suits pheasants admirably, on account of its branches growing nearly at right angles from the stem. This renders the sitting position of the birds very easy. I consider the smoking of pheasants, while they are roosting in the tree, as a mere idle story. I myself ought to be a pretty good hand at poaching; still, I am obliged to confess that I have never been successful, in one single instance, in the many attempts I have made to bring down the pheasant from his roost by the application of a smoking apparatus. Indeed, when we reflect that the mouth of the bird is always shut during sleep, and that both it and the nostrils are buried in the dorsal feathers, we are at a loss to conceive how the smoke can enter them, and cause the bird to fall in stupefaction. If smoking were a successful method, depend upon it the poachers would never be such noodles as to use

THE PHEASANT.

a gun; the report of which is sure to bring an attentive keeper to the scene of their night's diversion.

To the illegal possession of the pheasant, alone, may be traced the cause of all the sanguinary nocturnal conflicts between the poachers and those who are appointed to watch for its safety. The poacher is well aware that he cannot procure pheasants without the aid of a gun; and he knows, at the same time, that the report of that gun will betray him, and bring up the watchers, against whom he would have no chance, single-handed. Wherefore, in order that he may come off victorious, he musters an overwhelming force of tinkers, cobblers, masons, smiths, and labourers, armed with bludgeons, and, perhaps, here and there a rusty gun. Taking the precaution to get well primed with beer, off they go, fully bent on having every thing their own way. The pheasants fall; the watchers come up; oaths and curses are poured out, and a desperate fray commences. Here are furnished, work important for the nearest magistrate, profit to his clerk, expense to the county, and practice for Mr. Ketch. Let it be also observed, that the unlawful capture of the hare and the partridge (which are really feræ natura) does not produce similar work of mischief. These are taken with nets and snares. The fewer poachers employed, the more certain is their success. A number of men would only do harm, and mar the plan of capture. So silently is this mode of poaching carried on, that the owner of the soil is not aware of the loss he is about to

102

sustain in the plunder of his game. When his hares and partridges are actually on their way to the dealer's shop, he, "good easy man," may fancy that they are merely on a visit to his neighbour's inanor, or that the fox and the polecat may have hade free with them. Not so with regard to the 'apture of the pheasant. The mansion is sometimes beset; guns are fired close to the windows; females are frightened into hysterics; and, if the owner sallies forth to repel the marauders, his reception is often the most untoward and disagreeable that can well be imagined.

Having now treated of the pheasant, and the mode which is adopted for its destruction, I will draw upon the reader's time a little longer, by proposing a plan for its propagation and protection.

Pheasants would certainly be delightful ornaments to the lawn of the country gentleman, were it not for the annoying idea that, any night, from November to May, he runs the risk of getting a broken head, if he ventures out to disturb the sport of those who have assembled to destroy them. There must be something radically wrong in the game laws. How or when those laws are to be amended, is an affair of the legislature. The ornithologist can do no more than point out the grievance which they inflict upon society, and hope that there will soon be a change in them for the better. But to the point. Food and a quiet retreat are the two best offers that man can make to the feathered race, to induce them to take up their abode on his domain; and they are absolutely necessary

to the successful propagation of the pheasant. This bird has a capacious stomach, and requires much nutriment; while its timidity soon causes it to abandon those places which are disturbed. It is fond of acorns, beech mast, the berries of the hawthorn, the seeds of the wild rose, and the tubers of the Jerusalem artichoke. As long as these, and the corn dropped in the harvest, can be procured. the pheasant will do very well. In the spring it finds abundance of nourishment in the sprouting leaves of young clover; but, from the commencement of the new year till the vernal period, their wild food affords a very scanty supply; and the bird will be exposed to all the evils of the vagrant act, unless you can contrive to keep it at home by an artificial supply of food. Boiled potatoes (which the pheasant prefers much to those in the raw state) and beans are, perhaps, the two most nourishing things that can be offered in the depth of winter. Beans in the end are cheaper than all the smaller kinds of grain; because the little birds, which usually swarm at the place where pheasants are fed, cannot swallow them; and, if you conceal the beans under yew or holly bushes, or under the lower branches of the spruce fir tree, they will be out of the way of the rooks and ringdoves. About two roods of the thousand-headed cabbage are a most valuable acquisition to the pheasant preserve. You sow a few ounces of seed in April, and transplant the young plants, two feet asunder, in the month of June. By the time that the harvest is all in, these cabbages will afford a most excellent aliment to the

104

pheasants, and are particularly serviceable when the ground is deeply covered with snow. I often think that pheasants are unintentionally destroyed by farmers during the autumnal seedtime. They have a custom of steeping the wheat in arsenic water. This must be injurious to birds which pick up the corn remaining on the surface of the mould. I sometimes find pheasants, at this period, dead in the plantations, and now and then take them up, weak and languid, and quite unable to fly.

I will mention, here, a little robbery by the pheasants, which has entirely deprived me of a gratification I used formerly to experience in an evening's saunter down the vale. They have completely exterminated the grasshoppers. For these last fourteen years I have not once heard the voice of this merry summer charmer in the park.

In order to render useless all attempts of the nocturnal poacher to destroy the pheasants, it is absolutely necessary that a place of security should be formed. I know of no position more appropriate than a piece of level ground, at the bottom of a hill, bordered by a gentle stream. About three acres of this, sowed with whins, and surrounded by a holly fence, to keep the cattle out, would be the very thing. In the centre of it, for the space of one acre, there ought to be planted spruce fir trees, about fourteen feet asunder. Next to the larch, this species of tree is generally preferred by the pheasants for their roosting place; and it is quite impossible that the poachers can shoot them in these trees. Moreover, magpies and jays will always resort to them at nightfall; and they never fail to give the alarm, on the first appearance of an enemy. Many a time has the magpie been of essential service to me, in a night excursion after poachers. If there be no park wall, an eye ought to be kept from time to time on the neighbouring hedges. Poachers are apt to set horse-hair snares in them; and these villanous nooses give the pheasants apoplexy. Six or seven dozen of wooden pheasants, nailed on the branches of trees, in the surrounding woods, cause unutterable vexation and loss of ammunition to these amateurs of nocturnal plunder. Small clumps of hollies, and vew trees with holly hedges round them, are of infinite service, when planted at intervals of 150 yards. To these the pheasants fly, on the sudden approach of danger during the day, and skulk there till the alarm is over. When incubation is going on, the diurnal poachers make great havoc among the pheasants' eggs. They sell sittings of them for five shillings (and sometimes for ten, if the risk in procuring them be great), to gentlemen in towns, who place them under bantam hens. If to these arrangements for protecting pheasants there could be added a park wall from nine to ten feet high, and including about 250 acres, consisting of wood, meadow, pasture, and arable land, the naturalist might put all enemies at defiance, and revel in the enchanting scene afforded by the different evolutions of single pairs, and congregated groups, of animated nature. Unmolested by packs of hounds, unbroken in upon by idle boys, and unannoyed by stray cattle,

and by those going in search of them, his wildfowl would never desert the pool till their day of migration arrived; and his pheasants (except for the purpose of incubation, and then in no great quantities,) would seldom rove beyond the protected enclosure.

The teal and wigeons stay with me till the last week in April; long after the pochards and the main flocks of mallards have winged their flight to northern polar regions; and a white male pheasant has taken up his abode here, for seven years, without having been once seen to wander half a mile from the house.

Birds thus protected have very different habits from those which are exposed to the caprice and persecutions of man. When the ornithologist pays attention to them, in their safe retreat, where they can follow, without molestation, the impulse of that instinct which has been so bountifully given to them, he will have great cause to suspect that there is many an error, and many a false conclusion, in the works which we have at present, on the habits and economy of the feathered race. These errors are, no doubt, quite unintentional on the part of the writers on British ornithology; and can only be corrected by great care, and a frequent personal attendance at those places where birds are encouraged and befriended.

## HABITS OF THE JACKDAW.

THIS lively bird is the constant friend and companion of the rook, in our part of Yorkshire, for nine months out of twelve; and, I think, there is no doubt but that it would remain with the rook for the other three if it only had that particular kind of convenience for incubation which its nature, for reasons totally unknown to us, seems to require.

Though the jackdaw makes use of the same kind of materials for building as those which are found in the nest of the rook; though it is, to all appearance, quite as hardy a bird; and though it passes the night, exposed to the chilling cold and rains of winter, on the leafless branches of the lofty elm; still, when the period for incubation arrives, it bids farewell to those exposed heights where the rook remains to hatch its young, and betakes itself to the shelter which is afforded in the holes of steeples, towers, and trees. Perhaps there is no instance in the annals of ornithology which tells of the jackdaw ever building its nest in the open air. Wishing to try whether these two congeners could not be induced to continue the year throughout in that bond of society which, I had observed, was only broken during incubation, I made a commodious cavity in an aged elm, just at the place where it had lost a mighty limb, some forty years ago, in a tremendous gale of wind which laid prostrate

some of the finest trees in this part of Yorkshire. At the approach of breeding-time, a pair of jackdaws took possession of it, and reared their young in shelter; while the rooks performed a similar duty on the top of the same tree, exposed to all the rigours of an English spring. This success induced me to appropriate other conveniences for the incubation of the jackdaw; and I have now the satisfaction to see an uninterrupted fellowship exist, the year throughout, between the jackdaw and the rook.

Those who are of opinion that birds are gifted with a certain portion of reasoning, superior to that which is usually denominated instinct, will have cause for reflection, should they ever examine the materials of a jackdaw's nest, or pay any attention to the mode by which the bird tries to introduce those materials into the hole. The jackdaw invariably carries into it a certain quantity of sticks, fully as thick as those which are made use of by the rook. Now, it always occurs to us that the rook conveys sticks up to the branches of a tree in order to make a kind of frame which may support the inner parts of the nest. But why should the jackdaw deposit a large heap of strong sticks in the hole which is already calculated to support every kind of material proper for a nest? Then, again : how the act itself of introducing those apparently useless sticks causes us to suspend our judgment, before we finally conclude that the bird is endowed with any sort of reasoning superior to what is commonly denominated the instinct of brutes! You

may see the jackdaw trying, for a quarter of an hour, to get a stick into the hole; while every attempt will be futile, because, the bird having laid hold of it by the middle, it is necessarily thrown at right angles with the body; and the daw cannot possibly perceive that the stick ought to be nearly parallel with its body, before it can be conveyed into the hole. Fatigued at length with repeated efforts, and completely foiled in its numberless attempts to introduce the stick, it lets it fall to the ground; and immediately goes in quest of another, probably to experience another disappointment on its return. When time and chance have enabled it to place a quantity of sticks at the bottom of the hole, it then goes to seek for materials of a more pliant and a softer nature.

The shrill and quickly repeated notes of the jackdaw, especially during incubation, are far from being unpleasant to the ear which is accustomed to rural sounds; but very few people have an opportunity of paying attention to them, as this bird is by no means a general favourite with man. It is commonly accused of sucking eggs: but eggs form no part of its diet, otherwise it would be a bad neighbour here; and ringdoves, house-doves, wagtails, fowls, and ducks would wish it far away. It is vastly fond of peas and cherries. When these are done, the jackdaw repairs to the pastures, where it devours an incredible number of insects.

After the young have left the nest, they join the rooks, and roost with them in the surrounding woods till near the autumnal equinox; when both rocks and jackdaws regularly retire at nightfall to the eastward of this place, in immense flocks, and return to the westward every morning for the ensuing half year.

The jackdaw lays from four to six eggs, varying very much in colour, and often in size and shape. When protected, it will build its nest in holes not above six feet from the ground, where people are passing and repassing every hour of the day. If you take away the eggs, and substitute those of magpies, the bird will hatch them, and rear the young ones with great care and affection.

The plumage of the jackdaw is black, with shining silvery grey behind the head, changing when exposed to the different rays of light. A jackdaw once appeared here with a remarkable portion of white in one of the wings; it tarried with us for two years, and then disappeared for ever. Probably the singularity of its wing had attracted the fatal notice of some experienced gunner, in its peregrinations beyond this vale of safety.

The jackdaw, like the rook, collects insects in its mouth, to feed its young; and this gives it the appearance of a pouch under the lower mandible.

I know not how far naturalists will agree with me in the speculation that these birds remain in pairs the year throughout. When November's winds have stripped the sycamore of its every leaf, I see the daws sitting in pairs, side by side, upon the naked branches. They seem fond of preening

### 112 DEFENCE AGAINST ANIMALS OF

each other's heads; and, as they mostly leave the trees in pairs, and in pairs return, I am led to conjecture that their union is not dissolved at the period when the young no longer need parental 'aid.

He who is fond of rural scenes, and loves to rove

" On a mountain's lonely van, Beyond the noise of busy man, Painting fair the form of things, While the yellow linnet sings, Or the tuneful nightingale Charms the forest with her tale,"

will never bring his mind to drive away this playful merry bird, or allow his gardener to take its life, for the value of a handful of cherries.

#### DEFENCE AGAINST ANIMALS OF THE FE-LINE AND CANINE TRIBES.

A MAN, at some period or other of his life, may have the misfortune to come in contact with the larger individuals of these two desperate and sanguinary races of quadrupeds. Perhaps a few hints of a precautionary nature, in case of collision, may not be altogether unacceptable to the reader.

The dog and the lion are both most formidable foes to an unarmed man; and it is singular enough that the very resistance which he would be forced to make, in order to escape being worried by the

#### THE FELINE AND CANINE TRIBES. 113

former, would inevitably expose him to certain destruction from the claws and teeth of the latter.

All animals of the dog tribe must be combated with might and main, and with unceasing exertion. in their attacks upon man: for, from the moment they obtain the mastery, they worry and tear their victim as long as life remains in it. On the contrary, animals of the cat tribe having once overcome their prev, they cease for a certain time to inflict further injury on it. Thus, during the momentous interval from the stroke which has laid a man beneath a lion, to the time when the lion shall begin to devour him, the man may have it in his power to rise again, either by his own exertions, or by the fortuitous intervention of an armed friend. But then all depends upon quiet, extreme quiet, on the part of the man, until he plunges his dagger into the heart of the animal; for if he tries to resist, he is sure to feel the force of his adversary's claws and teeth with redoubled vengeance. Many years ago. Colonel Duff, in India, was laid low by the stroke of a Bengal tiger. On coming to himself he found the animal standing over him. Recollecting that he had his dirk by his side, he drew it out of the case in the most cautious manner possible, and by one happy thrust quite through the heart, he laid the tiger dead at his side.

I will here mention a trivial row I once had with two dogs. It will tend to prove the advantage of standing up manfully when attacked by animals of the canine tribe; and I will conclude with recount-

### 114 DEFENCE AGAINST ANIMALS OF

ing an adventure with a lion, perhaps unparalleled in the annals of hunting.

Towards the close of the year 1823, in passing over a common, I accidentally came upon two dogs. One of them was a stout, ill-looking, uncouth brute, apparently of that genealogy which dog-fanciers term half bull and half terrier; the other was an insignificant female cur. The dog immediately bristled up, and I had just time to take off my hat, and hold it shieldwise in self-defence, when he came on and made directly at it. I gave him a hearty kick under the breast, which caused him to desist for a moment. But he stoutly renewed the attack, which was continued for above five minutes: he always flying at the hat, and I regularly repeating my kicks, sometimes slightly, sometimes heavily, according to our relative situations. In the mean time the female cur was assailing me from behind, and it was with difficulty that I succeeded in keeping her clear of me, by means of swinging my foot backwards at her. At last, a lucky blow on her muzzle from the heel of my shoe caused her to run away howling, and the dog immediately followed her, just at the moment when two masons were coming up to assist me. Thus, by a resolute opposition I escaped laceration. But this little affair is scarcely worth relating, except that it affords a proof of the advantage to be derived from resisting the attack of a dog to the utmost.

And now for the feline tribe. The story which I am about to recount, will show that non-resistance was the only plan to be pursued when escape from

#### THE FELINE AND CANINE TRIBES. '115

death seemed utterly hopeless. The principals in this affair were a brave young British officer and a full-grown lion of India. I was at Frankfort on the Mayne in August last, and I heard the account from the officer's own mouth. I shall never forget the affable and unassuming manner in which he related it to me. I repeatedly urged him to allow me to put it on record, and at the same time to make use of his name; but I plainly saw that his feelings were against his complying with my request; and I think I should not have succeeded, had I not luckily brought to my assistance the plea of benefit to natural history. With this I conquered the objections of the young soldier; and I only wish that it had fallen to an abler pen than mine to relate the following adventure.

In the month of July, 1831, two fine lions made their appearance in a jungle some twenty miles distant from the cantonment of Rajcoté, in the East Indies, where Captain Woodhouse, and his two friends, Lieutenants Delamain and Lang were stationed. An elephant was despatched to the place in the evening on which the information arrived; and on the morrow, at the break of day, the three gentlemen set off on horseback, full of glee, and elated with the hope of a speedy engagement. On arriving at the edge of the jungle, people were ordered to ascend the neighbouring trees, that they might be able to trace the route of the lions in case they left the cover. After beating about in the jungle for some time, the hunters started the two

### 116 DEFENCE AGAINST ANIMALS OF

lordly strangers. The officers fired immediately, and one of the lions fell to rise no more. His companion broke cover, and took off across the country. The officers now pursued him on horseback as fast as the nature of the ground would allow, until they learned from the men who were stationed in the trees, and who held up flags by way of signal, that the lion had gone back into the thicket. Upon this the three officers returned to the edge of the jungle, and having dismounted from their horses, they got upon the elephant; Captain Woodhouse placing himself in the hindermost seat. They now proceeded towards the heart of the jungle, in the expectation of rousing the royal fugitive a second time. They found him standing under a large bush, with his face directly towards them. The lion allowed them to approach within range of his spring, and then he made a sudden dart at the elephant, clung on his trunk with a tremendous roar, and wounded him just above the eye. While he was in the act of doing this, the two lieutenants fired at him, but without success. The elephant now shook him off: but the fierce and sudden attack on the part of the lion seemed to have thrown him into the greatest consternation. This was the first time he had ever come in contact with so formidable an animal; and much exertion was used before his riders succeeded in urging him on again in quest of the lion. At last he became somewhat more tractable; but as he was advancing through the jungle, all of a sudden the lion, which had lain concealed in the high grass, made at him with redoubled fury.

The officers now lost all hopes of keeping their elephant in order. He turned round abruptly, and was going away quite ungovernable, when the lion again sprang at him, seized his hinder parts with his teeth, and hung on them until the affrighted animal managed to shake him off by incessant kicking.

The lion retreated farther into the thicket; Captain Woodhouse in the mean time firing a random shot at him, which proved of no avail, as the jolting of the elephant and the uproar of the moment prevented him from taking a steady aim. No exertions on the part of the officers could now force the terrified elephant to face his fierce foe, and they found themselves reduced to the necessity of dismounting. Determined, however, to come to still closer quarters with the formidable king of quadrupeds, Capt. Woodhouse took the desperate resolution to proceed on foot in quest of him; and after searching about for some time, he observed the lion indistinctly through the bushes, and discharged his rifle at him; but he was pretty well convinced that he had not hit him, for he saw the lion retire with the utmost composure into the thicker parts of the brake. The two lieutenants, who had remained at the outside of the jungle, joined their companion on hearing the report of his gun.

The weather was intolerably sultry. After vainly spending a considerable time in creeping through the grass and bushes, with the hope of discovering the place of the lion's retreat, they concluded that he had passed quite through the jungle, and gone

### 118 DEFENCE AGAINST ANIMALS OF

off in an opposite direction. Resolved not to let their game escape, the lieutenants returned to the elephant, and immediately proceeded round the jungle, expecting to discover the route which they conjectured the lion had taken. Captain Woodhouse, however, remained in the thicket; and as he could discern the print of the animal's feet on the ground, he boldly resolved to follow up the track at all hazards. The Indian game-finder, who continued with his commander, at last espied the lion in the cover, and pointed him out to the captain, who fired, but unfortunately missed his mark. There was now no alternative left but to retreat and load his rifle. Having retired to a distance, he was joined by Lieutenant Delamain, who had dismounted from his elephant on hearing the report of the gun. This unexpected meeting increased the captain's hopes of ultimate success. He lost no time in pointing out to the lieutenant the place where he would probably find the lion, and said he would be up with him in a moment or two.

Lieutenant Delamain, on going eight or ten paces down a sheep track, got a sight of the lion, and instantly discharged his rifle at him.

### "Impetus est fulvis, et vasta leonibus ira !"

This irritated the mighty lord of the woods, and he rushed towards him, breaking through the bushes (to use the captain's own words) "in most magnificent style." Captain Woodhouse now found himself placed in an awkward situation. He was aware that if he retraced his steps in order to put himself

#### THE FELINE AND CANINE TRIBES. 119

in a better position for attack, he would just get to the point from which the lieutenant had fired, and to which the lion was making; wherefore he instantly resolved to stand still, in the hopes that the lion would pass by, at a distance of four yards or so, without perceiving him, as the intervening cover was thick and strong. In this, however, he was most unfortunately deceived; for the enraged lion saw him in passing, and flew at him with a dreadful roar. In an instant, as though it had been done by a stroke of lightning, the rifle was broken and thrown out of the captain's hand, his left arm at the same moment being seized by the claws, and his right by the teeth, of his desperate antagonist. While these two brave and sturdy combatants, " whose courage none could stain," were yet standing in mortal conflict, Lieutenant Delamain ran up, and discharged his piece full at the lion. This caused the lion and the captain to come to the ground together, while Lieutenant Delamain hastened out of the jungle to reload his gun. The lion now began to craunch the captain's arm; but as the brave fellow, notwithstanding the pain which this horrid process caused, had the cool determined resolution to lie still, the lordly savage let the arm drop out of his mouth, and quietly placed himself in a couching position, with both his paws upon the thigh of his fallen foe. While things were in this untoward situation, the captain unthinkingly raised his hand to support his head, which had got placed ill at ease in the fall. No sooner, however, had he moved it, than the lion seized the lacerated arm a

# 120 DEFENCE AGAINST ANIMALS OF

second time, craunched it as before, and fractured the bone still higher up. This additional *memento mori* from the lion was not lost upon Captain Woodhouse; it immediately put him in mind that he had committed an act of imprudence in stirring. The motionless state in which he persevered after this broad hint, showed that he had learned to profit by the painful lesson.

He now lay bleeding and disabled under the foot of a mighty and an irritated enemy. Death was close upon him, armed with every terror calculated to appal the heart of a prostrate and defenceless man. Just as this world, with all its flitting honours, was on the point of vanishing for ever, he heard two faint reports of a gun, which he thought sounded from a distance; but he was totally at a loss to account for them. He learned after the affair was over, that the reports were caused by his friend at the outside of the jungle, who had flashed off some powder in order to be quite sure that the nipples of his rifle were clean.

The two lieutenants were now hastening to his assistance, and he heard the welcome sound of feet approaching; but, unfortunately, they were in a wrong direction, as the lion was betwixt them and him. Aware, that if his friends fired, the balls would hit him, after they had passed through the lion's body, Captain Woodhouse quietly pronounced, in a low and subdued tone, "To the other side! to the other side!" Hearing the voice, they looked in the direction from whence it proceeded, and to their horror saw their brave comrade in his utmost need. Having made a circuit, they cautiously came up on the other side, and Lieutenant Delamain, whose coolness in encounters with wild beasts had always been conspicuous, from a distance of about a dozen yards, fired at the lion over the person of the prostrate warrior.

The lion merely quivered; his head dropped upon the ground, and in an instant he lay dead on his side, close to his intended victim. The lieutenant's aim was so good and true, that it puts one in mind of what happened at Chevy Chase;

> " Against Sir Hugh Montgomery So right the shaft was set, The grey goose wing that was thereon In his heart's blood was wet!"

Thus ended this ever-memorable homo-leonine encounter. I beg to return my thanks to Captain Woodhouse for allowing me to avail myself of it. From what has been related, a proof may be drawn of the utility of lying quite still when we have the misfortune to be struck to the ground by an animal of the cat tribe.

I bade a long farewell to Captain Woodhouse and his two friends, Messrs. Kavanagh and Pontardent, at Frankfort on the Mayne. They were on their way to India, through Vienna and Constantinople. May honours, health, and wealth attend them !

-10

# AERIAL ENCOUNTER OF THE EAGLE AND THE VULTURE.

NEXT to the adventure of the rattlesnake and squirrel, in which Audubon informs us that he saw a rattlesnake swallow a large American squirrel, tail foremost, I am of opinion that this presents the toughest morsel ever offered to the proverbially wide gullet of John Bull. Audubon says, - " Many vultures were engaged in devouring the body and entrails of a dead horse, when a white-headed eagle accidentally passing by, the vultures all took to wing, one, amongst the rest, with a portion of the entrails, partly swallowed, and the remaining part, about a yard in length, dangling in the air. The eagle instantly marked him, and gave chase. The poor vulture tried, in vain, to disgorge, when the eagle, coming up, seized the loose end of the gut, and dragged the bird along for twenty or thirty vards, much against its will, till both fell to the ground ; when the eagle struck the vulture, and in a few moments killed it, after which he swallowed the delicious morsel." In his strange paper on the habits of the turkey buzzard, Mr. Audubon tells us " that if the object discovered is large, lately dead, and covered with a skin too tough to be ate and torn asunder (cart before the horse), and afford free scope to their appetites, they remain about it and in the neighbourhood." Now, reader, observe,

that, the dead horse being a large animal, its skin, according to this quotation, must have been too tough to be torn asunder by the vultures, until putrefaction took place. If, then, these vultures really commenced devouring the dead animal while it was yet fresh, Mr. Audubon's theory, just quoted, is worth nothing. If, on the contrary, the horse in question had become sufficiently putrid to allow the vultures to commence operations, then I will show that the aërial account of the eagle and the vulture is either a mere imaginary effusion of the author's fancy, or a hoax played off upon his ignorance by some designing wag.

The entrails of a dead animal are invariably the first part to be affected by putrefaction. Now, we are told that a piece of gut had been torn from the rest, and swallowed by the vulture; a portion of the said gut, about a yard in length, hanging out of his mouth. The vulture, pressed hard by the eagle, tried in vain to disgorge the gut. This is at variance with a former statement, in which Mr. Audubon assures us that an eagle will force a vulture to disgorge its food in a moment: so that the validity of this former statement must be thrown overboard, in order to insure the safety of the present adventure; or vice versa, the present adventure must inevitably sink, if the former statement is to be preserved. Be this as it may, the eagle, out of all manner of patience at the clumsiness of the vulture, in his attempt to restore to daylight that part of the gut which was lying at the bottom of his stomach, laid hold of the end which was still hanging

#### 124 ENCOUNTER OF THE EAGLE AND VULTURE.

out of the unfortunate rascal's mouth, and actually dragged him along through the air, for a space of twenty or thirty yards, much against the vulture's Now, though the eagle pulled, and the vulwill. ture resisted, still the yard of gut, which we must suppose was in a putrid state, for reasons already mentioned, remained fixed and firm in the vulture's bill. With such a force, applied to each extremity, the gut ought either to have given way in the mid-dle, or to have been cut in two at those places where the sharp bills of the birds held it fast. But stop, reader, I pray you: speculation might be allowed here, provided this uncommon encounter had taken place on terra firma; but, in order that our astonishment may be wound up to the highest pitch, we are positively informed that the contention took place, not on the ground, or in a tree, but in the circumambient air !

Pray, how was it possible for the eagle to advance through the air, and to have dragged along a resisting vulture, by means of a piece of gut acting as a rope about a yard in length? Birds cannot fly backwards; and the very act of the eagle turning round to progress after it had seized the end of the gut, would have shortened the connecting medium so much, that the long wings of both birds must have immediately come in contact; their progress would have been prevented by the collision; and, in lieu of the eagle dragging the resisting vulture through the air, for a space of twenty or thirty yards, both birds would have given way. I have never read any thing in the annals of ornithology that bears any similarity to this aquilavulturian exhibition progressing through the vault of heaven. Verily, "there is a freshness in it."

When we reflect that Mr. Audubon is an American; that he has lived the best part of his life in America; that the two birds themselves were American, and that their wonderful encounter took place in America, we Englishmen marvel much that Mr. Audubon did not allow the press of his own country to have the honour to impart to the world so astonishing an adventure.

#### THE HUMMING-BIRD.

MR. AUDUBON tells us, that in one week the young of the ruby-throated humming-bird are ready to fly. One would suppose, by this, that they must be hatched with a good coating of feathers to begin with. Old Dame Nature sometimes performs odd pranks. We are informed that our crooked-back Dicky the Third was born with teeth; and Ovid mentions the astonishingly quick growth of certain men. He says, in his account of the adventures of Captain Cadmus, who built Thebes, that the captain employed some men as masons who had just sprung up out of the earth.

I have read Mr. Audubon's account of the growth

of the humming-bird, and I have read Mr. Ovid's account of the growth of Captain Cadmus's masons, and both very attentively. I think the veracity of the one is as apparent as the veracity of the other. What, in the name of skin and feathers, I ask, has Mr. Audubon found in the economy of the rubythroated humming-bird to enable him to inform Englishmen that its young can fly in so short a space of time? The young of no other bird that we are acquainted with, from the condor to the wren, can fly when only a week old.

The humming-bird, in every part of its body and plumage, is quite as perfect as the eagle itself; neither is it known to differ in the duration of its life from any of the smaller birds of the forest which it inhabits. Like them it bursts the shell in a state of nudity; like them, it is blind for some days; and, like them, it has to undergo the gradual process of fledging, which is so slow in its operation, that I affirm, without fear of refutation, it cannot possibly produce, in the space of one short week, a series of feathers capable of supporting the bird through the air.

Again, the precocious flying of the young birds argues precocity of feathers; and this would authorise us to look for precocity of lustre in the male. But Mr. Audubon informs us that the male does not receive its full brilliancy of colour until the succeeding spring; and I myself can affirm, from actual observation, that the additional plumage which adorns some humming-birds does not make its appearance till towards the middle of the second year.

#### THE HUMMING-BIRD.

Were it necessary, I could show to naturalists their error, in sometimes mistaking a male hummingbird of the first year for a full-plumaged female. I am fully satisfied in my own mind that the internal anatomy of all humming-birds is precisely the same, except in size; having found it the same in every humming-bird which I dissected in Guiana and Brazil. Now, as the young of the humming-birds in these countries require more than a week to enable them to fly, and as Mr. Audubon's humming-bird differs not in internal anatomy from them, I see no reason why the young of his species should receive earlier powers of flying than the young of the hummingbirds in the countries just mentioned.

A word on the cradle. Mr. Audubon tells us, that the little pieces of lichen, used in forming the nest of the humming-bird, " are glued together with the saliva of the bird." Fiddle ! The saliva of all birds immediately mixes with water. A single shower of rain would undo all the saliva-glued work on the nest of Mr. Audubon's humming-bird. When our great master in ornithology (whose writings, according to Swainson, will be read when our favourite theories shall have sunk into oblivion) saw his hummingbird fix the lichen to the nest, pray what instrument did it make use of, in order to detach the lichen from the point of its own clammy bill and tongue: to which it would be apt to adhere just as firmly as to the place where it was intended that it should permanently remain?

#### THE VIRGINIAN PARTRIDGE.

### THE VIRGINIAN PARTRIDGE.

" Nantes in gurgite vasto." VIRGIL.

"Like the turkeys, many of the weaker partridges often fall into the water while thus attempting to cross, and generally perish; for, although they swim surprisingly, they have not muscular power sufficient to keep up a protracted struggle." (See Biography of Birds, p. 388.)

BIRDS which can "swim surprisingly" will never " perish" by the act of swimming; neither would they be under the necessity of having recourse to "a protracted struggle" in a movement which requires no struggle at all. A bird struggling in the act of swimming, in order to save itself from drowning, is about the same as if we were to struggle in our usual act of walking lest we perish therein. The very mention of " a protracted struggle " argues that the partridge cannot swim. A partridge on the water is nearly in as great a scrape as a shark on shore. The latter, by floundering, may, perchance, get into the water again; still we cannot say that a shark moves surprisingly on land: and the former, by help of its feet, may possibly reach the river's bank, through an element as fatal to it as the shore is to the shark. All birds, whether alive or dead, must naturally float on the surface of the water; but all birds cannot swim: otherwise those birds which we commonly call land birds would have to be new-modelled in form, and would require a very different kind of plumage.

We startle at the novel information of a partridge "swimming surprisingly," and we are anxious to

### THE VIRGINIAN PARTRIDGE.

know what sudden change has taken place amongst the birds in the western hemisphere, whilst our eastern birds remain in statu quo. For example's sake, let us examine a waterhen, which, like the partridge, is not web-footed; still it swims remarkably well. Its body is nearly similar in shape to a boat; the arrangement of its feathers is most admirably calculated to resist the entrance of the water. while its every motion, when in the act of swimming, is full of gracefulness and confidence. It moves to and fro by a very gentle action of the feet, and it may be seen, for hours together, enjoying itself on the deep, in perfect security. This bird may be truly said to swim surprisingly; but it is never doomed to keep up a protracted struggle by means of muscular power, in order to save its life, on an element where it runs no risk of perishing.

Now let us look at a partridge floating on the river. The form of its body is very unlike that of the waterhen, and though it cannot possibly sink, still it is in the utmost fear of death, and tries to reach the shore by an evident and vehement struggle. Its feathers immediately become saturated with water, whilst the cold strikes deeply into its body. Death is fast approaching; the wings are soaked with flapping on the water, and at last appear extended quite motionless on the surface of the stream; the legs are cramped and stiffened; the mouth is open; the head falls, and, after a few convulsive efforts to support itself, down it drops for the last time into the water, and the bird dies. This is the fate of the partridge, which Mr. Audubon assures

us can "swim surprisingly." The mere motion of its legs, to propel its floating body towards land, in order to escape from certain death on an element where it was never intended by Nature to exist, even for the space of one short hour, has been magnified by Mr. Audubon into an important act of "swimming surprisingly."

If the admirers of Mr. Audubon should try to force us to agree with their great naturalist, that partridges can "swim surprisingly," then it behoves us to call upon them to declare that every bird in the creation can swim. Our little tomtit, till now a land bird, must be proclaimed to swim surprisingly, and have a place amongst the waterfowl; because, on tumbling accidentally into a washing tub, he has "muscular power sufficient to keep up a protracted struggle" till he reaches the side.

### ON THE HABITS OF THE ROOK.

LAST year I partly promised that, on some dismal winter's evening, I would sit me down, and write the history of the rook. The period has now arrived. Nothing can be more gloomy and tempestuous than the present aspect of the heavens. The wind is paring through the naked branches of the sycamores, the rain beats fiercely on the eastern windows, and the dashing of the waves against the walls of the island, warns us that one of November's dark and stormy nights is close at hand; such a night, probably, as that in which Tam O'Shanter

unfortunately peeped into Kirk Alloway. Foreigners tell us that on these nights Englishmen are prone to use the knife, or a piece of twisted hemp, to calm their agitated spirits. For my own part, I must say that I have an insuperable repugnance to such anodynes; and, were a host of blue devils, conjured up by November's fogs, just now to assail me, I would prefer combating the phantoms with the weapons of ornithology, rather than run any risk of disturbing the economy of my jugular vein, by a process productive of very unpleasant sensations, before it lulls one to rest.

According to my promise, I will now pen down a few remarks on the habits of the rook, which bird, in good old sensible times, was styled *frugilegus*. It is now pronounced to be *prædatorius*. Who knows but that our Great Ones in Ornithology may ultimately determine to call it up to the house of hawks?

If this useful bird were not so closely allied to the carrion crow in colour and in shape, we should see it sent up to the tables of the rich as often as we see the pigeon. But prejudice forbids the appearance of broiled rook in the lordly mansion. If we wish to partake of it, we must repair to the cottage of the lowly swain, or, here and there, to the hall of the homely country squire, whose kitchen has never been blessed by the presence of a first-rate cook, and whose yearnings for a good and wholesome dish are not stifled by the fear of what a too-highly polished world will say.

There is no wild bird in England so completely gregarious as the rook, or so regular in its daily

movements. The ringdoves will assemble in countless multitudes, the finches will unite in vast assemblies, and waterfowl will flock in thousands to the protected lake, during the dreary months of winter: but, when the returning sun spreads joy and consolation over the face of nature, their congregated numbers are dissolved, and the individuals retire in pairs to propagate their respective species. The rook, however, remains in society the year throughout. In flocks it builds its nest, in flocks it seeks for food, and in flocks it retires to roost.

About two miles to the eastward of this place are the woods of Nostell Priory, where, from time immemorial, the rooks have retired to pass the night. I suspect, by the observations which I have been able to make on the morning and evening transit of these birds, that there is not another roosting-place for, at least, thirty miles to the westward of Nostell Priory. Every morning, from within a few days of the autumnal, to about a week before the vernal equinox, the rooks, in congregated thousands upon \* thousands, fly over this valley in a westerly direction, and return, in undiminished numbers, to the east. an hour or so before the night sets in. In their morning passage, some stop here; others, in other favourite places, farther and farther on; now repairing to the trees for pastime, now resorting to the fields for food, till the declining sun warns those which have gone farthest to the westward that it is time they should return. They rise in a mass, receiving additions to their numbers from every intervening place, till they reach this neighbourhood in

an amazing flock. Sometimes they pass on without stopping, and are joined by those which have spent the day here. At other times they make my park their place of rendezvous, and cover the ground in vast profusion, or perch upon the surrounding trees. After tarrying here for a certain time, every rook takes wing. They linger in the air for a while, in slow revolving circles, and then they all proceed to Nostell Priory, which is their last resting-place for the night. In their morning and evening passage, the loftiness or lowliness of their flight seems to be regulated by the state of the weather. When it blows a hard gale of wind, they descend the valley with astonishing rapidity, and just skim over the tops of the intervening hills, a few feet above the trees : but, when the sky is calm and clear, they pass through the heavens at a great height, in regular and easy flight.

Sometimes these birds perform an evolution, which is, in this part of the country, usually called the shooting of the rooks. Farmers tell you, that this shooting portends a coming wind. He who pays attention to the flight of birds has, no doubt, observed this downward movement. When rooks have risen to an immense height in the air, so that, in appearance, they are scarcely larger than the lark, they suddenly descend to the ground, or to the tops of trees exactly under them. To effect this, they come headlong down, on pinion a little raised, but not expanded, in a zig-zag direction (presenting alternately their back and breast to you), through the resisting air, which causes a noise similar to that of a rushing wind. This is a magnificent and beautiful sight to the eye of an ornithologist. It is idle to suppose for a moment that it portends wind. It is merely the ordinary descent of the birds to an inviting spot beneath them, where, in general, some of their associates are already assembled, or where there is food to be procured. When we consider the prodigious height of the rooks at the time they begin to descend, we conclude that they cannot effect their arrival at a spot perpendicular under them by any other process so short and rapid.

Rooks remain with us the year throughout. If there were a deficiency of food, this would not be the case; for, when birds can no longer support themselves in the place which they have chosen for their residence, they leave it, and go in quest of nutriment elsewhere. Thus, for want of food, myriads of wild fowl leave the frozen north, and repair to milder climates; and in this immediate district, when there is but a scanty sprinkling of seeds on the whitethorn bush, our flocks of fieldfares and of redwings bear no proportion to those in times of a plentiful supply of their favourite food. But the number of rooks never visibly diminishes; and on this account we may safely conclude that, one way or other, they always find a sufficiency of food. Now, if we bring, as a charge against them, their feeding upon the industry of man, as, for example, during the time of a hard frost, or at seedtime, or at harvest, at which periods they will commit depredations, if not narrowly watched; we ought. in justice, to put down in their favour the rest of the year, when they feed entirely upon in-

sects. Should we wish to know the amount of noxious insects destroyed by rooks, we have only to refer to a most valuable and interesting Paper on the Services of the Rook, signed T. G. Clitheroe, Lancashire, which is given in the *Mag. of Nat. Hist.*, vol. vi. p. 142. I wish every farmer in England would read it: they would then be convinced how much the rook befriends them.

Some author (I think Goldsmith) informs us, that the North American colonists got the notion into their heads that the purple grakle was a great consumer of their maize; and these wise men of the west actually offered a reward of three-pence for the killed dozen of the plunderers. This tempting boon soon caused the country to be thinned of grakles, and then myriads of insects appeared, to put the good people in mind of the former plagues of Egypt. They damaged the grass to such a fearful extent, that, in 1749, the rash colonists were obliged to procure hay from Pennsylvania, and even from England. Buffon mentions, that grakles were brought from India to Bourbon, in order to exterminate the grasshoppers. The colonists, seeing these birds busy in the new-sown fields, fancied that they were searching for grain, and instantly gave the alarm. The poor grakles were proscribed by Government, and in two hours after the sentence was passed, not a grakle remained in the island. The grasshoppers again got the ascendency, and then the deluded islanders began to mourn for the loss of their grakles. The governor procured four of these birds from India, about eight years after their proscription, and

the state took charge of their preservation. Laws were immediately framed for their protection; and, lest the people should have a hankering for grakle pie, the physicians were instructed to proclaim the flesh of the grakle very unwholesome food. Whenever I see a flock of rooks at work in a turnip-field, which, in dry weather, is often the case, I know that they have not assembled there to eat either the turnips or the tops, but that they are employed in picking out a grub, which has already made a lodgement in the turnip.

Last spring, I paid a visit, once a day, to a carrion crow's nest on the top of a fir tree. In the course of the morning in which she had laid her fifth egg, I took all the eggs out of the nest, and in their place I put two rooks' eggs, which were within six days of being hatched. The carrion crow attended on the stranger eggs, just as though they had been her own, and she raised the young of them with parental care. When they had become sufficiently large, I took them out of the nest, and carried them home. One of them was sent up to the gamekeeper's house, with proper instructions; the other remained with me. Just at this time an old woman had made me a present of a barn-door hen. "Take it, sir," said she, " and welcome ; for, if it stays here any longer, we shall be obliged to kill it. When we get up to wash in the morning, it crows like a cock. All its feathers are getting like those of a cock; it is high time that it was put out of the way, for when hens turn cocks people say that they are known to be very unlucky; and, if this thing is

allowed to live, we don't know what may happen. It has great spurs on its legs, and last summer it laid four eggs. If I had had my own way, it would have been killed when it first began to crow." I received the hen with abundant thanks: and, in return, I sent the old woman a full-bred Malay fowl. On examining the hen, I found her comb very large: the feathers on the neck and rump much elongated ; the spurs curved, and about  $1\frac{1}{4}$  inch long; the two largest feathers in her tail arched, and four or five smaller arched ones, of a beautiful and glossy colour, hanging down on each side of the tail. In a word, this hen had so masculine an appearance, that, when strangers looked at her, they all took her to be a cock, and it was with difficulty I persuaded them that she was a hen. We allowed her the range of a sheltered grass-plot, flanked on one side by holly trees, and open to the lake on the other. Here, also, was placed, in a cage, the young rook which I had taken from the nest of the carrion crow. The hen showed such an antipathy to it, that, whenever I held it to her, she would immediately fly at it. When visitors came to inspect her, I had only to take the rook out of the cage, and pit it against her, when she would stand upright, raise the long feathers on her neck, and begin to cackle, cluck, and crow. One morning the rook had managed to push aside a bar in front of its cage. A servant, in passing by, looked into it, and missed the bird. The hen had also disappeared. On search being made, they were both found floating side by side, dead, in the lake below. We conjectured that the hen had

pursued the rook after its escape from the cage, and that the wind which blew very strong that morning, had forced them both into a watery grave. I had still one rook left at the gamekeeper's. It was kept in a cage, which was placed on a little stand in his garden; and I had given orders that upon no account was it to be allowed to go at large. The feathers remained firm at the base of the bill till the 15th of August; on which day the keeper perceived that a few feathers had dropped from the lower mandible, and were lying at the bottom of the cage. In a couple of weeks more, the lower mandible had begun to put on a white scurfy appearance, while here and there a few feathers had fallen from the upper one. This is the purport of the keeper's information to me, on my return home from Bavaria. On the 31st of the same month, a terrible storm set in. By what the keeper told me, the night must have been as dark and dismal as that in which poor King Lear stood in lamentation, and exposed his hoary locks to the four rude winds of heaven. A standard white-hart cherry tree, perhaps the finest in Yorkshire, and which, for many generations, had been the pride and ornament of this place, lost two large branches during the gale; and in the morning, when the keeper rose, he found the cage shattered and upset, and driven to the farthest corner of his garden. The rook was quite dead. It had lost its life, either through the inclemency of that stormy night, or through bruises received in the fall of the cage. Thus both the rooks were unlucky. The old woman, no doubt, could clearly

138 -

trace their misfortunes to her crowing hen. However, the experiment with the two young rooks, though not perfect, has nevertheless been of some use. It has shown us that the carrion crow makes no distinction betwixt its own eggs and those of the rook; that it can know nothing of the actual time required to sit upon eggs in order to produce the young; that the young of the rook will thrive under the care of the carrion crow, just as well as under that of its own parents; and, finally, that the feathers fall off from the root of the rook's bill by the order of nature, as was surmised by the intelligent Bewick, and not by the process of the bird's thrusting its bill into the earth, in search of food, as is the opinion of some naturalists.

The rook advances through the heavens with a very regular and a somewhat tardy beat of wing; but it is capable of proceeding with great velocity when it chooses : witness its pursuit and attack on the sparrowhawk and kestrel. It is apt to injure, in the course of time, the elm trees on which it builds its nest, by nipping off the uppermost twigs. But this, after all, is mere conjecture. The damage may be caused by an accumulation of nests, or by the constant resort of such a number of birds to one tree. Certain, however, it is, that, when rooks have taken possession of an elm tree for the purpose of incubation, the uppermost branches of that tree are often subject to premature decay.

Though the flocks of rooks appear to have no objection to keep company, from time to time, with the carrion crows, in a winter's evening, before they retire to roost, still I can never see a carrion crow build its nest in a rookery. There was always a carrion crow's nest here, in a clump of high Scotch pines, near the stables, till the rooks got possession of the trees; the carrion couple then forsook the place: the rooks were dislodged from this clump of trees; and then a pair of carrion crows (the same, for aught I know to the contrary) came and built their nest in it.

The rook lays from three to five eggs, varying much, like those of the carrion .crow, in colour, shape, and size. After the rooks have built, and even lined their nests, they leave them, on the approach of night, to repair to the general rendezvous at Nostell Priory; but, as soon as they begin to lay, they then no longer quit the trees at night, until they have reared their young. When this has been effected, we see large flocks of them resorting to the different woods of the neighbourhood, to pass the night. This they continue to do till a few days before the autumnal equinox, when, for reasons which baffle all conjecture, they begin to pass over this valley every morning in a westerly direction, and return in the evening to their eastern roostingplace in the woods of Nostell Priory.

Rooks are observed to keep up a very close and friendly intercourse with starlings and jackdaws; but, on looking at them in the fields, the observer will perceive, that, while the jackdaws mix promiscuously with the rooks, both in their flight and in searching for food, the starlings always keep in their own flock. This circumstance has long engaged my attention; but I am no farther advanced in the investigation than I was on the first day on which I set out. It is one of the many secrets in the habits of birds, which will, perhaps, be for ever concealed from our view.

#### THE PASSENGER PIGEON.

" Towards the approach of day, the noise in some measure subsided; long before objects were distinguishable, the pigeons began to move off in a direction quite different from that in which they had arrived the evening before; and, at sunrise, all that were able to fly had disappeared. The howlings of the wolves now reached our ears, and the foxes, lynxes, cougars, bears, raccoons, opossums, and polecats were seen sneaking off." (*Biography of Birds, by Audubon*, p. 325.)

" Variarum monstra ferarum ! " VIRGIL.

MR. AUDUBON may boast of a sight never before seen by mortal eyes under similar circumstances. Great indeed must have been the yearning for pigeon flesh, to have caused such a variety of wild animals to assemble there; and irresistible the flavour which induced them to tarry so long beyond their wonted time of prowling. Their very nature seems to have been changed. Their remaining at the pigeon-slaughter till the time of sunrise is a most wonderful circumstance, which demands investigation on the part of naturalists; for, hitherto, all these wild beasts which Mr. Audubon

## 142 THE PASSENGER PIGEON.

has introduced into his description, have only been known as animals of nocturnal movements. and of very skulking and suspecting habits. In general, the flash of a gun, the crackling of a flame, or the shout of a huntsman, will scare any one of them, even when concealed in the lonely retreat; but, on this ever-memorable occasion, the nerves of the animals, both large and small, were strung up to an astonishing degree of intensity. The day had already dawned, unheeded by them; and it was only at sunrise that they seemed aware of being in dangerous company, and found that it was high time to sneak off from a place where Mr. Audubon tells us, "there was little underwood;" where "the uproar continued the whole of the night;" where men had assembled "with iron pots, containing sulphur;" and " with torches of pine-knots, with poles and with guns;" where "fires were lighted, and a magnificent as well as wonderful and almost terrifying sight presented itself;" where, in fine, the auditory faculties of Mr. Audubon himself became so completely useless, on account of the stunning noise, that, absolutely, he was "only aware of the firing by seeing the shooters reloading." "O judgment! thou art fled to brutish beasts, and men have lost their reason," if they can bring themselves to believe that into this sulphureous, torch-lighted, detonating, yelling, roaring, and terrific attack on the passenger pigeons, there came up a motley herd of wolves, foxes, cougars, lynxes, bears, raccoons, opossums, and polecats, to share the plunder, and actually tarried there till the rising of the sun; at which time, Mr. Audubon informs us, they were seen sneaking off. He himself saw what he relates.

But let us pass on. "The pigeons," continues Mr. Audubon, " arriving by thousands, alighted every where, one above another, until solid masses as large as hogsheads were formed on the branches all around." Solid masses! Our European pigeons, in a similar situation, would have been all smothered in less than three minutes. Mr. Audubon informs us, towards the end of his narrative, that the feathers of this pigeon "fall off at the least touch." From this, we may infer to a certainty that every pigeon which was unlucky enough to be undermost in the solid masses would lose every feather from its uppermost parts, through the pressure of the feet of those above it. Now, I would fain believe that instinct taught these pigeons to resort to a certain part of the forest, solely for the purpose of repose, and not to undergo a process of inevitable suffocation; and at the same time, to have their backs deprived of every feather, while they were voluntarily submitting to this selfinflicting method of ending their days.

"Many trees," says Mr. Audubon, "two feet in diameter, I observed, were broken off at no great distance from the ground; and the branches of many of the largest and tallest had given way, as if the forest had been swept by a tornado. Every thing proved to me that the number of birds resorting to this part of the forest must be immense beyond

# 144 THE PASSENGER PIGEON.

conception." I know that the force of a tornado will break the trunk of a tree two feet in diameter, because its force acts horizontally against the upright stem; but how is it possible that a multitude of pigeons, alighting upon a tree, could cause its upright bole, two feet in diameter, to break off at no great distance from the ground? The branches of the tree, which took their lead diagonally from the bole, might possibly have given way under a heavy pressure, because they were inclined more or less from their perpendicular; but the upright bole itself would stand uninjured, and defy for ever any weight that could be brought to bear upon it from above.

I now leave the assemblage of wild beasts, the solid masses of pigeons as large as hogsheads, and the broken trunk of the tree two feet in diameter, to the consideration of those British naturalists who have volunteered to support a foreigner in his exertions to teach Mr. Bull ornithology in the nineteenth century.

The passages upon which I have just commented form part of "the facts" on which R. B., in the Magazine of Natural History (vol. vi. p. 273.), tells us that the value of Mr. Audubon's Biography of Birds solely rests. No wonder that, ruit alto a culmine. By the way, I observe, at the end of that Biography, a most laudatory notice by Mr. Swainson. He tells us that Audubon contemplated Nature as she really is, not as she is represented in books: he sought her in her sanctuaries. Well, be it so; I do not dispute his word; still I suspect,

### THE RINGDOVE.

that, during the search and contemplation, either the dame herself was in liquor, or her wooer in hallucination.

## A DESCRIPTION OF THE HABITS OF THE RINGDOVE.

THE supposed purity of the dove is a common topic with many writers; and their readers are apt to imagine that this bird has been more favoured by Nature than the rest of the feathered tribe. What may be allowed to romantic and sentimental composers cannot by any means be conceded to writers on natural history. Genuine ornithology would be offended at the attempt to introduce unwarrantable matter into her pages; while her true votaries would always grieve on seeing it admitted into them.

All wild birds which go in pairs are invariably attached to each other by Nature's strongest ties; and they can experience no feelings of what may be called mistrust or suspicions of unfaithfulness; otherwise we should witness scenes of ornithological assault and battery in every hedge and wood, during the entire process of their incubation. The soot-black crow is just as chaste, affectionate, and constant as the snow-white dove itself. The movements of both these birds, at a certain time of the year, tend exactly to the same point. They are

inherent and unalterable in them, and, of course, are not to be repressed or changed. At the interesting period of incubation, Nature knows no distinction betwixt the cooing of the dove and the cackling of the goose. Both sounds express the same emotions, and are perfectly understood by the parties. They have only one plain and obvious meaning. Audubon's description of his love-sick. turtle-dove, which listened with delight to her mate's "assurances of devoted affection," and was "still coy and undetermined, and seemed fearful of the truth of her lover," and, "virgin-like, resolved to put his sincerity to the test," is lovesome nonsense, as far as regards the feathered tribe; and is a burlesque upon the undeviating tenor of Nature's course. Those who approve of such absurd aberrations from the line of instinct allotted to birds would do well to confine their studies to the romances on their drawingroom tables. Let us hope that better days are in store for ornithology; and that when the ardent novice shall turn over the pages which may be really intended for his improvement in this fascinating study, he will find their contents in unison with what he will observe afterwards in Nature's boundless range.

If size and beauty give a claim to priority, the ringdove will hold the first place in the scanty catalogue of the wild pigeons of Europe. It stays with us in Yorkshire the whole of the year; and, in the winter months, it resorts chiefly to the turnip fields for sustenance, where it feeds voraciously on the leaves, and not on the body, of the turnip. The

147

leaves are said to impart a rank and disagreeable taste to the flesh of the bird; but this is easily prevented by cutting open the crop, as soon as the pigeon 1s killed, and discharging the contents. White of Selborne recommends this process. Towards the evening the form of the ringdove becomes considerably changed. Having fed on the turnip tops during the course of the day, its crop gets so distended with food, that it gives to the fore part of the pigeon's body a very full appearance; and this is easily discerned as the bird passes over your head to its evening retreat. The contents of the stomach having been digested during the night, we observe that the body has regained its ordinary proportions at the break of day.

There has been a great increase of ringdoves during the winter season, in this part of the country, since the farmers have paid so much attention to the cultivation of turnips. On seeing the congregated numbers of these birds, one is led to imagine that there must be an annual influx of them, at the close of autumn, from some far distant part. As the ringdove is an unprotected bird, and much sought after on account of the delicacy of its flesh, I have strong doubts whether our breeding season can produce a sufficient supply to make up the flocks which are seen here in winter. At all events, in this quarter of Yorkshire, very few young ringdoves are allowed to escape. Farmers and gamekeepers are ever on the look-out to transfer them from the nest to the kitchen. These marauders are so perpetually on the watch, that it has never yet, been my lot to find a ringdove's nest in our neighbouring woods with full-fledged young ones in it; although I am continually in the habit of straying into them, and looking for the nests with a careful and unwearied eye. Wherefore, I conclude that our winter flocks receive migratory individuals from distant regions.

The ringdove, by not feeding on insects, renders no service to man while visiting his fields. On the contrary, it is known to injure him considerably in his crop of rising clover. As soon as this plant begins, under the influence of the vernal sun, to expand its leaves, the ringdove attacks the heartshoot with fatal severity; and much address is required on the part of the farmer to scare the birds from their favourite food. Leaving, however, the sons of Ceres to fight their own battles, I will merely add, that this handsome bird is protected here. I love to listen to its soothing murmurs, and take intense pleasure in observing its habits during the breeding season, when it becomes fully as tame as the domestic pigeon. The housekeeper often hints to me that a couple of them would look extremely well on the table: and the farmer calls them devouring vermin. I receive the opinions of these respectable personages with perfect indifference; and I sometimes soothe them by observing that where the ringdove has one friend, it has a thousand enemies, ready to prepare it for the spit, or to prevent for ever its return to the clover field.

The ringdove lays two snow-white eggs on a nest which may be termed a platform of sticks, so spar-

ingly put together, that the eggs are easily seen through it by an eye habituated to look for them. On inspecting this apparent commencement or remnant of a nest, one is led to surmise, at the first glance, that the young are necessarily exposed to many a cold and bitter blast during the spring of this ever-changing climate. "But God tempers the wind," said Maria, "to the shorn lamb;" and in the case before us, instinct teaches the parent bird to sit upon its offspring for a longer period after they are hatched than, perhaps, any other of the feathered tribe. In the mean time, the droppings of the young, which the old birds of some species carefully convey away, are allowed to remain in the nest of the ringdove. They soon form a kind of plaster strong and scentless. This adds consistency to the nest, producing, at the same time, a defence against the cold. The ornithologist, while going his autumnal beats, in quest of knowledge, on seeing this, will know immediately that the nest has contained young : should this be wanting, he may conclude that the nest has been abandoned at an early period. As he will find but very few nests with this species of plaster in them, he may conclude, to a certainty, that the ringdove has a host of enemies in this country, and that it is seldom fortunate enough to rear its young to that state in which the faculty of flying saves them from destruction.

No bird in the British dominions seems to resort to so many trees and shrubs for the purpose of incubation as the ringdove. Not a tree, from the towering pine to the lowly thorn, ever comes amiss to

it. There is something, too, peculiarily singular in the locality of some of the nests. While one is seen placed nearly on the topmost branches of the lofty sycamore, another may be found within four feet of the ground, in the humble shelter of the hedge-row bush. Last year, I found a ringdove sitting on one egg, in a magpie's nest of the year gone by; and I observed another ringdove, rearing two young ones in a spruce fir tree, below that of a magpie, out of which I had taken seven eggs, and substituted five of a jackdaw in their place. It was interesting to see these two species of birds, one so calm and gentle, the other so pert and roguish, thus close to each other, at so critical a juncture. While I was observing them, I felt convinced that there are certain times in which birds are not so bent on plunder as we would fain suppose they are; and, moreover, that they can frequent each other's company in perfect peace and quiet. In this instance it appears that instinct showed the ringdove how to preserve her eggs from being plundered by her crafty neighbour, who, according to our own short-sighted view of ornithological economy, would have been apt to make free with them at the earliest call of hunger. The ringdove had settled there with her eyes open to her supposed danger; for the magpie was the first to get possession of the tree.

I had but a faint idea of the habits of the ringdove until I had offered it an undisturbed asylum in this "valley free." Its movements are remarkably periodical. In mild winters, or, more properly speaking, in winters of short continuance, it makes its first appearance, on the island where my house stands, early in February. This year it came, for the first time, on the second of the month, and cooed ' in full note. From this period, it may be seen here, every day till October, either in the sycamore trees, or in the ivy on the old ruined tower, or on the lawn, picking up the tender sprouts of grass. Provided you approach with "cautious step and slow," you may get within seven yards of different pairs of these birds; and when the window-sash is down, they will come within a few paces of the place where you are standing, and allow you to gaze at them for any length of time. After the first week in October, they take their final leave of my island for the winter; and never, by any chance, pay us even one single solitary visit till February sets in; though they may be seen every day in congregated numbers in other parts of the park, where they roost in the elm and fir trees. During the winter months, they are exceedingly shy and timorous, seeking for safety in lofty flight, the moment they see you approach. They become quite silent towards the last week in October, and their notes are reduced to half their number for some days before they cease to coo entirely. At this period they discontinue those graceful risings and sinkings in the air, in which they appear to so much advantage during the whole of the breeding season.

Thus we have a bird which, during the course of the year, at one time approaches the haunts of man with wonderful assurance, and at another shuns them with a timidity equally astonishing. I speak only of its diurnal movements; for, at the close of day, both in winter and in summer, when not molested, this bird will come near to our out-buildings, and seek a roosting-place in the trees which surround them. This peculiarity of the ringdove in approaching so near to our mansions during the day in the breeding season, and then losing all confidence in us, as soon as incubation ceases, is not a mere accidental trait of one or two particular birds, whose usual habits may have been changed, either by want of food, or by protection offered; but it is inherent in the whole species, when the bird is allowed by man to follow Nature's unerring mandates.

I know of no British bird which has the colour of its plumage so constant as is that of the ringdove. I have never yet seen it vary; and the white spot or segment of a circle on the back of its neck, from which it takes its name, is always of the same size.

Ringdoves are exceedingly numerous here during summer; and when winter sets in, many thousands come every evening to take up their quarters for the night. They retire early to roost, and never leave the trees till all the other birds are on the stir.

As yet, all attempts to reclaim this pigeon have been of no avail. I should suppose that it is not in the power of man to make it breed within the walls of a dovecot. For my own part, I am not exactly aware that its reduction to domestication would be productive of much advantage to us. Let others offer it the same protection it enjoys with me, and there would always be an ample supply of ringdoves to fill their groves with softest murmurs, and furnish their tables with a delicious repast. Connoisseurs tell us that the flesh of the ringdove, in winter, has the flavour of moor game: I have fed on pigeons in many countries, but cannot say that I ever found them vary in taste from the pigeon which inhabits our common dovecots. Much, perhaps, depends upon the cooking. The culinary art, no doubt, with other important sciences, has derived great benefit from the march of intellect. In London they will serve you up a ram cat for a Martlemas rabbit; and we are told that in Paris a pair of old hunting boots can be stewed down to a very excellent and wholesome soup.

> " Nil equidem durare diu sub imagine eâdem Crediderim.".

These cooks will suffer nothing to remain, In pristine flavour, or its shape retain.

# NOTES OF A VISIT TO THE HAUNTS OF THE GUILLEMOT, AND FACTS ON ITS HABITS.

THE immense range of perpendicular rocks, lashed by old ocean's briny surge, offers a choice and favourable retreat to myriads of wildfowl, from far-famed Flamborough Head to Bempton, and thence to Buckton and Speaton, and onwards to the Bay of Filey.

He who wishes to examine the nidification of these birds ought to be at this part of the sea coast early in the month of May. About five miles from Bridlington Quay is the village of Flamborough, chiefly inhabited by fishermen; and a little farther on is a country inn, called the North Star, which has good accommodation for man and horse; but a lady would feel herself ill at ease in it, on account of the daily visits of the fishermen, those hardy sons of Neptune, who stop at it on their way to the ocean, and again on their return. Here they rendezvous, to fortify their interior with a pint or two of comfort, and to smoke a pipe, by way of compensation for the many buffets which they ever and anon receive in the exercise of their stormy and nocturnal calling.

On the bare ledges of these stupendous cliffs the guillemot lays its egg, which is exposed to the face of heaven, without any nest whatever; but the razorbills and puffins lay theirs in crannies, deep and difficult of access. Here, too, the peregrine falcon breeds, and here the raven rears its young ; while the rock pigeon and the starling enter the fissures of the precipice, and proceed with their nidification, far removed from the prying eye of man. The kittiwake makes her nest of dried grass wherever she can find a lodgement, and lays two spotted eggs, very rarely three. The cormorant and shag inhabit that part of the rocks which is opposite to Buckton Hall. You are told that the cormorants had their nests, in former times, near to the Flamborough lighthouse; but now these birds totally abandon the place during the breeding season. The jackdaw is found throughout the whole of this bold and craggy shore : he associates with the seafowl, as though he were quite at home amongst his own inland con-

geners. Towards the top of the cliffs, both rabbits and foxes have descended from the table land above them, and managed to find a shelter among the crevices, in places where you would suppose that no four-footed animal would ever dare to venture. A low mound, half earth, half stone, thrown up by the farmers for the protection of their flocks, skirts the winding summit of the precipice. Cattle have been known to surmount this artificial boundary, and lose their lives in the roaring surge below.

This extensive range of rocks, as far as appertains to birds, is not considered private property. Any person who can climb it may carry away what number of eggs he chooses. Still there is a kind of honourable understanding betwixt the different sets of climbers, that they will not trespass over the boundaries which have been marked by mutual consent.

The eggs of the guillemot and razorbills form a considerable article of traffic from old May-day till about the middle of June. Though the eggs of the kittiwake and puffin are of fully as good a flavour, still they are not in such request, on account of their tender shells, which are easily broken in packing, and in transporting from place to place.

The usual process of seeking for the eggs is generally carried on by three men, though two will suffice in case of necessity. Having provided themselves with two ropes of sufficient length and strength, they drive an iron bar into the ground, about 6 in. deep, on the table land at the top of the precipice. To this bar is fastened the thickest of the two ropes, and then it is thrown down the rocks.

He who is to descend now puts his legs through a pair of hempen braces, which meet round his middle, and there form a waistband. At each end of this waistband is a loophole, through which they reeve the smaller rope. Sometimes an iron book and eve are used in lieu of this loop. A man now holds the rope firmly in his hand, and gradually lowers his comrade down the precipice. While he is descending he has hold of the other rope, which was fastened to the iron bar; and, with this assistance, he passes from ledge to ledge, and from rock to rock, picking up the eggs of the guillemot, and putting them into two bags, which he had slung across his shoulder ere he commenced his arduous undertaking. When he has filled these bags with eggs, he jerks the rope, and the motion informs his friend at the top that it is now time to draw him up. On coming up again to the place from whence he first set out, all the eggs are taken from the bags, and put into a large basket, prior to their being packed in hampers and carried off in a cart by wholesale dealers, who purchase them from the climbers for sixpence the score. At Bridlington and the neighbouring places the eggs are retailed at a halfpenny a piece.

The rocks are searched for eggs every third day, provided the weather be fair. It requires considerable address on the part of the descending climber to save himself from being hit by fragments of the rock, which are broken off by the rope coming in contact with them. He avoids the danger by moving sidewise when the stone is falling, and by taking care, as he goes down, to clear away with his foot any portion of the rock that seems ready to give way. One of the climbers, while he was imparting to me instructions how to act, grinned purposely, and showed his upper jaw. I learned by his story, that, last year, a falling stone had driven two of his front teeth down his throat; while the poor climber, with all his dexterity, was unable to fend off the blow.

As I was lowered down, the grandeur and sublimity of the scene beggared all description, and amply repaid any little unpleasant sensations which arose on the score of danger. The sea was roaring at the base of this stupendous wall of rocks; thousands and tens of thousands of wildfowl were in an instant on the wing: the kittiwakes and jackdaws rose in circling flight; while most of the guillemots, razorbills, and puffins, left the ledges of the rocks, in a straight and downward line, with a peculiarly quick motion of the pinions, till they plunged into the ocean. It was easy to distinguish the puffins from the razorbills in their descent : these, presented a back of a uniformly dark colour: those, had a faint white diagonal line running across the wings. The nests of the kittiwakes were close to each other. on every part of the rocks which was capable of holding them; and they were so numerous, as totally to defy any attempt to count them. On the bare and level ledge of the rocks, often not more than six inches wide, lay the eggs of the guillemots : some were placed parallel with the range of the shelf, others nearly so, and others with their blunt and sharp ends indiscriminately pointing to the sea. By no glutinous matter, nor any foreign body whatever, were they affixed to the rock : bare they lay,

# 158 THE GUILLEMOT.

and unattached, as on the palm of your outstretched hand. You might see nine or ten, or sometimes twelve, old guillemots in a line, so near to each other that their wings seemed to touch those of their neighbours; and when they flew off at your approach, you would see as many eggs as you had counted birds sitting on the ledge.

The eggs vary in size and shape and colour beyond all belief. Some are large, others small, some exceedingly sharp at one end, and others nearly rotund. Where one is green, streaked, and blotched with black, another has a milk-white ground, blotched and streaked with light brown. Others, again, present a very pale green colour, without any markings at all: while others are of a somewhat darker green, with streaks and blotches of a remarkably faded brown. In a word, nature seems to have introduced such an endless intermixture of white, brown, green, vellow, and black into the shells of the eggs of the guillemots, that it absolutely requires the aid of the well-set pallet of a painter to give an adequate idea of their beautifully blended variety of colouring. The pen has no chance of success in attempting the description.

The rock-climbers assure you that the guillemot, when undisturbed, never lays more than one egg; but that, if it be taken away, she will lay another; and, if she be plundered of that, she will then produce a third; and so on. If you dissect a guillemot, you will find a knot of eggs within her. The rockclimbers affirm that the bird can retain these eggs, or produce them, according to circumstances. Thus, if she be allowed to hatch her first egg, she lays no more for the season; if that egg be lost or taken away, another is laid to supply its place.

The men also assure you that, when the young guillemot gets to a certain size, it manages to climb upon the back of the old bird, which conveys it down to the ocean. Having carried a good telescope with me, through it I saw numbers of young guillemots, diving and sporting on the sea, quite unable to fly; and I observed others on the ledges of the rocks, as I went down among them, in such situations that, had they attempted to fall into the waves beneath, they would have been killed by striking against the projecting points of the intervening sharp and rugged rocks: wherefore I concluded that the information of the rock-climbers was to be depended upon ; and I more easily gave credit to it, because I myself have seen an old swan sailing on the water with her young ones upon her back, about a week after they had been hatched.

He who rejoices when he sees all nature smiling around him, and who takes an interest in contemplating the birds of heaven as they wing their way before him, will feel sad at heart on learning the unmerited persecution to which these harmless seafowl are exposed. Parties of sportsmen, from all quarters of the kingdom, visit Flamborough and its vicinity during the summer months, and spread sad devastation all around them. No profit attends the carnage; the poor unfortunate birds serve merely as marks to aim at, and they are generally left where they fall. Did these heartless gunmen reflect, but for one moment, how many innocent birds their shot destroys; how many fall disabled on the wave, there to linger for hours, perhaps for days, in torture and in anguish; did they but consider how many helpless young ones will never see again their parents coming to the rock with food; they would, methinks, adopt some other plan to try their skill, or cheat the lingering hour.

# NOTES OF A VISIT TO THE HAUNTS OF THE CORMORANT, AND FACTS ON ITS HABITS.

THE fabulous story concerning the cormorant made a great impression upon me in early youth; and I well remember with what avidity I first read his true history in the pages of Buffon.

The old fable tells us that the cormorant was once a wool-merchant. He entered into partnership with the bramble and the bat, and they freighted a large vessel with wool. She struck on some rocks, and went to the bottom. This loss caused the firm to become bankrupt. Since that disaster, the bat skulks in his hiding-hole until twilight, in order that he may avoid his creditors: the bramble seizes hold of every passing sheep, to make up his loss by retaining part of its wool; while the cormorant is for ever diving into the waters of the deep, in hopes of discovering whereabouts his foundered vessel lies. So far for the fable, which will always bring pleasing recol-

lections into the minds of those who are fond of rural pursuits.

The cormorants often pay me a visit in the winter season; and, could they but perceive that there is safety for them here, and great danger elsewhere, they would remain with me while the water is unfrozen. But they wander, unfortunately, through parts where protection is not afforded them; and, being outlandish birds in the eyes of the neighbouring gamekeepers, they are immediately shot at. Those which find their way here are so unconscious of danger, that, after they have spent a considerable portion of time in diving for fish, they will come and preen their feathers on the terrace which rises from the water, within ten yards of the drawingroom windows.

The cormorant may be justly styled the feathered terror of the finny tribe. His skill in diving is most admirable, and his success beyond belief. You may know him at a distance, among a thousand waterfowl, by his upright neck, by his body being apparently half-immersed in the water, and by his being perpetually in motion when not on land. While the ducks and teal and wigeons are stationary on the pool, the cormorant is seen swimming to and fro, "as if in quest of something." First raising his body nearly perpendicular, down he plunges into the deep; and, after staying there a considerable time, he is sure to bring up a fish, which he invariably swallows head foremost. Sometimes half an hour elapses before he can manage to accommodate a large eel quietly in his stomach. You see him

straining violently, with repeated efforts to gulp it; and when you fancy that the slippery mouthful is successfully disposed of, all on a sudden the eel retrogrades upwards from its dismal sepulchre, struggling violently to escape. The cormorant swallows it again; and up again it comes, and shows its tail a foot or more out of its destroyer's mouth. At length, worn out with ineffectual writhings and slidings, the eel is gulped down into the cormorant's stomach for the last time, there to meet its dreaded and inevitable fate. This gormandising exhibition was witnessed here by several individuals, both ladies and gentlemen, on Nov. 26. 1832, through an excellent eight-and-twenty-guinea telescope; the cormorant being, at that time, not more than a hundred yards distant from the observers. I was of the party.

When I visited Flamborough Head in the first week in June, I was disappointed in not seeing the cormorant there; but I was informed in Bridlington Quay, that this bird was not to be found nearer than the rocks at Buckton; and that it had eggs very late in the season. In consequence of this information, I made a second expedition to the sea coast, and arrived at Bridlington Quay on July 14. 1834.

About three quarters of a mile from the sea, betwixt Flamborough Head and Filey Bay, stands the once hospitable mansion of Buckton Hall. I say hospitable, because its carved ornaments in stone, its stately appearance, and the excellent manner in which its out-buildings have been constructed, plainly indicate that mirth and revely must once

162 . -

#### THE CORMORANT.

have cheered its walls. But the tide of prosperity has ceased to flow. Something or other seems to have intervened, and turned it down another channel; for now the once well-known Buckton Hall is a neglected mansion; and the stranger, as he passes near it, sees at one glance that it is no longer a place of rendezvous for the great. The present tenant kindly allowed the horse and gig, which I had hired at Bridlington Quay, to be put under cover till I returned from the cliff.

My guide, whose name was Mellor, and who possesses a very accurate knowledge of all the birds in this district, having mustered men and ropes in the village of Buckton, we proceeded across the table land to the Raincliff, which forms a perpendicular wall to the ocean, 140 yards high. Whilst I was descending this precipice, thousands of guillemots and razorbills enlivened the interesting scene. Some were going down to the water, others were ascending from it; while every ledge of the rock, as far as my eye could reach, was literally covered with birds of the same species. The cormorants stayed not to witness my unwelcome descent into their ancient and almost inaccessible settlement. They all took wing, as soon as we reached the edge of the cliff, and went far away to sea. It was a difficult matter to procure their eggs; for the nests were built in places where the rocks overhung them; and it was only by my giving the rope a swinging motion, and then taking advantage of it, as it brought me to the face of the cliff, that I was enabled to get a footing on the ledges which contained them. These nests were composed of thick sticks, plants from the rocks, grass, ketlocks which had gone to seed, and a little wool. There were four young birds in one, three eggs in another, two in a third, and one newly laid in a fourth. The shell of the cormorant's eggs is incrusted with a white chalky substance, which is easily scraped off with your penknife, and then you get at the true colour of the shell; the outside of which is of a whitish green, and the inside of a green extremely delicate and beautiful. The egg is oblong in shape, and you find it small for the size of the bird. The four young cormorants were unfledged, and covered with a black down. Their long necks, and long wing-bones, gave them a grotesque, and an almost hideous appearance. They would have been of service to the renowned Callot, when he was making his celebrated sketch of the Temptations of St. Anthony. There came from the nests a fetid smell. so intolerable, that you might have fancied you had got among Virgil's Harpies; or that you were inhaling exhalations from the den of Cacus. Nothing could have been more distressing to your nasal sensibilities.

It is remarkable that on the Raincliff not a kittiwake is seen to alight; and scarcely ever observed to fly close past it. I saw no signs that this bird had ever made its nest here. An attentive naturalist, who would take up his quarters in this neighbourhood, and visit the coast every day during the breeding season, might possibly be able to discover the cause why the kittiwake, which is seen in such countless thousands from Flamborough Head to Bempton should shun the Raincliff, which, apparently, differs in nothing but height from the other parts of this bold and rocky shore.

I am positive that we have not two species of cormorant in Great Britain. The crested cormorant, with a white spot on each thigh, is merely the common cormorant in his nuptial dress. This is not the only bird which becomes highly ornamented during the breeding season. On some future day, when the storms of winter forbid all access to the fields, and condemn me to the dull monotony of life within doors, I may possibly take up the pen, and write down a few remarks upon the change of plumage in birds.

The flesh of the cormorant possesses no flavour that would suit the palate of our modern epicures. Hence it is despised by aldermen, and, of course, never served up at a Lord Mayor of London's feast. On the sea coast, this poor bird is shot at by marksmen through mere wanton pastime; and when he takes a flight inland, he runs great risk of never getting back again to sea; for nobody will befriend him, on account of his well-known inclination to make too free with the contents of well-stored fishponds. Still, for my own part, I love to see him come this way. Stay here, poor wandering mariner, as long as it pleases thee to do so. The sight of thee puts me in mind of the happy hours I spent in reading the Metamorphoses at the Jesuits' College. Well do I remember how beautifully the poet tells thy affecting story, before thou wert reduced to the

# 166 THE KINGFISHER.

necessity of diving for a livelihood. I do not care if thou takest all the eels in the lake. Thou art welcome to them. I am well aware that thy stomach requires a frequent and a large supply. So, pr'ythee, help thyself.

# NOTES ON THE HABITS OF THE KINGFISHER.

" Perque dies placidos hiberno tempore septem Incubat Halcyone pendentibus æquore nidis." Ovid. Met., lib. xi.

WHEN the delicious season of spring sets in, I often get up into the topmost branches of a wide-spreading oak; and there, taking the *Metamorphoses* out of my pocket, I read the sorrows of poor Halcyone. A brook runs close by the tree, and on its bank I have fixed a stump for a resting-place to the kingfisher. On it, this pretty bird will tarry for a while in passing up and down, and then plunge into the stream, and bring out a fish. My elevated station on the oak gives me a fine opportunity of admiring its back, as it darts along beneath me. When the sunbeam is upon it, no words can do justice to the beauty of the glowing azure which attracts the eye.

Modern ornithologists have thought fit to remove the kingfisher from the land birds, and assign it a place amongst the water-fowl. To me the change appears a bad one; and I could wish to see it brought back again to the original situation in which our ancestors had placed it; for there seems to be nothing in its external formation which can warrant this arbitrary transposition. The plumage of the kingfisher is precisely that of the land bird, and, of course, some parts of the skin are bare of feathers ; while the whole body is deprived of that thick coat of down so remarkable in those birds which are classed under the denomination of water-fowl. Its feet are not webbed ; its breast-bone is formed like that of land birds; and its legs are ill calculated to enable it to walk into the water. Thus we see that it can neither swim with the duck, nor dive with the merganser, nor wade with the heron. Its act of immersion in the water is quite momentary, and bears no similarity to the immersion of those water-fowl which can pursue their prey under the surface, and persevere for a certain length of time, till they lay hold of it. Still the mode of taking its food is similar to that of the gulls, which first see the fish, and then plunge into the deep to obtain it; but this bird differs from the gull in every other habit.

You observe the kingfisher sitting on a rock, or upon the branch of a tree, or hovering over the water; and the moment a fish is seen in the stream below, it drops down upon it like a falling stone. If it miss the mark, which is rarely the case, it comes up again immediately, without further exertion in the water, and then flies off, or occasionally regains its former station in order to make another plunge. As this process of immersion is of very

м4

short duration, the bird is enabled to escape with impunity from the deep, in which, or on which, were it to remain for a very little time, death would inevitably be its fate.

These undeniable circumstances have induced me to wish for the restoration of the kingfisher to its former situation amongst the land birds; for I feel reluctant to admit that the single act of procuring its food from the water should be thought a sufficient reason for removing it from its old associates, and placing it amongst strangers, with whom it can neither dive nor swim, nor even float with any chance of safety. If the kingfisher is to be considered a water bird merely because it draws its sustenance from the water, then our modern innovators ought to consider the osprey in the same light: and even the barn owl might give them a hint that she feels inclined to seek a new acquaintance; for I myself have seen her plunge into the water, bring out a fish, and convey it to her nest. Indeed, the swallow, with a still better grace, might ask permission to form a new division, distant both from land and water birds, and call it ethereal ; because it procures the whole of its sustenance from insects in the circumambient air.

When I remarked above that the feet of the kingfisher are not webbed, I did not wish it to be understood, that I consider the webbed foot essentially necessary to the act of swimming. The water hen is an expert swimmer, without having the feet webbed; but then its form and plumage, so different from the form and plumage of land birds, enable it

168 -

to move with swiftness and with safety, either on the water, or under its surface.

There is not much difference in appearance betwixt the adult male and female kingfisher; and their young have the fine azure feathers on the back before they leave the nest. This early metallic brilliancy of plumage seems only to be found in birds of the pie tribe. It obtains in the magpie, the jay, and, most probably, in all the rollers. Whereever it is observed in the young birds, we may be certain that the adult male and female will be nearly alike in colour. We are in great ignorance, and I fear we shall long remain so, concerning colour in the plumage of birds. The adult male and female kingfisher have a very splendid display of fine tints; so have the adult male and female starling; but, though the young of the kingfisher have their bright colours in the first plumage, we find the first plumage of the young starlings pale and dull. I have had an eye to this circumstance for above thirty years, and still I am sorely in want of the schoolmaster.

The old story, that the kingfisher hovers over the water, in order to attract the fish by the brightness of its plumage, is an idle surmise. In the first place, fishes cannot see an object directly above them; and, secondly, if they could see it, there would be nothing brilliant for them to look at in the kingfisher, as all the splendid feathers are upon its upper parts.

A brook runs through this park, and alongside of it grows a small oak, part of the roots of which are

bare; the earth and gravel having gradually left them, and fallen into the stream below. In the bank where these roots are seen, about six feet from the surface of the water, is a hole in which a pair of kingfishers have had their nest time out of mind. They have afforded me the best possible opportunities of examining their economy; and, from what I have seen, I am perfectly satisfied that this pair of birds, at least, live entirely upon fish; I have never been able to detect these kingfishers feeding either upon snails, or worms, or insects. They bring up a fish from the water, crosswise in their bills, and then chuck it down their throats head foremost. I do not think that they ever eat a fish piecemeal: and these birds, with me, never utter their ordinary shrill piping succession of notes, except when they are on the wing.

I love to take my stand behind a large tree, and watch the kingfisher as he hovers over the water, and at last plunges into it, with a velocity like that of an arrow from a bow. How we are lost in astonishment when we reflect that instinct forces this little bird to seek its sustenance underneath the water; and that it can emerge from it in perfect safety; though it possesses none of the faculties (save that of plunging) which have been so liberally granted to most other birds which frequent the deep! I sometimes fancy that it is all over with it, when I see it plunge into a pond, which I know to be well stocked with ravenous pike: still it invariably returns uninjured, and prepares to take another dip.

There are people who imagine that the brilliancy of the plumage of birds has some connexion with a tropical sun. Here, however, in our own native bird, we have an instance that the glowing sun of the tropics is not required to produce a splendid plumage. The hottest parts of Asia and of Africa do not present us with an azure more rich and lovely than that which adorns the back of this charming little bird; while throughout the whole of America, from Hudson's Bay to Tierra del Fuego, there has not been discovered a kingfisher with colours half so rich or beautiful. Asia, Africa, and America offer to the naturalist a vast abundance of different species of the kingfisher. Europe presents only one; but that one is like a gem of the finest lustre.

I feel sorry to add that our kingfisher is becoming scarcer every year in this part of Yorkshire. The proprietors of museums are always anxious to add it to their collections, and offer a tempting price for it. On the canals, too, it undergoes a continual persecution: not a waterman steers his boat along them, but who has his gun ready to procure the kingfisher. If I may judge from the disappearance of the kite, the raven, and the buzzard from this part of the country, I should say that the day is at no great distance when the kingfisher will be seen no more in this neighbourhood, where once it was so plentiful, and its appearance so grateful to every lover of animated nature. Where, in fine, its singular mode of procuring food, contrasted with its anatomy, causes astonishment in the beholder, and cannot fail to convince him that modern ornithologists were ignorant of the true nature of the kingfisher when they rashly removed it from its old associates, and assigned it a place amongst strangers, whose formation differs so widely from its own.

# NOTES ON THE HABITS OF THE TAWNY OWL.

OF all our British owls, this is by far the greatest favourite with me, and I take great interest in its preservation.

Whilst temperance societies are rising up in all directions to warn the thirsty sinner that gin and godliness are not in unison. I could wish that some benevolent person would instruct the ignorant on the true nature and habits of many poor dumb animals, which undergo a perpetual persecution, under the erroneous idea that they are inimical to the interests of man. I would willingly go twenty miles on foot, over the flintiest road, to hear some patroness of infant schools tell her little pupils that, nowadays, there are no old women who ride through the air on broomsticks, with a black cat in their laps; that ravens, owls, and magpies have long since dropped all dealing with people in the other world; and that hedgehogs are clearly proved never to have sucked a cow; though our silly farmers, almost to a man, would fain persuade us that these little harmless creatures are guilty of the preposterous act. Notwithstanding the apprehensions of the dairymaid, I now and then venture to purchase a captive hedgehog, and turn it into the park; there to live and die in peace.

It was but the other day that a neighbouring young lady complained to me of an owl which had been hooting, for three or four successive nights, far too near her bedroom windows; and she wished indeed that it were shot. I startled as she uttered this, for it instantly occurred to me that the bird of which she complained might possibly be one which was bred here last summer; and that its propensity to night-errantry had brought it into a scrape. So I tried to persuade her that nothing but sheer curiosity could have induced the owl to take the undue liberty of peeping in at her window; and I was sure that it could have seen nothing there to displease it.

I have never heard an owl, either in Europe or in America, that utters sounds so nearly resembling the human voice as those which our tawny owl sends forth. Here, where all is still, and every thing to be found that is inviting to the feathered race, this bird will hoot at intervals throughout the day, both in cloudy and in sunny weather. Were you to pronounce the letter O in a loud and very clear tone of voice, and then, after a short pause, repeat the same letter in a drawling, tremulous accent, you would have a tolerably just idea of the hooting of the tawny owl. It will sometimes produce a sharp cry, which sounds not unlike the word quo-ah: both male and female utter this cry.

Though the tawny owl generally takes up its abode in dark and gloomy woods, still it occasionally settles very near the habitation of man. In a hollow sycamore, within a dozen yards of this house, there had been the nest of a tawny owl, time out of mind. Here the birds would have remained to this day, had not a colony of jackdaws, which I had encouraged, by hanging up wooden boxes for them in the next tree, actually driven the owls away, in order that they might get possession of the hole. Before this misfortune befell them, a servant once robbed their nest, and placed the young ones in a willow cage, not far from the hollow tree. The parent birds brought food for their captive offspring; but, not being able to get it through the bars of the cage, they left it on the ground on the outside. This food consisted of mice, rats, small birds, and fish, which I myself saw and examined. At the present time, I have a tawny owl, sitting on four eggs, in a large ash tree, close to a much-frequented summer-house. The male stays in a spruce fir tree, and hoots occasionally throughout the day. I have found, by dissecting the ejected bolus of this species, that it feeds copiously upon different sorts of beetles.

Were I just now requested to find a hollow tree in the woods of the neighbourhood, I should say that it were useless to go in quest of one; so eager have the proprietors been to put into their pockets the value of every tree which was not "making money," according to the cant phrase of modern wood-valuers. No bird has felt this felling of ancient

174 ;

### THE TAWNY OWL.

timber more than the tawny owl. To the extreme scarcity of breeding-holes, and to the destructive measures of the gamekeepers, I attribute the great rarity of this bird in our own immediate neighbourhood : add to this, that it sometimes rests on the ground, under covert of a bush, where it is flushed and killed by sportsmen while in pursuit of woodcocks. Were it not for my park, I believe that the tawny owl would be extinct in this part of Yorkshire. Some ten years ago, it was so scarce, that I seldom heard its voice. Once or so, in the winter, I could catch the hooting of a solitary owl as I was after the midnight poachers; but that was all: and, then, whole weeks would elapse before I could hear the pleasing notes again. At present, however, this favourite warbler is on the increase.

He who befriends the tawny owl, and loves to have it near his mansion, may easily make a habitation for it, provided there be a wood at hand, with full-grown ash trees in it. But, no wood, no tawny owl; Point d'argent, point de Suisse, as the saying has it. On examining his ash timber, he will occasionally find a tree with a particular fungus on it; yellow when growing, and black when ripe. But more of this, perhaps, another time, should I ever offer to the public a short paper on the cause and prevention of dry rot: a misnomer, by the way. When this fungus falls to the ground, after the rains of winter have set in, the bark on which it has grown shows such faint traces of a change, that an eye not accustomed to look for these things would scarcely notice the distempered part. By means,

### THE TAWNY OWL.

however, of a hammer and a chisel applied to the spot, you are soon let into the secret; and you find the wood, in the quarter where the fungus appeared, of a texture soft and altered, and somewhat approaching to that of cork. Here, then, you can readily form an excavation large enough to contain a pair of tawny owls.

In the year 1831, I pointed out to Mr. Ord (the elegant and scientific biographer of poor Wilson) just such an ash tree as that which I have described. It was above 2 ft. in diameter, and there was a fungus on the western side of it. After I had excavated nearly half-way through the tree, I found a portion of the wood more tainted than the rest: so, putting a longer handle into the socket of the chisel, I worked in the direction which it took; until, most unexpectedly, I came to the nest of a titmouse. The bird, like the Portuguese at Mindanao, had evidently taken possession of the tenement through an aperture from the eastward, now closed up with living bark ; while I, like the Spaniards, had arrived at the same place, by pursuing a course from the westward. If I might judge by the solid appearance of the bark, I should say that, some fifty or sixty years ago, a branch must have been blown off from this eastern side of the bole; and there the rain had found an entrance, and had gradually formed a cavity. The titmouse, judging it a convenient place, had chosen it for her nidification; and, probably, had resorted to it every year, until the growing wood at the mouth of the orifice had contracted the entrance, and, at last, closed it up for ever: leaving

## THE TAWNY OWL.

the nest hermetically sealed in the bole of the tree. A thousand people might gaze on this tree, in passing by, and still not see a blemish. I myself can just perceive it, by means of a few concentrated lines still visible on the bark ; but, had not the discovery of the nest drawn my attention to the place, I should never have perceived that the eastern part of the tree had formerly received an injury. Mr. Ord was enraptured at the exposition of the ornithological treasure; and noted down in his pocketbook every thing worthy of record. The tree still stands ; and long may it stand, to gratify the curiosity of naturalists. Last year, a pair of barn owls reared their young in it; and, just now, there are eggs in the same place. I made another excavation, in an ash tree about two hundred yards from this; and, last summer, it gave me an increase of three tawny owls. Throughout the winter, I could, at any time, find them reposing in some neighbouring fir trees.

The tawny owl generally lays four snow-white eggs in the same hole which it had chosen for its winter quarters. I am satisfied in my own mind, that no owl in the world ever gathers materials to form the lining of its nest. Indeed, there is no necessity whatever for it to take that trouble; nature makes a sufficient provision for the lining of the hole to which the owl resorts, long before the breedingtime sets in. Every species of this bird ejects from the stomach all the indigestible parts of their food, in the shape of a dark-coloured oblong bolus; which, when dried, is soon reduced to fragments by the superincumbent body of the bird. On this the female lays her eggs; nor could she well procure a better or a softer substance for them.

Trifling as an attention to the feathered tribe may seem, still it has its sweets for those who love to lead a rural life. I generally observe that visiters who come here are always anxious to have a sight of the birds which take up their abode in this sequestered valley; and they listen with evident signs of pleasure to the cries of the nocturnal wanderers of the air. It is not above a week ago that I heard the heron screaming, the wigeon whistling, the barn owl screeching, and the tawny owl hooting, in rapid succession. The moon was playing on the water at the time, and the air was nearly as warm as summer. I thought of times long past and gone, when I was enjoying nature's richest scenery in the interminable forests of Guiana.

## NOTES ON THE HABITS OF THE WIGEON.

FROM the month of May to that of October, we know nothing of the haunts and economy of this cheerful and familiar stranger; for he always takes his leave of us in spring; at which time he is supposed to proceed to distant regions of the north, where ornithologists have never yet dared to venture.

I am satisfied in my own mind, that the wigeon does not stay here to breed. All my endeavours to find its nest have hitherto been ineffectual; nor can I recollect to have met with one well authenticated account of the wigeon's eggs having ever been found in England.

Formerly, I used to consider the wigeon as one of those migratory birds of which little could ever be known, as it merely came here to spend the winter months amongst us, in order to avoid the dismal tempests which were raging in its own native land. Under this erroneous impression, I always availed myself of every opportunity to get a shot at the wigeons. Of course, this made them exceedingly shy and wary; for persecution soon shows to birds the danger of placing themselves within the reach of man. Hence their visits here were few and transitory; and sometimes weeks elapsed without my seeing a single wigeon on the water.

Since I have shut the temple of Janus, and proclaimed undisturbed repose to those of the feathered race which come to seek for shelter here, the wigeons are in great abundance; and, from the time of their arrival to the period of their departure, they may be found here every day, whether in a frosty, a snowy, or an open season. A stranger, on observing them, would hardly suppose that they are wild fowl; for he will often see nearly one hundred of them congregating with the tame ducks, not sixty yards from the kitchen windows. Protection has restored to them their innate familiarity; and now I am enabled to say something on certain parts of their economy, which our ornithological writers seem never to have noticed.

The wigeon is a much more familiar bird than either the pochard or the teal. While these congregate on the water, beyond the reach of man, the wigeon appears to have divested itself of the timidity observable in all other species of wild fowl, and approaches very near to our habitations. A considerable time elapsed before I was enabled to account satisfactorily for the wigeon's remaining here during the night; a circumstance directly at variance with the habits of its congeners, which, to a bird, pass the night away from the place where they have been staying during the day. But, upon paying a much closer attention to it than I had formerly been accustomed to do, I observed that it differed from them all, both in the nature of its food, and in the time of procuring it. The mallard, the pochard, and the teal obtain nearly the whole of their nourishment during the night. On the contrary, the wigeon procures its food in the daytime, and that food is grass. He who has an opportunity of watching the wigeon when it is undisturbed, and allowed to follow the bent of its own inclinations, will find that, while the mallard, the pochard, and the teal are sporting on the water, or reposing on the bank at their ease, it is devouring with avidity that same kind of short grass, on which the goose is known to feed. Hence, though many flocks of wigeons accompany the other waterfowl in their nocturnal wanderings, still numbers of them pass the whole of the night here; and this I

180 -

know to be a fact, by their singular whistling noise, which is heard at all hours.

On January 26. 1832, for the first time, I satisfied myself beyond all doubt of what I had long suspected, namely, that wigeons feed upon grass, exactly after the manner of geese. A flock of them was then feeding opposite the windows. I took the large telescope, and distinctly saw them feeding voraciously on the green short blades of grass. Whilst I am writing this (January 12. 1835) the ground is covered with snow, except under some large elm trees; and at the root of these there are, just now, above one hundred wigeons and thirty coots, all feeding on the grass which is not concealed by the snow.

In other places, where persecution is the wigeon's lot, no doubt it will be very shy in frequenting pastures during the day; and, of course, it will be compelled, contrary to its natural habits, to seek for food throughout the night, in company with its congeners.

As the ordinary food of the wigeons is evidently grass, perhaps there may not be a sufficient supply of it in those high northern regions, whither the water-fowl are supposed to repair when they leave us in spring. Should this conjecture prove well founded, we can account for the wigeon remaining with us till the beginning of May, at which period all the migratory water-birds (saving a few teal, which are known to breed in England) must be busily employed, far away from us, in the essential work of incubation. 182 -

Though we are quite ignorant of the manner and place in which the wigeon makes its nest, and of the number and colour of its eggs, still we are in possession of a clew to lead us to the fact, that it hatches its young long after its congeners the mallards have hatched theirs. The mallards return hither, in full plumage, early in the month of October; but the wigeons are observed to be in their mottled plumage as late as the end of November. Again as the old male wigeon returns to these latitudes in mottled plumage, we may safely infer that he undergoes the same process of a double moulting as the mallard; on which, perhaps, a paper hereafter.

I offer to ornithologists these few observations and speculations on the economy of the wigeon, to be approved of, or reproved, or improved, just as they may think fit. Every disquisition, be it ever so short, will help a little to put the science of ornithology upon a somewhat better footing than that on which it stands at present. From reviews, which I have lately read with more than ordinary attention; and from representations of birds, which I have lately examined very closely; I pronounce ornithology to be at least half a century behind the other sciences. I say nothing of the stuffing of birds for cabinets of natural history. Were I to touch upon the mode now in general use, I should prove it to be a total failure, devoid of every scientific principle: a mode that can never, by any chance, restore the true form and features of birds.

But to return to the wigeon. I will just add, in

#### THE HERON

conclusion, that I penned down the remarks on its habits, after many very close and often repeated inspections of the bird, during its winter residence amongst us. I fear, however, that we must be contented to remain in absolute ignorance of many important parts of its history, until some bold and hardy naturalist shall penetrate into those distant regions of the north, where this pretty bird, in company with myriads of other wild fowl, is supposed to pass the summer months in undisturbed security.

## NOTES ON THE HABITS OF THE HERON.

OF all the large wild birds which formerly were so common in this part of Yorkshire, the heron alone can now be seen. The kite, the buzzard, and the raven have been exterminated long ago by our merciless gamekeepers. Ignorant of the real habits of birds, and even bent on slaughter, these men exercise their baneful calling with a severity almost past belief. No sooner have they received from government their shooting license, than out they go with the gun, and, under one pretext or other, they kill almost every bird which comes in their way. Our game laws are at the bottom of all this mischief.

> ----- " Illis, non sævior ulla Pestis, et ira Deûm, Stygiis sese extulit undis."

#### THE HERON.

184 -

Than these, a greater pest our statesmen never Sent from their old burnt house near London river.

Kites were frequent here in the days of my father; but I, myself, have never seen one near the place. In 1813, I had my last sight of the buzzard. It used to repair to the storm-blasted top of an ancient oak which grows near the water's edge; and many and many a time again have I gone that way, on purpose to get a view of it. In the spring of that year, it went away to return no more; and, about the same period, our last raven was shot on its nest by a neighbouring gentleman.

In vain I now look for any of these interesting birds in our surrounding woods. They have been declared great destroyers of game; they have, in consequence, suffered persecution; and like the family of poor Charley Stuart, (God rest his soul!) they no longer appear on their own native land, in this district, where once they graced our rural scenery.

The heron, however, notwithstanding this hostile feeling, has managed to survive its less fortunate neighbours. Always on the look-out, it sees in time the threatened danger, and generally contrives to avoid it; for persecution has rendered it fully as shy and wary as the pie itself. Formerly, in this country, the heron was a protected bird, in order that it might afford pastime to the great; but, nowadays, (as little or nothing remains of falconry, except a title which introduces the finger and thumb of the bearer into the public purse,) the heron is abandoned to its fate; and the fishpond owners may waylay it with impunity, whenever an opportunity offers.

I attribute the bad character which the heron has with us, for destroying fish, more to erroneous ideas, than to any well authenticated proofs that it commits extensive depredations on our store-ponds. Under this impression, which certainly has not hitherto been to my disadvantage, I encourage this poor persecuted wader to come and take shelter here; and I am glad to see it build its nests in the trees which overhang the water, though carp, and tench, and many other sorts of fish, are there in abundance. Close attention to its habits has convinced me that I have not done wrongly. Let us bear in mind that the heron can neither swim nor dive ; wherefore the range of its depredations on the finny tribe must necessarily be very circumscribed. In the shallow water only can it surprise the fish; and, even there, when we see it standing motionless, and suppose it to be intent on striking some delicious perch or passing tench, it is just as likely that it has waded into the pond to have a better opportunity of transfixing a water-rat lurking at the mouth of its hole, or of gobbling down some unfortunate frog which had taken refuge on the rush-grown margin of the pool. The water-rat may appear a large morsel to be swallowed whole; but so great are the expansive powers of the heron's throat, that it can gulp down one of these animals without much apparent difficulty. As the ordinary food of this bird consists of reptiles, quadrupeds, and fish, and as the herons can only catch the fish when they come into shallow water, I think we may fairly consider this wader as

not very injurious to our property; especially when we reflect for a moment on the prodigious fecundity of fish. Take the roach for example. It swarms here in multitudes sufficient to satisfy the cravings of every heron and every cormorant in Europe.

Should the lords of the adjacent fishponds ever read the contents of this paper, I would fain hope that their animosity against the heron will be diminished, and that they will order their gamekeepers to spare in future a bird which every body loves to see. Indeed, what can be more interesting to the ornithologist than to have it in his power to watch a dozen of these birds standing motionless on one leg, for hours together, upon some leafless branch of a tree; or to see them flapping their way over his head, on wings much more arched than those of any other bird that cleaves the liquid void.

The heron is gregarious during the breeding season; though sometimes a solitary nest may be found miles away from the place of general rendezvous. At other times of the year, the society seems to be dissolved; and the bird is seldom seen in this part of the country in parties of more than ten or twelve together. The nest appears like that of the rook, only often much larger; and it may be found on the willow, the oak, the fir, and the sycamore, and probably on many other kinds of trees, when they are in a place which affords security, and invites the heron to incubation. By the time that the young are ready to fly, the outside of the nest, and part of the tree which bears it, appear to the observer below as

though they had been completly whitewashed : but the rains of winter cleanse the nest anew, and restore the branches to their former colour.

There is an old and vulgar notion, still current here, that, when the heron is sitting on her eggs, her legs appear hanging down on the outside of the nest. Probably the length of the heron's legs has given rise to this absurdity. A very slight inspection of the formation of the bird would suffice to convince the observer of his error. The thighs of all known birds are of a length exactly proportioned to that of the legs; wherefore, when a bird wishes to place itself in a sitting position, the bending of the knee causes the leg to recede sufficiently towards the tail to allow the feet to come to the centre of the body. This being the case, the heron places its legs in the nest with as much facility and ease as all other birds place theirs. Indeed, it cannot possibly perform its incubation with its legs outside of the nest; and the admirable provision of nature, in always giving to birds a due proportional length in their legs and thighs, saves the heron from the necessity of attempting to place itself in such an unsightly posture. In fact, the formation of the parts would not admit of it; and were a bird, by any chance, to put itself in a position by which the legs would appear on the outside of the nest, we may rest assured that both great pain and great inconvenience would ensue, and soon force it to resume the common process of incubation. The thighs, by being stretched asunder, would be thrown out of their ordinary bearings; and

the feathers, by coming in contact with the outer materials of which the nest is formed, would be forced into a direction quite opposite to that which they have received from the hand of nature. Hence we may safely conclude that neither the herons, nor any other birds of the creation, ever perform their incubation with their legs on the outside of the nest.

In the daytime this bird seldom exhibits any very extraordinary activity. Although it will fly from place to place at intervals, still it seems to pass the greater part of the time betwixt sunrise and sunset quietly on the bank of a stream, or on the branch of a tree, often with one leg drawn up under the body in a most picturesque manner. But, as soon as the shades of night set in, the heron becomes as anxious and impatient as a London alderman half an hour before the Lord Mayor's festive dinner. It walks up and down the bank, or moves from branch to branch with extraordinary activity, every now and then stretching out its wings, and giving us to understand, by various gesticulations, that it is about to commence its nocturnal peregrinations in quest of food. One loud and harsh cry, often repeated, now informs you that the heron is on wing, wending its way to some distant river, swamp, or creek. I suspect that this cry is never uttered but when the bird is flying.

Formerly we had a range of fishponds here, one above the other, covering a space of about three acres of ground. Close by them ran a brook, from

which the water-rats made regular passages through the intervening bank into the ponds. These vermin were engaged in never-ceasing mischief. No sooner was one hole repaired, than another was made; so that we had the mortification to see the ponds generally eight or ten inches below water-mark. This encouraged the growth of weeds to a most incom-·modious extent, which at last put an end to all pleasure in fishing. Finding that the "green mantle from the standing pool" was neither useful nor pleasant, I ordered the ponds to be drained, and a plantation to be made in the space of ground which they had occupied. Had I known as much then as I know now of the valuable services of the heron, and had there been a good heronry near the place, I should not have made the change. The draining of the ponds did not seem to lessen the number of rats in the brook: but soon after the herons had settled here to breed, the rats became extremely scarce; and now I rarely see one in the place where formerly I could observe numbers sitting on the stones at the mouth of their holes, as soon as the sun had gone down below the horizon. I often watch the herons on the banks of some other storeponds with feelings of delight; and nothing would grieve me more than to see the lives of these valuable and ornamental birds sacrificed to the whims and caprice of man.

I know, and freely avow, that the herons will catch fish (especially eels), whenever those fish frequent the shallow water; still these birds make ample amends for their little depredations, by preventing the increase of rats and frogs. Little, indeed, must be those depredations: for fishermen are allowed to come hither, during the summer, in unrestricted numbers, and the herons have their nests in the trees which hang over the water; still there is always a most plentiful supply of fish.

If country gentlemen would grant protection to the heron, it would be to us, in some sort, what the stork formerly was, and now is, to our continental neighbours; namely, an ornamental and a useful bird. Though it certainly would not be so domestic as the stork, still the protection afforded it would tend considerably to change its present habits. Nothing but the roar of guns, the prejudices of pond-owners, and the barbarity of gamekeepers, has rendered the heron a shy, degraded, and devoted bird.

### THE DIPPER.

"Mr. Waterton will not, I believe, allow that birds ever oil their feathers; but I would wish to ask of him, how he accounts for the fact that, while the feathers of a thrush or robin, if they have only fallen into the water for a few minutes, become totally spoiled, as far as the purposes of stuffing are concerned, those of the dipper may remain half an hour or more in the water without receiving any damage?" (*Rev. F. O. Morris*, in *Mag. Nat. Hist.*, vol. viii. p. 375.)

I CANNOT account for the fact stated by the Rev. Mr. Morris. If he infers that birds oil their plumage from the fact that the feathers of the dipper " may remain half an hour or more in the water without receiving damage," he nullifies his inference by adducing a subsequent fact, that the feathers of a robin or a thrush, " if they have only fallen into the water for a few minutes, become totally spoiled, as far as the purposes of stuffing are concerned;" for the robin and the thrush have the oil-gland as completely developed, and as perfect in every point of view, as that of the dipper. If, then, the feathers of the dipper are preserved from injury in the water by the contents of the oil-gland, surely, by a parity of reasoning, those of the robin and the thrush ought to be equally preserved. But the Rev. Mr. Morris informs us that the feathers of the robin and the thrush become totally spoiled, as far as the purposes of stuffing are concerned, if they have only fallen into the water for a few minutes. This I consider tantamount to an avowal, on the part of the reverend ornithologist, that the robin and the thrush do not lubricate their feathers. So much for the oil-gland, and its supposed uses.

I will now take the liberty of assuring the Rev. Mr. Morris, that the feathers of the robin and the thrush do not become totally spoiled, as far as the purposes of stuffing are concerned, by immersion in the water; on the contrary, their plumage is improved by it. *Merses profundo, pulchrior evenit.* I will engage to steep a robin and a thrush for a whole day in a basin of water, and make better specimens of them than if I had stuffed them before they had undergone the immersion.

A concluding word on the remark, that " the habit of the dipper walking underneath the water, is too well known and authenticated to need any additional information from me" [that is, from Mr. Morris]. I am not a convert to the doctrine of a subaquatic promenade: first, because I know that the bodies of all birds float on the surface of the water : secondly, because I am convinced that birds are obliged to make great exertions with their wings and feet in order to be able to reach the bottom; thirdly, because I am satisfied that, as soon as they have arrived at the bottom of the water, the force which enabled them to descend to it ceases to act. Hence I infer that the body of a bird, impelled to the bottom by the aid of the feet and wings, must rise again when deprived of that aid. I can easily conceive, however, that the dipper, by the use of its legs and wings, may manage to keep sufficiently near the bottom to be enabled to turn over the pebbles with its bill in quest of food; because, in this position, the legs and wings would have power to act, and they would tend to counteract the rising motion of the body. I maintain positively, that a bird cannot, by any chance, walk on the ground under water. The moment it attempted to do so, the legs and wings, by the altered position of the body, would be deprived of all depressing power; and the body itself would be raised up towards the surface of the fluid in which it is immersed. This would put an effectual stop to all proposed perambulations at the bottom of the stream. This is only theory, and theory may err. I often used to watch the dipper, when in

Northumberland; but I own that I never had courage to follow it to the realms below, in order to have a clear and distinct view of its proceedings. I wish that old Nicolas Pescé were alive in these days. I would engage him to put this very important ornithological question at rest for ever. Old Nicolas was quite at home under water. His toes and fingers (credat Judæus) were said to be webbed; and he could take in at one gulp as much breath as would serve him for a whole day. They tell us, he would often spend five days together in the midst of the waves, and live on the fish which he caught. The roaring gulfs among the Lipari Islands were a kind of Hyde Park promenade to him. Nick would resort to them whenever he felt inclined to take an airing, either for his amusement, or for the benefit of his health.

# ON THE HABITS OF THE WATER OUZEL, WITH A FEW REMARKS ON THE OIL GLANDS IN BIRDS.

THE water ouzel is sometimes known by the name of the dipper in England, and by that of merle d'eau in France, and is pronounced to be a water-fowl by Buffon. Indeed, as the count affected to believe the strange story of Monsieur Herbert, he might have called it the water bird *par excellence*; it being sup-

posed to possess a subaquatic faculty, not granted to any other bird in the creation.

The water ouzel is found in hilly countries, where rapid rivulets wind their way through an abrupt and rocky bed. Here, it is never seen; but I have had opportunities of paying attention to its habits in the county of Northumberland, where it frequents the borders of transparent streams, which meander through the moors. There, you will find its nest, in favoured localities, overhanging the brook; while, ever and anon, you see the bird itself go under water, in quest of its wonted food.

This is the bird which has given rise to so much controversy. This is the bird whose supposed subaquatic pranks have set the laws of gravity at defiance, by breaking through the general mandate which has ordained that things lighter than water shall rise towards its surface, and that things which are heavier shall sink beneath it. If the water ouzel can walk on the ground at the bottom of the water, then, indeed, we may exclaim with the poet,—

> " Omnia Naturæ præpostera legibus ibunt, Parsque suum mundi nulla tenebit iter."

All Nature's laws will tumble in decay, And e'en the world itself will lose its way.

How comes it that writers concede to the dipper alone the privilege of turning Nature's mandates topsyturvy? Why do not they tell us, that the grebes, the coots, and the water hens (which last have cloven feet) can walk at the bottom of streams? The question is easily answered. The birds just

### THE WATER OUZEL.

enumerated frequent waters which are generally either too deep, or too muddy, to allow the eye of man to follow them to any great distance in their descent. Add to this, that these birds are much more shy and wary than the water ouzel, and they contrive to keep out of the reach of observation; thus depriving naturalists of the opportunity of a close investigation of their subaquatic habits. But here, where the grebe, the coot, and the water hen come close to the terrace which rises from the lake. I can steal upon them, and see them dive whilst I am standing above them; and I can affirm that they never do walk on the bottom. Now, the rivulets frequented by the water ouzel afford numberless opportunities to the observer who wishes to watch the motions of this bird. He has only to conceal himself behind some rock which rises from the stream, or to show himself suddenly on the bank of the brook where the water ouzel is found, and he will see the little bird go under water, and he will be able to trace its downward process. He then fancies that he sees it walk on the ground, when, in fact, it does no such thing; the observer's own eyes, in this instance, giving him false information.

Monsieur Herbert was the first man on record, according to Buffon, who persuaded himself that the water ouzel actually performed the impossible feat of walking on the ground at the bottom of streams; and he communicated his supposed discovery to the count. The water ouzel appeared, says Monsieur Herbert, " enveloped with air, which gave it a bril-

liant surface." Now, we all know that this garment of air would have added considerably to the natural levity of the bird. It ought to have had a roquelaure of lead, not of air. "It seemed to quiver," continues Monsieur Herbert. There would have appeared no quivering, had the bird been really walking on terra firma.

If the water ouzel, which is specifically lighter than water, can manage, by some inherent power, to walk on the ground at the bottom of a rivulet, then there is great reason to hope that we, who are heavier than air, may, any day, rise up into it, unassisted by artificial apparatus, such as wings, gas, steam, or broom-staff.

# NOTES ON THE HABITS OF THE MALLARD.

THIS bird yields to none of our wild water-fowl in loveliness of plumage, while it far surpasses most of them in the excellent flavour of its flesh. Having been completely subjugated by man, it can now be obtained either in its enlarged dimensions, acquired by superabundance of food picked up at the barndoor of its owner, or in its original small and compact form, on which a precarious subsistence in the field of freedom has hitherto worked no visible change.

There cannot be a doubt that the wild duck and the domestic duck have had one and the same origin. They are still intimate; for they breed together,

and flock together, and are both subject to the double annual moulting; of which more anon. The domesticated duck only loses its inclination for flying, when it is bred and reared far from any large sheet of water; but where an extent of water is at hand, this bird will be observed to assume more brisk and active habits. It will indulge in long and lofty flights, and frequently take off with the congregated wild fowl in their nocturnal excursions.

I have the finest possible opportunity of looking into the habits of the mallard at any hour of the day, from the rising to the setting sun: for here this bird, and large flocks of its congeners, are perpetual visitors during the winter months. They fear no danger; and they seem to know that in this **popu**lous neighbourhood there is one retreat left to which they can retire, and in which they can find a shelter from the persecutions which are poured down so thick upon them in other places, by man, their ever watchful and insatiate pursuer.

Some six years ago, I put a number of wild ducks' eggs to be hatched by a domestic duck. The produce of these eggs having intermixed with the common barn-door breed of ducks, there has been produced by this union such an endless variety of colouring, that it is now impossible to trace the identical origin of the birds with any degree of certainty. Half wild, half tame, they will come to the windows to be fed; but still they have a wariness about them quite remarkable; and they will often startle and take wing at very trivial causes of alarm. In this group the naturalist may see the milk-white duck, and the duck in the real wild plumage; and others of every intermediate colour; now sporting and diving before them, now retiring to the stranger flocks at a distance, and now rising with them in the air at the close of day, to pursue in congregated numbers their journey through the heavens, to those favourite places which afford them a regular supply of food.

In 1827, two males and three females made their appearance here, and took up their permanent quarters with the domestic ducks. They resembled the original wild breed in every thing except in size. You could barely perceive that they were a trifle larger, and that was all. Hence I conclude that there must have been a shade of the reclaimed duck in their parentage. Though shy at first, in time they became sarprisingly tame. One of the ducks singled out the cook as an object worthy of its attention, and would steal into the kitchen whenever an opportunity offered. The number is now reduced to one, the other four having disappeared at intervals. Fearing that this last remaining bird might give me " the slip for ever," I have taken the precaution to pinion him. The curtailing of his flight will probably be the means of prolonging his existence; for I always conjectured that his companions had been surprised and killed in their aberrations down the neighbouring brooks, where protection was not extended to them.

The wild ducks which frequent this place may be observed to catch insects on the water in the daytime: but they do not, in general, rove on land in quest of food, though once or twice, in moist and heavy weather, I have seen them waddle through the pasture; but I marked the fact down as one of rare occurrence. When undisturbed, they are seen to pass much of their time asleep on the ground. At intervals they will take to the water; and while some float on it, with the head reclined on the shoulder, others will sport and dive into the deep, and then return to land, and there arrange and preen their feathers, though not with oil from the gland on the rump, as is generally supposed. At the close of day they become exceedingly vociferous, the voice of the female being much louder and more frequent than that of the male : a circumstance too notorious in the human species. After this uproar of tongues has continued for a certain time, they rise on rapid wing in detached flocks, and, to a bird, they go away for the night. At early dawn they return in companies, consisting of fifteen or twenty birds, and stay here, to pass the day in peace and quiet. When the water is frozen over, they sometimes huddle together on the ice, and at other times collect in one large flock in the adjacent pasture. Every now and then a peregrine falcon makes his appearance, and perches on a neighbouring sycamore tree. We know of his approach by the singular agitation which takes place amongst the ducks; they shake their wings with a tremulous noise, and get into a compact group. After this they all rise in the air; and then you may see the falcon dash at an outside duck with an almost inconceivable velocity.

## " Ocior cervis, et agente nimbos Ocior Euro."

One morning he was observed to pursue a teal, which only just escaped destruction by alighting on a pond, within a few yards of the place where some labourers were at work.

I should think that the old birds remain in pairs through the entire year; and that the young ones, which had been hatched in the preceding spring, choose their mates long before they depart for the arctic regions in the following year. I have a favourite hollow oak tree on a steep hill, into which I can retire to watch the movements of the pretty visitors. From this I can often see a male and female on the water beneath me, nodding and bowing to each other with as much ceremony as though they were swimming a minuet, if I may use the expression. Hence I conclude that there is mutual love in the exhibition, and that a union is formed.

When these large flocks of wild fowl take their departure in spring for the distant regions of the north, about a dozen pairs of mallards remain here to breed. Sometimes you may find a solitary nest of these birds near the water's edge, or a few yards from it, on a sloping bank thickly clothed with underwood; but, in general, they seem to prefer the recesses of a distant wood for the purposes of their incubation; though we have had an instance of one building its nest in a tree, and of another which hatched its young on an old ruin. Last year a domesticated wild duck had a brood of ten young ones in the month of May; and on the 27th day of October the same bird brought out a second brood of eleven. In an evil hour they strayed too far from the water. A tame raven met them on their travels, and killed every bird.

At the close of the breeding season, the drake undergoes a very remarkable change of plumage: on viewing it, all speculation on the part of the ornithologist is utterly confounded; for there is not the smallest clue afforded him, by which he may be enabled to trace out the cause of the strange phenomenon. To Him alone, who has ordered the ostrich to remain on the earth, and allowed the bat to range through the ethereal vault of heaven, is known why the drake, for a very short period of the year, should be so completely clothed in the raiment of the female, that it requires a keen and penetrating eye to distinguish the one from the other. About the 24th of May, the breast and back of the drake exhibit the first appearance of a change of colour. In a few days after this, the curled feathers above the tail drop out, and grey feathers begin to appear amongst the lovely green plumage which surrounds the eyes. Every succeeding day now brings marks of rapid change. By the 23d of June scarcely one single green feather is to be seen on the head and neck of the bird. By the 6th of July every feather of the former brilliant plumage has made its disappearance, and the male has received a garb like that of the female, though of a somewhat darker tint. In the early part of August this new plumage begins to change gradually, and by the 10th of October the drake will appear again in all his rich magnifi-

cence of dress; than which scarcely any thing throughout the whole wild field of nature can be seen more lovely, or better arranged to charm the eye of man. This description of the change of plumage in the mallard has been penned down with great care. I enclosed two male birds in a coop. from the middle of May to the middle of October, and saw them every day during the whole of their captivity. Perhaps the moulting in other individuals may vary a trifle with regard to time. Thus we may say that once every year, for a very short period, the drake goes, as it were, into an eclipse; so that, from the early part of the month of July, to about the first week in August, neither in the poultry-yards of civilised man, nor through the vast expanse of Nature's wildest range, can there be found a drake in that plumage which, at all other seasons of the year, is so remarkably splendid and diversified.

Though I dislike the cold and dreary months of winter as much as any man can well dislike them, still I always feel sorry when the returning sun prepares the way for the wildfowl to commence their annual migratory journey into the unknown regions of the north. Their flights through the heavens, and their sportings on the pool, never fail to impart both pleasure and instruction to me. When the time of their departure comes, I bid my charming harmless company farewell, and from my heart I wish them a safe return.

### THE SNAKE.

## ON SNAKES, THEIR FANGS, AND THEIR MODE OF PROCURING FOOD.

MR. TAYLOR, in his paper which appeared in The Magazine of Natural History, vol. viii. p. 529-541., says, -" I have repeatedly endeavoured to verify Mr. Audubon's account of the rattlesnake ascending trees, which has been confirmed." Now, a great part of that account by Audubon consists of the description of a rattlesnake chasing a squirrel up and down a tree. Does Mr. Taylor wish us to understand that this part of the account has been confirmed by him? I ask this necessary question, because I cannot suppose that Mr. Taylor would spend his time in repeatedly endeavouring to verify the simple fact that rattlesnakes ascend trees. The fact is already as well established as is the existence of the rattlesnake itself. The merest novice in zoology must know that the muscular power in the bodies of snakes enables them to ascend trees. I anxiously wait for Mr. Taylor's reply. If he has actually seen a rattlesnake chasing its prey up and down a tree, then I will own that I have hitherto been completely in the dark with regard to snakes; and that all the time which I have spent in studying their habits, while I was in the forests of Guiana. has been unprofitable and of no avail. If, on the contrary, Mr. Taylor informs us that his experience goes no farther than to verify the fact that snakes

### THE SNAKE.

do get up into trees, then I take the liberty to remark that he has told us nothing new.

I have been in the midst of snakes for many years: I have observed them on the ground, on trees, in bushes, on bedsteads, and upon old mouldering walls; but never in my life have I seen a snake pursue a retreating prey. I am fully satisfied, in my own mind, that it is not in a snake's nature to do so. A snake would follow its retreating prey in a tree with just about as much success as a greyhound would follow a hare through the mazes of a thick wood. Snakes are always in a quiescent state just before they seize their prey; and their mode of capturing it is by an instantaneous spring, consisting of a bound which never exceeds two thirds of the length of the reptile's body.

As we are now on snakes, and as Mr. Taylor informs us that the names of his birds and animals " are corrected from the splendid work of Audubon," I beg leave to draw his particular attention to plate 21. of that work. It represents a rattlesnake attacking a mocking-bird's nest. Mr. Swainson, in his critique upon it in The Magazine of Natural History, i. 48, 49., seems lost in admiration at its excellence. He says (after lauding plate 17.), "The same poetic sentiment and masterly execution characterises this picture." "Pictoribus atque poetis," &c. The mouth of the rattlesnake is wide open, and the fangs . are the first things to attract the inspector's notice, being by far the most conspicuous feature in it. There they are on elephant [folio] with their points curved upwards ! The artist, in his notes on the

rattlesnake, addressed to Thomas Stuart Traill, M.D., and inserted in Jameson's *Journal*, says, that he confined a rattlesnake for three years in a cage. Did he never once get a sight of the fangs all that time? I will allow any body the range of the whole world; and if he can produce one single solitary fang of any snake, great or small, with the point turned *upwards*, I will submit to be sent to the treadmill for three years. All fangs of snakes are curved somewhat in the shape of a scythe, with their points *downwards*; and we see clearly that their position in the mouth, and the manner in which they convey the poison, require that their points should be curved downwards.

Mr. Taylor further informs us that "black snakes are called racers, from their occasionally chasing men with great ferocity." Chase argues pursuit and retreat: now, I affirm that snakes never chase men, nor, indeed, any other animals.

It often happens that a man turns round and runs away when he has come suddenly upon a snake, "retroque pedem cum voce repressit;" while the disturbed snake itself is obliged through necessity (as I shall show by and by) to glide in the same path which the man has taken. The man, seeing this, runs away at double speed, fancying that he is pursued by the snake. If he would only have the courage to stand still, and would step sideways on the snake's coming up to him, he might rest secure that it would not attack him, provided that he, on his part, abstained from provoking it. I once laid hold of a serpent's tail as it was crossing the path before me; and then, as might be expected, it immediately raised itself and came at me, and I had to fight it for my pains; but, until I had seized its tail, it showed no inclination whatever either to chase me or to attack me. Had I been ignorant of the habits of snakes, I should certainly have taken myself off as soon as I perceived that it was approaching the place where I was standing; and then I should have told every body that I had been pursued by a serpent, and had had to run for my life. This snake was ten feet long.

In 1820, on my way to the interior of Guiana, I accompanied Mr. President Rough to the hospitable house of Archibald Edmonstone, Esg., in Hobbabba Creek, which falls into the river Demerara. We had just sat down to breakfast. I was in the act of apologising for appearing barefoot, and in a check shirt, alleging, by way of excuse, that we were now in the forest, when a negro came running up from the swamp, and informed us that a large snake had just seized a tame Muscovy duck. My lance, which was an old bayonet on the end of a long stick, being luckily in a corner of the room, I laid hold of it in passing, and immediately ran down to the morass. The president and his son followed; and I think that Mr. Edmonstone and his late lamented brother joined them. As the scene of action was within a few yards of the ground on which they stood, they had a full view of all that passed, from the commencement of the fray up to its final close. A number of trees had been felled in the swamp, and the snake had retreated among them. I walked on

206 - ~

their boles, and stepped from branch to branch. every now and then getting an imperfect sight of the snake. Sometimes I headed him, and sometimes I was behind him, as he rose and sank, and lurked in the muddy water. During all this time, he never once attempted to spring at me, because I took care to manœuvre in a way not to alarm him. At last, having observed a favourable opportunity. I made a thrust at him with the lance; but I did it in a bungling manner, for I only gave him a slight wound. I had no sooner done this, than he instantly sprang at my left buttock, seized the Russia sheeting trousers with his teeth, and coiled his tail round my right arm. All this was the work of a moment. Thus accoutred, I made my way out of the swamp, while the serpent kept his hold of my arm and trousers with the tenacity of a bulldog.

As many travellers are now going up and down the world in quest of zoological adventures, I could wish to persuade them that they run no manner of risk in being seized ferociously by an American racer snake, provided they be not the aggressors: neither need they fear of being called to an account for intruding upon the amours of the rattlesnake (see Jameson's *Journal* for June, 1827), which amours, by the way, are never consummated in the manner there described. The racer's exploits must evidently have been invented long ago, by some anxious old grandmother, in the back woods of the United States, to deter her grandchildren from straying into the wilds. The account of the rattlesnake's amours is an idle fabrication as old as the hills. When I was a lad, it was said, how that, in the plains of Cayenne, quantities of snakes were to be seen knotted together, and how that, on the approach of man, they would immediately dissolve company, and make the rash intruder pay for his curiosity far more severely than Diana of old made Actæon pay for an ill-timed peep. She merely changed the hunter into a stag: they chased the man, and barbarously stung him to death.

When a man is ranging the forest, and sees a serpent gliding towards him (which is a very rare occurrence), he has only to take off in a side direction, and he may be perfectly assured that it will not follow him. Should the man, however, stand still, and should the snake be one of those overgrown monsters capable of making a meal of a man, in these cases, the snake would pursue its course; and, when it got sufficiently near to the place where the man was standing, would raise the fore part of its body in a retiring attitude, and then dart at him and seize him. A man may pass within a yard of rattlesnakes with safety, provided he goes quietly; but should he irritate a rattlesnake, or tread incautiously upon it, he would infallibly receive a wound from its fang; though, by the by, with the point of that fang curved downwards, not upwards. Should I ever be chased by a snake, I should really be inclined to suspect that it was some slippery emissary of Beelzebub: for I will forfeit my ears, if any of old Dame Nature's snakes are ever seen to chase either man or beast. They know better

than to play pranks, which the dame has peremptorily forbidden.

In the village of Walton there is a cross road known by the name of Blind Lane. One summer's evening, as an old woman, named Molly Mokeson, was passing up the causeway in this lane, a man, by name Wilson, saw a snake gliding onwards in the same direction. "Molly," said he, "look! there's a snake running after you." She turned her head to see what was the matter; and, on observing the snake approaching, fear " seized her withered veins." After getting some twenty yards further up the causeway, she took refuge in a neighbour's house, and sat down in silent apprehension, not having breath enough to tell her troubles. In the mean time, Wilson had followed up the snake, and, being without a stick, he had tried repeatedly to kick it, but had always missed his mark. All of a sudden, the snake totally disappeared. Now, the true solution of this chase is nothing more or less than that the snake had been disturbed by the old woman, and had taken its departure for some other place, but, on seeing a man coming up from behind, it had glided harmlessly along the path which the old woman had taken; and then, to save its life, it had slipped into the weeds in the hedge-bottom.

Nothing was talked of in the village, but how that Molly Mokeson had been chased by the devil; for the good people of Walton, wiser in their generation than the sages of Philadelphia, never dreamed of taking this animal for a real snake; knowing full well that snakes are not in the habit of chasing men

or women. I was consulted on the important affair ; and I remarked with great gravity, that there was something very strange and awful in it. "If," said I, "Molly has unfortunately been interfering with any other woman's witchcraft; or if she has been writing words with her own blood; or, above all, if there was a strong smell of brimstone in the lane at the time of the chase, then, and in that case, there is too much reason to fear that the thing which Wilson took for a snake was an imp from the bottomless pit, sent up here, no doubt, by the king of sulphur, on some wicked and mischievous errand." Poor old Molly is still alive, but Nature is almost done with her; and she is now rarely seen on the cold side of the threshold. Many a time have I bantered old Molly on this serpentine apparition; but she would only shake her head and say, she wished she had been at home that evening, instead of going up Blind Lane.

## NOTES ON THE HISTORY AND HABITS OF THE BROWN OR GREY RAT.

Some few years after the fatal period of 1688, when our aristocracy, in defence of its ill-gotten goods, took upon itself to dispose of hereditary monarchy in a way which, if attempted nowadays, would cause a considerable rise in the price of hemp, there arrived

on the coast of England a ship from Germany freighted with a cargo of no ordinary importance. In it was a sovereign remedy for all manner of national grievances. Royal expenditure was to be mere moonshine, taxation as light as Camilla's footsteps, and the soul of man was to fly up to heaven its own way. But the poet says,

Ante obitum nemo, supremaque funera debet;"

that is, we must not expect supreme happiness on our side of the grave. As a counterpoise to the promised felicity to be derived from this superexcellent German cargo, there was introduced, either by accident or by design, an article destined, at no far distant period, to put the sons of Mr. Bull in mind of the verses which I have just quoted.

This was no other than a little grey-coloured short-legged animal, too insignificant, at the time that the cargo was landed, to attract the slightest notice. It is known to naturalists, sometimes by the name of the Norwegian, sometimes by that of the Hanoverian, rat. Though I am not aware that there are any minutes, in the zoological archives of this country, which point out to us the precise time at which this insatiate and mischievous little brute first appeared among us; still, there is a tradition current in this part of the country, that it actually came over in the same ship which conveyed the new dynasty to these shores. My father, who was of the first order of field naturalists, was always positive on this point; and he maintained firmly,

that it did accompany the House of Hanover in its emigration from Germany to England. Be this as it may, it is certain that the stranger rat has now punished us severely for more than a century and a quarter. Its rapacity knows no bounds, while its increase is prodigious beyond all belief. But the most singular part of its history is, that it has nearly worried every individual of the original rat of Great Britain. So scarce have these last-mentioned animals become, that in all my life I have never seen but one single solitary specimen; it was sent, some few years ago, to Nostell Priory, in a cage, from Bristol: and I received an invitation from Mr. Arthur Strickland, who was on a visit there, to go and see it. Whilst I was looking at the little native prisoner in its cage, I could not help exclaiming, - "Poor injured Briton! hard, indeed, has been the fate of thy family! in another generation at farthest, it will probably sink down to the dust for ever !

Vain would be an attempt to trace the progress of the stranger rat through England's wide domain, as the old people now alive can tell nothing of its coming amongst them. No part of the country is free from its baneful presence: the fold and the field, the street and the stable, the ground and the garret, all bear undoubted testimony to its ubiquity and to its forbidding habits. After dining on carrion in the filthiest sink, it will often manage to sup on the choicest dainties of the larder, where, like Celæno of old, "vestigia fæda relinquit." We may now consider it saddled upon us for ever Hercules himself, could he return to earth, would have his hands full, were he to attempt to drive this harpy back again to Stymphalus. It were loss of time to dwell on its fecundity. Let any body trace its movements in the cellar, the dairy, the outhouse, and the barn, and he will be able to form some notion of the number of hungry mouths which we have to fill. Nine or ten young ones at a time, twice or thrice during the year, are an enormous increase, and must naturally recall to our minds one of the many plagues which formerly desolated the fertile land of Egypt. In the summer months it will take off to the fields, and rear its young amongst the weeds which grow in the hedgerows; plundering, for their support, the birds' nests with a ferocity scarcely conceivable in so small an animal.

Man has invented various instruments for its • destruction; and what with these, and with poison, added to the occasional assistance which he receives from his auxiliaries, the cat, tre dog, the owl, the weasel, the ferret, and the fournart, he is enabled, in some degree, to thin its numbers, and to check its depredations.

There are some localities, however, from which it may be effectually ousted, provided you go the right way to work. My own house, than which none in Great Britain can have suffered more from the plundering propensities of the Hanoverian rats, is now completely free from their unwelcome presence. On my return to it in 1813, they absolutely seemed to consider it their own property. They

P 3

had gnawed through thirty-two doors; and many of the oaken window frames were irreparably injured by them. While I was in Guiana, a Dutch lady, named Vandenheuvil, had given me a young tiger-cat, which one of her negroes had taken that day in a coffee field. It was the marjay, which, by the by, Buffon considers untameable. I raised it with great care; and it grew so fond of me, that it would follow my steps like a dog. Nothing could surpass the dexterity with which this little feline favourite destroyed the rats on our reaching home. Towards the close of day it would ascend the staircase; and no sooner did a rat make its appearance from the casements, than it would spring at it with the velocity of an arrow, and never fail to seize it. In 1828, having got, by long experience, a tolerably good insight into the habits of this tormenting quadruped, and having found that it spoiled or pilfered every thing within its reach, I finally resolved that it should look out for another place of residence. Wherefore I carefully searched for all its various entrance holes. These I effectually closed with stone and mortar. I then filled up all useless sewers, and paid great attention to the paving and renewing of those which were absolutely required; fixing, at the same time, in either end of them, a cast-iron grate, movable at pleasure. The bottoms of all the outer doors were done with hoop iron; and the pavement which goes round the house was relaid with particular care. By these precautions, I barred all access to these greedy intruders; and, as no rubbish or lumber is now

214 . -

allowed to remain in the different nooks and crannies commonly found near ancient dwellings, there is no place of shelter left to conceal any stray individual whose bowels may chance to yearn for one more repast on cheese or bacon. In the mean time, the cat and the owl meet with no obstructions, while prowling for those which may still linger in the environs. The mice, too, seem to have taken the alarm. In a word, not a single mouse or rat is to be found in any part of the house, from the cellars to the attic stories.

In case it were not convenient or practicable to adopt similar precautions to those already enumerated, I would suggest what follows: — Take a quantity of oatmeal that would fill a common-sized wash-hand basin; add to this two pounds of coarse brown sugar, and one dessert spoonful of arsenic. Mix these ingredients *very well* together, and then put the composition into an earthen jar. From time to time place a table-spoonful of this in the runs which the rats frequent, taking care that it is out of the reach of innocuous animals. They will partake of it freely; and it will soon put an end to all their depredations.

Rats are fond of frequenting places where there are good doings; while their natural sagacity teaches them to retire in time from a falling house. This knack at taking care of self seems common both to man and brute. Hence the poet: —

<sup>&</sup>quot;Donec eris felix, multos numerabis amicos; Tempora si fuerint nubila, solus eris,"

### THE RAT.

When Fortune smiles, thy friends are many; But, if she frowns, thou hast not any.

Whilst the rats had all their own way here, they annoved me beyond measure; and many a time have I wished the ship at Jericho, which first brought their ancestors to these shores. They had formed a run behind the plinth in my favourite sitting-room, and their clatter was unceasing. Having caught one of them in a box trap, I dipped its hinder parts into warm tar, and then turned it loose behind the hollow plinth. The others, seeing it in this condition, and smelling the tar all along the run through which it had gone, thought it most prudent to take themselves off; and thus, for some months after this experiment, I could sit and read in peace, free from the hated noise of rats. On removing the plinth at a subsequent period, we found that they had actually gnawed away the corner of a peculiarly hard-burnt brick, which had obstructed their thoroughfare.

The grey rats are said to destroy each other, in places where they become too numerous for their food; but, bad as they are, I will not add this to the catalogue of their misdemeanours. They can never be in such want of aliment as to do this; because instinct would teach them that where there is ingress to a place, there is also egress from it; and thus, when they began to be pinched for food, they would take off in a body, or disperse amongst the fields, and live upon the tender bark of trees, and upon birds, beetles, and other things which the adjacent ground would afford.

That they move from place to place in large bodies cannot well be disputed. A respectable farmer, by name John Mathewman, now living in this neighbourhood, has informed me that, as he was returning home one moonlight night, about eleven o'clock, he suddenly came upon a large drove of rats, near Sandal Three-houses. They were coming up a lane which opened upon the high road; and, as soon as they discovered him, they gave mouth in a general squeal. Those nearest to him rose on their hind legs; and then the whole body separated, and scampered off in all directions. Probably these adventurers were on the look out that night for better quarters.

Rats will occasionally attempt to feed on individuals of the human species when they are asleep. In 1824, I went with that excellent American naturalist, Mr. Titian Peale, down the Delaware. to the neighbourhood of Salem, in order to make researches in ornithology; and we procured good lodgings at a farmer's house. During the night I was disturbed by a movement in the straw mattress on which I lay, of a somewhat suspicious nature; but, being exceedingly tired with our day's exertion, I fell asleep again till about halfpast four, my usual hour of rising. At breakfast, "Madam," said I to the farmer's wife, "I could almost have fancied that there were rats in my mattress last night."-" Very likely, sir," said she, with the greatest composure; and then she told

me that the year before, whilst she was fast asleep in the bed which I had occupied, a rat began to eat into her shoulder. On saving this, she bared the place to let me have a view of it; and I distinctly saw the marks which the hungry rat had left. "Upon my word, Madam," said I, "though I am not prone to make wry faces at a fair allowance of fleas or bugs, still I must own to you that I have not yet quite made up my mind to be devoured alive by rats; wherefore, if you have no objections, when our breakfast is finished, we will go and take a peep into the interior of the mattress." On ripping it up, no rats were found ; but out bounced seven or eight full-grown mice. The old lady smiled as they ran across the floor; and I thought I could read in her face that she considered I had raised a false alarm.

When I reflect on the numbers and the appetite of the Hanoverian rat, and put down to its account the many depredations which it is perpetually committing, I cannot bring my mind to show it the same good feeling which is extended in this park to the rest of animated nature. In truth, I consider its arrival in our country an event productive of much annoyance to the community at large; and, had I the power, I would send its whole stock, root and branch, back again to the country whence it came; seeing that we have gained nothing by letting it exterminate the original English rat.

#### ON TREES.

## REMARKS ON TREES, WITH REFERENCE TO THEIR BEING PERFORATED BY THE TIT-MOUSE AND THE WOODPECKER.

THE tree, that noble and gigantic son of earth, is the favourite resort of most birds; and so intimately is it connected with the charming science of ornithology, that he who has neglected to pay attention to it will often find himself at a loss to give correct information, in his description of the habits of the feathered tribes.

The bloom, the fruit, the health and vigour of a tree, are interwoven with the economy of birds. Do you wish to have a view of seven or eight different species of Colibri, collected at one tree? Wait, in patience, till the month of July; when a vast profusion of red flowers on the bois immortel (a tree well known to every planter in Guiana) invites those lovely creatures to a choice repast. Are you anxious to procure the pompadour, the purplebreasted and the purple-throated cotingas? Then, mark the time when the wild guava tree ripens its fruit; and on it you will find these brilliant ornaments of the forest. Is the toucan your object? You have only to place yourself, before the close of day, at the shaded root of some towering mora whose topmast branches have been dried by age, or blasted by the thunderstorm, and to this tree the bird will come, and make the surrounding wilds re-echo to its evening call. Would you inspect the

nest of the carrion crow? Brittle are the living branches of the-ash and sycamore; while, on the contrary, those which are dead on the Scotch pine are tough, and will support your weight. The arms of the oak may safely be relied on; but, I pray you, trust with extreme caution those of the quickgrowing alder. Neither press heavily on the linden tree; though you may ascend the beech and the elm, without any fear of danger. But let us stop here for the present. On some future day, should I be in a right frame for it, I may pen down a few remarks, which will possibly be useful to the naturalist, when roving in quest of ornithological knowledge. I will now confine myself to the misfortunes and diseases of trees; and I will show, that neither the titmouse nor the woodpecker ever bore into the hard and live wood.

Trees, in general, are exposed to decay by two different processes, independent of old age.

The first is that of a broken branch, which, when neglected, or not cut off close to the parent stem, will, in the course of time, bring utter ruin on the tree. The new wood, which is annually formed, cannot grow over the jutting and fractured part, into which the rain enters, and gradually eats deeper and deeper, till at last it reaches the trunk itself. There it makes sad havoc; and the tree, no longer able to resist the fury of the tempest, is split asunder, and falls in ponderous ruins. But ere it comes to this, the titmouse will enter the cavity in a dry spring, and rear its young ones here. Now, if the diseased or fractured branches were carefully cut

220 . . -

off close to the bole, you would see the new accession of wood gradually rolling over the flat surface, which, in time, would be entirely covered by it: and then the tree would be freed for ever from all danger in that quarter.

The second process towards decay is exceedingly curious, and cannot well be accounted for. If it takes place to a serious extent, no art of man can possibly save the tree; and sooner or later, according to the magnitude of the disease with which it has been tainted, it will fall before the force of the raging winds. Should this disease be slight, the timely prevention of rain from penetrating the injured part will secure the tree from further mischief.

I must here observe that, in animated nature, the vital functions are internal; so that, if the part within be mortally wounded, death is the inevitable consequence. With most trees, and with all those of Britain, it is otherwise. Their vitality is at the periphery, connected with the bark, under which an annual increase of wood takes place, so long as the tree is alive. Should, however, the bark be cut away, the tree will die upwards from the place where all the bark has been destroyed. Not so with its internal parts. You may entirely excavate the interior of a tree; and, provided you leave a sufficient strength of wood, by way of wall, in order that it may be able to resist the fury of the tempest without, taking care at the same time to exclude the rain, your tree will remain in vigour from generation to generation. The internal texture of a tree will perish, without any notice by which we may be

forewarned of the coming ruin. The disease which causes the destruction takes place in the oak; but more frequently in the sycamore; and most commonly of all in the ash. We will select this last tree by way of elucidation.

Often, when arrayed in all the bloom of vegetable beauty, the ash tree is seen to send forth from its bole, or from some principal branch, a small fungus, which, during the summer, increases to a considerable size. It ripens in the autumn, and falls to the ground when winter's rain set in. The bark through which this fungus sprouted is now completely dead, though it still retains its colour; and that part of the wood from which it proceeded is entirely changed in its nature, the whole of its vitiated juices having been expended in forming and nourishing the fungus. Nothing remains of its once firm and vigorous texture. It is become what is commonly called touchwood, as soft and frangible as a piece of cork, which, when set on fire, will burn like tinder. In the mean time, the tree shows no sign of sickness; and its annual increase goes on as usual; till, at last, the new swelling wood closes over the part from which the fungus had grown, and all appears to go on right again. But, ere the slow process arrives at this state, the titmouse or the woodpecker will have found an entrance, and a place of safety for their incubation. They quickly perforate the distempered bark; and then, the tainted wood beneath it yields to their pointed bills, with which they soon effect a spacious cavity.

Here then we have the whole mystery unfolded.

These birds, which never perforate the live wood, find in this diseased part of the tree, or of the branch, a place suitable to their wants. They make a circular hole, large enough to admit their bodies; and then they form a cavity within, sufficiently spacious to contain their young. Thus does Nature kindly smooth the way, in order that all her creatures may prosper and be happy. Whenever I see these sylvan carpenters thus employed, I say to them, "Work on, ye pretty birds; you do no harm in excavating there: I am your friend, and I will tell the owner of the tree that you are not to blame." But his woodman deserves a severe reprimand. He ought to have cut down the tree, in the autumn, after the appearance of the fungus.

On the island where this house stands, two stately sycamores have afforded ample proof of what I have advanced.

One of these, some forty years ago, began to put on a sickly appearance; and I heard my father say that he expected to see it blown down in a heavy gale of wind. In the summer of 1800, I climbed up to the place where the brown owl formerly used to breed. The hole was full of water, in a branch leading from the bole, at about 20 feet from the ground. Presuming from appearances that the damage was extensive, I took a wimble, and bored into the tree, at the height of 5 feet; then at 3 feet; and lastly, I got a chisel, and cut into it at 3 inches from the walk. Twenty-four gailons of water, having the appearance of strong coffee, were procured from these apertures in the course of the day. After

### ON TREES.

this, I put a cap of lead over the hole on the high branch above, leaving an entrance for the owl, should she ever come again; and I drove two long pieces of iron into the bole below the aperture, sufficiently low to form a floor for the owl's apartment, which I made with scraps of stone covered with sawdust. In the summer of the present year, 1835, thirtyfive years from the first operation, I enlarged the lowest hole next the walk 4 inches; and, by the help of a little iron shovel, I took from the interior of the tree four large wheelbarrows full of decomposed wood, not unlike coffee grounds in appearance. With this substance, there came out some of the small scraps of stone, which I had used in making the floor for the owl's residence: proof incontestable, that the rain water had gradually destroyed the internal texture of the sycamore, from the broken branch at the height of 20 feet. The tree, though hollow as a drum, "or lovers' vows," is now perfectly healthy.

At a little distance from this, is another sycamore, once a towering and majestic tree. Some fifteen years ago, it put out a fungus, about 25 feet from the ground. I saw, by the enormous size of the fungus, that the tree must give way ere long. In 1826, during a heavy gale of wind, it broke in two at the diseased part; leaving one huge branch, which continued to be clothed with rich foliage every succeeding season. I built a stonework on the remaining part of the trunk, by way of covering; and I made sixteen apartments in it for the jackdaws, planting an ivy root at the bottom. In

the summer of 1831, another large fungus made its appearance at 8 feet from the ground. One Sunday morning, during a raging tempest, the trunk gave way at the fungus, carrying the remaining branch, the stonework, and the jackdaw's nests, with a tremendous crash, into the lake below. I roofed the remainder of the stump again, leaving an entrance for the owl. It is now quite covered with ivy, and has sent forth a partial vegetation annually from its last misfortune. In June of the present year, another huge fungus came out at 4 feet from the ground. I understand the warning; and I clearly foresee that the final doom of this "statio malefida" volucri is close at hand.

Thus have two sycamores, within a few feet of each other, been a prey to distinct diseases, and both of them afforded an inward retreat to birds. The first, having entirely lost its inside, by the slow-consuming process of wet entering at a broken branch, still flourishes by the art of man. The second, for centuries the ornament of the rock upon which it grew, struck at last by the hand of Nature with an inward distemper which nothing could arrest, broke down at intervals in partial ruins; and probably will disappear for ever during the next fierce wintry blast.

There is still another process by which an entrance is prepared for birds in the boles of trees. Frequently a large branch fails without any apparent cause; and it remains dead on the tree for many years. At last, down it comes, having given way close to the stem. On inspection you will find that decay has entered deeply into the tree itself, without any aid from rain water. The surrounding live wood, which kept swelling gradually while the dead branch remained on the tree, now that the obstruction is removed, begins to advance over the newly exposed and distempered part. In the mean time, the birds find no difficulty in excavating this part, and there forming a place for incubation, or for a nocturnal residence. Mice and rats will also find their way into these diseased parts of trees. I know of a crab tree in which a mouse lives. Its hole is about 5 feet from the ground.

I have written this paper, first, to show the true habits of the titmouse and the woodpecker relative to their choice of a place for their incubation; and, secondly, to catch the eye of the proprietor of the *American Quarterly Review*, who, I am informed, has thought fit to heap anonymous abuse upon me, with an unsparing hand. Let this sage discerner of ornithological merit turn to pages 200. and 343. of the *Biography of Birds*, and then blush for American ignorance.

# NOTES ON THE HABITS OF THE JAY.

OUR peas and ripe cherries have attractions which this well-known bird cannot resist. To these it unfortunately resorts, and loses its life by the gun of the watchful gardener, who never fails to magnify

a petty act of plunder into a downright commission of felony. Forgetful of the caution which is its peculiar characteristic at other seasons of the year, the jay becomes remarkably daring and adventurous in pea and cherry time. To this unlucky yearning for the good things of the garden, I attribute the general scarcity of this truly British bird. Even here the jay is never abundant, though a safe retreat is always open to it; so that, whilst the magpie is very numerous, it is comparatively a scarce bird. Two or three nests, at most, are all I can annually produce. These, by the way, I find are much more compact, and better put together, than those which naturalists have hitherto described.

The nest of the jay is never seen near the tops of trees, like those of the magpie and the crow. He who feels inclined to study the nidification of this bird must search the lower branches of the oak, or inspect the woodbine mantling round the hazel. In such situations he will find the nest, which mostly contains six eggs; and, if he advances with " cautious step and slow," he may approach within a yard of it before the sitting bird will take its flight.

There seems to be an erroneous opinion current concerning some birds, which are supposed to forsake their eggs if they are handled, be it ever in so slight a manner. This requires some explanation. If you rush up abruptly to a nest, so as to terrify the old bird, you will find, with very few exceptions, that it will forsake the place. If, on the contrary, you approach the nest of any bird in gentleness and silence, and allow the owner to slip off without being fluttered, you may take the eggs out of the nest, and blow upon them, and put them in your mouth if you choose, or change their original position when you replace them in the nest, notwithstanding which the bird will come back to them (even though it be a ringdove), and continue to sit on them as attentively as before.

The jay being one of those birds which have their brilliant colours prior to their first moulting, you will find the male and female so much alike, that it will be no easy matter to distinguish the one from the other.

The young of this bird are born blind: of course, the parent bird never covers the eggs with any part of the materials which form the nest, when she has occasion to be absent.

Here let me remark the immense difference that exists betwixt a newly hatched bird with its eyes open, and one newly hatched with its eyes closed. The first can walk and find its food in a very short time; the second is helpless in the extreme for many days, and cannot support its own weight. A scientific friend in the United States of North America has asked my opinion of our English account concerning a young cuckoo, which, on the very day that it was hatched, was actually seen retrograding up the side of a hedge sparrow's nest with a young hedge sparrow on its back. After reaching the top, it rested for a moment, and then, with a jerk, threw off its load quite clear of the nest. No bird in the creation could perform such an astounding feat under such embarrassing circum-

stances. The young cuckoo cannot, by any means, support its own weight during the first day of its existence. Of course, then, it is utterly incapable of clambering, rump foremost, up the steep side of a hedge sparrow's nest with the additional weight of a young hedge sparrow on its back. Add to this, that an old bird, the young of which are born blind, always remains on the nest during the whole of the day on which the chick is excluded from the shell. in order to protect it. Now, the old hedge sparrow, in the case just mentioned, must have been forced from her nest by the accidental presence of an intruder. Her absence, then, at this important crisis, was quite contrary to her usual economy, for she ought to have been upon the nest. It follows, then, that instinct could not have directed the newly hatched and blind cuckoo to oust the hedge sparrow, even though it had strength to do so, because the old bird would have been sitting close on the nest, but for the circumstance which forced her from it. namely, the accidental presence of an intruder. The account carries its own condemnation, no matter by whom related or by whom received. I had much rather believe the story of baby Hercules throttling two snakes in his cradle.

" Parvus erat, manibusque suis Tirynthius angues Pressit, et in cunis jam Jove dignus erat."

When naturalists affixed the epithet glandarius to the name of the jay, they ought also to have accorded it to the jackdaw, the rook, the carried crow, and the magpie, not forgetting the pheasant and the

ringdove. All these birds feed voraciously on the acorn; and, with the exception of the two last mentioned, they bury it in the ground, not in hoarded heaps, but separately, here and there, as fancy may direct them.

When the snows of winter have fairly set in, and thus prevented the jay from finding a supply of acorns amongst the fallen leaves in the woods, it is then seen flitting from hedge to hedge in the vicinity of pea and bean stacks, where it may be observed clinging to the sides of these in quest of uncovered pods; and thus it acquires part of its scanty provender, "till the vernal suns and showers" have dissolved the accumulated snow, and cleared its former. haunts. To these it returns once more, and consumes myriads of insects in comparative safety. But when the fatal season of peas and ripe cherries arrives, scarcely any thing short of death can deter this unfortunate bird from participating in the proffered feast. The gardener, in discharging his gun at it, is sure to make bad worse by his officious interference; for, in his eagerness to kill the poor bird, he never once reflects that the contents of his piece do ten times more harm to the fruit and to the tender shoots of the cherry tree, than the dreaded presence of half a dozen jays, all with empty stomachs.

Towards the end of April, when nature smiles around, and the woods begin to expand their opening bloom, he who loves to wander through them, in quest of ornithological adventures, will sometimes hear a profusion of imitative tones not far from the

place where he is straying, now hoarse and sonorous, now lowered and subdued, and composed of modulations almost approaching to those of song: they are produced by ten or a dozen sprightly jays, assembled in merry mimicry and glee, ere they depart in pairs to select a place for approaching incubation. This is the only period of the year in which the jay shows a disposition to be social; for, at other times, it is a wandering solitary bird, and does not allow its young to associate with it, after they have arrived at a state to be able to provide for themselves. Here, where the jay is encouraged and protected, this part of its economy may be easily verified.

This bird would probably not be noticed as having any thing remarkable either in shape or plumage, were it not for the loveliness of its bastard wing and greater covert feathers. The blue, the black, and the white in them are so exquisitely blended, that the eye is never tired with gazing on the colours. Nothing can possibly be conceived more charming. No other known bird in the creation possesses such a rich exhibition of colouring in the bastard wing and greater coverts. It belongs exclusively to this one species of bird : it is the indubitable and never-failing mark of the jay of Europe; a bird which will ever have a friend in me, notwithstanding its acknowledged depredations in gardens and in orchards. Its pilferings are of short duration: they are too trivial to cause uneasiness, and of far too light a nature to demand the forfeiture of life.

Q 4

## NOTES ON THE HABITS OF THE MAGPIE.

THIS beautiful frequenter of our woods and plains was notorious, two thousand years ago, for pertness of character and volubility of tongue. Ovid, who knew more of birds than any man of his time, gives us an account of a family of young ladies in Macedonia, who were all changed into magpies; and he expressly tells us, that they retained their inordinate fondness for gabble long after they had lost the lovely form of woman.

" Nunc quoque in alitibus, facundia prisca remansit, Rauca garrulitas, studiumque immane loquendi."

And still their tongues went on, though changed to birds, In endless clack, and vast desire of words.

If similar transformations were to take place nowadays, I suspect that many a father here in England would have to look for his lost daughter, chattering amongst the lofty branches of the trees in his park.

I protect the magpie with greater care than, perhaps, any other bird, on account of its having nobody to stand up for it. Both rich and poor seem to entertain so great an antipathy to this gay and lively bird in its wild state, that I often wonder how the breed has managed to escape utter extipation in this populous district. The country gentlemen all agree in signing the death-warrant of this friendless bird, because it is known to suck

eggs, and to strangle young game; whilst, in general, the lower orders have an insurmountable prejudice against it, on the score of its supposed knowledge of their future destiny. They tell you that, when four of these ominous birds are seen together, it is a sure sign, that, ere long, there will be a funeral in the village; and that nine are quite a horrible sight. I have often heard countrymen say that they had rather see any bird than a magpie; but, upon my asking them the cause of their antipathy to the bird, all the answer that I could get was, that they knew it to be unlucky, and that it always contrived to know what was going to take place. My keeper both hates and fears a magpie; but self-interest forces upon the fellow the unpleasant task of encouraging the breed, in order to keep well with me. He was once in conversation with the keeper of a neighbouring gentleman, at the door of a little alehouse in the village of Heath, when a magpie flew into a tree hard by. "I must have thee killed," said the gentleman's keeper, "otherwise there will be a blow up betwixt me and my master." --- "Ah !" rejoined my keeper, "were I to kill a magpie, my master would soon blow me out of his service." The keeper thought this too good to be lost, and I had it from his own mouth.

I love in my heart to see a magpie, for it always puts me in mind of the tropics. There is such a rich glow of colour, and such a metallic splendour of plumage in this bird, that one would almost be apt to imagine it must have found its way here from the blazing latitudes of the south.

I am fully aware that it has propensities of a sufficiently predatory nature to bring it into general disrepute with civilised man; but let us remember that, like the carrion crow, it only exercises them to any serious extent for about two months in the spring of the year. At that season, it certainly commences operations with surprising assiduity. Cacus himself, that ancient thief, when he was about to steal the cows of Hercules, never exhibited greater cunning than that which this bird puts in practice after it has discovered a hen's nest in the yard, or a place of sitting game in the field. Both the magpie and the carrion crow transfix the eggs with their beaks, and then convey them through the air.

After the season of incubation is over, the magpie becomes a harmless bird (unless the pilfering of a little unprotected fruit be considered a crime), and spends the remainder of the year in works of great utility to man, by destroying millions of insects, and by preventing the air from being infected with the noxious effluvium arising from the scourings of slaughter-houses. The cattle, too, are in some degree benefited by the prying researches of this sprightly bird. At a certain time of the year, it is often seen on the backs of sheep and oxen, freeing them from vermin, which must be exceedingly troublesome to them. In Demerara, where the magpie does not exist, this friendly office is performed by a hawk. Widely different

234 -

is the object of the jackdaw's visit to the backs of sheep and oxen: it goes there for fleece; the magpie for filth.

I cannot suppose, with some naturalists, that the dome of the magpie's nest is intended for a defence; because the hole at which the bird enters is always open to an enemy, while the contents of the nest are quite visible through the dome itself.

The young of the magpie being hatched blind, the eggs are never covered when the parent bird leaves the nest. I am satisfied in my own mind, that neither the magpie, nor any other bird, can have the least idea that their nests will be robbed. up to the very moment when their eggs, or their young, are taken away. Did they apprehend such a disaster, we may be assured that their first object would be to build their nests in a place out of harm's way. Now, the magpie generally chooses the site for its intended incubation in a spot the most exposed that can possibly be imagined. It will continue to work at the structure of its nest. although we visit the nest two or three times a day; and it will return to the nest, and sit upon its eggs, after those eggs have been handled times out of number. Nay, more; you may take away its own eggs, and substitute those of some other bird, and it will hatch them, and rear the produce.

The magpie (and we may include all other birds) shows not that intensity of feeling for its eggs which it is known to have for its young. Thus, if you take the eggs from the nest and place them on the ground, the magpie will abandon them for ever; but if you remove the young to a place to which the parent bird can have access, she will regularly bring them a supply of food.

When there is an addle egg, it is allowed to remain in the nest during the entire process of rearing the young. Birds which make their nests in walls or in the holes of trees (the starling to wit), bring out the addle egg, which has remained from the last year's incubation, and drop it on the ground, when they begin to renew the nest.

The magpie builds its nest in any tree, no matter of what kind; and it is very partial even to the lowly thorn bush in the hedgerow. The apple tree in the garden; the lonely ash in the meadow; the alder in the swamp; and the oak in the heart of the forest, far from the abode of man; all have their attractions for the magpie; and in these it will form its nest, which is invariably composed of sticks, and clay or earth, and lined with fibrous roots. When I am informed that magpies line their nest with wool, I suspect that there is either an error in the statement, or that the modern magpie has conformed to the times, and has brought to her nest a kind of furniture wholly unknown to her ancestors.

The magpie lays from three to nine eggs; but seven seems to be the average number, varying in size, and shape, and colour, as much as those of the carrion crow.

The female magpie has so near a resemblance to the male, that you can scarcely distinguish the one from the other. This is the case with all

birds, where the brilliant plumage obtains before the first moulting.

The sight of a magpie always gives me pleasure; its long tail, and its distinct markings of white and black, having a beautiful effect as it darts through the air. You may know this bird at a very great distance, either on the ground, or in a tree, by the frequent and brisk movement of its tail; always up and down, never sideways.

The magpie seems to have found out that it has at least one friend left in our part of the country. Last year I had thirty-four nests, all of which ushered their young into the world at large; making, on an average of five to the nest, including the parent birds, 238 individuals; an increase quite sufficient, one would think, to supply all the wise men of the county with any quantity of omens. The name of wise man, in Yorkshire, is always given to one who professes to deal in the black art. Even well-educated people of the nineteenth century go to him, in order to recover things lost; or to be put on the right scent, if a cow, or horse, or pig, or relative, be missing.

Magpies are social, though not gregarious in the strictest sense of the word. In places where they are beyond the reach of molestation, you may see them in little parties of fifteen or twenty together, flitting from tree to tree in noisy conversation. Sometimes they will rise to a great height in the air, passing through it with a velocity which seems hitherto to have escaped the notice of naturalists.

Like all other birds in a wild state, magpies

become vociferous at the approach of night; and he who loves to watch the movements of animated nature, may observe them, in small detached companies, proceeding to their wonted roostingplaces, in some wood of spruce, pine, or larch, which they seem to prefer to any other. There they become valuable watchmen for the night. Whoever enters the grove is sure to attract their special notice; and then their chattering is incessant. Whenever I hear it during the night, or even during the day (except towards nightfall), I know that there is mischief on the stir. Three vears ago, at eleven o'clock in broad day, I was at the capture of one of the most expert and desperate marauders that ever scourged this part of the country. He had annoved me for a length of time; and was so exceedingly cunning, that, when we went in pursuit of him, he always contrived to escape, either by squatting down in the thick cover of the woods, or by taking himself off in time, when he saw us approach. At last, he owed his capture to the magpies. We were directed to the place of his depredations by the incessant chatterings of these birds in the tops of the trees, just over the spot where he was working in his vocation. He had hanged fourteen hares; and the ground was so covered with brambles and brushwood, that, when we surprised him, he told us that we never should have found him, had it not been for the cursed magpies. His name was Kirk. In the course of the following summer, he set out on his

travels towards New South Wales, at the king's expense; having been convicted, at the York assizes, of an overweening inclination for his neighbour's mutton, to which he had helped himself most abundantly.

# NOTES ON THE HABITS OF THE CHEGOE OF GUIANA, BETTER KNOWN BY THE NAME OF JIGGER; AND INSTANCES OF ITS EFFECTS ON MAN AND DOGS.

"Priore relictâ Sede, novis domibus habitant, vivuntque receptæ." Ovid. Met.

Leaving their former haunts, beneath the skin They form new settlements, and thrive within.

THIS apparently insignificant insect far outdoes the bug in the exercise of its noxious qualities. The bug attacks you in an open manner, makes a hearty meal, and then retires to enjoy it: but the chegoe commences its operations upon you so gently, that they are scarcely felt; and it terminates them in a way that calls for your most serious attention. In a word, it approaches you with such insinuating address, that you absolutely feel a kind of gratification at the very time that it is adopting measures which will infallibly end in your certain torment.

Soon after the chegoe has entered your skin, you experience a pleasant itching kind of sensation, by which you begin to suspect that all is not right;

and, on taking a nearer view of the part, you perceive that the skin is somewhat discoloured.

I know it is supposed by some people, that the accounts concerning the chegoe have been much exaggerated. I am not of this way of thinking, for I myself have smarted under its attacks; and I have minutely inspected the foot of a negro, which was a mass of ulcers, formed entirely by the neglected ravages of the chegoe.

Guiana is the native country of this insect. In that hot and humid region, which is replete with every thing that can please our imagination, or administer to our wants, we must not be surprised to find here and there some little drawback; some few obstructions in our way; some thorny plants to impede our journey as we wander on.

The chegoe resembles a flea: and, had you just come out of a dovecot, on seeing it upon your skin, you might easily mistake it for a small pigeon flea; although, upon a closer inspection, you would surmise that it is not capable of taking those amazingly elastic bounds, so notorious in the flea of Europe.

Not content with merely paying you a visit, and then taking itself off again, as is the custom of most insects, this insidious miner contrives to work its way quite under your skin, and there remains to rear a numerous progeny. I once had the curiosity to watch the movements of a chegoe on the back of my hand, a part not usually selected by it to form a settlement. It worked its way pretty rapidly for so small an insect. In half an hour it had bored quite through the skin, and was completely out of

°10 · ·

sight. Not wishful to encourage its intended colony, "Avast, there! my good little fellow," said I; "we must part company without loss of time. I cannot afford to keep you, and a numerous family, for nothing; you would soon eat me out of house and home." On saying this, I applied the point of my penknife to the place where the chegoe had entered, and turned it loose upon the world again.

In the plantations of Guiana, there is generally an old negress, known by the name of Granny, a kind of "Junonis anus," who loiters about the negro yard, and is supposed to take charge of the little negroes who are too young to work. Towards the close of day, you will sometimes hear the most dismal cries of woe coming from that quarter. Old Granny is then at work, grubbing the chegoe nests out of the feet of the sable urchins, and filling the holes with lime juice and Cavenne pepper. This searching compound has two duties to perform : first, it causes death to any remaining chegoe in the hole; and, secondly, it acts as a kind of birch-rod to the unruly brats, by which they are warned, to their cost, not to conceal their chegoes in future: for, afraid of encountering old Granny's tomahawk, many of them prefer to let the chegoes riot in their flesh, rather than come under her dissecting hand.

A knowing eye may always perceive when the feet of negroes are the abode of the chegoe. They dare not place their feet firmly on the ground, on account of the pain which such a position would give them; but they hobble along with their toes turned up; and by this you know that they are not

suffering from tubboes (a remnant of the yaws), but from the actual depredations of the chegoes, which have penetrated under the nails of the toes, and there formed sores, which, if not attended to, would, ere long, become foul and corroding ulcers. As I seldom had a shoe or stocking on my foot from the time that I finally left the sea coast in 1812, the chegoe was a source of perpetual disquietude to me. I found it necessary to examine my feet every evening, in order to counteract the career of this extraordinary insect. Occasionally, at one overhauling, I have broken up no less than four of its establishments under the toe nails.

In 1825, a day or two before I left Guiana, wishful to try how this puny creature and myself would agree during a sea voyage, I purposely went to a place where it abounded, not doubting but that some needy individual of its tribe would attempt to better its condition. Ere long, a pleasant and agreeable kind of itching under the bend of the great toe informed me that a chegoe had bored for a settlement. In the three days after we had sailed, a change of colour took place in the skin, just at the spot where the chegoe had entered, appearing somewhat like a blue pea. By the time we were in the latitude of Antigua, my guest had become insupportable: and I saw there was an immediate necessity for his discharge. Wherefore, I turned him and his numerous family adrift, and poured spirits of turpentine into the cavity which they had occupied, in order to prevent the remotest chance of a regeneration.

The Indian and negro wenches perform the operation of extracting chegoes with surprising skill. They take a pin, and, by a very slow process, they lay the part bare, and contrive to work quite round the bag which contains the chegoe and its offspring. As soon as this has been effected, they turn the bag out, whole and uninjured; by which means none are left in the hole to form a new colony.

For my own part, I never troubled these gentle operators; although I have looked on many a time, and admired their exquisite skill, whilst they were fingering the toes of my acquaintance. Once, however, I had it not in my power to be my own surgeon, and on that occasion, a faithful old negro performed the friendly office.

I was descending the Demerara, with an inveterate tertian ague; and I was so much exhausted by sitting upright in the canoe, that I no sooner got ashore at an Indian's hut, than I lay down on the ground at full length. Sickness had pressed so heavily on me, that I was callous to the well-known feeling which the chegoe causes. I was quite unconscious that there were nine thriving nests of chegoes in my back, until one was accidentally observed by the old negro; and this led to the discovery of the rest. I handed him my penknife, and told him to start the intruders. Sick as I was, I wished an artist were present at the operation. The Indian's hut, with its scanty furniture, and bows and arrows hanging round ; the deep verdure of the adjoining forest; the river flowing rapidly by; myself wasted to a shadow; and the negro grinning

R 2

ti.

with exultation, as he showed me the chegoes' nests which he had grubbed out; would have formed a scene of no ordinary variety.

Dogs are often sorely tormented by the chegoe; and they get rid of them by an extremely painful operation. They gradually gnaw into their own toes, whining piteously as they do it, until they get at the chegoe's nest. Were it not for this singular mode of freeing themselves from the latent enemy, dogs would absolutely be cripples in Guiana.

But it is time to stop. I have penned down enough to give the reader a tolerably correct idea of one of the smallest, and, at the same time, one of the most annoying, insects, which attack both man and beast in the interminable region of Guiana.

# NOTES ON THE HABITS OF THE DOVECOT PIGEON.

"Aspicis ut veniant ad candida tecta columbæ, Accipiat nullas sordida turris aves." Ovid. Tris. See, to the whitewash'd cot what doves have flown!

While, that unwhitewash'd cot what doves have hown:

By this it appears, that the old Romans paid considerable attention to the raising of pigeons.

Our common dovecot pigeon is only a half-reclaimed bird; not being sufficiently domesticated to be deemed private property in the strictest sense of the word. Thus, I may rise any quantity of these pigeons; but, if they should forsake my dovecot,

### THE DOVECOT PIGEON.

and retire to that of my neighbour, I cannot claim them. However, in order that dovecot pigeons may not fall into the hands of those who contribute nothing to their support, the legislature has enacted a fine of forty shillings, to be paid by him who has been convicted of having shot a dovecot pigeon.

This act, till of late years, was of great use to the farmer : for it enabled him to raise this useful bird in vast abundance: but now the times are changed. The owners of dovecots have to complain, not only of bargemen, who shoot their pigeons along the whole line of the canals whenever an opportunity offers, but also of a plundering set of land vagabonds, who attack the dovecots in the dead of the night, and sometimes actually rob them of their last remaining bird. The origin of this novel species of depredation can be clearly traced to the modern amusement, known by the name of a pigeon-shooting match. A purveyor is usually engaged by the members. He offers a tempting price to poachers and other loose characters, and they agree to supply him with any quantity of dovecot pigeons, to be ready for the day on which the cruel exhibition is to take place. Generally, under the covert of a dark night, these hired thieves go to the place where they have previously seen a ladder, and carry it off to the devoted dovecot, upon the outside of which they mount, and with great caution fix a net to the glover, or aperture, on the top of the building. After they have effected this, they descend from the roof, and im-

# 246 .... THE DOVECOT PIGEON.

mediately force the door to get at the pigeons. Should, however, their original survey of the dovecot, prior to their mounting on it, have shown them that the door is strong enough to resist their attempts to break it open, they take the precaution to leave a man on the roof, where he seizes the pigeons as soon as they become entangled in the net. In the mean time, his associates below tap sufficiently loud at the door of the dovecot to cause the pigeons to start from their roost and try to escape. Thus the hopes of the farmer are utterly destroyed, and a supply of birds is procured for the shooting matches in a manner not over and above creditable to civilised society. It remains with the members of the club to decide, whether it be honourable or just in them to encourage these midnight depredators. They must be aware that all the pigeons which they buy are old ones; and that old ones are never offered for sale by the owners of dovecots. The dovecots in this neighbourhood have been robbed repeatedly; and it is well known that the pigeons which have been stolen from them have fallen at shooting matches near forty miles distant.

No farm-yard can be considered complete without a well-stocked dovecot, the contents of which make the owner a most ample return, and repay him abundantly for the depredations which the pigeons are wont to make upon his ripening corn. He commands a supply of delicious young birds for his table; and he has the tillage from the dovecot, which is of vast advantage to his barley

#### THE DOVECOT PIGEON.

land. Moreover, the pigeons render him an essential service, by consuming millions of seeds which fall in the autumn, and which, if allowed to remain on the ground, would rise up the following year, in all the rank exuberance of weed, and choke the wholesome plant.

A dovecot ought to be well lighted; and it should be white-washed once every year. The tillage which it produces may be removed early in November, and again at the end of February. The young of the dovecot pigeon, like all others of the columbine order, are reared in a nest lined by their own dung; which, if left in the hole after the birds are gone, is apt to harbour vermin. Wherefore, cleanliness dictates its early removal.

No dovecot can possibly thrive if rats have found an entrance into it. These cruel and audacious plunderers will destroy every young pigeon within their reach. Oust them you must, and preclude their return, be the cost ever so great; otherwise, disappointment will most assuredly be your lot.

The barn-owl and the starling are harmless unoffending visitors to the dovecot: they repair to it merely for shelter, or for a breeding-place; so that I always like to see them enter mine. It is a lofty and a spacious building; and last season it furnished seventy-three dozens of young pigeons. The walls were made with flues, by the judicious use of which we had a very early supply for the table; but, through some neglect on the part of the attendant, a fire took place, which threatened destruction to the surrounding buildings. In con-

R 4

## 248 THE DOVECOT PIGEON.

sequence of this, the flues were no longer heated, and they have continued in disuse since that time. Though owls, and hawks, and crows, and magpies, are allowed an unmolested range in the vicinity of this dovecot, still it is acknowledged to be one of the most productive in the county.

There is a peculiarity in the habits of the dovecot pigeon which ought not to pass unnoticed. Though this bird-will often perch on trees in the daytime, it has never been known to roost on them during the night. Neither will it pass the night in the open air, except in cases of the greatest emergency. I have an aged elm here, of gigantic size, to which both the dovecot pigeon and the wild ring-pigeon will frequently resort. It is amusing to watch the peculiar habits of these two different species of birds. They seem to come to the tree solely for their own convenience, and not with any intention to enjoy each other's company; and they appear to be as devoid of mutual signs of courtesy, as are our own countrymen when seated in a foreign diligence. I am positive that there will never be a union betwixt the dovecot pigeon and the ringdove. A long series of observations, which I have been enabled to make, tends to convince me more and more of the impossibility.

The dovecot pigeons, like the rest of the genus, are remarkable for retiring to their roost at an early hour, and for leaving it late in the morning: thus fulfilling only half of poor Richard's maxim of,

" Early to bed, and early to rise,

Makes a man healthy, wealthy, and wise."

These pigeons never lay more than two eggs at one sitting. Indeed, I should be most surprised were it satisfactorily proved that any pigeon ever sits on three eggs.

Nothing can surpass the attachment of these birds to the cot of their choice. Provided you do not absolutely molest them by the repeated discharge of fire-arms, they can scarcely be driven from it. You may unroof their habitation; and though you leave it in that dismantled state for weeks together, still the pigeons will not forsake it. At their early hour of roosting, they will approach within three or four yards of the workmen, and then take shelter in the holes of the roofless walls, where they remain for the night.

Much might be written by the ornithologist on the intimacy which would exist betwixt man and the feathered tribes, if man would condescend to cultivate it. Were I " close pent up in the social chimney corner," on some dismal winter's evening, with an attentive "Eugenius" by my side, I would show him the cause of shyness which exists betwixt the birds and us; and, amongst other things, I would prove to him that no bird ever anticipates the return of man to the vicinity of its nest, by the supposed act of removing its "young to new quarters." The pretended discovery of this reasoning quality in birds may be just the thing to raise the writer in the estimation of the editor of the American Quarterly; but it won't go down here in England.

Our ancestors generally built their dovecots in

# 250 THE DOVECOT PIGEON.

an open field, apart from the farm-yard; fearing, probably, that the noise and bustle occasioned by the rustic votaries of good Mother Eleusina might interrupt the process of incubation, were the dovecots placed in the midst of the buildings dedicated to husbandry.

Birds very soon get accustomed to the sounds of civilised life, be they ever so loud, except those which proceed from the discharge of a gun; and even those, in some few cases of extreme hunger, will not deter a famished wild bird from approaching the place where nutriment can be found. How unconcernedly the daw sits on the lofty steeple, while the merry chimes are going ! and with what confidence the rooks will attend their nests on trees in the heart of a town, even on the busy market day! The report of fire-arms is terrible to birds; and, indeed, it ought never to be heard in places in which you wish to encourage the presence of animated nature. Where the discharge of fire-arms is strictly prohibited, you will find that the shyest species of birds will soon forget their wariness, and assume habits which persecution prevents them from putting in practice. Thus, the cautious heron will take up its abode in the immediate vicinity of your mansion; the barn-owl will hunt for mice under the blazing sun of noon, even in the very meadow where the hav-makers are at work ; and the wigeons will mix, in conscious security, with the geese, as they pluck the sweet herbage on your verdant lawn; where the hares may be seen all day long, now lying on their sides to enjoy the warmth of the sun, and now engaged in sportive chase, unbroken-in-upon by enemies, whose sole endeavour is to take their lives.

## NOTES ON THE HABITS OF THE STORMCOCK, OR MISTLETOE THRUSH.

" Te, dulcis conjux, te solo in littore secum, Te, veniente die, te, decedente, canebat."

For thee, sweet mate, for thee he pour'd his lay, At early dawn, and at the close of day.

It is a pleasing and ingenious way to account for the song in birds, by supposing that it is given to them by Nature, in order that they may enliven the female during the lonely task of incubation. At that interesting season of the year, one might really imagine that the song of the male is absolutely uxorious; and, in truth, it may be, for aught I know to the contrary. No cow ever chewed her cud more deliberately than I have weighed this matter in my own mind; and, after all, I am not one jot the wiser. My speculations in April have all been shivered to atoms in November, and I am left in the midst of uncertainty. To-day, I hear a male bird singing close to the bush where his female is on her nest; and, five months hence, I shall hear a male bird sing, in apparent ecstasy, when the chilling season of the year peremptorily forbids the female to make any preparations for the nursery. Baffled

at every point, I sometimes peevishly ask myself, Why should Nature have made a provision in the male blackbird, in order that he may soothe his incubating female, and have denied that provision to my favourite, the carrion crow? And then I answer my own question, by whispering to myself, that the she carrion may possibly experience wonderful delight in listening to the hoarse croaking of her partner; just as the old Scotchwoman did, when she used to gaze at the carbuncle on her husband's nose. In a word, I know nothing, absolutely nothing, about the song in birds. The raven will whistle you a tune so true and pleasing that you feel quite enchanted with his performance; whilst his congener, the carrion crow, notwithstanding all your pains to instruct him, will remain as unmusical as Paddy's fiddle, which was dumb for want of catgut. We listen with delight to the many species of male birds which make the groves resound with their melody; and we cannot imagine why the females so seldom venture an attempt at song; for we know that with us both ladies and gentlemen are full of fine sounds. Wherever a Braham is heard, there is sure to be a Billington not far off.

However, should it be the case, in ornithology, that Nature has ordered the male to sing his female to repose, there are some exceptions to the supposed general rule. I may adduce the stormcock by way of example; for he warbles nearly the year throughout. I have often heard him pour forth his wild and plaintive notes in the months of August, October, November, and December, and in every following month, until the sun has entered into Cancer, at which period he seems to unstring his lyre for a few weeks. Towards the close of December his song is particularly charming; and it becomes more frequent as the new year advances. I remember well (indeed, I noted down the circumstance,) that, on December 21. 1827, his carol was remarkably attractive. He warbled incessantly from the top of a lofty elm, just as the poor from a neighbouring village were receiving corn under it, in memory of St. Thomas the Apostle. In the olden time, it was a common practice throughout the land to distribute corn to the needy, on the day in which the festival of this glorious saint is kept. At present the good dole seems fast approaching to its latter end. Probably in a few years more it will fall a victim to the times, and be trodden under foot in the modern march of intellect.

This bird, though usually known by the name of the mistletoe thrush in many parts of England, is invariably called the stormcock by all the lower orders in our neighbourhood; not that it delights in storms more than in fine weather, but that Nature has taught it to pour forth its melody at a time of the year when the bleak winds of winter roar through the leafless trees. Should, however, a few days of calm and warmth succeed to the chilling blast, then the stormcock is heard to sing, if any thing, more sweetly than before.

The stormcock is a decided inhabitant of trees, except sometimes when in quest of food; for at that time he may be seen on the ground, and in berrybearing shrubs. But in shrubs I have never been able to find his nest, which is generally placed either in the forked branches of the forest trees, or in those of the larger fruit trees, sometimes very high up, and sometimes within 5 ft. of the ground. The outside of the nest is composed of dried grass, to which is added a little green moss; whilst the inside contains a lining of dried grass alone, on which the female commonly lays five eggs, speckled over with chocolate-coloured spots, of a lighter and a darker shade, on a greyish-green ground.

During the period of the breeding season, the habits of the stormcock undergo a noted change. At other times of the year, except in cherry-time, and when the seeds of the different species of the service tree are ripe, this bird carefully avoids the haunts of man; but no sooner does the time arrive in which it has to make its nest, than it draws near to our habitations with the utmost confidence, and forms its nest in places the most exposed to our view. There both male and female protect their charge with matchless courage. On the approach of an enemy you immediately hear their singular cry, which somewhat resembles the sound produced by striking the teeth of a comb smartly with your finger; and you see the parent birds dashing incessantly at the crow, the cat, or the magpie, until they clear the coast. This year there is a stormcock's nest within fifteen yards of the place where the masons are at work. Our tame magpie, which is allowed its freedom, and the use of its wings, seized the female, some days ago, and brought her

close to the masons. The male bird instantly came up, and rescued his mate, by fighting the magpie, until he made it let go its hold. "Causa viæ conjux." It was to save his female that he advanced so undauntedly into the midst of his mortal enemies: nothing else could have induced him to face the danger. I fancy that I hear him say —

------ " Si fata negant veniam pro conjuge, certum est, Nolle redire mihi : letho gaudete duorum."

"If you won't give my poor dear up to me, here I stay; you may kill us both." This loving couple retired triumphant to their nest; but the female lost half of her tail in the frav.

The stormcock surpasses all other thrushes in size, and is decidedly the largest songster of the European birds. He remains with us the whole of the year; and he is one of three birds which charm us with their melody during the dreary months of winter, when the throstle and the lark are silent, and all the migratory birds have left us, to sojourn in warmer climates. On this account I prize him doubly. He appears to be gregarious in the months of August and September. I have occasionally counted from forty to fifty of these birds in a flock; and I suspect that they are sometimes mistaken for an early arrival of fieldfares, by those who pay attention to the migration of birds.

The stormcock is remarkably fond of the berries of the mountain-ash. He who loves to see this pretty songster near his dwelling would do well to plant a number of mountain-ashes in the midst of his pleasure-grounds: they are of quick growth, and they soon produce an abundance of berries.

Whilst the fruit of these trees affords a delicious autumnal repast to the stormcock, the branches which bear the berries are well known to be an effectual preservative against the devilish spells of witchcraft. In the village of Walton I have two small tenants: the name of one is James Simpson. that of the other Sally Holloway; and Sally's house stands a little before the house of Simpson. Some three months ago I overtook Simpson on the turnpike road, and I asked him if his cow were getting better for his son had told me she had fallen sick, "She's coming on surprisingly, Sir," quoth he. " The last time that the cow-doctor came to see her, 'Jem,' said he to me, looking earnestly at old Sally's house, 'Jem,' said he, 'mind and keep your cow-house door shut before the sun goes down, otherwise I won't answer what may happen to the cow.'- ' Ay, ay, my lad,' said I, ' I understand your meaning; but I am up to the old slut, and I defy her to do me any harm now.""-" And what has old Sally been doing to you, James ?" said I. - "Why, Sir," replied he, " we all know, too well, what she can do. She has long owed me a grudge; and my cow, which was in very good health, fell sick immediately after Sally had been seen to look in at the door of the cow-house, just as night was coming on. The cow grew worse and worse; and so I went and cut a bundle of wiggin (mountain-ash), and I nailed the branches all up and down the cow-house; and, Sir, you may see them there if you will take the

### THE WINDHOVER HAWK.

trouble to step in. I am a match for old Sally now, and she can't do me any more harm, so long as the wiggin branches hang in the place where I have nailed them. My poor cow will get well in spite of her." Alas! thought I to myself, as the deluded man was finishing his story, how much there is yet to be done in our part of the country by the schoolmaster of the nineteenth century !

# NOTES ON THE HABITS OF THE WINDHOVER HAWK.

NOTHING can be more unfortunate for a man, than to bear a strong resemblance to another who is notorious for his evil deeds. The public eye marks him as he passes on, and tacitly condemns him for misdemeanours of which he is, probably, as innocent as the lamb which gambols on the lawn. This may be applied with great truth to the windhover hawk. He is perpetually confounded with the sparrowhawk, and too often doomed to suffer for the predatory attacks of that bird on the property of man. But when your gun has brought the poor windhover to the ground, look, I pray you, into the contents of his stomach; you will find nothing there to show that his life ought to be forfeited. On the contrary, the remnants of the beetle and the field mouse which will attract your notice, prove indisputably, that his visits to your farm have been of real service to it.

# 258 THE WINDHOVER HAWK.

This hawk has received the name of windhover on account of his custom of hovering in the air. By the way, he is not the only bird which performs this curious evolution. The sparrowhawk, the barnowl, the gull, and the kingfisher, are often seen in a similar position.

A little attention on the part of the beholder would soon enable him to distinguish the windhover from the sparrowhawk. The windhover, when in quest of food, glides softly through the air, at a moderate height, now poised in the breeze on fluttering pinion, now resting in the void apparently without motion; till, at last, down he comes, like a falling stone, upon the unconscious prey below. But, should he be disappointed in his purpose, he rises again in elegant ascent, to seek for food elsewhere. The sparrowhawk, on the contrary, though he will sometimes hover in the air, still he usually secures his prey by means of a very quick pursuit. Both at early dawn and at the fall of night, he will dart past you with inconceivable velocity; and then woe betide the luckless victim that attracts his eagle eye. This bird often makes his appearance at a tower which I have built for the starlings, and to which above fifty pairs of these birds resort during the spring of the year. His unwelcome visit causes a tremendous uproar. A universal shriek of horror announces his detested presence; and scarcely have I time to fix my eyes upon the tower, ere the intruder is off with a starling in his talons.

Did the nurseryman, the farmer, and the country gentleman, know the value of the windhover's ser-

vices, they would vie with each other in offering him a safe retreat. He may be said to live almost entirely on mice; and mice, you know, are not the friends of man; for they bring desolation to the bee-hive, destruction to the pea-bed, and spoliation to the corn-stack. Add to this, they are extremely injurious to the planter of trees. The year 1815 was memorable, in this part of the county of York, for swarms of field-mice exceeding all belief. Some eight years before this, I had planted two acres of ground with oaks and larches in alternate rows. Scarcely any of the oaks put forth their buds in the spring of 1816; and, on my examining them, in order to learn the cause of their failure, I found the bark entirely gnawed away under the grass, quite close to the earth, whilst the grass itself, in all directions, was literally honeycombed with holes, which the mice had made. In addition to the bark of young oaks, mice are extremely fond of that of the holly tree: I have hollies which yet bear the marks of having been materially injured by the mice in winter. Apple trees, when placed in hedgerows, are often attacked by mice, and, in many cases, are much injured by them. I prize the services of the windhover hawk, which are manifest by the quantity of mice which he destroys; and I do all in my power to put this pretty bird on a good footing with the gamekeepers and sportsmen of our neighbourhood. Were this bird properly protected, it would repay our kindness with interest; and we should then have the windhover by day, and the

owls by night, to thin the swarms of mice which over-run the land.

As the windhovers make no nest, they are reduced to the necessity of occupying, at second hand, that of another bird. I once made the experiment to try if a windhover would take possession of a nest newly built; and, in order to prepare the way, I singled out the nest of a carrion crow. As soon as the crow had laid her third egg, I ascended the tree, and robbed the nest. In less than a week after this, a pair of windhovers took to it; and they reared a brood of young in its soft and woolly hollow.

The windhover is a social bird, and, unlike most other hawks, it seems fond of taking up its abode near the haunts of men. What heartfelt pleasure I often experience in watching the evolutions of this handsome little falcon ! and with what content I see the crow and the magpie forming their own nests, as I know that, on the return of another spring, these very nests will afford shelter to the windhover. Were I to allow the crow and the magpie to be persecuted, there would be no chance for the windhover to rear its progeny here; for Nature has not taught this bird the art of making its nest in a tree. How astonishing, and how diversified, are the habits of birds! The windhover is never known to make use of a nest until it has been abandoned for good and all by the rightful owner; whilst, on the contrary, the cuckoo lays her egg in one of which the original framer still retains possession.

The windhover usually lays five eggs, and one of

them sometimes proves addle. This bird is seen to the greatest advantage during the time that it is occupied in rearing its young: at that period, nothing throughout the whole range of ornithological economy can surpass the elegance of its aërial evolutions.

Perhaps it is not generally known, that the windhover is a migratory bird; but whether the greater part of these hawks leave England in the autumn, or merely retire from their breeding-place to some other part of our country, more congenial to their habits, is a problem which remains yet to be solved. For my own part I am of opinion, that a very large proportion of those which are bred in England leave it in the autumn, to join the vast flights of hawks which are seen to pass periodically over the Mediterranean Sea, on their way to Africa.

Last summer I visited twenty-four nests in my park, all with the windhover's eggs in them. The old birds and their young tarried here till the departure of the swallow, and then they disappeared. During the winter, there is scarcely a windhover to be found. Sometimes a pair or so makes its appearance, but does not remain long. When February has set in, more of the windhovers are seen; and about the middle of the month their numbers have much increased. They may be then heard at all hours of the day; and he who loves to study nature in the fields may observe them, now on soaring wing, high above in the blue expanse of heaven; now hovering near the earth, ready to pounce upon

the luckless mouse; and now inspecting the deserted nests of crows and magpies, in order to secure a commodious retreat wherein to perform their approaching incubation. Allowing, on an average, four young ones to the nest, there must have been bred here ninety-six windhover hawks last summer : add the parent birds, and we shall have, in all, one hundred and forty-four. Scarcely five of these birds were seen here from Michaelmas to the latter end of January.

The periodical disappearance of the windhover from its breeding-place might give rise to much ornithological inquiry; but I suspect that, when every circumstance shall have been duly weighed, we shall still be in the dark with regard to the true cause of its departure. The want of food cannot be supposed to force it away; for food the most congenial to its appetite is found here in great abundance at the very time when it deserts us. Neither can supposed inclemency of weather be alleged in support of its migration, as the temperature of England is remarkably mild long after the sun has descended into the southern hemisphere.

### THE RUMPLESS FOWL.

Pauca meo gallo,

VIRGIL.

Some time ago, I introduced this bird to the readers of Mr. Loudon's *Magazine*, in order to show them that the feathers of birds are just as brilliant, and

in as good condition, on the body of one which has no oil-gland, as on the body of one which is furnished with it. This being really the case, I drew the conclusion, that birds are not in the habit of anointing their plumage with the contents of their oil gland.

The history of the rumpless fowl seems to be involved in much obscurity. Buffon tells us, that most of the hens and cocks of Virginia have no rump; and the inhabitants, he adds, affirm that, when these birds are imported, they soon lose the rump. Surely the inhabitants must mean that the progeny of the imported birds lose the rump Monsieur Fournier assured the Count, that, when the rumpless fowl couples with the ordinary kind, a half-rumped sort is produced, with six feathers in the tail instead of twelve. Buffon tells us, that this bird is sometimes called the Persian fowl. Perhaps it may be more common in that eastern country than in France; still, after all, I find, upon investigation, that it is nothing more or less than a variety of the common barn-door fowl; and that it can be produced by a male and female, both of which are furnished with a rump, and of course with a tail.

Two years ago, in the village of Walton, a common barn-door hen, with a rump, laid eighteen eggs under a hedge which separates a little meadow from the highway. There was not a rumpless male fowl in all the village, or in the adjacent country. The mowers were cutting the grass just as the old hen was hatching her young. She was killed by a stroke

s 4

of the scythe; and two chickens were all that could be saved from the wreck. One of the mowers conveyed the two young birds in his hat to the villager who had owned the hen, and whose house was hard by. She brought them up at the fire-side. They were male and female. The male was rumpless, and without a tail, whilst the female had a rump, and a tail of ordinary size.

When the former had become a full-grown fowl, I introduced to it a rumpless hen, by way of companion. She laid fourteen eggs, and sat upon them with great perseverance; but every egg proved addle. After this, she produced a dozen more in the course of the summer; and she sat upon them. but with no better success. I then substituted a male fowl with a tail, in lieu of her rumpless paramour; and they soon became a loving couple. She laid well the summer following, and sat twice; but her repeated efforts to produce a family were of no avail. During her last sitting, a Malay hen, of prying habits, took the opportunity of her momentary absence from the nest, and laid an egg in it. This produced a chicken, which the rumpless stepmother reared with maternal care.

It would appear, from these experiments, that the rumpless fowl is not prolific. But Cervantes tells us, that one swallow does not make summer. "Una golondrina, no hace verano." Wherefore further investigation is absolutely necessary, before the affair in question can be set at rest. However, the testimony which follows tends to prove that the rumpless fowl is fully capable of producing its race.

There lives, in the village of Walton, an old woman notorious for rearing poultry. Her name is Nanny Ackroyd. Some few years ago, I had seen a pair of rumpless fowls feeding at her door. I called on Nanny the other day, and I asked her where she had procured the fowls; and if they had ever had a brood. She told me, that she had got them from the Isle of Wight; and that they had produced seven rumpless chickens, which she sold at the Market Cross, in Wakefield ; but that she could not get the full price for them, as her customers did not fancy them, on account of their want of tail. On asking her what had become of the parent fowls, she said, that they both suddenly disappeared, a few weeks after she had sold the young ones, at the Market Cross, in Wakefield. Two or three unknown mendicants had been lurking in the outskirts of the village; and she was sure the vagabonds had nipped up her poor fowls.

My own rumpless fowl, mentioned above, came to an untimely end. He was at the keeper's house; and as the keeper had got a tame fox, I foresaw that some day or other my bird would fall into its clutches. To prevent the impending catastrophe, I sent up one morning to the keeper, and desired that the fowl might be brought down to the hall in the evening. A giant Malay fowl espied it as soon as it had left its roost the next day; and, indignant at the appearance of such a rival-stranger on the island, he drove it headlong into the water, where it perished before assistance could be procured.

### THE RUMPLESS FOWL.

But though its vital spark has fled for ever, still its outer form will remain here, probably for ages yet to come. I dissected it : and then I restored its form and features in a manner that may cause it to be taken for a living bird. This fowl now stands along-side of a common barn-door hen, which had assumed the plumage of a male, and whose fate has already been recounted in Mr. Loudon's Magazine of Natural History. She has been furnished by nature with an oil-gland, and a handsome tail; he has been deprived by nature of both these appendages. Still, his feathers are as glossy, and in as high condition, as those of his companion. I consider this fact as conclusive evidence against the received opinion, that birds make use of the contents of the oil-gland, in order to lubricate their feathers. If they really did make use of it, the state of the plumage on one of these birds ought to bear marks of its application.

Before I can be convinced that birds lubricate their feathers, I must require him, who inspects these two fowls (with a magnifying glass, if he chooses), to point out to me a difference in the plumage of the bird with an oil-gland from that of the bird without one. When he shall have done this, I will yield, and willingly confess, that a close attention to this subject, for a very long time, has availed me nothing, and has only been the means of leading me into an evident error.

266

### THE RAVEN.

### THE RAVEN.

### Sæpe sinistra cavå prædixit ab ilice cornix. VIRG.

It is now about three and twenty years since the last raven which frequented this neighbourhood either lost its life for supposed offences against the game-laws, or found it expedient to retire to some distant part, where it could live unmolested, and rear its brood in safety. Not far from hence, in the middle of a wood, there was a large oak tree, the bole of which, by its thickness and its towering height, had set every idling boy at defiance, time out of mind. On a huge limb of this giant son of earth, a pair of ravens annually renewed their nest, and reared a brood of young. At last, in evil hour, a restless village cobbler got a scheme into his head to plunder the establishment; and he forthwith engaged the blacksmith to make him some iron spikes, which were to be affixed to his feet, in order to facilitate his ascent into the tree. With this provision, one Sunday morning, of all other days in the week, the ragged rascal bent his unhallowed steps towards the tree which contained the raven's nest. By means of the spikes he was enabled to overcome the difficulties hitherto deemed insurmountable, by every passing vagabond, who had cast a longing eve upon the treasure which was lodged in the tree. He mounted aloft, and robbed the nest of its young. From that unlucky day, the ravens were never seen to alight again upon their once favourite tree. But they still lingered in the neighbourhood ;

and as they approached the eastern hill, which forms one side of this valley, I could hear their hoarse and hollow croaking long before I could see the birds themselves.

How different are the habits of the rooks, with regard to their place of incubation! You may plunder their nest annually, and annually they will return to it, and perform their incubation in it. So will the starling and the jackdaw. But the carrion crow abandons her nest for ever, after the breeding season; no matter whether it has been plundered or not. It may here be remarked, that the rook, the starling, and the jackdaw, are always gregarious; the raven and the carrion crow solitary birds most parts of the year.

Some few years after the ravens had been plundered by the cobbler, either the same couple, or a stranger pair, built their nest in an oak of moderate size, within a few yards of an ornamented sheet of water, and about two miles distant from the wood to which they had resorted in better times. The gentleman's gamekeeper, like all others of that sanguinary set, was on the look-out; and on seeing the nest, he fancied that he had discovered a den of thieves, who had settled there to pilfer poultry, and to worry his master's hares and pheasants by the dozen. The poor female was shot down dead to the ground; but, fortunately, the male escaped assassination. He tarried for a day or two in the environs, and then deserted us for ever. From the day of his disappearance, I have never seen or heard a wild raven in this part of the country; and times

are now so changed for the worse, that I despair of ever seeing again this fine British bird in any of our woods.

He who wishes to study the habits of the raven in its own native haunts must not look for him here. He must bend his steps to those parts of Yorkshire where the bird is still allowed to exist.

There is a brood of ravens every season on the rocks near Flamborough Head; and, no doubt, others are to be found, at certain intervals, along the vast extent of that bold and rock-bound shore. The nest is chiefly made of the same materials as that of the carrion crow, with the addition of a few dried weeds which grow on the coast. I have never taken the eggs; but if I may judge from one in my possession, the egg is remarkably small for the size of the bird ; and in colour, it bears a close resemblance to the egg of the carrion crow. The young, like those of all the pie tribe, are hatched blind. On leaving the nest, their feathers have a brownish cast; but after the first moulting, the birds acquire that glossy richness of plumage which is so conspicuous in the raven.

Though the naturalist will feel but little interest in the habits of a bird which is brought up as a pet, under the immediate inspection of man; still I cannot help remarking here, that of all known birds (the grey red-tailed parrot of Africa not excepted) there is none to be found so docile, so clever, and so amusing, as the raven. I bought a young one, about three years ago, at the well-known village of Flamborough, and I called it Marco. Marco could do every thing. He was as playful as a kitten; he showed vast aptitude in learning to talk; and he was so correct an imitator of sounds, that I had every nope of teaching him the tune which Goldsmith informs us he heard a raven sing with "great distinctness, truth, and humour." Marco was fond of seeing a carriage approach the house. He would attend company on their arrival at the bridge, and wait near the gate until their return; and then he would go part of the way back with them. He was an universal favourite, notwithstanding that at times his evil genius prompted him to commit almost unpardonable excesses; so much so, that I often said to him in the words of the poet, —

- " Difficilis, facilis, jucundus acerbus es idem."
- " In all thy humours, whether grave or mellow, Thou art such a touchy, testy, pleasant fellow; Hast so much wit, and mirth, and glee about thee, There is no living with thee, nor without thee."

One day he took a sudden dislike to an old duck, with which, till then, he had been upon the best of terms; and he killed her in an instant. The coachman and Marco were inseparable companions; but at last they had a serious and a fatal quarrel. Marco bit him severely in the thumb; upon which, this ferocious son of the whip seized the bird by the throat, and deliberately strangled it. I learned from poor Marco, that birds will occasionally do that which I had always supposed to be solely confined to quadrupeds. When Marco could find a heap of sand, or when there was snow upon the

ground, he would throw himself on his back, and rub himself on the sand or snow, just as dogs are wont to do, when they fall in with carrion.

No bird in the creation exhibits finer symmetry than the raven. His beautiful proportions, and his glossy plumage, are calculated to strike the eye of every beholder with admiration. He is by far the largest of all the pie tribe in Europe; and, according to our notion of things, no bird can be better provided with the means of making his way through the world; for his armour is solid, his spirit unconquerable, and his strength surprising.

Necromancers of old were noted for their attention to the movements of the raven; and they are said to have counted no less than sixty-five different inflexions of his voice. His sable robe and hollow croaking seem to have rendered him of vast importance in those days; when old women were known to travel through the air on broom-staffs, and when the destiny of man was frequently foretold by the flight of birds. Nay, in our own times, the raven has not quite lost all claim to the knowledge of things to come; for good farmer Muckdrag's wife, whilst jogging on with eggs to market, knew that there was mischief brewing as soon as she had heard a raven croak on the unlucky side of the road.

> " That raven on the left-hand oak, Curse on his ill betiding croak, Bodes me no good."

She had scarcely uttered this, when down came her

### THE RAVEN.

old stumbling mare to the ground. Her every egg was smashed to atoms; and whilst she lay sprawling on the ruins of her oological speculation, she was perfectly convinced, in her own mind, that the raven had clearly foreseen her irreparable misadventure.

Our royal sovereign, good King Arthur of ancient days, was known to have passed into the body of a raven. Cervantes tells us of a tradition, current through the whole of Great Britain, that this muchbeloved monarch was changed into a raven by the art of witchcraft: and that, in the due course of time, he would be again in possession of his crown and sceptre. I don't care how soon. Cervantes adds, that from the day on which the change took place, no Englishman has ever been known to kill a raven, and that the whole British nation is momently expecting its king's return. I should like to see King Arthur's face, when his loving subjects tell him of our national debt, and show him the civil list. Methinks his long-lost Majesty will groan in spirit, when he learns that the first was a present from Dutch William, and the second a donation to the country by the cormorant-traitors who had driven away our last Catholic king, because he had proclaimed universal liberty of conscience, and had begun to question their right to the stolen property.

The ancients were of opinion that the raven lived to an extreme old age. I do not exactly see how the longevity can be proved, whilst the bird roves at liberty from place to place, far beyond the reach of man; and, indeed the difficulty of proof is noways diminished when the raven is brought up tame

### THE RAVEN.

in civilised society, for its perpetual bickerings with stranger dogs, and its incautious approach to the heels of vicious horses, seldom fail, sooner or later, to bring it to an untimely end. Still, I should be the last man in the world to question the veracity of remote antiquity, upon the mere strength of hasty surmise. Those who are gone before us may possibly have had better opportunities of ascertaining the longevity of birds, than any which we now possess.

I never tire with reading the old fables in which birds are introduced. Notwithstanding the impossibilities and absurdities which are manifest in those rich effusions of ancient wit and humour : still I can always find much in them to convince me, that the writers of the olden times were no strangers to the real habits of birds. Ovid, who flourished some two thousand years ago, tells of a remarkably old raven. It might indeed have been a companion for Methusalem himself. When Medea, that wicked, wanton, wandering witch, had made up her mind to restore her aged father to the bloom of youth (which was contrary to the order of the Fates), she boiled a pot of herbs, and threw into it the bones and carcass of an owl, together with a few slices of wolf's flesh, and the shell and inside of a fresh water-turtle, To these she added the beak and head of a raven. above nine hundred years old.

> ----- " Quibus insuper addit Ora, caputque, novem cornicis sæcula passæ."

Thrice she soused her father over head in water,

## THE RAVEN.

274

and thrice she held him to the fire, and thrice she rubbed him well with brimstone.

" Terque senem flammâ, ter aquâ, ter sulphure lustrat."

She then applied her lancet to his jugular, and having let out all the old man's blood, she replaced it with broth made from the ingredients which she had stewed down for the operation. This did the job, and up jumped her father Æson a spruce dashing young fellow in the prime of life, with a fine black beard in lieu of a white one. N. B. From this operation we might surmise, that transfusion of blood in surgery is no modern invention.

Pity it is that the raven, a bird of such note and consequence in times gone by, should be exposed to unrelenting persecution, in our own days of professed philanthropy. His noble aspect, his aërial evolutions, and his wonderful modulations of voice, all contribute to render him an ornament to any gentleman's park. He can scarcely be styled a bird of rapine, in the strict sense of the word; for, in the few inland parts of this country where he is still protected, we hear of no very alarming acts of depredation on his part. A stray chicken or so, during the time that he is obliged to feed his young -a rickety lamb which would never make mutton - a leveret started from her seat by the village mole-catcher ---make up nearly the whole amount of the raven's plunder. For my own part I would freely give him these; ay, and a dozen pheasants annually to boot, if he would but visit us again, and once more attempt to take up a permanent abode amongst us.

### APPLE TREES.

## APPLE TREES.

" Inutilesque falce ramos amputans Feliciores inserit."

HOBACE.

MANY a time have I helped to cut away the branches of decaying apple trees, and to insert healthy grafts in their places; noping to restore the tree to the sound and fertile state in which it once had been. Revolving seasons did but tend to show that I had completely lost my time; for the American bug, supposed to have been unknown formerly, in this country, attacked my labours in such formidable array, that nothing could withstand its fury.

Every lover of the orchard must have observed this white pestilence in the enclosures sacred to Pomona. It is seen on the branches and on the bole of the apple tree in the month of June, when it gives them the appearance of being dotted over with little patches of a downy white.

Long ago I turned my thoughts to the extermination of the spoliator, which had nearly rendered the choicest parts of the orchard a sickly, sad, unprofitable waste.

I began by trying to make the branches, upon which these diminutive harpies had settled, as disagreeable to them as it were possible, hoping by this manœuvre to starve them out of house and home. With this in view, I applied unctuous preparations to the injured parts of the trees; but finding, in the long run, that this availed me nothing, I made a decoction from walnut leaves, and washed the branches well with it, calculating that the bitterness of the decoction would render the favourite food of the insects unpalatable to them. But I was deceived : the bugs continued their depredations as though no pains had been taken to dislodge them.

The application of spirit of turpentine killed them at once, and for a few days after it had been applied I was in hopes that their extermination had been effected; but others soon appeared.

Despairing of success, I was on the point of quitting the field, and leaving the bugs in undisturbed possession of it; when I began to conjecture that I had not gone the right way to work. I reflected, that none of my applications could have penetrated sufficiently deep into the curved and knotty sinuosities of the diseased parts; and that, on this account, there would be a sufficient force of the enemy left alive to recommence its depredations at the first favourable opportunity. Wherefore I concluded, that nothing short of the entire destruction of the eggs, the young, and the adult, could save the trees from ultimate ruin. - Knowing that the bug could not exist if totally deprived of air, I resolved to bury it alive ; and this I effected by an application at once the most easy and simple that can be imagined. It costs nothing.

I mixed clay with water, till it was of a consistency that it could be put on to the injured parts of the tree, either with a mason's trowel, or with a painter's brush. I then applied it to the diseased places of the tree, and it soon smothered every bug. A second coat upon the first filled up every crack

which showed itself when the clay had become dry; and this resisted for a sufficient length of time the effects both of sun and rain. The sickly parts, now effectually freed from the enemy which had been preying on their vitals, were placed in a state to be cured by the healing process of Nature; and that Nature has done her duty, my apple trees amply testify.

Probably this nostrum is too simple, and not sufficiently costly, for me to expect that it will attract much notice. Still I think there is no harm in committing it to paper. It may yet prove the best friend to the cultivator of apples, when all his more scientific and expensive resources shall have failed in their effect. I may say of it, what was said of a certain book of medicine in the olden time: —

## THE CHAFFINCH.

<sup>4</sup> The thrushes chatter'd with affright, The nightingales abhorr'd his sight; And every beast before him ran, To shun the hateful sight of man."

GAY.

TIME was when the pretty denizens of air had no friend to encourage them to settle in this part of

the country. They were slain without pity, or were chased away by every intruding gunner who took pleasure in pursuing them; and whose heart never throbbed at the sight of the poor bleeding bird which lay dead at his feet.

Thus the melody of the vernal thrush, and the plaintive notes of the ring-dove, scarcely ever announced to us the arrival of that interesting time of the year when Nature awakes from her long and dreary sleep of winter. These sweet choristers of the grove were said to do mischief in the orchard, and in the kitchen garden; and this was a sufficient pretext to place them in no other light than that of common outlaws, to be punished with death whenever an opportunity should offer.

The little chaffinch, too, was to have no favour shown to him. He was known to haunt the beds of early radishes; and he would have done a deal of damage there, forsooth, had not our gardener luckily been allowed the use of a gun, with which he managed to kill, or to drive away, every chaffinch, thrush, and blackbird, that arrived within the precinct of his horticultural domain.

But this promiscuous slaughter has ceased at last. Every bird, be his qualities bad or good, is now welcome here; and still nothing seems to go wrong, either in the orchard, or in the garden. Neither does the protection afforded to them appear to act to my disadvantage in other quarters. The dovecot is most productive, notwithstanding that a colony of starlings (those pests to all dovecots in the eyes of farmers) exists within a stone's throw of it. The pheasants are crowing in every wood around; nor do the hoarse croakings of the carrion crows, or the frequent chatterings of the magpies, cause me any apprehensions that there will be a deficiency in the usual supply of game.

The chief way to encourage birds is to forbid the use of fire-arms in the place of their resort. I have done so here; and to this precaution I chiefly owe my unparalleled success. We have a tame magpie in the stable yard. It is the same bird that is mentioned in the paper on the stormcock, p. 254. Being one of the tribe whose plumage in the nest has the colours of that in after life, you cannot decide whether it is a male or a female. However, it has paired with a wild one; and although the wariness of the magpie is proverbial, nevertheless this strange bird will actually come and feed within a few yards of us, without betraying any symptoms of fear.

For these two years, a Canada goose and gander, attracted hither by the quiet which this place affords, have made their nest on a little island of alder trees. Although the female has laid five eggs each year, still there has been no brood. The gander seems to have been aware that something was going on wrong in his establishment, for this spring the old gentleman has taken care to introduce an extra female. Were Ovid, that excellent ornithologist, now on earth, he would tell us that this he-goose, dissatisfied with our law of monogamy, has been as far as Constantinople, to buy a license for a plurality of wives.

Amongst all the pretty warblers which flit from

bush to bush before me, as I wander through the flowery fields, next to poor cock robin, the chaffinch is my favourite bird. I see him almost at every step. He is in the fruit and forest trees, and in the lowly hawthorn : he is on the housetop, and on the ground close to your feet. You may observe him on the stack-bar, and on the dunghill ; on the king's highway, in the fallow field, in the meadow, in the pasture, and by the margin of the stream.

If his little pilferings on the beds of early radishes alarm you for the return of the kitchen garden, think, I pray you, how many thousands of seeds he consumes, which otherwise would be carried by the wind into your choicest quarters of cultivation, and would spring up there, most sadly to your cost. Think again of his continual services at your barn door, where he lives throughout the winter, chiefly on the unprofitable seeds, which would cause you endless trouble were they allowed to lie in the straw, and to be carried out with it into the land, on the approach of spring.

His nest is a paragon of perfection. He attaches lichen to the outside of it, by means of the spider's slender web. In the year 1805, when I was on a plantation in Guiana, I saw the humming bird making use of the spider's web in its nidification; and then the thought struck me that our chaffinch might probably make use of it too. On my return to Europe, I watched a chaffinch busy at its nest: it left it, and flew to an old wall, took a cobweb from it, then conveyed it to its nest, and interwove it with the lichen on the outside of it. Four or five eggs are the usual number which the chaffinch's nest contains: and sometimes only three. The thorn, and most of the evergreen shrubs, the sprouts on the boles of forest trees, the woodbine, the whin, the wild rose, and occasionally the bramble, are this bird's favourite places for nidification. Like all its congeners, it never covers its eggs on retiring from the nest, for its young are hatched blind.

There is something peculiarly pleasing to me in the song of this bird. Perhaps association of ideas may add a trifle to the value of its melody; for when I hear the first note of the chaffinch, I know that winter is on the eve of his departure, and that sunshine and fine weather are not far off. His first song tells me, that in a day or two more we shall hear the cooing of the ring-dove, and see it rise and fall in the air, as it flies from grove to grove, and that this pretty pigeon, so shy and wary during the winter, will in a day or two more allow me to approach within ten paces of it, as it feeds on the new springing verdure of the lawn.

Say, ye learned in ornithology, say, what is it that causes this astonishing change in the habits of the ring-dove; and forces it, I may say, to come close to our dwellings, and to coo incessantly from early February into late October; and then to shun our society abruptly, as though we had never befriended it at all?

The chaffinch never sings when on the wing; but it warbles incessantly on the trees, and on the hedge rows, from the early part of February to the second week in July; and then (if the bird be in a state of freedom) its song entirely ceases. You may hear the thrush, the lark, the robin, and the wren, sing from time to time in the dreary months of winter; but you will never, by any chance, have one single note of melody from the chaffinch. Its powers of song have sunk into a deep and long lasting trance, not to be roused by any casualty whatever. All that remains of its voice, lately so sweet and so exhilirating, is the shrill and well-known monotonous call, which becomes remarkably distinct and frequent whenever the cat, the owl, the weasel, or the fox, are seen to be on the move.

We are told that in the winter season the female chaffinches separate from the males, and migrate into distant countries. I have not been able to ascertain that so ungallant a divorce takes place in this part of the country. The chaffinches assemble here with their congeners during the period of frost and snow, and you may count amongst them as many females as males.

Sad and mournful is the fate which awaits this harmless songster in Belgium and in Holland, and in other kingdoms of the Continent. In your visit to the towns in these countries, you see it outside the window, a lonely prisoner in a wooden cage, which is scarcely large enough to allow it to turn round upon its perch. It no longer enjoys the light of day. Its eyes have been seared with a redhot iron, in order to increase its powers of song, which, unfortunately for the cause of humanity, are supposed to be heightened and prolonged far beyond their ordinary duration by this barbarous process.

 $282^{\circ}$ 

Poor chaffinches, poor choristers, poor little sufferers! My heart aches as I pass along the streets, and listen to your plaintive notes. At all hours of the day we may hear these hapless captives singing (as far as we can judge) in apparent ecstasy. I would fain hope that these pretty prisoners, so woebegone, and so steeped in sorrow, to the eve of him who knows their sad story, may have no recollection of those days when they poured forth their wild notes in the woods, free as air, "the happiest of the happy." Did they remember the hour when the hand of man so cruelly deprived them both of liberty and eyesight, we should say that they would pine in anguish, and sink down at last, a certain prey to grief and melancholy. At Aix la Chapelle may be seen a dozen or fourteen of these blind songsters, hung out in cages at a public house, not far from the cathedral. They sing incessantly, for months after those in liberty have ceased to warble; and they seem to vie with each other, which can carol in the loudest strain. There is something in song so closely connected with the overflowings of a joyous heart, that when we hear it, we immediately fancy we can see both mirth and pleasure joining in the party. Would, indeed, that both of these were the constant attendants on this much to be pitied group of captive choristers! How the song of birds is involved in mystery ! mystery pro-bably never to be explained. Whilst sauntering up and down the Continent in the blooming month of May, we hear the frequent warbling of the chaffinch ; and then we fancy that he is singing solely to beguile the incubation of his female, sitting on her nest in a bush close at hand. But on returning to the town, we notice another little chaffinch, often in some wretched alley, a prisoner with the loss of both its eyes, and singing nevertheless as though its little throat would burst. Does this blind captive pour forth its melody in order to soothe its sorrows? Has Omnipotence kindly endowed the chaffinch with vocal faculties, which at one time may be employed to support it in distress, and at another time to add to its social enjoyments? What answer shall we make? We know not what to say. But be it as it will, I would not put out the eves of the poor chaffinch, though by doing so I might render its melody ten times sweeter than that of the sweet nightingale itself. O that the potentate, in whose dominions this little bird is doomed to such a cruel fate, would pass an edict to forbid the perpetration of the barbarous deed ! Then would I exclaim, O king of men, thy act is worthy of a royal heart. "That kind Being, who is a friend to the friendless, shall recompense thee for this."

## PHAETON, OR THE TROPIC BIRD.

Quinque tenent cœlum zonæ, quarum una corusco Semper sole rubens, et torrida semper ab igni. --- VIRG.

THE burning zone, in which the ancients have placed the zodiac, is the favourite resort of this solitary wanderer over the deep. He is called Phaeton by Linnæus, and Paille en queue by Buffon; whilst our own mariners address him under the familiar appellation of Marlingspike, and sometimes under that of Boatswain.

Our ornithological nomenclature is much more dignified now-a-days, than it was in the olden time. Many a bird which heretofore would have received its name from some particular spot in which it resided — the *wood*-owl to wit, or from some peculiar food upon which it was known to feed — the *carrion*-crow for example — now bears the name of some individual of the human race — some friendly patron — some modern Crœsus, who can assist the author in his journey through an expensive press.

In the first volume of a recent work on North American Ornithology, no less than thirteen birds appear to bear the names of men. I have my doubts whether this complimentary nomenclature be of any real benefit to the public at large, or to science in general. Perhaps our own Sages, here in the East, will discuss this question at their leisure. I could wish, however, that the western artist had given us a glossary, by means of which we might learn something of the philosophers after whom his birds are named; as I take it for granted (though possibly I may be mistaken), that his thirteen birds are really named from individuals of the human race.

In the plates to the first volume of his work, I find that a hawk is called the "Black Warrior," and that the Latin name which he has given it is "Falco Harlani." Pray, who or what is Harlani?

--- a man, a mountain, or a mud-flat? Is "Black Warrior" a negro of pugnacious propensities?

Leaving, then, the advantages, or disadvantages, of this peculiar nomenclature to be discussed by doctors learned in ornithology, I will advert to times gone by, and I will remark, that Linnæus, the Swede, at all events, has been happy in the name which he has given to one of his birds; and this is the tropic bird. He has called it Phaeton, no doubt, whatever, because it is chiefly to be found in that region, where old Apollo's son cut so conspicuous a figure on his father's coach-box. All the world has heard of Phaeton, and of the manner in which he unfortunately broke down in his first and last attempt at four-in-hand.

Linnæus, then, did well in giving the name of Phaeton to the tropic bird; and I should not wish to see the name exchanged for that of the first doctor, duke, or draper, of these our latter days.

Whilst inspecting the bird Phaeton, which may be found in some of our museums, full many a careful parent may say to his aspiring heir, Take warning, my lad, in time, and shun all jockies and jarvies as thou wouldst shun a pestilence. "Consiliis, non curribus utere nostris." The turf-boys will get the last penny out of thy pocket, and laugh thee to scorn; and thou wilt be obliged to leave thy family-place, and go to foreign parts, there to vegetate on short allowance. As Phaeton and his rueful adventures have been immortalised by the Roman poet, whose works will be read by all nations to the end of time, the name of Phaeton, which Linnæus has given to the tropic bird, runs no risk now of being lost, like those of some of its congeners, in the impenetrable obscurity which hangs over the modern nomenclature of birds.

Far, far away from land, where the Atlantic waves roll beneath the northern tropic, our mariners are often favoured with a view of the bird which I am about to describe. The total absence of all other winged inhabitants of air, save now and then a Mother Carey's chicken, renders the appearance of Phaeton very interesting in this sequestered region of the deep; and every soul on board hastens to get a glance at him, as he wings his lonely way through the liquid void.

The plumage of this bird is black and white; but the white on the upper parts of the body is not pure, having a tinge of salmon colour in it. The whole of the skin itself is entirely black. A streak of black feathers, two eighths of an inch broad, ranges from the upper mandible to the eyes, and is continued from thence in a curved line downwards. for nearly an inch and a half in extent. Another range of black feathers commences at the shoulders, and ends with the tertials. Some of the feathers in it are tipped with white, and others are edged with it, whilst others, again, are quite black. The outer web, on the first five feathers is black; and nearly half of the inner web is of the same colour; the ends of these feathers being irregularly tipped with white, which prevails more in the first feather than in the remaining four. A tuft of dark-coloured feathers with white edges adorns the thighs, and

falls gracefully under the coverts of the tail, which coverts are of a similar colour. The shafts of the tail feathers are black for two thirds of their length, the remaining third being white. The tail itself is cuneiform; the two covert feathers of which measure nineteen inches in length. The bird, from the tip of the beak to the extremity of the tail, is two feet and a half long. Its legs are of an orange colour. The webs of the feet down to the toes are dark black, except that part which divides the first toe from the small one; it being of the same colour as the legs.

I have been minute in describing this marine wanderer, as it is by no means common in our museums. Moreover, I take a more than ordinary interest in the bird, on account of its singular habit in going to such an astonishing distance from the land. Its name, too, is very interesting to me, as it brings into my mind pleasing recollections of that Roman poet, who has left such sound instructions for the welfare of young country squires, in Apollo's warning to his rash and luckless son.

On the coast of Cayenne, in South America, there is a rock of enormous dimensions. It is called Le Grand Connétable by the French; and it rises out of the ocean, at some distance from the shore, like an aquatic giant of the first magnitude. On its shelving protuberances are to be found the nests of innumerable sea-fowl. Amongst these winged explorers of the deep, it is said that the tropic bird prepares for incubation and rears its young. I say, "it is said," for I have not been there. I once made the attempt, as will be seen in the sequel; but fortune failed me: verifying the remark of Sancho Panza, "Tal vez hay, que se busca una cosa, y se halla otra,"— sometimes we go in search of one thing, and find another.

Having hired a canoe and seven negroes in the town of Cayenne, I set off at six in the evening, and proceeded through the waters of the interior, where they flow betwixt the island of Cayenne and the adjacent continent, calculating to come out on the sea-coast about the break of day, should things go on well. It rained piteously during the greater part of the night; and I do not remember ever to have had such wretched accommodations, or to have been exposed for so long a spell to such an incessant soaking. Soon after the dawn of day, we were on the sea-coast to windward; and about ten o'clock the ebbing waters left us high and dry, upon an almost boundless mud-flat. Here we lay all day long, without any chance of returning to the shore, or of getting out to sea.

We were not surprised that every thing had got wet, for during our nocturnal progress it had taken the labour of one negro to bale the water out of the canoe.

I felt grateful for a sunny day to dry our clothes, after such a night of rain. The day, indeed, was scorching. A blazing sun beat full upon us, and gave to the surrounding mud-flat the appearance of an immeasurable looking-glass. On every side of us were egrettes and herons, scarlet curlews and spoonbills, and other sea fowl, in countless numbers, all feeding on the crabs which swarmed throughout the mud-flat. At a considerable distance from us, and far beyond the reach of shot, we counted above five hundred flamingoes, which were ranged in a straight line, putting us in mind of a file of soldiers in the scarlet uniform.

There could scarcely have been a more unfavourable time for an expedition to the Grand Connétable, as the spring tides had already set in. The turbulence and angry aspect of the returning evening tide showed us the folly and danger of proceeding onwards. Wherefore I reluctantly abandoned the idea of visiting the stupendous rock; and we took advantage of the tide of flood to regain the town of Cayenne, which we reached after another night of hardship, in a worse condition than when we first set out.

Exposure to the pelting rain on the preceding night had brought on an inflammation of the œsophagus, a complaint which I had never known before. The act of deglutition became so exceedingly painful, that I was obliged to live on bread soaked in tea for three succeeding days; and even with this light food I barely escaped from using the lancet.

I now gave up all thoughts of procuring the tropic bird, as I could not wait at Cayenne for the period of neap tides, there being an American brig just on the point of weighing anchor for Paramaribo, the capital of Surinam; and I did not wish to lose the opportunity, knowing that oppor-

tunities from Cayenne to Paramaribo occurred but very rarely.

Cervantes remarks, that where one door is shut against us another is opened to us. Some six months after this, in my passage home across the Atlantic, on board the Dee, West Indiaman, commanded by Captain Gray, we saw Phaeton sitting on the wave, within gunshot of the ship-a rare occurrence. I fired at him with effect : and as he lay lifeless on the water, I said (without any expectation of recovering the bird), "A guinea for him who will fetch the bird to me." The vessel was then going smartly through the water. A Danish sailor, who was standing on the forecastle, instantly plunged into the sea with all his clothes on, and swam towards the bird. Our people ran aft, to lower down the jolly boat, but it was filled with lumber, and had been well secured with lashings for the passage home. Our poor Dane was now far astern; and in our attempt to tack ship, she missed stays, and we were obliged to wear her. In the mean time, we all expected that the Dane had gone down into Davy's locker. But, at last, we fortunately came up with him; and we found him buffeting the waves, with the dead bird in his mouth.

I dissected it, and prepared it, and have kept it ever since, nor do I intend that it shall leave my house, as the sight of it often brings to my remembrance an occurrence of uncommon interest, now long gone by:—for it is twenty years and more since I received the tropic bird from the cold and trembling hand of our adventurous Dane.

### THE WEASEL.

## THE WEASEL.

#### "Una ministrarum, mediâ de plebe Galanthis Flava comas aderat, faciendis strenua jussis." Ovid.

GALANTHIS, in days of yore, was lady's maid to Alemena the mother of Hercules. She cheated Juno — and Juno, in revenge, changed her into a weasel.

I think it probable, that Galanthis, like many abigails of our own times, must have been fond of my lady's lavender-water bottle, and that Juno, knowing this, took the opportunity of punishing her to some purpose, by placing in her seat of honour the gland which now causes her to be so very offensive to us. But this is mere conjecture on my part. I can find nothing to corroborate it in the pages of heathen Mythology

Let us look into the real habits of this interesting little quadruped, and try to place them before the reader in so clear a point of view that he may be able to judge for himself whether its good qualities or its bad ones have the greater claim to our consideration and interference.

Our zoology calls for the labour of a Hercules to clear away its collected impurities. Authors of former days have sent down to us some of the most extravagant opinions concerning quadrupeds that can possibly be imagined; whilst divers writers of the present time are so little versed in the real habits of these animals, as not to know whether or not such opinions ought to be condemned and rejected as totally unfit for a work of merit.

Booksellers may engage a person to write for them; but, depend upon it, his zoological lucubrations will be a mere *ignis fatuus*, unless he shall have studied previously, in the field of Nature, the habits of those animals which he has undertaken to describe. And where are we to find a naturalist, nowadays, who has not had too much recourse to books? — books which are replete with errors and absurdities, merely for want of proper investigation on the part of those who have written them.

Many of the weasel tribe have the power of emitting a very disagreeable odour from the posterior part of the body.

We are gravely informed, in the American Biography of Birds, that the polecat has this faculty "given him by Nature as a defence."

And pray, at what old Granny's fireside in the United States has the writer of this, picked up such an important piece of information? How comes the polecat to be aware that the emitted contents of a gland\*, inoffensive to itself, should be offensive to all its pursuers? — I say, *inoffensive* to itself, because I cannot believe that our Creator would condemn an unoffending animal to produce its own punishment, by means of a smell which never leaves it — whether it roam up and down as a solitary animal, or whether it have a partner and a family of young ones to provide for.

<sup>\*</sup> I use gland in the singular number for the sake of brevity; but the animal has two glands.

#### THE WEASEL.

Although this odour from individuals of the weasel tribe is very distressing to our own nasal sensibilities, it by no means follows that the scent should have a similar effect upon those of all other animals. For example, the smell from purulent carrion is certainly very disagreeable to us bipeds; still it cannot prove so to the dog — for, in lieu of avoiding it, this quadruped never loses an opportunity of rolling in it. I, myself, have often seen fowls run to an old sow, and pick up voraciously what was still smoking on the ground behind her, although their crops were distended with corn at the time. This act of the fowls appeared a very nasty deed to me; but they, of course, could not have seen it in the same point of view.

If the polecat has had the fetid gland "given him by Nature as a defence," then must Nature have given a sweet one to the civet for its destruction; seeing that, whilst we shun the first on account of its insupportable stench, we pursue and kill the last in order to obtain its perfume. Now, as both these animals are of the same family, I cannot help remarking, with Sterne, in the case of "the poor negro girl," that Nature has put one of this tribe sadly over the head of the other, if the North American theory be sound.

Again, if Nature has given this abominable stench to many of the polecat tribe, "as a defence," she has cruelly neglected our former invader, the Hanoverian rat. The polecat is not much exposed to destruction, as its movements are chiefly nocturnal, and, in general, it is apt to shun the haunts of

men. But our Hanoverian, having a most inordinate appetite for the good things of this world, is ever on the stir in the very midst of its enemies, to satisfy the cravings of its capacious stomach; and it will cater for itself the four and twenty hours throughout. Hence, your housekeeper complains that it will try its tooth on primest Stilton in broad daylight; and that it will have its whiskers in the cream-bowl, even whilst the dairy-maid is gone up stairs with butter for the breakfast table. Still, my darling Hanoverian has nothing but an ordinary set of teeth wherewith to protect itself, although exposed to ten times more danger than the foumart, which last has a fetid gland given it by Nature "as a defence "- in addition, I may add, to vast muscular strength, and to two full rows of sharp and well-assorted teeth.

This being the case, let us reject the Transatlantic theory, as a thing of emptiness; and if we are called upon for an opinion as to the real uses of the fetid gland in polecats, let us frankly own that we have it not in our power to give any thing satisfactory on the subject.

No doubt this gland has its express uses in animal economy: so has the gland on the rump of most birds. Still, the uses of the latter remain a mystery. I sometimes think that fear is often an agent in causing the foumart to emit the stifling contents of its gland—as I am aware that fear has a wonderful effect on some animals. I have caused a puppy dog to make a mess of itself, by a mere authoritative clenching of my fist; and I once saw a young U 4. woman so totally undone, by the unexpected discharge of a spring-gun close to the spot where she was standing, that the circumambient air suddenly lost its wonted sweetness. Still, I did not conclude that the occurrence, in either of these mishaps, took place as a means of self-defence; although circumstances were such, in the latter case, as might possibly have had the effect of keeping pursuers at a respectful distance.

I am a friend to the weasel, and to its congener the polecat—although I know that they will commit depredations on game, whenever an opportunity shall occur. Still, I consider that the havoc which they make amongst mice and rats far overbalances their transgressions against the game laws.

About two years ago, the coachman brought me a fine polecat alive in a box-trap, which we occasionally set to arrest stranger cats when in pursuit of forbidden food. Feeling no inclination to take its life, I ordered the door of the trap to be opened; and as the prisoner went its way into the wide world again, I saw, by the marks of astonishment which appeared upon the man's countenance, that I had evidently done an evil deed.

The country gentleman, the farmer, and the gardener are particularly interested in having a true account of the weasel; in order that they may ascertain how far it is their interest to protect it, or to adopt measures for its destruction.

The weasel is certainly capable of destroying our common game, such as hares, pheasants, and partridges; for the herculean formation of his fore parts enables him to overcome animals vastly his superior in size. His attack upon the hare and rabbit is always uniform and decisive : he fixes his teeth into the neck of these animals just behind the ear, and death follows the bite in a very few minutes.

Some two or three months ago, I heard the squeal of a rabbit, whilst I was working in the flower-garden; and on arriving at the place whence it proceeded, I found the keeper there before me, with a fine old rabbit in his hand. He had seen the weasel on the rabbit's back, as he was proceeding down the hill; and he had scarcely rescued it from the grasp of its destroyer ere it died in his hand. I took out my penknife, and I dissected the deathwound, which was just under the ear. There was no laceration to be seen. Two small punctures merely appeared, as though they had been done with the point of a pin; and they were surrounded by a spot of extravasated blood about the size of a sixpence.

The rabbit is what may be termed short-winded, and is easily run down; whilst, on the contrary, the hare is known to afford a long chase; hence the rabbit has not so good a chance as the hare of escaping from the weasel.

Individuals of the weasel tribe pursue their prey by the scent; but cats trust to their eye, and pounce on their quarry at a single bound.

On a summer's evening, in the year 1815, I went over, with my air-gun, to my neighbour Sir William Pilkington, in order to thin his abundant crop of rabbits; and I sat me down on a lonely bank, within

thirty vards of a plantation where they had a strong settlement. A full-gown rabbit soon made its appearance. It took a circuit of nearly ten paces, and reentered the plantation. Scarcely had it disappeared from view, when a weasel came out upon its track, and followed scent with the sagacity of a hound. The rabbit soon came out of the wood again, in violent agitation; and quickly returned to cover. Out came the weasel a second time, and followed up the track with surprising assiduity. The rabbit broke cover once more: but it was for the last time: for scarcely had it proceeded a dozen yards ere I saw that all was over. It stopped short and panted for breath, as though its heart would have burst through its ribs; and then it began to squeal most piteously. It never took another step to save its life, but sat down on the grass, still continuing its wailing. The weasel bolted from the bushes, and jumped upon the rabbit's back, inflicting a death-wound on its prey by biting it just behind the ear. I was sitting quite still at the time, and could easily have despatched either the rabbit or the weasel; but I did not interfere until the affair was concluded, and then I took the rabbit for my share, and I allowed the weasel to go in search of another supper when and where it might think fit.

This quadruped, as I have already stated, will plunder the nests of pheasants and of partridges; and it must often surprise and kill many a Hanoverian rat, whilst the latter is going on the same noxious errand as itself. But I find it no easy matter to watch a bird's nest in the grass, so as to get a sight

of the plunderer: indeed, I cannot say that I ever saw a weasel in the act of stealing eggs.

One morning, in September last, the gardener heard a rustling amongst some cabbages in an orchard; and on arriving cautiously at the place, he saw a weasel; and he managed to get his foot upon it, and to kill it, whilst it was in close contact with a favourite sheldrake. He brought them both to me. Upon examining the bird, I found that the weasel had fixed its teeth into its cheek; but the wound did not prove mortal, for the sheldrake is now in perfect health and vigour.

Notwithstanding these predatory acts on the part of the weasel, I would recommend the lord of the manor to pause awhile ere he condemn this bold little quadruped to extermination. I have yet something to say in its favour ; but, before I undertake its defence, I must in fairness allow that certain parts of the farmer's property, at times, are not exempt from the rapacious attacks of the weasel.

Poultry — the farmer's pride, and his wife's delight — is undoubtedly exposed to have its numbers thinned by this animal. Still, when we reflect that fowls of all descriptions stray through fields haunted by the weasel, with scarcely any decrease of their numbers, we may safely draw the conclusion that the weasel does not, at all times, make an attempt upon fowls which are within its reach.

Last spring, my rumpless fowl, mentioned in these *Essays*, was killed by a weasel in broad daylight; and I may add an instance of a farmer's

### THE WEASEL.

pigeon-cot being in jeopardy by a three weeks' visit from the weasel.

About a year ago, my worthy tenant, Mr. Wordsworth, of Walton village, remarked that the interior of his pigeon-cot was every now and then in commotion. I observed to him, that, as amongst other English delicacies, the Hanoverian rats are known to be very fond of young pigeons, it was possible that they might have put his pigeon-cot under a contribution. But he thought otherwise; and as his head man had seen an animal from time to time near the place, which, by the length and colour, he took to be a weasel, I was led to conclude that, in this case, the Hanoverians were not to blame; and so the gamekeeper was ordered to set the box-trap with a hen's egg in it, by way of a decoy. A weasel was taken prisoner in due course of time; and being in great beauty, I transferred it to the Museum, where is remains at present.

These are heavy charges — heavy enough to put the weasel upon an uneasy footing with the country gentleman and the farmer's wife, were it not that its many good offices rectify the occasional mistakes which it is apt to make in the farm-yard and on the manor, when the ungovernable pressure of its stomach eggs it on to the loss of character, and, perhaps, of life to boot.

The weasel, like the wood-owl, is a great devourer of beetles; and it is known to make incessant war on the mole, the mouse, and the rat — the last two of which draw most extravagantly on the hard-earned profits of the husbandman. These

vermin seem to constitute its general food; and we must allow that it arrests their increase, by an activity and perseverance truly astonishing. It hunts for the beetle in the grass; it follows the mole through her subterraneous mazes; it drives the rats from the bottom of havstacks, and, worries them in the corn-ricks, and never allows them either peace or quiet in the sewers and ditches where they take up their abode. That man only, who has seen a weasel go into a corn-stack, can form a just idea of the horror which its approach causes to the Hanoverians collected there for safety and plunder. The whole stack is in commotion - whilst these destroyers of corn seem to be put to their last shifts, if you may judge by the extraordinary kind of whining which goes on amongst them, and by the attempts which they make to bolt from the invaded premises. No Irishman ever shunned the hated presence of Dutch William in the Emerald Isle with greater marks of horror than those which rats betray when a weasel comes unexpectedly amongst them. One only regrets that this stranger rat did not meet a hungry weasel on its first landing in our country; for, although the indigenous English black rat was known to be far too fond of self, still it was by no means so fierce and rapacious as the German new comer - at least, I have always heard my father say so; but I cannot state any thing from actual experience, as the old English rat has entirely disappeared from these parts.

But, of all people in the land, our gardeners have most reason to protect the weasel. They have not one single word of complaint against it — not even for disturbing the soil of the flower-beds. Having no game to encourage, nor fowls to fatten, they may safely say to it, "Come hither, little benefactor, and take up thy abode amongst us. We will give shelter to thy young ones, and protection to thyself; and we shall be always glad to see thee." And fortunate, indeed, are those horticultural enclosures which can boast the presence of a weasel; for neither mouse, nor rat, nor mole, can carry on their projects with impunity, whilst the weasel stands sentinel over the garden.

Ordinary, and of little cost, are the apartments required for it. A cart-load of rough stones, or of damaged bricks, heaped up in some sequestered corner, free from dogs, will be all that it wants for a safe retreat and a pleasant dwelling.

Although the weasel generally hunts for food during the night, still it is by no means indolent in the daytime, if not harassed by dogs or terrified with the report of guns.

When a warm and sunny morning invites you to sit down in some secluded spot, you can scarcely fail to have an interesting sight of the weasel. Whilst all is still around you, it may be seen coming out of a hole in the ground, with its head particularly erect at the time; and it starts and stops at intervals, as though it were afraid to advance. On these occasions, it is often seen with a mouse in its mouth, or with a rat, which it has surprised and brought out of its hiding place in the hedge bottom. It will catch beetles with surprising agility; and as wrens, and robins, and hedge-sparrows hop from spray to spray on the lowly bush, just a few inches from the ground, it seizes them there, but does not begin to eat them until it has conveyed them to its place of retreat.

I once saw a weasel run up an ash tree, and enter into a hole about ten feet from the ground. A poor starling had made her nest in it; and as she stood wailing on the branch close by, the invader came out with a half-fledged young one in his mouth, and carried it off.

The weasel is fond of old dry walls, and of banks along hedgerows; and it frequents small holes in grass-fields remote from cover. I have known it to make its nest in a corn-stack; and, on that occasion, I counted five young ones in it. Five seem to be the general number; and you may see them, during the summer months, running at the edge of cornfields, with two old ones in their company.

From what has been said in this paper, the reader may judge for himself, and determine whether he will make war on the weasel, or allow it to remain in peace around him. For my own part (as I have already observed), I offer it protection here; and I am prepared for the loss of a few hares, with the addition of a pheasant's nest or two, when I reflect that it is never-ceasing in its pursuit of the field-mouse, and that in it may be found the most efficacious barrier that we can oppose to the encroachments and increase of that insatiate and destructive animal — the stranger rat from Hanover.

### THE ASS WOURALIA.

## THE ASS WOURALIA.\*

## (From the St. James's Chronicle.)

POOR Wouralia breathed her last on Saturday morning, the 15th of February, 1839.

She was formerly the property of a London sweep, and was purchased of him in the year 1814, being then three years old; — so that she must have been in her eight and twentieth year, or thereabouts, at the time of her decease.

On the day of sale, she was taken to the Veterinary College in London, and having been inoculated with the Wourali poison which Mr. Waterton had brought from the wilds of Guiana, she sank in apparent death, at the expiration of ten minutes from the time that she had received the poisoned spike in the fleshy part of her shoulder.

Under the scientific superintendence of Mr. Sewell, she was restored by means of artificial respiration, which was effected with a pair of common bellows applied to an incision in her windpipe, The operation lasted four hours; after which she rose up and walked about, free from agitation, and apparently free from pain.

The present Duke of Northumberland (then Lord Percy) wished that she should be called Wouralia, from the Indian poison Wourali, which had just rendered her destiny so very interesting. His Lordship sent her down to Walton Hall, with a request that she might be well taken care of.

\* See Waterton's Wanderings, 3d edit. p. 84.

### THE ASS WOURALIA.

There she fed on an excellent pasture in summer, and was always well sheltered from the cold and piercing blasts of each succeeding winter. Thus did poor Wouralia pass her days in peace and plenty, till Friday evening, the 15th instant, when she laid her down for the last time, to rise no more — having survived the operation nearly five and twenty years.

Wouralia has been of use to science; for on her it has been proved that there is one remedy — and perhaps only one — for wounds received from the poisoned arrows of the Indians.

This poison appears to be so narcotic in its nature, and so gentle in its operation, that the victim is supposed not to be in pain, when dying under its influence.

Several of our scientific gentlemen are strongly of opinion that the application of Wourali poison would prove successful in cases of hydrophobia and of locked jaw.

We have Mr. Waterton's directions to state that he has the identical poison from which a portion was taken, in 1814, to make the experiment on the ass. Having lately had occasion to send a little of it to Paris—on opening the ball of wax in which it is contained, he found it in primest order, although it has been in our climate upwards of five and twenty years.

Should any animal betray positive symptoms of hydrophobia, Mr. Waterton would willingly try the effect of the Wourali poison on it; and should one of our own species labour under a confirmed locked jaw, or go mad from the bite of a rabid animal, Mr. Waterton would be prepared to perform the operation in person, provided the attending medical gentlemen declare that they have it not in their power to administer relief, and that they consider the case of the patient to be utterly hopeless. Under these conditions, Mr. Waterton could do the needful with a steady hand; and should his attempt to save the life of a human being prove ineffectual, he would not feel daunted were he called upon to take his trial at York for a cool and deliberate act of Manslaughter.

# A SHORT REMARK OR TWO ON WHAT IS COMMONLY CALLED DRY ROT.

DRY ROT is a misnomer. This disease in timber ought to be designated, a decomposition of wood by its own internal juices, which have become vitiated for want of a free circulation of air.

If you rear a piece of timber, newly cut down, in an upright position in the open air, it will last for ages. Put another piece of the same tree into a ship, or into a house, where there is no access to the fresh air, and ere long it will be decomposed.

But, should you have painted the piece of wood which you placed in an upright position, it will not last long; because, the paint having stopped up its pores, the incarcerated juices have become vitiated, and have caused the wood to rot. Nine times

#### REMARKS ON THE DRY ROT.

in ten, wood is painted too soon. The upright unpainted posts, in the houses of our ancestors, though exposed to the heats of summer, and the blasts of winter, have lasted for centuries; because the pores of the wood were not closed by any external application of tar or paint; and thus the juices had an opportunity of drying up gradually.

In 1827, on making some alterations in a passage I put down and painted a new plinth, made of the best, and, apparently, well seasoned, foreign deal. The stone wall was faced with wood and laths; and the plaster was so well worked in the plinth, that it might be said to have been air-tight. In about four months a vellow fungus was perceived to ooze out betwixt the bottom of the plinth and the flags; and on taking up the plinth, both it, and the laths, and the ends of the upright pieces of wood to which the laths had been nailed, were found in as complete a state of decomposition as though they had been buried in a hotbed. Part of these materials exhibited the appearance of what is usually called dry rot; and part was still moist, with fungus on it, sending forth a very disagreeable odour. A new plinth was immediately put down; and holes  $1\frac{1}{2}$  in. in diameter, at every yard, were bored through it. This admitted a free circulation of air; and to this day the wood is as sound and good as the day on which it was first put down. The same year, I reared up, in the end of a neglected and notoriously damp barn, a lot of newly felled larch poles; and I placed another lot of larch poles against the wall on the outside of the same barn. These are now

good and well seasoned: those within became tainted, the first year, with what is called dry rot, and were used for firewood.

If, then, you admit a free circulation of air to the timber which is used in a house (no difficult matter), and abstain from painting that timber till it be perfectly seasoned, you will never suffer from what is called dry rot. And if the naval architect, by means of air-holes in the gunwale of a vessel (which might be closed in bad weather), could admit a free circulation of air to the timbers; and if he could, also, abstain from painting, or doing with turpentine, &c., the outer parts of the vessel, till the wood had become sufficiently seasoned, he would not have to complain of dry rot. I am of opinion, that, if a vessel were to make three or four voyages before it is painted, or done with turpentine, &c., its outer wood would suffer much less from the influence of the weather than it usually suffers from its own internal juices, which cannot get vent, on account of artificial applications to the pores. But still the timber would be subject to the depredation of the insect. To prevent this effectually, Mr. Kyan's process must absolutely be adopted; and it must also be adopted to secure wood from what is called dry rot, in places where a free circulation of air cannot be introduced. I consider Mr. Kvan's process perfectly unexceptionable. The long arrows which the Indians use in Guiana are very subject to be eaten by the worm. In 1812, I applied the solution of corrosive sublimate to a large quantity of these arrows. At this hour they are

perfectly sound, and show no appearance that the worm has ever tried to feed upon them.

I have penned down these transient remarks by way of preface to others, which I may possibly write, at some future time, on decay in living trees.

### HINTS TO ORNITHOLOGISTS.

Most men have some favourite pursuit — some well-trained hobby, which they have ridden from the days of their youth. Mine is ornithology; and when the vexations of the world have broken in upon me, I mount it, and go away for an hour or two, amongst the birds of the valley; and I seldom fail to return with better feelings than when I first set out. He who has made it his study to become acquainted with the habits of the feathered tribes, will be able to understand their various movements almost as well as though they had actually related their own adventures to him.

Thus, when I see the windhover hawk, hanging in the air on fluttering wing, although it be at broad noonday, I am quite certain that there is a mouse below, just on the point of leaving its hole for a short excursion: and then I thank him kindly, for his many services to the gardener and the husbandman; and I tell him, that he shall always have a friend and a protector in me. Again, when I observe the carrion crow, in the month of May, sailing over the meadows with the sagacity of a spaniel;

I know at once, that, somewhere or other, she has a nest of hungry little ones to provide for; and that she is on the look-out for eggs, or for young birds, to supply their wants: and then I tell her I feel sorry from my heart, that the pressing duty of providing for a large and ravenous family should expose her to the eternal enmity of man; knowing full well that, at other seasons of the year, she is a real benefactress to him, by clearing his fields of a world of insects, which feed upon their produce.

For reasons unknown to us, the birds are particularly vociferous, both at early dawn, and at the fall of night. But when I hear the partridge uttering its well-known call in the middle of the day, I comprehend at once, that it either sees bad company close at hand, in the shape of cats or weasels, or that its brood-has been surprised and dispersed by some intruder; and that the individuals of the covey are then calling to each other, from the place of their retreat, in order that they may all meet again in some more secure and more sheltered quarter.

This knowledge of the habits of birds, which at once lets you into their little secrets, is only to be obtained by a constant attention to the notes and the habits of the feathered tribes in the open air. It can never be learned in the solitude of the closet. Those naturalists who pass nearly the whole of their time in their study have it not in their power to produce a work of real merit. On the contrary, it too often happens that they do (most unintentionally, no doubt,) a great deal of harm to science. Travellers, and now and then a foreigner, come to them, and desire that they will revise, or concoct, or prepare, a work for the press. They comply with the request. But, having little or no knowledge themselves of the real habits of birds, they do not perceive the numberless faults in the pages which they are requested to prepare for the public eye. Hence it is that errors innumerable stare us in the face, when we open books which profess to treat on the nature and the habits of birds.

What a world we live in ! say I, when I read that turkey-cocks will break all the eggs of the females, for the purpose of protracting their future frolics; and that another species of bird flies away from the nest, when the egg is hatched, in order to procure food for the young one.

I tremble for the welfare of ornithology, when I am informed that the ornithologist, nowadays, is not expected to climb lofty trees and precipices, in order to ascertain whether the birds which frequent them are in the habit of fabricating their own nests, or of using a natural cavity.

We are gravely told it cannot be expected that field ornithologists should risk life and limb, in order to ascertain such points. This is melancholy doctrine, and he who is determined to follow it must be content to remain in ignorance.

I cannot admit that the mere art of preserving the skin of a bird is sufficient to answer every scientific purpose; and I disagree with him who will not allow the study of internal anatomy to be the basis of the zoological system.

We may measure the feet of preserved bird-skins with rule and compasses, and then draw the conclusion, from external appearances, that this foot, forsooth, is gifted by Nature for grasping, and that, for perching: but it will not do. Internal anatomy must be consulted. It alone can let us into the real secret, why *all* birds which frequent the trees can grasp a branch with the utmost facility, and sit securely there, without any fear of falling from it.

See the barn-door fowl walking before us! No sooner does it lift its foot from the ground, than the toes immediately bend inwards. From this natural tendency to contract we draw the conclusion, that a bird is in absolute security when it perches upon a branch. By means of this admirable provision of Nature, the little delicate golden-crested wren can brave the raging tempest, on the top of the loftiest tree, in as perfect safety as the largest bird of the creation.

Nothing can be more illusory than an attempt to judge of a bird's powers of perching by an external admeasurement of its feet and claws. Our speculation is unprofitable, and our judgment is of no avail whatever; for, after we have laid our rule and compasses down upon the table, and have left the house to take a walk into the fields, with a full conviction that we have learned our lesson from the dried skin of a bird, we find that the habits of one bird are utterly at variance with those of another, although the proportional anatomy of their feet and claws

be exactly the same. Thus, we observe the ringdove sitting up aloft on the slender branches of the towering elm; but the dovecot pigeon is never to be seen in so elevated a situation. Still, the feet of these two birds are alike. Our pheasant will sleep both upon the ground and upon the branch of a tree. But the partridge of England is never known to resort to the trees, although its toes differ in nothing but in size from the toes of the pheasant. It requires an effort in birds to keep their toes straight; and an effort in man to keep his fingers closed.

Thus, from the study of internal anatomy, we learn that man can never be safe upon the branch of a tree, except when he is awake; and that a bird is perfectly secure upon it, even in the profoundest sleep.

The barn owl has been singled out as a specimen of pre-eminence in perching; and we are informed that, as it represents the insessorial or perching order, its powers of grasping ought to be more than ordinary. We consequently find, continues our informant, that one of the claws is serrated, to give the bird a firmer grasp than it would otherwise have.

Now, this serrated part of the claw happens to be so high upon the claw itself, that it cannot, by any chance, come in contact with the branch to which the bird has resorted; and, as for this owl's pre-eminent powers of grasping, I may remark, that it is seldom or ever seen upon a small branch. Nine times out of ten it will alight upon the thick parts

#### 314 HINTS TO ORNITHOLOGISTS.

of the tree, where it remains in a standing position; and it will fall asleep in that position, if not disturbed.

We shall never know why some birds prefer to sleep on the ground, and why others select the branch of a tree whereon to take their repose for the night. That the formation of the feet and toes has nothing to do with their choice appears evident from the different habits of the ringdove and the common pigeon, the partridge and the pheasant.

By the way, though the pheasant will unite with our barn-door fowl, and produce a progeny, still there is a wonderful difference in the habits of these two birds. The pheasant crows *before* it shakes or claps its wings; the barn-door fowl, *after*. The pheasant never claps or shakes its wings except in the breeding season, and when it is on the ground; but the barn-door fowl will clap its wings, either on the ground or on the roost, at all times of the year.

Should our grave doctors of zoology decide that, by the study of external anatomy alone, we can be enabled to point out those birds which are supposed to be pre-eminently gifted with the powers of perching and of grasping; and should these our masters recommend that this novel study be applied to quadrupeds, and to bipeds, as well as to birds; I respectfully beg leave to inform them that I have been gifted by Nature with vast powers of leg and toe: I can spread all my five toes; and, when I am barefoot in the forest, I can make use of them in picking up sundry small articles from the ground. Having an uncommon liking for high situations, I often mount to the top of a lofty tree, there to enjoy the surrounding scenery; nor can I be persuaded that I risk "life and limb" in gaining the elevated situation. These, no doubt, are qualities and propensities aberrant from the true human type; and, according to the new theory, will at once account for my inordinate love of arboreal celsitude.

There is a bird in Guiana named Kamichi. We call it the horned screamer. On its head grows a long, slender, and blunt kind of horn; if horn it can be called. We are informed, in a late publication, that the bird uses this horn as a means of selfdefence against its enemies.

La Mancha's knight, in his wildest mood for pike and helmet, never hit upon any thing so extravagant as this. No bird ever makes use of the crown of its head, or of any thing that grows thereon, as a means of self-defence. Even if the horn on the head of the Kamichi were of a texture sufficiently strong to form a weapon of defence, still this bird would not want it; for it has tremendous spurs on its pinions, well adapted, and rightly placed, to punish an opponent.

Were we to estimate the powers of walking in the coots by the outward appearance of their feet, we might inform the public that "they are such bad walkers that they appear to stagger in their gait, and that they walk with difficulty and unsteadiness." But when we see them on land, every day throughout the winter, feeding on grass with the wigeons, except in a great fall of snow, we have proof positive, by their aptitude at walking, and by their velocity in running, that our judgment has been rash, and that our theory is unsound.

We are informed that jays live more amongst trees than upon the ground; and the arboreal propensity of this bird is inferred from the shape of its toes. Now, let it be remembered, that, with the exception of the short periods when garden fruits and acorns are ripe, this bird must be upon the ground to procure a maintenance. Here, where he is protected, he may be seen upon the ground at all hours of the day.

The common wagtail, too, is pronounced to be a "truly terrestrial bird," on account of the formation of his toes. Come hither, and you shall see the common wagtail in the daily habit of resorting to the trees.

Those who derive their knowledge of birds from the inspection of their external anatomy alone, may write on the use of bristles at the mouths of birds; and they may tell us that, in proportion as birds partake of a vegetable and an insect diet, so are these bristles more or less developed. But the fallacy of this theory is manifest in the ordinary habits of the barn-door fowl, the wigeon, and many other birds. During the summer months, the barndoor fowl, whilst cropping the grass and herbs, will capture, with the utmost facility and avidity, every insect, great or small, or soft or hard, which is unfortunate enough to be within its reach. The

diet of the wigeon is grass. Still, neither the wigeon, nor the barn-door fowl, have bristles at the beak.

The claws of rapacious birds are pronounced to be "retractile." If they are so, then the knowledge of internal anatomy would force us to pronounce the claws of other tribes of birds, such as the robins, the doves, the barn-door fowls, and a thousand others, to be retractile.

The soldier must spend many a day amid the roar of hostile cannon, before he becomes qualified to command an army; the carpenter ought to work for years in the dock-yard, ere he attempts to build a line-of-battle ship; and the schoolmaster has to pore over many a scientific volume, in order to prepare himself to teach the mathematics.

But, somehow or other, it happens, nowadays, that practical knowledge does not seem to be considered essentially necessary for those who undertake to write on certain parts of Natural History. Thus, some there are who will offer their history of birds to the public, although it can be ascertained that they have never been in the country which those birds inhabit. Others again, not having resided a sufficient length of time amongst the foreign birds which they undertake to describe, are perpetually giving statements at variance with the real habits of the birds. Thus the account which is given us of the habits of the Toucan is wrong at all points; to say nothing of its tongue, &c. No man who has paid sufficient attention to the woodpeckers whilst in quest of food, will allow himself to be led away with the idea that these birds "break through and demolish the hardest wood."

Give me the man who, after minute examination, has written his account of birds in the country where the birds themselves are found. Give me the man, I don't care of what nation, who has published his ornithological investigations without having first placed them into the scientific hands of those men, who would fain persuade him that no work on ornithology can pass safely through the fiery ordeal of modern criticism, unless it has previously received the polish of their own incomparable varnish.

Thus, in days of yore, old Apollo advised his son Phaeton to let his face be well smeared with celestial ointment, in order to make it fireproof, ere he mounted on the box of the solar chariot.

> " Tum pater ora sui, sacro medicamine, nati Contigit, et rapidæ fecit patientia flammæ."

But, notwithstanding this precaution, the lad got himself into a sad broil; and we know not what disasters his folly might have brought upon the world, had not mother Earth bestirred herself, and persuaded Jupiter to stop his wild career. At her urgent entreaties, Jupiter felled him with a thunderbolt into the river Po, where, I understand, he got pretty well cooled.

Would that we had a Jupiter here in England, with a birch rod in his hand, to tickle some of our zoological Phaetons! I would willingly act the part of mother earth; and I would undertake to

show, by sundry documents, which have reached me through the medium of the press, that, if they be allowed to drive their new-fashioned vehicles on our good old zodiac much longer, they will disfigure it in such a manner that, at last, we shall not be able to distinguish the Bull from the Ram, or the beautifully tapering fingers on the hand of the Virgin, from the rough and crooked claws which arm the shell-bound body of the Crab.

#### ON MUSEUMS.

THESE are the times for scientific discoveries. Till lately, we went fastest on a race-horse; but now we go faster still upon a rail. In our days, an Italian has put many thousand pounds of English money into his pocket, for imparting to Mr. Bull the important secret that we can have as good music with one fiddle-string as we formerly had with four. Witches can now go through the air without the aid of broom-staff, by applying to Mrs. Graham, the aeronautess. A piece of stamped paper from Threadneedle Street is as eagerly sought after as the purest gold of Peru. Vessels are now made to go both against wind and tide; a thing deemed utterly impossible in brave Commodore Trunnion's day. It was once indispensably necessary for Englishmen to wear tails (either club or pig) on the nape of the neck : Billy Pitt's discovery of the powder-tax has proved that we can do without them.

Amidst all these extraordinary movements and inventions, our museums alone seem to have stood stock still, with the most invincible pertinacity. I allude not to the mere buildings themselves: they, indeed, are ever on the change. Scarcely a year passes over our heads, but some new structure is raised by the votaries of natural history, with an outside of beautiful architecture, but with inner apartments destined to receive articles of old and execrable workmanship.

When I visit these magnificent buildings, in the different countries through which I pass, I can scarcely refrain from quoting the old verses: —

" The walls are thick, the servants thin, The gods without, the devils within."

In every apartment dedicated to the arts and sciences, saving that of natural history, we find the materials in the inner places quite upon a par, and often vastly superior, to the outer workmanship of the building itself. Thus, he who dedicates a gallery to painting always takes care to have a show of pictures which will adorn the walls; and he who builds an ornamental library seldom fails to fill it with books far more costly and important than any thing in the composition of the structure which he has raised for their reception. But, when a committee of gentlemen is chosen to form a museum, their attention to the outer parts of the building seems to know no bounds; whilst the ornamenting of the interior (which, by the way, ought to be considered as the very marrrow and essence of the

establishment) is left to pure chance. Thus, the members tell the public that they will be thankful for private donations. They often deposit specimens of their own in the museum; and authorise their curator to pick up what he can, at different public sales. The lavish expenditure on the outside of the temple, and parsimony with regard to the internal decorations, is giving, as it were, too much to the body, and too little to the soul.

Still, the directors do not see the thing in this light. They go jogging on in the old beaten path; and I don't know whether it be very prudent in me to hint that it is high time for them both to digress, and to mend their pace. I am much more cautious now, than I used formerly to be, in giving my opinion, when I enter a museum. The burnt child generally dreads the fire.

Some years ago, curiosity led me to stray into a very spacious museum. As I passed through a kind of antechamber, I observed a huge mass of outstretched skin, which once had evidently been an elephant. I turned round to gaze at the "monstrum horrendum informe," when a person came up, and asked me what I thought of their elephant. "If," said I, "you will give me two cow-skins, with that of a calf in addition to them, I will engage to make you a better elephant." This unlucky and off-hand proposal was within an ace of getting me into trouble. The sages of the establishment took cognisance of it at one of their meetings; and somebody proposed that a written reprimand should be sent to me. However, a prudent voice in the assembly

caused their wrath to subside, and smiles played once more over their hitherto benign countenances.

I have occasionally noticed the defective manner in which birds are stuffed for museums. At present, I will confine myself solely to quadrupeds; and, in my remarks on the very inferior way in which they are preserved, I beg to declare that I make no allusions whatever to any one museum in particular.

It may be said with great truth that, from Rome to Russia, and from Orkney to Africa, there is not to be found, in any cabinet of natural history, one single quadruped which has been stuffed, or prepared, or mounted (as the French term it), upon scientific principles. Hence, every specimen throughout the whole of them must be wrong at every point.

Horace, in giving instructions to poets, tells them how he would have different personages represented. Let Medea, says he, be savage and unconquerable; let Ino be in tears; let Ixion be perfidious; let Io be vagrant; and let Orestes be in sorrow: —

> " Sit Medea ferox invictaque, flebilis Ino, Perfidus Ixion, Io vaga, tristis Orestes."

Now, should I call upon any one of those, who have given to the public a mode of preserving specimens for museums, to step forward and show me how to restore majesty to the face of a lion's skin, ferocity to the tiger's countenance, innocence to that of the lamb, or sulkiness to that of the bull, he would not know which way to set to work : he would have no resources at hand to help him in the operation; he could not call to mind one idea which would enable

him to restore the protuberance which is seen over the eye, or to give boldness to the front, or expression to the lips, or beauty to the cheeks, or, in fine, symmetry to the whole. He could produce nothing beyond a mere dried specimen, shrunk too much in this part, or too bloated in that; a mummy, a distortion, a hideous spectacle, a failure in every sense of the word.

But how comes it, that such clever and enterprising men, as those generally are who have the appointment of working-curators to museums, should never yet have discovered the true cause which has occasioned all their errors and mistakes? The answer is brief and easy. They have not gone the right way to work in their attempts to overcome the difficulties which stared them in the face. They seem not to have reflected sufficiently that the quadruped, before they skinned it, was of beautiful form, and of just proportions, and had that in its outward appearance which pleased the eye of every beholder; but that no sooner had they taken the skin off, than it lost its beauty, and these fine proportions; and that the parts which still in some measure retained the appearance which they had in life would, in the course of a short time, contract and dry in, and put on a very shriveled and mummylike appearance. Add to this, that, in stuffing their animals, they have tried to effect by despatch what could only be done by a very slow process.

Thus, in order to prevent the skins from becoming putrid, especially in hot climates, it has always been a main object with these operators to get the

skins dried as soon as possible. Again, finding that the skins wanted support, they have placed inside of them a hard body of straw, or of tow, or sometimes of wood, by way of a solid foundation, into which they might fix their wires. Such a process must effectually destroy every chance of success. The nose, and lips, and ears, &c., of the specimen may look well for a few days after the operation; but, in the course of time, they will become so hideous, that every connoisseur will turn from them in disgust.

These remarks are just. Let us go and examine a stuffed monkey, for example, in any museum we choose. See ! its once pouting lips are shrunk to parchment; its artificial eyes are starting from the sockets; its ears seem like the withered leaf of autumn; and its paws are quite gone to skin and bone. It is what it ought not to be: it is the product of a bad system, which ought to be exploded in these days of research and improvement. But how is this defective system to be improved, so that a specimen may be produced, which shall be right in all its parts, durable as the table on which it is placed, safe from the depredations of the moth, and not liable to injury when exposed to damp? To effect this, two things are indispensably necessary. The first is, to put the skin of the quadruped upon which you are going to operate in a state to resist putrefaction, and the attacks of the moth, without the use of that dangerous, and at the same time inefficient, composition, known by the name of arsenetical soap. The second is, to keep the skin moist

during the time in which you are imparting to it the form and features which it is ultimately to retain.

These most necessary points are gained by immersing the skin in a solution of corrosive sublimate in alcohol; and afterwards, when you are in the act of restoring it to the proper form, by touching certain parts of it, such as the nose, lips, and orbits, with a mixture, one portion of which is salad oil, and the other three are spirit of turpentine.

Those who preserve quadrupeds for cabinets of natural history seem not to be aware that, after the skin of the animal has been taken off, there is a necessity for some parts of it to be pared down from within. These parts are chiefly the nose, the lips, and the soles of the feet. Unless they be rendered thin by the operation of the knife, there will be no possibility of restoring to them that natural appearance which they were seen to possess in life. The inner skin of the ears, too, must be separated from the outer one, until you come close to the extreme edges. Nothing short of this operation can save the ear from becoming a deformity.

Every bone in the skin, to the last joint of the toe, next the claw, must be taken out, in order to allow the operator an opportunity of restoring the skin to its former just proportions.

The mouth must be sewed up from the inside (the skin being inside out when you sew it), beginning exactly in the front, and continuing the operation each way to the end of the gape. When the skin is taken out of the solution, it must be filled quite full of chaff or sawdust (but I prefer chaff),

not minding whether the fur be wet or dry. When this has been done, the skin has almost the appearance of an inflated bag, quite deficient in feature and in muscular appearance. "Rudis, indigestaque moles." It now depends upon the skill and anatomical knowledge of the operator (perhaps I ought to call him artist in this stage of the business), to do such complete justice to the skin before him, that, when a visiter shall gaze upon it afterwards, he will exclaim, "That animal is alive !" "Stare loco nescit, micat auribus, et tremit artus !"

There are now no obstacles, either from without or from within, to impede the artist's progress. The skin is perfectly free from all chance of putrefaction, is quite supple, and will remain so as long as required. There is no hard body inside to obstruct the transit of a working-iron; there is not any thing in the shape of wires to prevent him from lengthening or shortening the neck, body, thighs, and legs, according to his own judgment.

Now we proceed to support the skin in any attitude the artist may wish to place it in.

Join two pieces of wood in the shape of a carpenter's gimlet, and of size corresponding to the size of the animal. When you have nearly filled the abdomen with chaff, introduce this machine, and let the shank hang down outside of the skin, just as though it were a fifth leg in the centre of the body, equidistant from the fore and hind legs. This fifth leg, or what may be called the shank of the gimlet, is of any sufficient length, and is passed through a hole in the table before you, and then fastened with

a couple of wedges. By this contrivance you can raise the animal as high as you wish, or you can lower it at your pleasure; and the feet will just touch the table, without requiring any wire inside to support them. I used formerly to put a stick into the skin by way of back-bone, with pieces of string tied to it at short intervals. These pieces of string were passed through the skin, just where the back-bone had been; and then they were attached to a gallows above, which gave an excellent support to the skin. But I now prefer the other process, as I find it more convenient.

Every thing is now ready for the artist to exercise his abilities.

With a piece of iron, from the size of a large darning-needle to that of a ramrod (or larger and thicker still if the bulk of the animal require it), and shaped at one end like a carpenter's pricker, he will push out every part of the skin which ought to be pushed out, and then reduce with the end of his finger any part that may be too prominent; having already made divers small holes in the skin with his penknife, in order to afford entrance to the workingiron. Thus, a small hole on the top of the head will enable him to reach the nose, upper lip, and cheeks; another behind the root of each ear; another under the jaws; others, again, on the back, that he may reach the legs and remaining parts of the body. Under each foot there will also be a hole, to give him the opportunity of getting at the toes. The lips are by far the most difficult part to manage. The operator must have a working-iron in both

hands. One of these will do the work within the head, and the other that without : for the lips require to be re-formed with a beautiful rotundity; and this can only be effected by means of the inner and the outer irons working in opposite directions. During the actual operation, the animal need not be kept in its original position. A smaller animal may be placed on the operator's lap: the larger may be thrown on the ground, or on the table. Every day the nose, and lips, and orbits ought to be touched with the oil and turpentine, in order to keep them moist. At first, after you have used the workingiron in every quarter where it is required, there will be no appearance of a re-formation of the features. Nevertheless, in the due course of time, as the skin stiffens, the artist will see the features gradually appear; and every day he will be more and more content with his work. At last, the skin will retain the slightest impression communicated to it by the touch of the working-iron. Thus the artist will have it fully in his power to reproduce wrinkles, or warts, or hollows, or a smooth surface, just as occasion may require.

The fur will be equally under his command. He will raise it, or depress it, according to circumstances, and it will retain the position ever after. Thus, a stuffed cat in anger will exhibit a tail of the same extraordinary bulk which it does when a dog threatens its existence.

All animals ought to be well washed in soap and water, with a hard brush, before they are skinned.

This will have a surprising effect in beautifying the fur.

As there are parts of a quadruped's skin which are bound down, as it were, to the bone (at the eyes, for example), it will be necessary to pass a thread, with a sufficient knot at one end, through these parts, and to let the end without a knot hang loose after it has been drawn out at the opposite quarter. Thus, there must be a thread in the extremities at the gape of the mouth, and one at the corners of the eyes; and others in different parts of the body, according to the operator's judgment. By pulling these at the end which hangs out, he will be enabled to depress the parts into their natural shape.

The artificial eyes must be put in on the first day of the operation, and taken out and put back again every time the head of the specimen is modelled.

When all is completed, and the skin has become perfectly dry, the artist takes out the chaff or sawdust; and he finds that the specimen is quite firm enough to stand without any support from wires. He cuts three sides of a square hole under the feet, to let out the chaff; and when this is done he returns the skin to its place.

A slit must be made in the crown of the head, or under the jaws, to allow him to fix the artificial eyes with a little putty or wax. The slit, if properly done, will leave no mark on the fur.

If the quadruped be stuffed in distant countries, with an intention to be sent home, it may be cut up, when finished, into three or four separate pieces, and this will facilitate the carriage. When dividing it, the operator must take care to hold his knife so as to humour the angle which the fur forms with the skin. Thus, were I to cut a preserved skin in two parts, the blade of my knife would point to the head, and the haft the tail of the animal. By attention to this, not a hair of the fur will be cut during the operation.

I will just add here (although it be a digression), that there is no difficulty in making the legs and feet of eagles, turkeys, and other large birds, retain their natural size. You may go through every known museum, and you will find that the legs of these, and of all large birds, are dried and shrivelled, as though they belonged to the mummies of ancient days. In order to give the legs of birds a natural appearance, and a natural size, the skin, from the very claws to the top of the leg, must be separated from the bone by running a working-iron betwixt it and the bone, and then modelling the skin with the working-iron.

The wattles of fowls, the caruncles of turkeys, and the combs of cocks, by the simple process of internal modelling, may be made to retain their natural size.

I have now given an outline of the mode of preserving quadrupeds upon scientific principles. Here, then, I stop; for I can go on no farther. I can no more explain, by the agency of my pen, how to make the thousand and one little touches which are necessary to insure success, than a fiddler can convey instructions by letter to one who has never

used the bow. He may tell him, forsooth, to draw the horse-hair at right angles over the catgut; and he may add directions how the learner is to stop and shift, and stop and shift again, until he shall produce delightful music. But this will avail him nothing. The lad will scrape and scrape again, for want of personal instructions, till at last the man who is doomed to be punished by his grating will cry out, —

## " Old Orpheus play'd so well, he moved Old Nick; But thou movest nothing but thy fiddle-stick."

I have turned this new discovery ten thousand times over in my mind, and I invariably come to the same conclusion; viz. that I cannot give sufficient instruction by means of the pen alone. I am placed in a situation somewhat like that of the French cook, who was ordered by his king to make a dish out of that which put his culinary powers utterly at defiance. "I have turned it every way, an't please your Majesty," said he; " and I have tried it with every kind of sauce; but, positively, I cannot make a dish of it." Neither can I effect, through the medium of the pen, that which I could wish to do in this case. Wherefore, I beg to inform the reader that it requires the dissecting hand of the instructor, and from two to three weeks of actual work upon a specimen, to render the novice an adept in this new mode of preserving quadrupeds for cabinets of natural history. But, as I have neither leisure nor inclination to assemble pupils around me, I must request him who approves of the plan to be

satisfied with the outline which I have just given him. I have no doubt but that his own abilities and industry will eventually crown his efforts with success.

Upon this new principle I have prepared the large ant-bear, a land tortoise, an armadillo, a dog's head (now in the possession of the Duke of Northumberland), a hedgehog, a polecat, and the nondescript.

These specimens will be amply sufficient to prove that animals with a rough coat of hair, others with a smooth one, others with a shell, others with a scaly armour, others with a soft fur, and others, in fine, with a skin studded over with spikes, can have their form and features restored; and that the skin, prepared after the manner which I have described, will always retain its shape and brilliancy, and be quite free from the ravages of the moth, or from any detriment by being exposed to damp.

Museums ought to be encouraged by every means possible. The buildings themselves are, in general, an ornament to the towns in which they have been built; whilst the zoological specimens which they contain, although prepared upon wrong principles, are, nevertheless, of great interest; since they afford to thousands, who have not the means of leaving their own country, a frequent opportunity of seeing the rare and valuable productions which are found in far distant parts of the globe.

When I visit Leeds, I generally spend an hour in Calvert's Museum, where I never fail to be highly gratified. Mr. Calvert is a gun-maker of the first

order. I am always lost in admiration when I cast my eyes on the vast collection of treasure which this lover of the arts has brought into the spacious and well-proportioned apartment, built at his own expense, and arranged after his own plan. In conversing with him on the habits of those animals which have come under his own immediate notice, I perceive something so true, so pertinent, and so straightforward in his observations, that I always feel regret when I see by my watch it is time for me to depart.

It has been remarked by some, who have conversed with me on this new process of preparing specimens for museums, that it would take up too much time. I am not aware that this would be the case; for he who is solely occupied in preparing specimens would always contrive to have several on hand at one and the same time. But, even granting that a great portion of his time were spent upon a single animal; is not one good specimen worth twenty bad ones ? Who would fill his gallery full of Holland toys, when he has it in his power to place there statues of the first workmanship ?

Indifferent specimens are admitted into museums only because better cannot be procured; and better will never be procured, until a radical change be made in that mode of preparation which is now in universal use.

I often think that the directors of public museums commit an error in not giving more encouragement, in a pecuniary point of view, to those whom they engage to prepare the specimens. The very mode-

rate salary which these meritorious men receive is not a sufficient requital for their services. Moreover, the quantity of work which is required at their hands too often prevents them from trying experiments, which might probably prove of vast utility to the establishments under their inspection. Should this paper find its way across the water, and attract the notice of our Gallic neighbours, who are full of genius, and are remarkable for their perseverance, I do not despair to see a great alteration for the better at their magnificent establishment for natural history in the Jardin des Plantes, on my next visit to the French capital.

THE END.

LONDON : Printed by A. Spottiswoode, New-Street-Square.

# **MR. LOUDON'S**

# WORKS ON ARBORICULTURE,

&c.

I.

# AN ENCYCLOPÆDIA OF TREES AND SHRUBS;

Being the Arboretum et Fruticetum Britannicum abridged : containing the Hardy Trees and Shrubs of Great Britain, Native and Foreign, scientifically and popularly described ; with their Propagation, Culture, and Uses in the Arts; and with Engravings of nearly all the Species. Adapted for the Use of Nurserymen, Gardeners, and Foresters. 8vo. with upwards of 2000 Engravings on Wood, price 2l. 10s. cloth.

" In its present form, this valuable work is placed within the reach of thousands who could not hope to obtain it unabridged, and we strongly recommend it to universal patronage." — DR. LINDLEY, in *Gardener's Chronicle*.

II,

# THE ARBORETUM ET FRUTICETUM BRITANNICUM.

In 8 vols. 8vo. - 4 of letterpress and 4 of plates - price 10l.

This work contains by far the most copious history, natural and artificial, of all the trees and shrubs which will stand the

## Works on Arboriculture, &c.

open air in Britain, that has ever been published; including their description, uses, propagation, culture, diseases, effect in landscape, and every other particular desirable to be known by the planter and landed proprietor.

There are botanical figures of all the species, drawn to one scale; and portraits of the trees, also drawn to a scale, showing the different sizes which the different kinds attain when ten years planted, and also when full grown; an object which was never before attempted in any work on trees.

"This book is one of solid value, worthy a place in the library of every landed gentleman, as well as of every student of botanical, arboricultural, and horticultural science.... The 'Arboretum Britannicum' is complete in its kind, and it must become a standard book of reference on all subjects connected with trees." — Quarterly Review.

#### III.

### MR. LOUDON'S EDITION OF

## **REPTON'S LANDSCAPE GARDENING**

#### AND GARDEN ARCHITECTURE,

Illustrated by numerous Plans, Sections, Views, &c. 8vo. Price 1l. 10s. plain; coloured, 3l. 6s.

This is by far the most complete work on laying out grounds that has hitherto been published; and by means of the numerous plans and sections, the whole may be readily comprehended by the working gardener, as well as by the amateur.

#### June 1, 1844.

## A CATALOGUE OF

# NEW WORKS AND NEW EDITIONS

#### PRINTED FOR

LONGMAN, BROWN, GREEN, AND LONGMANS,

LONDON.

#### ANALYTICAL INDEX.

# ACRICULTURE AND RURAL

rages	o ames.s
Bayldon on Valuing Rents, etc 6	States
the Valuation of Property for	Maunde
	Roscoe
Crocker's Land Surveying 9	Russell
Davy's Agricultural Chemistry 9	Bedfo
Davy's Agricultural Chemistry 9 Greenwood's (Col.) Tree-Lifter 12	Shelley
Johnson's Farmer's Encyclopædia - 15	Direttey
Mrs.) Lady's Country Companion 18	9.9
Low's Breeds of the Domesticated Animals	
of Great Britain 19	Smith's
,, Elements of Agriculture - 19	Southey
	Tate's 1
Whitley's Agricultural Geology 32	1
	BOO
ARTS, MANUFACTURES, AND ARCHITECTURE,	Donova
ARCHITECTURE.	
Brande's Dictionary of Science, Litera-	Hand-B
ture, and Art 7	Hints of
Gwilt's Encyclopædia of Architecture - 12	Hudson
Loudon's Encyclopædia of Cottage, Farm,	2.3
and Villa Architecture and Furniture - 18	9.9
Porter's Manufacture of Silk 24	Lorimer
Porcelain & Glass 24	Mar
	Maunde
Reid (Dr.) on Warming and Ventilating 24	12.
Savage's Dictionary of Printing 26	12
Steam Engine (The), by the Artisan Club 28	
Ure's Dictionary of Arts, Manufactures,	2.2
and Mines	Riddle's
Wathen's Arts, etc. of Ancient Egypt - 32	in autors
PIOCRADULY	Short W
BIOGRAPHY.	
Aikin's Life of Addison 5	Thomson
Bell's Lives of the most Eminent British	Sick H
Poets 6	Tomlins
Biographical Dictionary of the Society for	Walton'
the Diffusion of Useful Knowledge - 6	
Dover's Life of the King of Prussia 10	BO
Dunham's Lives of the Early Writers of	Callcott <sup>2</sup>
Great Britain 10	Conversa
Lives of the British Dramatists 10	
Forster's Statesmen of the Commonwealth	Drummo
of England 11	Glendin
Cloints Lines of the most Eminant D. 111	Apple
Gleig's Lives of the most Eminent British	Greenwo
Military Commanders 11	Henslow
Grant (Mrs.) Memoir and Correspondence 11	Hoare O
James's Life of the Black Prince 15	on Ope

men		-		- MR - 1	-	
's Bio	graph	ical 7	Freas	ury		-
Lives	ofE	miner	t Bri	tish l	Lawy	ers
s Corr	espor	idenc	e of t	he I	Juké	of
d		1.00			-	
Lives	of th	ie mo	st En	iner	t Lit	te-
			Italy,			
	rtuga					
Lives			mas	t R	mine	nt
		Write				
1.1.1.1				in.	Dam	hal

Pages

 $\begin{array}{r}
 15 \\
 21 \\
 25
 \end{array}$ 

6

BIOCRAPHY.

James's Lives of the most Eminent Foreign

Smith's Memoirs of the Marquis De Pom Southey's Lives of the British Admirals Tate's Horatius Restitutus

BOOKS OF GENERAL UTILITY	f
Donovan's Domestic Economy	10
Hand-Book of Taste	12
Hints on Etiquette	13
Hudson's Parent's Hand-Book -	15
. Executor's Guide	15
On Making Wills	15
Lorimer's Letters to a Young Master	
Mariner	18
Maunder's Treasury of Knowledge	21
Scientific and Literary Treasury	
" Treasury of History	21
Biographical Treasury	21
Universal Class-Book	21
Riddle's EngLatin and Latin-Eng. Dic.	25
,, Diamond Latin-English Dictionary	
Short Whist	27
Thomson's Domestic Management of the	~,
Sick Room -	29
Tomlins' Law Dictionary	30
Walton's Amateur's Drawing-Book -	31
Walton's Amateur's Diawing-Dook -	01
BOTANY AND CARDENING	

BOTAILT AND GANDENING	
Callcott's Scripture Herbal	8
Conversations on Botany	9
Drummond's First Steps to Botany	10
Glendinning On the Culture of the Pine	
Apple	11
Greenwood's (Col.) Tree-Lifter	12
Henslow's Botany	13
Hoare On Cultivation of the Grave Vine	
on Open Walls	13

London: Printed by Manning and Mason, Ivy-lane, St. Paul's,

#### ANALYTICAL INDEX

· · ·		
The last to the home	ages	3
Hooker's British Flora ,, Icones Plantarum		5
,, Icones Plantarum	• 11	5
,, and Taylor's Muscologia Britan	-	
nica	- 13	
Jackson's Pictorial Flora	- 18	
Knapp's Gramina Britannica -	• .16	6
Lindley's Theory of Horticulture	- 17	7
,, Outlines of the First Principle	s	
of Horticulture	18	3
, Guide to the Orchard and Kitche	n	
Garden	- 18	3
, Introduction to Botany -		7
	- î <sup>2</sup>	7
	1	-
33 Flora Medica	1	4
99 School Botany -	1	4
, Synopsis of British Flora -		1
Loudon's Hortus Britannicus	* 13	9
", Lignosus Londinensis	- 19	
,, Encyclopædia of Trees & Shrub	s 18	
the Gardening		
Plants -	- Is	
Agriculture	- 18	8
, Agriculture Suburban Garden and Villa Com	-	
nanion	- 19	9
. Cemeteries and Churchyards	- 119	9
Repton's Landscape Gardening and Land		
scape Architecture	- 2	5
Rivers's Rose Amateur's Guide	- 24	ŝ.
Roberts on the Vine	- 2	Ę
Berers's Wenetable Cultinator		6
Rogers's Vegetable Cultivator -	- 20	
Smith's Introduction to Botany ,, English Flora	• 2	4
" English Flora	- 2	L
" Compendium of English Flora	- z,	6
CHRONOLOGY.		
Blair's Chronological Tables -		6
Blair's Chronological Tables • Nicolas's Chronology of History •	- 2	
Riddle's Ecclesiastical Chronology -	- 24	
		9
Tate's Horatius Restitutus	- 2	9
Tate's Horatius Restitutus Wathen's Chronology of Ancient Egypt	- 2	9
Wathen's Chronology of Ancient Egypt	- 2	9
Wathen's Chronology of Ancient Egypt COMMERCE AND MERCANT	- 2	9
Wathen's Chronology of Ancient Egypt COMMERCE AND MERCANT AFFAIRS	- 2 - 3	9
Wathen's Chronology of Ancient Egypt COMMERCE AND MERCANT AFFAIRS	- 2 - 3	9
Wathen's Chronology of Ancient Egypt COMMERCE AND MERCANT AFFAIRS. Lorimer's Letters to a Young Maste	- 2! - 3:  LE r	92
Wathen's Chronology of Ancient Egypt COMMERCE AND MERCANT AFFAIRS Lorimer's Letters to a Young Maste Mariner M'Callock's Dictionary of Commerce an	- 2! - 3:  LE r - 1;	92
Wathen's Chronology of Ancient Egypt COMMERCE AND MERCANT AFFAIRS Lorimer's Letters to a Young Maste Mariner M'Callock's Dictionary of Commerce an	- 2! - 3:  LE r - 1; d	927
Tate's Horatus Restitutus	- 2! - 3:  LE r - 1; d - 2:	92 7 2
Tate's Horatus Restitutus	- 2! - 3:  LE - 1; d - 2!	92 7 2
Tate's Horatus Restitutus	- 2! - 3:  LE - 1; d - 2!	92 7 2
Tate's Horatus Restitutus Wathen's Chronology of Ancient Egypt COMMERCE AND MERGANT AFFAIRS Lorimer's Letters to a Young Maste Mariner M'Culloch's Dictionary of Commerce an Commercial Navigation Steel's Shipmaster's Assistant - CEOCRAPHY AND ATLASES	- 2! - 3: LE - 1; d 2! - 2!	92 7 2
Tate's Horatus Restitutus	- 2! - 3!  LE - 1! - 2! - 2!	92 7 28
Tate's Horatus Restitutus	- 2 - 3 - 1 - 1 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2	92 7 28 8
Tate's Horatus Restitutus	- 2! - 3:  LE r 1; - 1; - 2: - 2: - 2: - 2: - 2: - 2: - 2: - 3: - 1; - 1; - 2: - 3: - 3: - 1; - 3: - 3: - 3: - 1; - 3: - 3: - 3: - 3: - 4: - 4: - 4: - 4: - 4: - 4: - 4: - 4	92 7 28 88
Tate's Horatus Restitutus	- 2! - 3:  LE r 1; - 1; - 2! - 2! - 2!	92 7 28 888
Tate's Horatus Restitutus	- 2! - 3:  LE r 1; - 1; - 2!	92 7 28 8882
Tate's Horatus Restitutus	- 2! - 3: ILE - 1: - 2!	92 7 28 88821
Tate's Horatus Restitutus	- 2! - 3:  LE r 1; - 1; - 2!	92 7 28 88821
Tate's Horatus Restitutus	- 2! - 3: ILE - 1: - 2!	92 7 28 88821
Tate's Horatus Restitutus	- 2! - 3: ILE - 1: - 2!	92 7 28 88821
<ul> <li>Tate's Horatus Restitutus</li> <li>Wathen's Chronology of Ancient Egypt</li> <li>COMMERCE AND MERCANT AFFARS</li> <li>Lorimer's Letters to a Young Maste Marine</li> <li>McCalloch's Dictionary of Commerce an Commercial Navigation</li> <li>Steel's Shipmaster's Assistant</li> <li>CEOCRAPHY AND ATLASES</li> <li>Butler's Sketch of Ancient and Moder Geography</li> <li>Ancient Geography</li> <li>Hall's New General Atlas</li> <li>M'Calloch's Geography</li> <li>Hals of Modern Geography</li> <li>Mate-Brun's Geographical Dictionary</li> <li>Mate-Brun's Geography</li> <li>Mate-Brun's Geography</li> <li>Matro Brun's Geography</li> <li>MTGRA Geography</li> <li>MITS Rev AND CRITICISM,</li> </ul>	-2! -3!  LE r = 1; -2!	92 7 28 88821
Tate's Horatus Restitutus	$- \frac{2i}{2} = \frac{3i}{2}$ $ LE - \frac{1}{2} = \frac{1}{2}$ $- \frac{2i}{2} = \frac{1}{2}$ $- \frac{1}{2} = \frac{1}{2}$	92 7 28 88882193
Tate's Horatus Restitutus	$\begin{array}{c} - 2! \\ - 3! \\    LE \\ r \\ - 1! \\ - 2! \\ - 2! \\ - 2! \\ - 2! \\ - 1! \\ - 1! \\ - 2! \\ - 1! \\ - 2!$	92 728 88882193 4
Tate's Horatus Restitutus	$\begin{array}{c} - 2! \\ - 3! \\    LE \\ r \\ - 1! \\ - 2! \\ - 2! \\ - 2! \\ - 2! \\ - 1! \\ - 1! \\ - 2! \\ - 1! \\ - 2!$	92 728 88882193 4
Tate's Horatus Restitutus Wathen's Chronoology of Ancient Egypt COMMERCE AND MERCANT AFFARS. Locimer's Letters to a Young Maste Marchiner of Commerce an Commercial Navigation Steel's Shipmaster's Assistant CEOCRAPHY AND ATLASES Butler's Stetch of Ancient and Moder Geography , Ancient Geography , Ancient Geography Mite-Brun's Geography Muteray's Encyclopusdia of Geography HISTORY AND CRITICISM. Adairs' Sir R.), Memoir of a Mission t Vienna	- 24 - 3 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2	92 728 88882193 4
Tate's Horatus Restitutus Wathen's Chronoology of Ancient Egypt COMMERCE AND MERCANT AFFARS. Locimer's Letters to a Young Maste Marchiner of Commerce an Commercial Navigation Steel's Shipmaster's Assistant CEOCRAPHY AND ATLASES Butler's Stetch of Ancient and Moder Geography , Ancient Geography , Ancient Geography Mite-Brun's Geography Muteray's Encyclopusdia of Geography HISTORY AND CRITICISM. Adairs' Sir R.), Memoir of a Mission t Vienna	- 24 - 3 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2	92 728 88882193 4
Tate's Horatus Restitutus Wathen's Chronoology of Ancient Egypt COMMERCE AND MERCANT AFFARS. Locimer's Letters to a Young Maste Marchiner of Young Maste Marchiner of Commerce an Commercial Navigation Steel's Shipmaster's Assistant CEOCRAPHY AND ATLASES Butler's Stetch of Ancient and Moder Geography , Ancient Geography Mite Straw's Geography Muter Straw's Geography Muter Straw's Geography Muter Straw's Geography Miteray's Encyclopusdia of Geography HISTORY AND CRITICISM. Adairs's (Sir R.), Memoir of a Mission t Vienna	- 24 - 3 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2	92 728 88882193 4
Tate's Horatus Restitutus Wathen's Chronoology of Ancient Egypt COMMERCE AND MERCANT AFFARS. Locimer's Letters to a Young Maste Marchiner of Young Maste Marchiner of Commerce an Commercial Navigation Steel's Shipmaster's Assistant CEOCRAPHY AND ATLASES Butler's Stetch of Ancient and Moder Geography , Ancient Geography Mite Straw's Geography Muter Straw's Geography Muter Straw's Geography Muter Straw's Geography Miteray's Encyclopusdia of Geography HISTORY AND CRITICISM. Adairs's (Sir R.), Memoir of a Mission t Vienna	- 24 - 3 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2	92 7 28 88882193
Tate's Horatus Restitutus Wathen's Chronoology of Ancient Egypt COMMERCE AND MERCANT AFFARS. Locimer's Letters to a Young Maste Marchiner of Young Maste Marchiner of Commerce an Commercial Navigation Steel's Shipmaster's Assistant CEOCRAPHY AND ATLASES Butler's Stetch of Ancient and Moder Geography , Ancient Geography Mite Straw's Geography Muter Straw's Geography Muter Straw's Geography Muter Straw's Geography Miteray's Encyclopusdia of Geography HISTORY AND CRITICISM. Adairs's (Sir R.), Memoir of a Mission t Vienna	- 24 - 3 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2	92 728 88882193 4
<ul> <li>Tate's Horatus Restitutus</li> <li>Tate's Horatus Restitutus</li> <li>Commerce AND MERCANT AFFARS</li> <li>Lorimer's Letters to a Young Maste Marine</li> <li>McCalloch's Dictionary of Commerce an Commercial Navigation</li> <li>Steel's Shipmaster's Assistant</li> <li>CECORAPHY AND ATLASES</li> <li>Butler's Sketch of Ancient and Moder Geography</li> <li>Ancient Comparison</li> <li>CECORAPHY AND ATLASES</li> <li>Butler's Sketch of Ancient and Moder Geography</li> <li>Ancient Comparison</li> <li>McCalloch's Geographical Dictionary Mate-Brun's Geography</li> <li>HISTORY AND CRITICISM</li> <li>Addison's History of the Knights Templa Blair's (Sir R.), Memoir of a Mission t Vienna</li> <li>Bolomsfeld's Charlen and Historicet Thales Blair's Chrone and Historicet Thales</li> <li>Bloomsfeld's Bathon of Thucydides</li> <li>Cooloy's History of Maritime and Inhan Blairs Alstory of Maritime and Inhan Blairs History of Maritime and Inhan</li> </ul>	- 21 - 3: - 1: - 1: - 1: - 2: - 2: - 1: - 2: - 1: - 2: - 1: - 2: - 1: - 2: - 1: - 1: - 1: - 1: - 1: - 1: - 1: - 1	92 728 88882193 4
<ul> <li>Tate's Horatus Restitutus</li> <li>Tate's Horatus Restitutus</li> <li>Commerce AND MERCANT AFFARS</li> <li>Lorimer's Letters to a Young Maste Marine</li> <li>McCalloch's Dictionary of Commerce an Commercial Navigation</li> <li>Steel's Shipmaster's Assistant</li> <li>CECORAPHY AND ATLASES</li> <li>Butler's Sketch of Ancient and Moder Geography</li> <li>Ancient Comparison</li> <li>CECORAPHY AND ATLASES</li> <li>Butler's Sketch of Ancient and Moder Geography</li> <li>Ancient Comparison</li> <li>McCalloch's Geographical Dictionary Mate-Brun's Geography</li> <li>HISTORY AND CRITICISM</li> <li>Addison's History of the Knights Templa Blair's (Sir R.), Memoir of a Mission t Vienna</li> <li>Bolomsfeld's Charlen and Historicet Thales Blair's Chrone and Historicet Thales</li> <li>Bloomsfeld's Bathon of Thucydides</li> <li>Cooloy's History of Maritime and Inhan Blairs Alstory of Maritime and Inhan Blairs History of Maritime and Inhan</li> </ul>	- 21 - 3 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 1 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2 - 2	92 7 28 8882193 456666 9
Tate's Horatus Restitutus	- 22 - 33 - 12 - 12 - 12 - 12 - 12 - 12 - 12 - 12	92 7 28 8882193 456666 99
<ul> <li>Tate's Horatus Restitutus</li> <li>Tate's Horatus Restitutus</li> <li>ComMERCE AND MERCANT AFFARS</li> <li>Lorimer's Letters to a Young Maste Marine</li> <li>M'Chiloch's Dictionary of Commerce an Commercial Navigation</li> <li>Steel's Shipmaster's Assistant</li> <li>CEOCRAPHY AND ATLASES</li> <li>Butler's Sketch of Ancient and Moder Geography</li> <li>Ancient Geography</li> <li>Hall's New Commerce and Ancient Geography</li> <li>M'Chiloch's Geography</li> <li>Hall's New Comparison</li> <li>Maray's Hary's Geography</li> <li>HISTORY AND CRITICISM</li> <li>Addison's History of the Knights Templa Bilar's (Sir R.), Memoir of a Mission t Vienna</li> <li>Hall's Temalation of Thaoyetides</li> <li>Bloomfeid's Temalation of Thaoyetides</li> <li>Cool's's History of Maritime and Inhan Discovery</li> <li>Crowe's History of France</li> <li>Donhan's History of France</li> </ul>	- 22 - 33 - 12 - 12 - 12 - 12 - 12 - 12 - 12 - 12	92 7 28 8882193 456666 99
<ul> <li>Pate's Horatus Restitutus</li> <li>Pate's Horatus Restitutus</li> <li>Commerce AND MERCANT AFARS</li> <li>Lorimer's Letters to a Young Maste Marine</li> <li>McCalloch's Dictionary of Commerce an Commercial Navigation</li> <li>Steel's Shipmaster's Assistant</li> <li>CEOCRAPHY AND ATLASES</li> <li>Butler's Sketch of Ancient and Moder Geography</li> <li>Ancient Geography</li> <li>Hall's New General Atlas</li> <li>M'Calloch's Geography</li> <li>Mate Bruny's Geography</li> <li>Mate Bruny's Geography</li> <li>Miter Stray's Encyclopedia of Geography</li> <li>Miter Stray's Encyclopedia of Geography</li> <li>Miter Stray's Encyclopedia of Geography</li> <li>Bidr's (Sir R.), Memoir of a Mission t Vienna</li> <li>Addison's History of the Knights Templa Bidr's Chron, and Historical Tubles</li> <li>Biomfield's Translation of Thucydides</li> <li>Cooley's History of France</li> <li>Dunkan's History of Sarona Portugai History of Sarona Portugai</li> </ul>	- 22 - 33 ILE r 1; - 22 - 1; - 22 - 1; - 22 - 1; - 22 - 1; - 22 - 22 - 1; - 22 -	92 7 28 8882193 456666 990
<ul> <li>Pate's Horatus Restitutus</li> <li>Pate's Horatus Restitutus</li> <li>Commerce AND MERCANT AFARS</li> <li>Lorimer's Letters to a Young Maste Marine</li> <li>McCalloch's Dictionary of Commerce an Commercial Navigation</li> <li>Steel's Shipmaster's Assistant</li> <li>CEOCRAPHY AND ATLASES</li> <li>Butler's Sketch of Ancient and Moder Geography</li> <li>Ancient Geography</li> <li>Hall's New General Atlas</li> <li>M'Calloch's Geography</li> <li>Mate Bruny's Geography</li> <li>Mate Bruny's Geography</li> <li>Miter Stray's Encyclopedia of Geography</li> <li>Miter Stray's Encyclopedia of Geography</li> <li>Miter Stray's Encyclopedia of Geography</li> <li>Bidr's (Sir R.), Memoir of a Mission t Vienna</li> <li>Addison's History of the Knights Templa Bidr's Chron, and Historical Tubles</li> <li>Biomfield's Translation of Thucydides</li> <li>Cooley's History of France</li> <li>Dunkan's History of Sarona Portugai History of Sarona Portugai</li> </ul>	- 22 - 33 ILE r 1/ d 22 - 1/ - 1/ 1/ - 1/ - 1/ 1/ - 1/ - 1/ 	92 7 28 8882193 456666 990 0
<ul> <li>Pate's Horatus Restitutus</li> <li>Pate's Horatus Restitutus</li> <li>Commerce AND MERCANT AFARS</li> <li>Lorimer's Letters to a Young Maste Marine</li> <li>McCalloch's Dictionary of Commerce an Commercial Navigation</li> <li>Steel's Shipmaster's Assistant</li> <li>CEOCRAPHY AND ATLASES</li> <li>Butler's Sketch of Ancient and Moder Geography</li> <li>Ancient Geography</li> <li>Hall's New General Atlas</li> <li>M'Calloch's Geography</li> <li>Mate Bruny's Geography</li> <li>Mate Bruny's Geography</li> <li>Miter Stray's Encyclopedia of Geography</li> <li>Miter Stray's Encyclopedia of Geography</li> <li>Miter Stray's Encyclopedia of Geography</li> <li>Bidr's (Sir R.), Memoir of a Mission t Vienna</li> <li>Addison's History of the Knights Templa Bidr's Chron, and Historical Tubles</li> <li>Biomfield's Translation of Thucydides</li> <li>Cooley's History of France</li> <li>Dunkan's History of Sarona Portugai History of Sarona Portugai</li> </ul>	- 22 = 33 $  LE = 1;$ $- 1;$ $- 2;$ $- 2;$ $- 1;$ $- 2;$ $- 1;$ $- 2;$ $- 1;$ $- 2;$ $- 1;$ $- 1;$ $- 1;$ $- 1;$ $- 1;$ $- 1;$	92 7 28 8882193 456666 990 0
<ul> <li>Pate's Horatus Restitutus</li> <li>Pate's Horatus Restitutus</li> <li>Commerce AND MERCANT AFARS</li> <li>Lorimer's Letters to a Young Maste Marine</li> <li>McCalloch's Dictionary of Commerce an Commercial Navigation</li> <li>Steel's Shipmaster's Assistant</li> <li>CEOCRAPHY AND ATLASES</li> <li>Butler's Sketch of Ancient and Moder Geography</li> <li>Ancient Geography</li> <li>Hall's New General Atlas</li> <li>M'Calloch's Geography</li> <li>Mate Bruny's Geography</li> <li>Mate Bruny's Geography</li> <li>Miter Stray's Encyclopedia of Geography</li> <li>Miter Stray's Encyclopedia of Geography</li> <li>Miter Stray's Encyclopedia of Geography</li> <li>Bidr's (Sir R.), Memoir of a Mission t Vienna</li> <li>Addison's History of the Knights Templa Bidr's Chron, and Historical Tubles</li> <li>Biomfield's Translation of Thucydides</li> <li>Cooley's History of France</li> <li>Dunkan's History of Sarona Portugai History of Sarona Portugai</li> </ul>	- 22 $- 33$ $  LE r 1', 2' $ $- 1', 2' - 2'$ $- 1', 2' - 2' - 2' - 2' - 2' - 2' - 2' - 2'$	92 7 28 8882193 456666 990 00
<ul> <li>Pate's Horatus Restitutus</li> <li>Pate's Horatus Restitutus</li> <li>Commerce AND MERCANT AFARS</li> <li>Lorimer's Letters to a Young Maste Marine</li> <li>McCalloch's Dictionary of Commerce an Commercial Navigation</li> <li>Steel's Shipmaster's Assistant</li> <li>CEOCRAPHY AND ATLASES</li> <li>Butler's Sketch of Ancient and Moder Geography</li> <li>Ancient Geography</li> <li>Hall's New General Atlas</li> <li>M'Calloch's Geography</li> <li>Mate Bruny's Geography</li> <li>Mate Bruny's Geography</li> <li>Miter Stray's Encyclopedia of Geography</li> <li>Miter Stray's Encyclopedia of Geography</li> <li>Miter Stray's Encyclopedia of Geography</li> <li>Bidr's (Sir R.), Memoir of a Mission t Vienna</li> <li>Addison's History of the Knights Templa Bidr's Chron, and Historical Tubles</li> <li>Biomfield's Translation of Thucydides</li> <li>Cooley's History of France</li> <li>Dunkan's History of Sarona Portugai History of Sarona Portugai</li> </ul>	- 22 = 33 $  LE = 1'$ $- 1' = 2'$ $- 2' = -15$ $- 2' = -16$ $- 10 = -16$ $- 10 = -16$ $- 10 = -16$	92 7 28 8882193 456666 990 00 0
<ul> <li>Tate's Horatus Restitutus</li> <li>Tate's Horatus Restitutus</li> <li>Commers Letters to a Young Maste Marine</li> <li>McCalloch's Dictionary of Commerce an Commercial Navigation</li> <li>Steel's Shipmaster's Assistant</li> <li>CEOCRAPHY AND ATLASES</li> <li>Butler's Sketch of Ancient and Moder Geography</li> <li>Tatas of Modern Geography</li> <li>McCalloch's Geography</li> <li>Ancient Geography</li> <li>McCalloch's Geography</li> <li>McCalloch'</li></ul>	- 22 - 33 ILE r 1: 22 - 12 - 22 - 2	92 7 28 8882193 456666 990 00 0
The set of the second s	- 22 - 33 ILE r 1: 22 - 12 - 22 - 2	92 7 28 8882193 456666 990 00 00

Pa	ges
Grant (Mrs.) Memoir aud Corespondence	11
Grattan's History of Netherlands	11
Halsted's Life of Richard III	12
Jeffrey's (Lord) Contributions to the	
Edinburgh Review	15
Keightley's Outlines of History	16
King's (Lord), Speeches and Writings	10
(with Memoir)	16
	16
Laing's Kings of Norway	10
Macaulay's Essays contributed to the	19
Edinburgh Review	
Mackintosh's History of England	19
Miscellaneous Works -	19
M'Culloch's Dictionary, Historical, Geo-	
graphical, and Statistical	21
Maunder's Treasury of History	21
Moore's History of Ireland	22
Rome, History of -	26
Russell's Correspondence of the Duke of	
Bedford	6
Scott's History of Scotland	26
Sismondi's History of the Fall of the	
Roman Empire	27
History of the Italian Re-	
publics	27
Stebbing's History of the Christian Church	28
History of the Reformation -	28
Switzerland, History of	29
Sydney Smith's Works	27
Thirlwall's History of Greece	29
Turner's History of England	31
A athor a matory of England	01

## JUVENILE BOOKS,

Including Mrs. Marcet's Works.	
Boy's (the) Country Book, By W. Howitt	15
,, Own Book	6
Howitt's (M.) Child's Picture and Verse	
Book	14
, (W.) Jack of the Mill	14
Ladies' (the Young) Book	32
Marcet's Conversations-	
On the History of England	20
On Chemistry	20
On Natural Philosophy	20
On Political Economy	20
On Vegetable Physiology	20
On Land and Water	20
Marcet's the Game of Grammar	20
, Mary's Grammar	20
Lessons on Animals, etc	20
., Conversations on Language -	20
Marryat's Masterman Ready	21
Maunder's Universal Class Book	21
Pycroft's (the Rev. J.), English Reading	24

#### MEDICINE.

Bull's Hints to Mothers -		1	7
Management of Children	-10		2
Copland's Dictionary of Medicine			9
Elliotson's Human Physiology			10
Frankum on Enlarged Abdomen			31
Holland's Medical Notes			13
Macleod On Rheumatism -			19
Pereira On Food and Diet .		-	23
Reece's Medical Guide			24
Sandby On Mesmerism			26
MISCELLANEOUS.			
THOULE THEOUS			-

Bray's Philosophy of Neces	sity	-		7
Cavendish's Debates -				8
Clavers's Forest Life .				8
Colton's Lacon				8
De Morgan On Probabilities	3	-	-	9
Good's Book of Nature -		-	-	11
Graham's English				11
,, Helps to English (	Gramn	nar		16

 $\mathbf{2}$ 

#### TO CATALOGUE OF NEW WORKS.

	Pa	ges
Guest's Mabinogion		12
Hand-Book of Taste	-	12
Hobbes (Thos.), English Works of	-	13
Holland's Progressive Education .	-	13
Howitt's Rural Life of England -	-	14
Visite to Romerkuhle Places		14
Student-Life of Germany		15
· Duvel und Domostic Life of (	Jer-	
99 RUTAL AND DOMESTIC LARCON		14
, Colonization and Christianit	v .	15
Hummhmened Illuminated Books	5	15
Humphreys' Illuminated Books -	the	A-O
Jeffrey's (Lord) Contributions to	rue	15
Edinburgh Review		10
Kavanagh's Discovery of the Science	: 01	10
Languages	~	16
Letters on American Debts	-	27
Life of a Travelling Physician		17
Loudon's (Mrs.) Lady's Country Comp	intor	18
Macaulay's Critical and Historical Es	says	19
Mackintosh's (Sir James) Miscellane	ous	
Works	-	19
Morgan on Assurances, Annuities,	and	
Reversions		22
Peter Plymley's Letters	-	27
Prism of Imagination (The)	·	25
Pycroft's English Reading		25
Sandby On Mesmerism	-	26
Seaward's (Sir E.) Narrative of his S	hin-	
wreck · ·		26
Smith's (Rev. Sydney) Works .	1.1.4	27
Taylor's Statesman		29
Walker's Chess Studies		31
Walton's Amateur's Drawing-Book		31
Willoughby's (Lady) Diary	-	32

#### NATURAL HISTORY IN CENERAL.

Catlow's Popular Conchology		8
Gray's Figures of Molluscous Anima	ls -	11
and Mitchell's Ornithology -	-	11
Kirby and Spence's Entomology -		16
Lee's Taxidermy		17
Elements of Natural History -		25
Proceedings of the Zoological Societ	cv w	25
Stephens's British Coleoptera -		28
Swainson on the Study of Natural Hi	story	29
Animals		29
Quadrupeds		29
Birds -		29
Animals in Menageries		29
Fish, Amphibians, & Re	ptiles	29
, Insects		29
Malacology		29
,, Habits and Instincts of	Ani-	
mals		29
Turton's Shells of the British Islands		31
Waterton's Essays on Natural Histo	rv -	31
Westwood's Classification of Insects	1 a	32

#### NOVELS AND WORKS OF FICTION.

Carlén's Rose of Tistelön	8
Doctor (the)	9
Howitt's (Mary) Diary	13
22 27 Home	13
neighbours	13
", President's Daughters -	13
The H Family, etc.	14
	21
	21
Rambles of the Emperor Ching Tih -	8
Trollope's (Mrs.) The Laurringtons -	30
ONE VOLUME ENCYCLOPÆDIA	15
AND DICTIONARIES.	
Blaine's Encyclopædia of Rural Sports -	6
Brande's Dictionary of Science, Litera-	

	Pag	es
Copland's Dictionary of Medicine .	•	9
Gwilt's Encyclopædia of Architecture		12
Johnson's Farmer's Encyclopædia		15
Loudon's Encyclopædia of Trees a	nd	
Shrubs		18
,, Encyclopædia of Gardening		18
, Encyclopædia of Agriculture		18
En avalancedia of Planta		18
Rural Architecture		18
M'Culloch's Dictionary, Geographic	-1	10
Statistical, and Historic	and and	21
., Dictionary, Practical, The		21
		00
retical, etc. of Commer	ce	22
Murray's Encyclopædia of Geography	-	32
Savage's Dictionary of Printing .		26
Ure's Dictionary of Arts, Manufacture	es.	
and Mines		31
Webster's Encyclopædia of Dom. Econ	omv	32
it coutor a zincjoropania (i ini neon		-

#### POETRY AND THE DRAMA.

Aikin's (Dr.) British Poets	- 84	<b>'a</b>		26
Baillie's New Dramas -				5
., Plays of the Passions		-		ő
Chalenor's Walter Gray -	•	· •	-	8
Poetical Remains			- a	8
L. E. L's. Poetical Works				17
Macaulay's Lays of Ancient R	ome			19
Montgomery's Poetical Work	S	-	- 44	22
Moore's Poetical Works *	-	-		22
1. Lalla Rookh -	-	-	-	22
, Irish Melodies -				22
, , Illustrate	d by	Macl	ise	22
Moral of Flowers	-	-	-	22
Shakspeare, by Bowdler -	**		-	27
Southey's Poetical Works	38	-	-	28
British Poets - Spirit of the Woods -	-		÷.	26
Spirit of the Woods -				28
Thomson's Seasons -		-	-	30

#### POLITICAL ECONOMY AND STATISTICS.

M'Culloch's Geographical, Statistical,	and	
Historical Dictionary	-	21
Political Economy -	-	22
Smith's Wealth of Nations	-	27
Spackman's Statistical Tables		28
Tooke's History of Prices	_	30

#### RELICIOUS AND MORAL WORKS, ETC.

Amy Herbert, Edited by Prof. Sewell	-	5
Bailey's Essays on the Pursuit of Truth	-	5
Bellamy's Bible	-	6
Bloomfield's Greek Testament -		6
College and School ditto		6
Greek and English Lexico	11	
to New Testament -		6
Bullar's Lay Lectures		.7
Burder's Oriental Customs -	-	7
Burns's Christian Philosophy		7
Fragments		.7
Callcott's Scripture Herbal		7
Dibdin's Sunday Library		28
Doddridge's Family Expositor	-	10
Englishman's Hebrew and Chaldee Con	1 .	
cordance		10
Ford's New Devout Communicant -		11
,, Century of Prayers		11
Kippis's Collection of Hymns, etc		16
Marriage Gift		21
Parkes's Domestic Duties		23
Pearson's Prayers for Families -		23
Riddle's Letters from a Godfather -		25
Robinson's Greek and English Lexico	m	
to the New Testament		26

#### ANALYTICAL INDEX.

				Pag	es
Sandford	's English Fe	emale Wor	thies		26
	Female In	provemen	t -		26
,,	On Woma	n			26
Spalding	's Philosophy	of Christ	ian Mor	als	28
Tate's H	story of St.	Paul -	-		29
Tayler's	(Rev. C. B.)	Margaret	; or, t	he	
		Pearl -		- 1	29
,9	39	Sermons			29
22	22	Translati	on of L		
_		Melder			29
Turner's	Sacred Histo	ory	-		31
Wardlaw	's Sermons		-		31
22	On Socinian	Controve	rsy		31

**4**°

#### RURAL SPORTS.

Blaine's Dictionary of Sports -		÷*	6
Hansard's Fishing in Wales .	-	-	12
Hawker's Instructions to Sportsmen		-	13
Loudon's (Mrs.) Lady's Country Com	pani	on	18
Ronald's Fly-fisher's Entomology	-	-	26
Thacker's Coursing Rules -			29
, Courser's Remembrances			30

#### THE SCIENCES IN GENERAL, AND MATHEMATICS.

Bakewell's Introduction to Geology .	6
Balmain's Lessons on Chemistry	6
Brande's Dictionary of Science, Litera-	
ture, and Art	7
Brewster's Optics	7
Conversations on Mineralogy	9
De la Beche on the Geology of Cornwall, etc.	. 9
Donovan's Chemistry	10
Egerton's Treatise on Photography	10
Farey on the Steam Engine	10
Fosbroke on the Arts, Manners, Manufac-	
tures, and Institutions of the Greeks	
and Romans	11
Greener's Science of Gunnery	12
on the Gun	îĩ
Herschel's Natural Philosophy	13
Astronomy	13
Holland's Manufactures in Metal	13
Hunt's Researches on Light	15
Kane's Elements of Chemistry	16
Kater and Lardner's Mechanics	16
Lardner's Cabinet Cyclopædia	16
Hydrostatics and Pneumatics -	17
and Walker's Electricity -	17
Arithmetic	17
, Geometry	17
Thought on Tingt	17
Lectures On Polarised Light - Z -	17
Lloyd On Light and Vision	18
Mackenzie's Physiology of Vision	19
Marcet's (Mrs.) Conversations on the	19
Sciences, etc.	20
Moseley's Practical Mechanics	23
,, Engineering and Architecture	23
Narrien's Elements of Geometry	26
Owen's Lectures On Comparative Anatomy	23
Parnell On Roads	23
Pearson's Practical Astronomy	24
a children a subcontine subtrollolly "	2.3

Phillips's Palæozoic Fossils of Cornwall, etc. 24	
. Guide to Geology 24	
Treatise on Geology 24	
. Introduction to Mineralogy - 24	
Poisson's Mechanics 24	
Portlock's Report on the Geology of	
Londonderry 24	
Powell's Natural Philosophy 24	
Roberts's Dictionary of Geology 25	
Richardson's Geology 25	
Sandhurst Mathematical Course 26	
Scoresby's Magnetical Investigations - 26	
Scott's Arithmetic and Algebra 26	
Wilkinson's Engines of War 32	
Wood On Railroads 32	
TOPOCRAPHY AND CUIDE BOOKS.	
bookor	
Addison's History of the Temple Church 5	
Black's Tourist of England	
Black's Tourist of England	
, Guide to ditto 5 Black's Tourist of England 6	
Black's Tourist of England	
Black's Tourist of England	
Guide to ditto	
Guide to ditto	
, Guide to ditto 5 Back's Tourist of England 6 Britton's Picture of London 7 Howitt's German Experiences 15 TRANSACTIONS OF SOCIETIES. Transactions of the Entomological Society 30 Zoological Society - 30	
1, Guide to ditto 5 Back's Tourist of England 6 Britton's Picture of London 7 Howitt's German Experiences 15 TRANSACTIONS OF SOCIETIES. Transactions of the Entomological Society - 30 '', Zoological Society - 30 '', Linnean Society - 30	
<ul> <li>Guide to ditto 5</li> <li>Binck's Tourist of England 6</li> <li>Britton's Picture of London 7</li> <li>Howitt's German Experiences 15</li> <li>TRANSACTIONS OF SOCIETIES.</li> <li>Transactions of the Entomological Society 30</li> <li>'' Linnean Society - 30</li> <li>'' Institution of civil</li> <li>'' Entomers 30</li> </ul>	
<ul> <li>Guide to ditto 5</li> <li>Binck's Tourist of England 6</li> <li>Britton's Picture of London 7</li> <li>Howitt's German Experiences 15</li> <li>TRANSACTIONS OF SOCIETIES.</li> <li>Transactions of the Entomological Society 30</li> <li>'' Linnean Society - 30</li> <li>'' Institution of civil</li> <li>'' Entomers 30</li> </ul>	
, Guide to ditto 5 Back's Tourist of England 6 Britton's Picture of London 7 Howitt's German Experiences 15 TRANSACTIONS OF SOCIETIES. Transactions of the Entomological Society - 30 , Zoological Society - 30 , Institution of Civil Engineers	
<ul> <li>, Guide to ditto</li></ul>	

Pages

#### TRAVELS.

Allan's Mediterranean	· · ·	-		-	5
China, Last Year in	1 an 1	**		°	8
Chorley's Music and	Manne	ers in	Frai	ace	
and Germany -	10	-		-	8
De Custine's Russia	-	-	-	-	9
Harris's Highlands of	Æthic	opia	-	~	12
Howitt's Wanderings	of a	Jour	neyn	lan	
Tailor	-	1 an 1		in the second se	14
Laing's Notes of a Tra	veller	-		·	16
,, Residence in I	Norway	y -			16
, Tour in Swede	n -	1.41	- 1		16
Postans's Sindh -	-	-	-		24
Strong's Greece as a K	ingdo	m	-	-	28

#### VETERINARY MEDICINE.

Field's Veterinary Records -	-	- 1	0
Morton's Veterinary Toxicological	Char	t g	22
,, Medicine	-	- 2	22
Percivall's Hippopathology _	-	- 2	23
,, Anatomy of the Horse		- 9	23
Spooner on the Foot and Leg of the	Hors	ie 5	28
Turner On the Foot of the Horse			31
White's Veterinary Art _	-		32
29 Cattle Medicine _	<u> </u>		32

# CATALOGUE.

## ADAIR (SIR ROBERT) — AN HISTORICAL MEMOIR OF A MISSION TO THE COURT OF VIENNA IN 1806. By the Right Honorable Sir Robert Adairy, G.C.B. With a Selection from his Despatches, published by permission of the proper Authorities. 8vo. 18s. cloth.

Bro. 15s. cloth. "We sincerely thank the distinguished author of this memoir for giving it to the world. This book is more than materials for history; it is almost history itself. It relates, from authentic and unquestionable courses, the negotiations entered upon in 1806 for a peace with France, and clearly and succincly states the causes of failure. The narre-tive is marked by the beet qualities of the English mind-aincerity, plain tpeaking, and good fuith; and it moreover affords information, never till now accessible, the absence of which has compeled every successive English historian, in common with the political writers of that day, to slux the period of our history to which it refers; whilst our less serupulous forign contemporaries have filled up the histins prejudicially to England, and disseminated erroneous views of our policy, which this Memoir places at once and for the first time in its true light." Britanina Britannia.

AIKIN.-THE LIFE OF JOSEPH ADDISON. Illustrated by many of his Letters and Private Papers never before published. By Lucy Aikin. 2 vols. post Swo with Portrait from Sir Godfrey Kneller's Picture. 18: cloth.

Akin. 2 vols. post 800, with Portrait from Sir Godfrey Kneller's Picture. 145. count. "It is impossible to be otherwise than pleased with the instructive and semible biography with which Miss Akin has here presented us. It is the first atlempt to furnish a memory of Addison at all equal to the merit of the subject; it is a pleasing and interesting work, and supplies a desideratum in literary history. In the excention of her labour, Miss Akin has exercised praiseworthy diligence; is has ranacaked among those fine and inerchautible sources of personal and national interest-family papers, and has succeeded in rescuing from the obscurity of worm-eacher checks, and from the bondage of red tape, many documents which throw light on the most doubtful parts of his history, and relieve his character from the reproaches attempted to be cast on it. She has praduced, both in style and matter, a very interesting work, creditable to her feelings and talents, and honourable to her industry. Britania Britannia.

ALLAN.—A PICTORIAL TOUR IN THE MEDITERRANEAN; Comprising Malta, Dalmatia, Turkey, Asia Minor, Grecian Archipelago, Ekypt, Nubia, Greece, Ionian tsiandas, Sicity, Italy, and Spain. By J. H. Allan, Member of the Athenian Archaeological Society, and of the Ekyptian Society of Cairo. Imp. 4to. containing upwards of 40 Lithographed Drawings, and JO Wood Engravings, M. 28. Cloth. "A most artist-like and interesting work, full of beautiful views, and interspersed with many charming woodcust of scenerg and antiquities."-Literary Gasette.

#### ADDISON .- THE KNIGHTS TEMPLARS.

By C. G. Addison, of the Inner Temple. 2d Edition, enlarged, 1 vol. square crown 8vo. with Illustrations, 18s. cloth.

#### ADDISON .--- THE TEMPLE CHURCH IN LONDON :

Its History and Antiquities. By C. G. Addison, Esq., of the Inner Temple, author of "The History of the Knights Templars." Square crown 8vo. with 6 Plates, 5s. cloth.

Also, A FULL AND COMPLETE GUIDE, HISTORICAL AND DESCRIPTIVE, TO THE TEMPLE CHURCH. (From Mr. Addison's "History of the Temple Church.") Square crown Svo. 1s. sewed.

#### AMY HERBERT.

By a Lady. Edited by the Rev. William Sewell, B.D. of Exeter College, Oxford. 2 vols. foolscap Svo. 9s. cloth.

"The object of this interesting little work is, under the attractive form of an agreeable Action, and by means of well-contrived incidents, to inculate and examplify the tracedul, and advantages of a strictly religious and moral education. The style is simple and elegant, and the narrative so construction and moras cancation. In sign is sumple and regardless, and the narrative so constructed as is interest the reader by its character, apper the religious and moral teaching to which it is made subservient. Its great merit is, the skilful blending of amusement with the teaching of all the kindler virtues and christian graces." John Bull.

W underweht with the teaching of all the hindlife purplet and christian graces. "Joinb Bull. BAILEY. - ESSAYS ON THE PURSUIT OF TRUTH, And on the Progress of Knowledge. By Samuel Bailey, author of "Essays on the Formation and Publication of Opinions," "Flexibley's Theory of Vision," etc. 24 Edition, revised "Mr. Bailey is an admirable writer, both as to the general tone of thought and sentiment, and as to his style, which is clear, foreible, and clegant. On the class of subjects to which he has chiefly directed his itention, no men writes what is more worthy of being read, or what is acceptable to a larger class of readers. The pecaliar quality of his powerful surfur the which are strangely neglected by the majority of mankind. We do not often meet with a book which we can more strongly recommend,"-Inquires.

#### BAILLIE'S (JOANNA) NEW DRAMAS.

3 vols. 8vo. 11. 16s. boards.

#### BAILLIE'S (JOANNA) PLAYS ON THE PASSIONS.

3 vols. 8vo. 11. 11s. 6d. boards.

#### BAKEWELL .- AN INTRODUCTION TO GEOLOGY.

# BALKEW ELL.—AN INTRODUCTION TO GEOLOGY. Intended to convey Practical Knowledge of the Science, and comprising the most important recent Discoveries; with Explanations of the Facts and Phenomena which serve to confirm or invalidate various Geological Theories. By Robert Bakewell. Fifth Edition, considerably enlarged, 8vo. with numerous Plates and Woodcuts, 2lz, cloth. BALMAIN.—LESSONS ON CHEMISTRY, For the Use of Pupils in Schools, Junior Students in Universities, and Readers who wish to learn the fundamental Principles and leading Facts: with Questions for Examination, Giossaries of Chemical Terms and Chemical Symbols, and an Index. By William H. Balmain. With numerous Woodcuts. Ultrative of the Decomposition: foolean 8vo. & cloth. With numerous Woodcuts, illustrative of the Decompositions, foolscap 8vo. 6s. cloth.

# BAYLDON.-ART OF VALUING RENTS AND TILLAGES, And the Tenant's Right of Entering and Quitting Farms, explained by several Specimens of Valuations; and Remarks on the Cultivation pursued on Soils in different Situations. Adapted to the Use of Landlords, Land-Agents, Appraisers, Farmers, and Tenants. By J. S. Bayldon. 6th Edition, corrected and revised by John Donaldson, Land-Steward, author of a "Treatice on Manures and Grasses." Sro. 106, 5d. John.

BAYLDON. - TREATISE ON THE VALUATION OF PROPERTY FOR TLE POOR. - IREA ISE ON THE VALUATION OF PROPERTY FOR THE POOR'S RATE; showing the Method of Rating Lands, Buildings, Tiches, Mines, Woods, Navigable Rivers and Canals, and Personal Property; with an Abstract of the Poor Laws; relating to Rates and Appeals. By J. S. Bayldon, author of "Rents and

Poor Laws reliating to Hates and Appeals. By J. S. Bayldon, author of "Rents and Tillages," 1 tol. Stor. 7st 6d. Appeals.
 BEDFORD CORRESPONDENCE. - CORRESPONDENCE OF JOHN, FOURTH DUKE OF BEDFORD, selected from the Originals at Wohum Abbyr, with Introductions by Lord John Russel. 8to vol. 1 (12:8-8), the cloth, vol. 2 (1749-69), i.s. cl. "The second volume of this publication includes a correspondence having relation to the period from the Period route of this publication includes a correspondence having relation to the period from the Peace of Ais-Ia-Chapelle to the death of George 11. Its most remarkable portion bears upon an important guestion on which there exist to me differences of opinion at the present time, viz. the intrigues which led to the junction of the Duke of Newcastle and Pitti, in 157. The letters respecting the state of preland under the Vierougilty of the Duke of Sedford, also here, are not a little interesting."-Morning Herald.
 \*\* Vol. 111. to complete the work, is in preparation.
 BELL.-LIVES OF THE MOST EMINENT ENGLISH POETS.
 By Robert Bell, Eag. 2 vols. foolacan 8xo. with Vignette Tiltes, 12, eloh.

By Robert Bell, Esq. 2 yols, foolscap Syo, with Vignette Titles, 12s. cloth,

BELL.-THE HISTORY OF RUSSIA, From the Earliest Period to the Treaty of Tisit. By Robert Bell, Esq. 3 vols. foolscap 8vo. with Vignette Titles, 18c, cloth. BELLAMY.-THE HOLY BIBLE, Newly Translated from the Original Hebrew only. By J. Bellamy. 4to. Parts 1 to 8.

BIOGRAPHICAL DICTIONARY

OCRAPHICAL DICHONARY
 Of the Society for the Diffusion of Useful Knowledge. Half-volumes. 1 to 7. (AA to Az-Zubeyd)-comprising the letter A). Svo. 12s. each. (Loth. - \* Pholished Quarrierly. - The work will probably not exceed Thirty Folumes.
 \*\* Philished Quarrierly. - The work will probably not exceed Thirty Folumes.
 BLACK'S PICTURESQUE TOURIST, And Road Book of England and Wales: with a general Travelling Map. Charts of Roads, Railroads, and interesting Localities, and engraved Views of the Scenery. Fep-Svo. 10s.6d.cl.

#### BLAINE -AN ENCYCLOPÆDIA OF RURAL SPORTS:

Or, a complete Account, Historical, Practical, and Descriptive, of Haring, Shooting, Fishing, Racing, and other Field Sports and Athletic Amuscnents of the present day. By Delahere P. Blaine, Eaq, author of 'Outlines of the Veterinary Art,'' 'Canine Pathloogy,'' etc. etc. With nearly 600 Engravings on Wood, by R. Branston, from Drawings by Alken, T. Land-seer, Dickey, etc. 1 Thick vol. Svo. pp. 1256, 21. (No. cloth.

#### BLAIR'S CHRONOLOGICAL AND HISTORICAL TABLES,

BLAIR'S CHRONOLOCICAL AND HISTORICAL TABLES, From the Creation to the present Time: with Additions and Corrections from the most authen-tic Writers; including the Computation of St. Paul, as connecting the Period from the Exode to the Temple. Under the revision of St. Paul, as connecting the Period from the Exode to the Temple. Under the revision of St. Paul, as connecting the Jeriod non the additional states of the temperature of the temperature of the temperature addition of the Birlish Museum. Imperial Svo. Sit. 6d. half-bound morocco. "The arrangement adopted in this estended action of Dr. Blair's valuable work is most admirable; each table comprising the space of half a century, and exhibiting, in parallel columns, contemporary kings and rules, the chief events that marked the history of their time, and the most celebrated characters who flowrished in their age. As an aid to the study of history, and as a general work of reference, the tables are of great utility; and we are satisfied that, as their meril becomes known, no one to whom they are accessible will ever take up a history without having this volume open before him. It is to our rise an indispensable companion to every collection of history, however small."-Britannia.

BLOOMFIELD.—HISTORY OF THE PELOPONNESIAN WAR. By Thueydides. Newly Translated into English, and accompanied with very copious Notes, Philological and Explanatory, Historical and Geographical. By the Rev. S. T. Bioomfeld, D.D. F.S.A. 3 vols. 8vo. with Maps and Plates, 21, 5s. boards.

BLOOMFIELD.—HISTORY OF THE PELOPONNESIAN WAR. By Thucydides. A New Recentaion of the Text, with a carefully amended Punctuation; and copious Notes, Critical, Philological, and Explanatory, almost entirely original, but partly selected and arranged from the best Expositors: accompanied with full Indexes, both of Greek Words and Pinses explained, and matter discussed in the Notes. The whole illus-trated by Maps and Plans, mostly taken from actual Surveys. By the Rev. S. T. Bloomfield, D.D. F.S.A. 2 vols. Nov. 389. cloth.

PRINTED FOR LONGMAN, BROWN, AND CO.

BLOOMFIELD.-THE GREEK TESTAMENT: With copicus English Notes, Critical, Philological, and Explanatory. By the Rev. S.T. Bioomfedd, J.D.F.S.A. 5th Edit. improved, 2 vois. Svo. with a Map of Palestine, 40, cloth.

# BLOOMFIELD.—COLLECE AND SCHOOL CREEK TESTAMENT; With English Notes. By the Rev. S. T. Bloomfeld, D.D. Third Edition, greatly enlarged and very considerably improved, accompanied with a New Map of Syria and Palestine, adapted to the New Testament and Josephus, and an Index of Greek Words and Phrases explained in the Notes. 12mo. 10x. 6d, cloth.

BLOOMFIELD .- GREEK AND ENGLISH LEXICON TO THE NEW TESTAMENT: especially adapted to the use of Colleges, and the Higher Classes in Public Schools; butalso intended as a convenient Manual for Biblical Students in general. By Dr. Bloomfield, Foolscap Svo. 9s. cloth.

### BOY'S OWN BOOK (THE):

A Complete Encyclopædia of all the Diversions, Athletic, Scientific, and Recreative, of Boy-hood and Youth. 20th Edition, square 12mo., with many Engravings on Wood, 6s. boards.

### BRANDE.—A DICTIONARY OF SCIENCE, LITERATURE, AND ART; Comprising the History, Description, and Scientific Principles of every Branch of Human Knowledge; with the Derivation and Definition of all the Terms in general use. Edited by W. T. Brande, F.R.S.L. and E.; assisted by Joseph Cauvin, Esg. The yarons departments are by Gentlemen of eminence in each. 1 very thick vol. 8vo. pp. 1352. Illustrated by Woodengravings, 31. cloth. London, 1842.

### BRAY .-- THE PHILOSOPHY OF NECESSITY : Or, the Law of Consequences as applicable to Mental, Moral, and Social Science. By Charles Bray. 2 vols. 8vo. 15s. cloth.

BREWSTER.-TREATISE ON OPTICS. By Sir David Brewster, LL.D. F.R.S. etc. New Edition. 1 vol. foolscap Svo. Vignette Title, and 176 Woodcuts, 6s. cloth.

### BULL .- HINTS TO MOTHERS,

For the Management of Health during the Period of Pregnancy and in the Lying-in Room ; with an Exposure of Popular Errors in connexion with those subjects. By Thomas Bull, M.D. Physician Accoucheur to the Finsbury Midwifery Institution, etc. etc. 3d Edition. foolscap 8vo. enlarged, pp. 336. 7s. cloth. London, 1841.

folscap 8vo. ebiargea, pp. soo. 7. Common State Common St In HEALTH and DISEASE. By Thomas Bull, M.D. Foolscap Svo. 7s. cloth. "Excellent guides, and descrue to be generally known." Johnson's Medico-Chirurgical Review.

### BULLAR.-LAY LECTURES ON CHRISTIAN FAITH AND PRACTICE. By John Bullar, of Southampton. 12mo. 6s. cloth.

### BURDER .-- ORIENTAL CUSTOMS,

Applied to the Illustration of the Sacred Scriptures. By Samuel Burder, A.M. 3d Edition, with additions, foolscap Syo. Ss. 6d. cloth.

CONTENTS.

Houses and Tents—Marriage—Children—Ser-vants—Food and Drink—Dress and Clothing — Presents and Visiting — Amusements— Books and Letters—Hospitality—Travelling —Respect and Honour—Agriculture—Cattle

and Beasts-Birds, Insects, and Reptiles-Fruit and Wine-Kings and Government-War - Punishments - Religion - Time and Seasons-Medicine-Funerals, etc.

BURNS.—THE PRINCIPLES OF CHRISTIAN PHILOSOPHY; Containing the Doctrines, Datles, Admonitions, and Consolations of the Christian Religion. By John Burns, M.D. F.N.S. Sth Edition, 12m. 7s. boards.

### CONTENTS.

Man is created for a Future State of Happiness; on the Means by which a Future State of Happiness is procured; of what is required of Man that he may obtain a Future State of Happiness; of the Nature of the Future State of Happiness; of the Preparation for the Future State of Happiness; of Personal Duties; of Relative Duties; of the Duties Men owe to God; of the Admonitions and Consolations afforded by the Christian Religion.

BURNS.—CHRISTIAN FRAGMENTS; Or, Remarks on the Nature, Precepts, and Comforts of Religion. By John Burns, M.D. F.R.S. Professor of Surgery in the University of Glasgow, author of "The Principles of Christian Philosophy." Foolscap 8vo. 5s. cloth.

Christian Philosophy." rootschp over on contain "This excellent and unpretending little volume consists of a collection of short but care-fully-written essays on the native, precepts, and comforts of the Christian religion; and, as it is not a systematic work, the reader can take it up and lay it down without breaking any chain of reasoning. We warmly recommend it for its sound and consoling piety."

CATALOGUE OF NEW WORKS

8

BUTLERSKETCH OF ANCIENT AND MODERN GEOGRAPHY. By Samuel Butler, D.D., late Lord Bishop of Lichfield and Coventry; and formerly Head Master of Shrewsbury School. New Edition, revised by the author's son, and such alterations introduced as continually progressive discoveries and the latest information rendered neces- sary. Recent Travels have been constantly committed where any doubt or difficulty seemed to require it; and some additional matter has been added, both in the amient and modern part.
BUTLERATLAS OF MODERN GEOGRAPHY. By the late Dr. Butler. New Edition; consisting of Twenty-three coloured Maps, from a New Set of Plates. Sovo. with Index, 12s. half-bound.
BUTLERATLAS OF ANCIENT CEOGRAPHY; Consisting of Twenty-three coloured Maps. With Index. By the late Dr. Butler. New Edition. 8vo. 12s. half-bound. ** The above two Atlases may be had, in One Volume, 4to. 24s. half-bound.
CALLCOTTA SCRIPTURE HERBAL: With upwards of 120 Wood Engravings. By Lady Callcott. Square crown 8vo., pp. 568, 16.5, Coth.
CARLÉN (EMILLE)THE ROSE OF TISTELÖN : A Tale of the Swedish Coast. By Emilie Carlén. Translated from the original Swedish. 2 vols. post Svo.21s. boards.
"A tale of surpassing interest, akin in its great charm of graceful narrative to Gold- smith's frier of Wacheld." The author's fidelity to nature is so compissions, that although the scence of the story, the manners, the customs, and all the details are essentially Swedish, the reader feels that he has nothing to learn to qualify himself for enjoying them. Even in domestic scenes, painted with the minuteness and finish of a Flemish picture, there is so much truth and power that no part sceme tedious or prolis." John Bull.
CATLOW.— POPULAR CONCHOLOCY; Or, the Shell Cabinet Arranged: being an Introduction to the modern System of Conchology; with a sketch of the Natural History of the Animals, an account of the Formation of the Shells, and a complete Descriptive List of the Families and Genera. By Agnes Catlow. I vol. feep. Stow, with 312 Woodcuts, 10s. 64, cloth.
<sup>44</sup> This admirable little work is designed to facilitate the study of natural history, daily becoming more attractive, not only from its intrinsic interest, but also from its multiplied relations with geology. It will furnish the young entomologist with an elementary manual, which, though scientific in its form, its, by the simplicity of its method, and the familiarity of its style, calculated effectually to assist him in the carly steps of his progress in this fascinating pursuit. <sup>9</sup> - St. James's Chronicle.
CAVENDISH'S (SIR H.) DEBATES OF THE HOUSE OF COMMONS, During the Thirteenth Parliament of Great Britain, commonly called the Uureported Parliament. To which are appended, Illustrations of the Parliamentary History of the Reign of George III., consisting of Unpublished Letters, Private Journals, Memoirs, etc. Drawu up from the Original MSS., by J. Wright, Eag., Editor of the Parliamentary History of England. In 4 vols. royal 8vo. Vol. 1 is now ready 252. cloth. The work is also published in Parts, 66. each., of which Seven have appeared.
CHALENORPOETICAL REMAINS OF MARY CHALENOR. Fep. 8vo. 4s. cloth.
CHALENOR WALTER GRAY, A Ballad, and other Poems ; including the Poetical Remains of Mary Chalenor. 2d Edition, with Additions, fep. 8vo. 6z. cloth.
"As the simple and spontaneous effusions of a mind apparently filled with feelings which render the fireside happy, and untinctured with affectation or verbiage, they may with benefit be received into the 'happy homes of England,' and offered as a gift to the youthful of both teres."-Chambers' Edinburgh Journal.
CHINA.—THE LAST YEAR IN CHINA, To the Peace of Nanking: as sketched in Letters to his Friends, by a Field Officer actively employed in that Country. With a few concluding Remarks on our Past and Future Policy in China. 2d Edition, revised. Foolscap Sro, with Map, 7s. cloth.
CHINESE NOVEL RAMBLES OF THE EMPEROR CHINC TIH IN KEANG NAN: a Chinese Tale. Translated by Tkin Shen; with a Preface by James Legge, D.D. 2 vols. post 8vo. 21s. cloth. "These rambles of the Haroun Alraschid of the Celestial Empire give a very curious, and, at the present moment, a peculiarly interesting view of Chinese opinions, usages, and insti- tations."-Tait's Magazine.
CHORLEYMUSIC AND MANNERS IN FRANCE AND CERMANY: A Series of Travelling Sketches of Art and Society. By H. F. Chorley, Esq., author of "Court," 3 vols. post Svo. 31s. 6d. boards.
CLAVERSFOREST LIFE. By Mary Clavers, an Actual Settler; author of "A New Home, Who'll Follow?" 2 vols. fcap. 8vo. pp. 642, 122. cloth.
COLTON

By the Rev. C. C. Colton. New Edition, Svo. 12s. cloth.

### CONVERSATIONS ON BOTANY.

9th Edition, improved, pp. 302, foolscap 8vo. with 22 Plates, 7s. 6d. cloth; with the Plates coloured, 12s. cloth. The object of this work is to enable children and young persons to acquire a knowledge of

coloured, 128. (1011). The object of this work is to enable children and young persons to acquire a knowledge of the vegetable productions of their native country, by introducing to them, in a familiar manner, the principles of the Linnaean System of Bolany. For this purpose, the arrangement of Linnaeus is briefly explained; a native plant of each class, with a few exceptions, is examined, and illustrated by an engraving; and a short account is added of some of the principal foreign species.

### CONVERSATIONS ON MINERALOGY.

With Plates, engraved by Mr. and Mrs. Lowry, from Original Drawings. 3d Edition, enlarged.

2 vols 12mo. 14m. closed by Mr. and Mrs. Davy, from Original Drawings. ad Edition, 14m. closed by Mrs. 14m

COPLAND.—A DICTIONARY OF PRACTICAL MEDICINE; Comprising General Pathology, the Nature and Treatment of Diseases, Morbid Structures, and the Disorders especially incidentia to Climates, to Sux, and to the different Epochs of Life, with numerous approved Formulae of the Medicines recommended. By James Copland, M.D., Consulting Physiciant to Queen Charlotte's Lynching recommended. By Almes Copiano, M.D., Consulting Physiciant to Queen Charlotte's Lynching recommended. Senior Physiciant to the Royal Infarmary for Children; Member of the Royal College of Physicians, London; of the Medical and Chirurgical Societies of London and Berling etc. Yools, I and 2, Swo 34. Cloth and Part 9, 4s. 6d. boards

\*.\* To be completed in one more Volume.

### CROCKER'S ELEMENTS OF LAND SURVEYING.

Fifth Edition, corrected throughout, and considerably improved and modernized, by T. G. Bunt, Land Surveyor, Bristol. To which are added, TABLES OF SIX-FIGURE LOGARITHMS, etc., superintended by Richard Farley, of the Nautical Almanac Establishment. 1 vol. post 8vo. 12s. cloth.

chapter on Levelling also is new.

### CROWE .- THE HISTORY OF FRANCE,

From the Earliest Period to the Abdication of Napoleon. By E. E. Crowe, Esq. 3 vols. foolscap 8vo. with Vignette Titles, 18s. cloth.

### DAVY (SIR HUMPHRY).—ACRICULTURAL CHEMISTRY:

With Notes by Dr. John Davy. 6th Edition, 8vo. with 10 Plates, 15s. eloth.

CONTENTS:

Introduction; The General Powers of Matter which Influence Vegetation: the Organiza-tion of Plants; Soils; Nature and Constitu-tion of the Atmosphere, and its Influence on Vegetables; Manures of Vegetable and Animal Origin; Manures of Mineral Origin, or Fossil Manures; Improvement of Lands by Burning; Experiments on the Nutritive Qualities of different Grasses, etc.

Bls. 6d. cloth. "We are inclined to think-and it is a painful reflection-that Mons. De Custine's remark-able volumes contain a more accurate account of the state and condition of Russia than any other work of recent date, without exception. The author hammijestly penetrated through that superficial gitter and gorgeous array which have blinded the eyes of too many travellers to the imperfections and dejects of this great enpire, and has them it as it really is. To do this in the case of Russia requires many and favourable opportunities of observation, con-siderable sheemdang, and a courage and determination not casily to be danied; all which Mons. De Custine has proved himself to be more Russia est traily is, and not as it mould film immore their of the theory readers could do will to coussil. We provine our readers could impose itself on the world to be, would do well to consult. We promise our readers equal surprise and pleasure from the perusal of his very clever book."-Gentleman's Mag., April 1844.

# DE LA BECHE.-REPORT ON THE CEOLOGY OF CORNWALL, DEVON, AND WEST SOMERSET. By Henry T. De la Beche, F.R.S. etc., Director of the Ordinance Geological Survey. Published by Order of the Lorda Commissioners of H. M. Treasury. Svo. with Maps, Woodcuts, and 12 large Plates, 14s. cloth.

DE MORGAN.-AN ESSAY ON PROBABILITIES, And on their Application to Life Contingencies and Insurance Offices. By Aug. De Morgan, of Trinity College, Cambridge. 1 vol. foolscap 8vo. with Vignette Title, 6s. cloth.

or 1 miny course, call only is the formation of the interpret of the present moment, Souther (THE), ETC. Souls post 800.21.128.6d.cloth. "Admirably as the mystery of the 'Doctor' has been preserved up to the present moment, there is no longer any reason for affecting secrety on the subject. The author is Robert Souther; he acknowledged the fact shortly before his last lines to him most confidential Friend, an M.P. of high character. In a primate letter from Mrs. Southery, data Herburary 27, 1813, also not only states the fact, but adds that the great bir piptions of drawing her-gene through the press, an above for all authority to affirm that her husband is the author." Hot is as a contributor; giving her full authority to affirm that her husband is the author." Robert Bell, Esq., in The Story Teller.

10 CATALOGUE OF NEW WORKS
DODDRIDGETHE FAMILY EXPOSITOR; Or, a Paraphrase and Version of the New Testament: with Critical Notes, and a Practical Improvement of each Section. By P. Doddridge, D.D. To which is prefixed, a Life of the Author, by A. Keppis, D.D. F.R.S. and S.A. New Edition, 4vols. 8vo. 1/. 16s. cloth.
DONOVANTREATISE ON CHEMISTRY. By Michael Donovan, Eq. M.R.I.A. Fourth Edition. 1 vol. foolscap Svo. with Vignette Title, 6s. cloth. DONOVANA TREATISE ON DOMESTIC ECONOMY.
DONOVAN.—A TREATISE ON DOMESTIC ECONOMY. By M. Donovan, Esq. M.R.I.A., Professor of Chemistry to the Company of Apothecaries in Ireland. 2 vols. foolscop 8vo. with Vignette Titles, 12s. cloth.
DOVERLIFE OF FREDERICK II. KING OF PRUS\$1A. By Lord Dover. 2d Edition, 2 vols. 8vo. with Portrait, 28s. boards.
DRUMMONDFIRST STEPS TO BOTANY, Intended as popular Illustrations of the Science, leading to its study as a branch of general education. By J. L. Drammoud, M.D. 4th Edit. 12mo. with numerous Woodcuts, 9s. boards.
DUNHAMTHE HISTORY OF THE CERMANIC EMPIRE. By Dr. Dunham. 3 vols. foolscap8vo. with Vignette Titles, 18s. cloth. DUNHAMTHE HISTORY OF EUROPE DURINC THE MIDDLE ACES. By Dr. Dunham. 4 vols. foolscap 8vo. with Vignette Titles, 11. 4s. cloth.
DUNHAMTHE HISTORY OF SPAIN AND PORTUGAL. By Dr. Dunham. 5 vols. foolscap 8vo. with Vignette Titles, 12. 10s. cloth.
DUNHAM THE HISTORY OF DENMARK, SWEDEN, AND NORWAY. By Dr. Dunham. 3 vols. foolscap 8vo. with Vignette Titles, 18s. cloth.
DUNHAM. — THE HISTORY OF POLAND. By Dr. Dunham. 1 vol. foolscap 8vo. with Vignette Title, 6s. cloth.
DUNHAMTHE LIVES OF THE EARLY WRITERS OF CREAT BRITAIN. By Dr. Dunham, R. Bell, Esq., etc. etc. 1 vol. foolscap 8vo. with Vignette Title, 6s. cloth.
DUNHAM, ETCTHE LIVES OF BRITISH DRAMATISTS. By Dr. Dunham, R. Bell, Esq., etc. 2 vols. foolscap 870. with Vignette Titles, 12s. cloth.
EGERTON.—A TREATISE ON PHOTOGRAPHY; Containing the latest Discoveries appertaining to the Dayuerreotype. Compiled from Com- munications by MM. Daguerre and Arago, and other Eminent Men of Science. By N.P. Lerebours, Optician to the Observatory, Paris, etc. Translated by J. Egerton. Post 8vo. with Plate of Apparatus, 7s. 6d. cloth. "A translation of M. Lerebours' celebrated 'Treatise on Photography." This work will be preculiarly acceptable to the scientific world, containing, as it does, the latest discoveries and improvements in the art of which it treats; together with a wast variety of practical instruc- tions, valuable dists respecting the choice of plates, apparatus, etc.; indeed, all the details and minuthe necessary to lead to successful results."-Examiner.
"A transation of m. Derevolus' eccovates 'treatise on Photography." This work will be peculiarly acceptable to the scientific world, containing, as it does, the latest discoveries and improvements in the art of which it treats; together with a wast wariety of practical instruc- tions, valuable hints respecting the choice of plates, apparatus, etc.; indeed, all the details and minutia necessary to lead to successful results."-Examiner.
ELLIOTSON.—HUMAN PHYSIOLOGY: With which is incorporated much of the Elementary Part of the "Institutiones Physiologica" of J. F. Blumenbach, Professor in the University of Gottingen. By John Elliotson, M.D. Cantab. F.R.S. Fifth Edition. 8vo., with numerous Wood-cuts, 21.2s. cloth.
ENCLISHMAN'S HEBREW AND CHALDEE -CONCORDANCE OF THE OLD TESTAMENT; being an attempt at a Verbal Connexion between the Original and the English Translations: with Indexes, a List of the Proper Names and their occur- rences, etc. etc. 2 vols. royal bvo. cloth, 31. 133. 6d.; large paper, 41. 14. 6d. "The labour battowed upon this important work has eldow, we should suppose, been equalized; and we have the fullest conviction, from the merely cursory examination we are able to give to such a stapendous task, that the result justifies all the labour, time, and money especiade upon it. Indeed, the whole book bears the most palpable evidence of honesi are guines and unwearied diligence— the points of prime worth in a Concordance; and wherever we have dipped into its pages (about 1300, we have, in every case, had our opinion of its neatness, accuracy, and lacid order, confirmed and increased."—Literary Guzette.
of its nearness, accuracy, and incite order, confirment and increased. — Literary Gazette. FAREY. — A TREATISE ON THE STEAM-ENCINE, Historical, Practical, and Descriptive. By John Farey, Engineer. 4to. Illustrated by numerous Woodcurus, and 25 Copper-plates. 56. 56. in boards.
FERGUS.—THE HISTORY OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA, From the Discovery of America to the Election of General Jackson to the Presidency. By the Rev. H. Fergus. 2 vols. foolscape 900. with Vignette Titles, 128. cloth.
FIELD. – POSTHUMOUS EXTRACTS FROM THE VETERINARY RECORDS OF THE LATE JOHN FIELD. Edited by his Brother, William Field, Vete-
"Inder Surgeon, London. 200. 8, Dorma." "A collection of remarkable cases of disease in the horse, observed by the late Mr. Field, "A collection of remarkable cases of disease in the horse, observed by the late Mr. Field, "International content of the second second second second second second second production of the varies of the volume is beyond our power, but the cases oppear to be noted with great clearness in their symptoms, treatment, and post-mortem casmingtion. We should conceive the work likely to be of considerable use to veterinary surgeons,-who, lucky people! do not as yet appear overburdened with books on their business; and not with- out interest to the medical practitioner, who would study comparation surgery as well as
comparative anatomy."-Spectator.

FORDTHE NEW DEVOUT COMMUNICANT, According to the Church of England: containing an Account of the Institution, Prayers, and Meditations, before and after the Administration, and a Companion at the Lord's Table. By the Rev. James Ford, B.D. 7th Edit., 18mo. 24.64. bound in cloth, gilt edges; fcap.8vo. 34.64. bound.
FORD.—A CENTURY OF CHRISTIAN PRAYERS, On FAITH, HOPE, and CHARITY: with a Morning and Evening Devotion. By the Rev. James Ford, B.D. 3d Edition, 18mo. 4s. cloth.
FORSTERSTATESMEN OF THE COMMONWEALTH OF ENGLAND. With an Introductory Treatise on the Popular Progress in English History. By John Forster, Esq. 5 vols. foolscap 8vo. with Original Portraits of Pym, Eliot, Hampden, Cromwell, and an Historical Scene after a Picture by Cattermole, 11. 10s. cloth.
The Introductory Treatise, intended as an Introduction to the Study of the Great Civil War in the Seventeenth Century, separately, price 2s. 6d. sewed.
The above 5 vols, form Mr. Forster's Portion of the Lives of Eminent British Statesmen, by Sir James Mackintosh, the Right Hon. T. P. Courtenay, and John Forster, Esq. 7 vols. foolscap 8vo. with Vignette Titles, 2J. 2z. cloth.
FOSBROKE.—A TREATISE ON THE ARTS, MANNERS, MANUFAC- TURES, and INSTITUTIONS of the GREEKS and ROMANS. By the Rev. T. D. Fosbroke, etc. 29 vols. foolscap 8vo. with Vignette Titles, 122. cloth.
FRANKUM. — DISCOURSE ON THE ENLARGED AND PENDULOUS ABDOMEN, shewing it to be a Visceral Affection, attended with Important Consequences in the Human Economy: with cursory Observations on Diet, Exercise, and the General Management of Health: for the use of the Dyspeptic. By Richard Frankum, Esq. Surgeon. The Second Edition, augmented, with a Disservation on Goat, suggesting new Physiological Views as to its Cause, Prevention, and the best Course of Treatment, Feap. Syo. 5s. cloth.
GLEIG.—LIVES OF THE MOST EMINENT BRITISH MILITARY COM- MANDERS. By the Rev. G. R. Gleig. 3 vols. foolscap 8vo. with Vignette Titles, 18s. cloth.
GLENDINNING PRACTICAL HINTS ON THE CULTURE OF THE PINEAPPLE. By R. Glendinning, Gardener to the Right Hon. Lord Rolle, Bicton. 12mo. with Plan of Pinery, 5s. cloth.
GOODTHE BOOK OF NATURE. A Popular Illustration of the General Laws and Phenomena of Creation. By John Mason Good, M.D. F.R.S. etc. 38 Edition, corrected, 3 vols. foolscap 8vo. 24s. cloth.
GRAHAMENGLISH; OR, THE ART OF COMPOSITION explained in a Series of Instructions and Examples. By G. F. Graham. 2d Edition, revised and improved. Foolscap 800. pp. 348, 78. cloth.
GRAHAM.—HELPS TO ENGLISH CRAMMAR; Or, Easy Exercises for Young Children. By G. F. Graham, author of "English, or the Art of Composition." Foolscan Soc. Illustrated with Engravings on Wood. 3s. cloth.
<ul> <li>GRANT (MRS., OF LAGGAN). — MEMOIR AND CORRESPONDENCE</li> <li>of the late Mrs. Grant, of Laggan, author of "Letters from the Mountains," "Memoirs of au American Lady," etc. etc. Comprising Sketches of the Society and Literary Characters of Edinburgh for nearly the last thirty years. Edited by her Son, J. P. Grant, Esq. 3 vols. post 8vo. with Portrait, 3ls. 6d. cloth.</li> <li>"With sketches equally graceful," [with that of Campbell, quoted,] "of Sect and Jeffrey, of Wordssorth and Southey, and Wison and Breven, and Excession and Chalmers, and the early contributors to Blackwood, we could have filled our limited space, without robbing these volumes of their interest, to replete are they with opinions of men and things, and so abundant in lofty sentiment and sincer piety."—Albac</li> </ul>
"With sketches equally graceful," [with that of Campbell, globed, 1" of Scott and Seffery, of Wordsworth and Southey, and Wison and Brown, and Breester and Chalmers, and the early contributors to Blackwood, we could have filled our limited space, without robbing these volumes of their interest, so replete are they with opinions of men and things, and so abundant in lofty tentiment and sincere piety."-Alas.
GRATTAN.—THE HISTORY OF THE NETHERLANDS, From the Invasion by the Romans to the Belgian Revolution in 1830. By T. C. Grattan, Esq. I vol. foolscap 800. with Viguette Titles, 6s. cloth.
GRAY.—FIGURES OF MOLLUSCOUS ANIMALS, Selected from various Authors. Etched for the Use of Students. By Maria Emma Gray. Vol. 1, pp. 40, with 78 plates of Figures, 12s. cloth.
GRAY AND MITCHELL'S ORNITHOLOGY, —THE CENERA OF BIRDS; Comprising their Generic Characters, a Notice of the Habits of each Genus, and an exten- sive List of Species, referred to their several Genera. By Genge Robort Gray, Acad. Imp. Georg. Florent. Soc. Corresp. Sonior Assistant of the Zoological Department, Britsh Humerical An Plerke by Indian Michael R. A Dires, ret. etc. Illustrated with Sol Humerical An Plerke by Indian Michael R. A Dires, ret. etc.
In course of publication in Monthly Parts, 10s. 6d. each; each Part consisting generally of Four imperial quarto voloured Plates and Three plain, and accompanying Letterpress; giving the Generic Characters, short Remarks on the Habits, and a List of Species of each denses as complete as possible. The uncoloured Plates will contain the Characters of all the Genera of the various Sub-families, consisting of numerous details of Heads, Wings, and Feet, as the case may require, for pointing out their distinguishing Characters. "•" The Work will not exceed Fifty Numbers. No. 3 will be published on the 1st of July.
GREENER,—THE CUN; Or, a Treatise on the various Descriptions of Small Fire Arms. By W. Greener, Inventor of an Improved Method of Firing Cannon by Percussion, etc. 8vo. with Illustrations, 15s.boards.

### GREENER .- SCIENCE OF GUNNERY,

As applied to the use and Construction of Fire Arms. By William Greener, author of "The Gun," etc. With numerous Plates, 15s. cloth.

GREENWOOD (COL.)-THE TREE-LIFTER: Or a New Method of Transplanting Trees. By Col. Geo. Greenwood. Svo. with an Illustrative Plate, 7s. cloth

GUEST.-THE MABINOCION, From the Llyfr Ooch o Hergest, or Red Book of Hergest, and other ancient Welsh MSS. with an English Translation and Notes. By Lady Charlotte Guest. Royal 8vo. 8v. each.

Part 1 .- The Lady of the Fountain.

Part 2 .- Peredur Ab Evrawc; a Tale of Chivalry Part 3.-The Arthurian Romance of Geraint, the Son of Erbin.

Part 3.-The Arthurian Romance of Geraint, the Son of Brbin. Part 4.-The Romance of Kilbach and Olwen. Part 5.-The Dream of Rhonabwy, and the Tale of Pwyll Prince of Dyved. "Genuine popular legends posses a high literary volue, and must always be arccired with interest, although they may aspire to no greater elevation than that of a mere nursery tale; and amongst the most valuable which modern research has brought to light must be placed "Lady Guest's Mabinogion." The tales are curious additions to the slock of undoubted Celtic remains. It is interesting to trace in their supermatural machinery the close connexion which subsits between the marvels of the East and of the IFest; and to find not only some of the wonders, but actually some of the incidents, which amused our childhood in the 'Arabian Nights,' told with earnest faith and wild poetry by the Welsh bards of the twelft beentury." Attemption Athenæum.

GWILT. --AN ENCYCLOPÆDIA OF ARCHITECTURE; Historical, Theoretical, and Practical. By Joseph Gwilt, Esq. F.S.A. Illustrated with upwards of 1000 Engravings on Wood, from Designs by J. S. Gwilt. In 1 thick vol. 8vo. containing nearly 1300 closely-printed pages, 21. 12s. 6d. cloth.

GWILT. -AN ENCYCLOP/ÆDIA OF ARCHITECTURE; Historical, Theoretical, and Practical. By Joseph Gwilt, Esq., F.S.A. Illustrated with upwards of 1000 Engravings on Wood, from Designs by J.S. Gwilt. In 1 thick vol. 8vo. containing nearly 1300 closely-printed pages. 21. 12s. 6d. cloth. "Gmilt's Engrelopadic ranks high as a work for professional students, containing the mathematics of architecture, with copious details upon all the technicalities of the science. It is a work which no professed architect or buildershould be without." We suminster Review.

HALL .- NEW GENERAL LARGE LIBRARY ATLAS OF FIFTY-THREE MDL.—NEW GLUERAL LARGE LIBRARY AILAS OF HITTY-INREE MAPS, on Columbier Paper; with the Divisions and Boundaries carefully coloured. Con-structed entirely from New Drawings, and engraved by Sidney Hall. New Edition, thoroughly revised and corrected ; including all the Alterations rendered necessary by the recent Official Surveys, the New Roads on the Continent, and a careful Comparison with the authenticated Discoveries published in the latest Voyages and Travels. Folded in half, Nine Guineas, half-bound in russia; full size of the Maps, Ten Pounds, half-bound in russia.

### HALSTED .- LIFE AND TIMES OF RICHARD THE THIRD,

LISTED.-LIFE AND TIMES OF RICHARD THE THEV, as Duke of Glouester and King of England : in which all the Charges against him are care-fully investigated and compared with the Statements of the Coremporary Authorities. By Caroline A. Halsted, anthron of "The Life of Margaret Beaufort." 2 vol. Svo. with Portrait from an Original Picture in the possession of the Right Honourable Lord Statford, never before engraved, and other Illustrations, 11. 10s. cloth.

### HAND-BOOK OF TASTE;

Or, How to Observe Works of Art, especially Cartoons, Pictures, and Statues. 2d Edition. By Fabius Pictor, foolscap 8vo. 3s. boards.

By Fabius Pictor, foolscap Bro. & bonds. "We have never net with a compendious treatise on art, and the principles which should guide taste in judging of its productions, that contained more excellent matter than this small unpretending volume. It is expressly compiled for the instruction of the public, and with a view to that era in art which the decoration of the new Houses of Parliament, and the present dipplay of the cartoons in Westimmster Hall, may be expected to create. It exhibits the opinions of the best artists and critics of all ages. It is not intended to instruct the tudent in eric, though the may profit much by its leasons, but to tell the observer how he be the present dippersent of energy of the fracents. It is not futering to stat out on the intering what Pranes appress to, and Germany han accompliable, but this in guidifed by the admission that England is nevertheless, quite capable of efficient progress."—Tail's Magazine. ULANDA HD. TOPULT AND ESALMONE DESALMONE DESALMONE

HANSARD.-TROUT AND SALMON FISHING IN WALES. By G. A. Hansard, 12mo. 6s.6d. cloth.

HANDARD, H. Hansard, Izmo. 6x.6d. cloth.
 By G. A. Hansard, Izmo. 6x.6d. cloth.
 HARNIS.-THE HICHLANDS OF ÆTHIOPIA;
 Being the Account of Eighteen Months' Residence of a British Embassy to the Christian Court of Shoa. By Major W. C. Harris, author of "Wild Sports in Southern Africa," etc. 2014 and 2014 a

HAWKER.—INSTRUCTIONS TO YOUNC SPORTSMEN In all that relates to Guas and Shooting. By Lieut. Col. P. Hawker. Bth edition, corrected, enlarged, and improved with numerous Explanatory Plates and Woodcuts, Svo. 11. 13. cloth. HENSLOW. — THE PRINCIPLES OF DESCRIPTIVE AND PHYSIOLO-GICAL BOTANY. By J. S. Henslow, M.A. F.L.S. etc. 1 vol. foolscap 8vo. with Vignette Title, and nearly 70 Woodcuts, 6x, cloth. HERSCHEL .-- A TREATISE ON ASTRONOMY. By Sir John Herschel. New Edition. 1 vol. fcap. 8vo. Vignette Title, 6s. cloth. HERSCHEL. — A PRELIMINARY DISCOURSE ON THE STUDY OF NATURAL PHILOSOPHY, By Sir John Herschel, New Edition. 1 vol. foolscap Svo. with Vignette Title, Gr. cloh. HINTS ON ETIQUETTE AND THE USAGES OF SOCIETY: With a Glance at Bad Habits. By Aywyoc. "Manners make the Man." 23d Edition, revised (with additions) by a Lady of Rank. Foolscap 8vo. 2s. 6d. handsomely bound in fancy cloth, gilt edges. General Observations ; Introductions-Letters of Introduction-Marriage-Dinners-Smoking; Snuff-Fashion-Dreas-Music-Dancing-Conversation-Advice to Tradespeople-Visiting; Visiting Cards-Cards-Tattling-of General Society. HOARE — A PRACTICAL TREATISE ON THE CULTIVATION OF THE GRAPE VINE ON OPEN WALLS. By Clement Hoare. 3d Edition, 8vo. 7s. 6d. cloth. CONTENTS.
 Introduction; Observations on the present Method of Cultivating Grape Vines on open Walls; on the capability and extend of the Fruit-bearing powers of the Vine; on Aspact; on Soli; on Manure; on the Construction of Walls; on the Propagation of Vines; on the Praining of Vines; on the Training of Vines; on the Management of a Vines in on the Vine; on the Winter Management of the Vine; on the Planting and Management of Vines in the Public thorough-faces of Towns; Descriptive Catalogue of twelve sorts of Grapes most suitably adapted for UORPERS. HOBBES-ENGLISH WORKS OF THOMAS HOBBES. Of Malmesbury; now first collected by Sir William Molesworth, Bart. Vol. 10, contain-ing the Translation of Homer's Iliad and Odyssey. Svo. 10s. cloth, to non-subscribers, 12s. Nine preceding Volumes have been published of the English and Latin Works. Vols. 8 and 9, recently published, comprise the Translation of Thucydides. HOLLAND .- PROGRESSIVE EDUCATION HOLLAND, -- ROGRESSIVE EDUCTION: from the French of Madame Necker de Saussure. By Miss Holland. Svols. foolscap 8vo. 19v. 6d. cloth. \*\* The Third Volume, forming an appropriate conclusion to the first two, separately, 7s. 6d. HOLLAND.-A TREATISE ON THE MANUFACTURES IN METAL. By John Holland, Esq. 3 vols. foolscap 8vo. with Vignette Titles, and about 300 Woodcuts, HOBS, COLD. — MEDICAL NOTES AND REFLECTIONS. By Henry Holland, M.D.F.K.S. etc. Fellow of the Royal College of Physicians, Physician Extraordinary to the Queen, and Physician in Ordinary to His Royal Highness Prince Albert. 2d Edition, 1 vol. 8vo. pp. 654, 18v. cloth. HOOKER. — THE BRITISH FLORA. LUUKER. — I'HE BRITISH FLORA.
 In 2 vois. Vol. 1, comprising the Phasenogamous or Flowering Plants, and the Ferns. By Sir William Jackson Hooker, K.H. LL.D. F.R.A. and L.S. etc. etc. etc. 5th Edition, with Additions and Corrections; and 173 Figures, illustrative of the Umbelliferous Plants, the Composite Plants, the Grasses, and the Ferns. Vol. 1, Svo.pp. 502, with 12 Plates, 14s. plain; with the plates coloured, 24s. cloth.
 Vol. II, in Two Farsts, comprising the Orynogamia and the Fungi, completing the British Flora, 24s. V., Parel and 2, of Smith's English Flora, 24s. Joards. HOOKER .-- ICONES PLANTARUM; Or, Figures, with brief Descriptive Characters and Remarks, of New and Rare Plants, selected from the Author's Herbarium. By Sir W.J. Hooker, K.H. LL.D. etc. 4 vols. Svo. with 400 Plates, 51, 12s. cloth. HOOKER AND TAYLOR.-MUSCOLOGIA BRITANNICA. Containing the Mosses of Great Britain and Ireland, systematically arranged and described; with Plates, illustrative of the character of the Genera and Species. By Sir W. J. Hooker and T. Taylor, M.D. F.L.S. etc. 24 Edition, Svo. enlarged, 313. 64, plain; 34. 38. coloured. HOWITT (MARY).—THE H—— FAM ANNA; and other Tales. By Fredrika Bremer. 8vo, with Portrait of the Author, 21s. boards. - FAMILY: TRALINNAN; AXEL AND Translated by Mary Howitt. 2 vols. post HOWITT (MARY).-THE NEICHBOURS: A Story of Every-day Life in Sweden. By Fredrika Bremer. Translated by Mary Howitt. 3d Edition, revised and corrected, 2 vols. post 8vo. 18s. boards. HOWITT (MARY) .- THE HOME :

Or, Family Cares and Family Joys. By Fredrika Bremer. Translated by Mary Howitt. 2d Edition. 2 vols. post 8vo. 21s. boards.

HOWITT (MARY).—THE PRESIDENT'S DAUGHTERS, Including NINA. By Fredrika Bremer. Translated by Mary Howitt. 3 vols. post 8vo. 31s. 6d. boards. CATALOGUE OF NEW WORKS

HOWITT (MARY) .- A NEW SKETCH OF EVERY DAY LIFE :- A DIARY. Together with STRIFE and PEACE. By Fredrika Bremer. Translated by Mary Howitt. 2 vols. post 8vo. 21s.

2 vols. post 800. 21a. "The success already attained by the fair translator in giving these Swedish novels an English dress has been carried out in this new work, the incidents of which are strongly marked with the characteristics of romance. There is not a little of singularity in both the dramatis persona and train of events, in which real life in the far north is illustrated by Fredrika Bremer: but a high moral purpose is calculously studied in all she writes. She obviously aims at enforcing the pursel principles of domestic life, and her illustrations, how-ener odd, are neuer insuinate or wintheressing. She is most aniable in her eccentricities, which lose nothing of their freshness and piquancy in their translation." -Morning Herald.

which lose nothing of their freshness and piquancy in their transation. — softmay remain HOWITT (MARY).—THE CHILD'S PICTURE AND VERSE BOOK, Commonly called "Otto Speckter's Fable Book." Translated by Mary Howit. With French and German on corresponding pages, and illustrated with 100 Engravings on Wood, by G. F. Sargent. Square 12mo. 10s. 6d. boards. "Otto Speckter's illustrations are well calculated to please children; some by their truth, others by their humour. The verses, loo'are in a kindly piritt-some sign-some chiming in those cond-and brills measures which ought never to be out of the ear of such as write for the very young. Mrs. Howitt has, in naturalising this book, done a good deed with a good grace." Athenarum.

### HOWITT.-THE RURAL LIFE OF ENGLAND.

By William Howitt. Third Edition, corrected and revised, medium Svo. with Engravings on Wood by Bewick and Williams, uniform with "Visits to Remarkable Places," 21s. cloth.

Life of the Aristocracy. Life of the Agricultural Population. Pictures que and Moral Features of the Country. Strong Attachment of the English to Country

The Forests of England.

- Habits, Amusements, and Condition of the People; in which are introduced Two New Chapters, descriptive of the Rural Watering
  - Places, and Education of Rural Population.
- HOWITT.-VISITS TO REMARKABLE PLACES; Old Halls, Battle-Fields, and Scenes illustrative of Striking Passages in English History and Poetry. By William Howitt. New Eddition, medium Svo. with 401 Illustrations by S. Williamas,
- 21s. cloth.
  SECOND SERIES, chiefly in the Counties of DURHAM and NORTHUMBERLAND, with a Stroll along the BORDER. I vol. medium 8vo. with upwards of 40 highly-fnished Woodcuts, from Drawings made on the spot for this Work, by Messrs. Carmichael, Richardsons, and Weld Taylor, 21s. cloth.
  HOWITT, -THE LIFE AND ADVENTURES OF JACK OF THE MILL, Commonly called "Lord Othmill '' created, for bis eminent services, Baron Waldeck, and Knight of Kitoutic : a Fireide Story. By William Howitt. 2 vols. foolscap 8vo. with 46 Illustrations on Wood by G. F. Sargent, 15s. cloth.

Hustrations on Wood by G. F. Sargenit, Jös. cloth. "How Jack deals with a band of thieses after the summary and triumphant fashion of the Giant-killer-how he fails under the tutorage of a pair of pious Lollard, hidden in the chamber of the wall-how he goes oner seas in reasons of a benefactor's lost son, meets with John Zikka, and maker one of the party who put an end to the horrible millanies of Robber Foo Stein (whose dimanniled tower may be seen near Soltsburg even nuto this day)-how he wins by courageous conduct fame, honours, and a fair lady,-it told by Mr. Howili with a spirit at unfagging as if he were again a boy, and sufficient to command many a dosen of open mouthed litement. There is good faith in his manner of norrative, even where the incidents are the most improbable, which, as has been elsewhere said, reminds the reader of Defos"-Atheneum.

### HOWITT .- THE RURAL AND SOCIAL LIFE OF GERMANY:

HUWHTI---IHE RURAL AND SOCIAL LIFE OF CERMANY: With Characteristic Sketches of its chief Cities and Scenery. Collected in a General Tour, and during a Residence in that Country in the Years 1840-42. By William Huwitr, author of "The Rural Life of England," 'Wisits to Remarkable Places," 'The Boy's Country Book," etc. 1 vol. medium 870., with above 50 Illustrations, 21s. cloth. "We cordially record our conniction of the nulle of Mr. Howit's notame, and strongly recommend its early perusal. It is both instructure and entertnining, and will be found to familiarise the English reader with forms of character and modes of social life, vasily differ-ent from anything witnessed at home."-Eclectic Review.

HOWITT.--WANDERINGS OF A JOURNEYMAN TAILOR, through EUROPE and the EAST, during the years 1824 to 1840. By P. D. Holthaus, from Werdohl in Westphalia. Translated from the Third German Edition, by William Howitt, author of "The Raval and Social Life of Germany," etc. Hoolsesp 8vo, with Portrait of the Tailor, 6s. cloth.

of the Tailor, fis. cloth. "One of the most agreeable books of travel that we have met with for a long time. There seems no reason to doubt that it really is what it professes to be - the veritable production of Peter Diedrich Holthaus, a journeyman tailor, who, actuated by an irrepressible desire to see the world, travelled for sisteri years, depending solely on his needle for support, and thus stitching his way from one country to another. In a lumost every capital he found matters of his own trade and nation established, with whom he worked until he saved money enough to carry him to the nest nation. In this manner he wandered teveral times through Germany, Poland, Hungary, and Wallochia, passed a considerable period in Constantingle, and accompliated a pittrinage through Reynt to the Holy Land. The wolume has been pre-pared from the notes of his journal, assisted by a powerful memory, and abounds in informa-lind and the trates of his journal, assisted by a powerful memory, and abounds in informa-lind and state. The translation cannot fail to be good, being escented by William Howitt, who, in addition to his general literary ability, has an intimate acquaintance with every thing German." Watchman.

### HOWITT .-- GERMAN EXPERIENCES :

Addressed to the English, both Goers Abroad and Stayers at Home. By William Howitt. Foolscap Svo. 78, 6d, cloth.

### HOWITT .- THE STUDENT-LIFE OF GERMANY.

From the Unpublished MS, of Dr. Cornelius. By William Howitt. Svo. with 24 Wood-Eugravings, and 7 Steel Plates, 21s. cloth. This Volume contains Forty of the most famous Student Songs, with the Original Music adapted to the planoforte by Winkelmeyer.

### HOWITT .- COLONISATION AND CHRISTIANITY:

A Popular History of the Treatment of the Natives, in all their Colonies, by the Europeans. By William Howitt. 1 vol. post 8vo. 10s. 6d. cloth.

### HOWITT .- THE BOY'S COUNTRY BOOK :

Being the real Life of a Country Boy, written by Himself; exhibiting all the Amuscments, Pleasures, and Pursuits of Children in the Country. Edited by William Howitt, author of "The Rural Life of England," etc., 2d Edition, fears, 800, with 4d Woodcuts, 82, cloth.

HUDSON.—THE PARENT'S HAND-BOOK; Or, Guide to the Choice of Professions, Employments, and Situations; containing useful and practice information on the subject of placing out Young Men, and of obtaining their Directions for Making Wills." From Smothas. By J.C. Medson, Ess., author of "Plain Directions for Making Wills." From Smothast we have a subject of place "This solume will be found useful to ony parent who is planfully medicating upon that difficult subject, how and where he can best place his sons in the world."-Spectator.

### HUDSON .- PLAIN DIRECTIONS FOR MAKING WILLS

In Conformity with the Law, and particularly with reference to the Act 7 Wm. IV. and 1 Vict, c. 26. To which is added, a clear Exposition of the Law relating to the Distribution of Per-sonal Estate in the case of Intestacy; with two Forms of Wills, and much useful Information, etc. By J. C. Hudson, of the Legacy Duty Office, London. 12th Edition, corrected, with Notes of Cases judicially decided since the above Act came into operation. Foolscap Svo. 28, 6d. cloth, gilt edges.

### HUDSON .- THE EXECUTOR'S GUIDE.

By J. C. Hudson. 3d Edition, foolscap 8vo. 5s. cloth. \*\*\* The above two works may be had in 1 volume, price 7s. cloth.

## HUMPHREY'S .- THE ILLUMINATED BOOKS OF THE MIDDLE AGES. A History of Illuminated Books, from the IVth to the XVIth Century. By Henry Noel Humphreys. Illustrated by a Series of Magnificent Specimens, consisting of an entire page of the exact size of the Originals, from the most celebrated and aplendid MSS, in all the Great Libraries of Europe, superbly printed in Gold, Silver, and Colours. \* To be published in Monthly Parts. Each Part, will contain Three Plates. Imp. 4to. 12a,

\*\*\* To be published in Monthly Farts. Bach 4 at the large paper, imp. folio, 21s.; a few copies on vellum, 42s. Part 1 in preparation.

### HUNT .-- RESEARCHES ON LIGHT:

An Examination of all the Phenomena connected with the Chemical and Molecular Changes An examination of all the Phenomena connected with the Chemica and Molecular Changes produced by the Influence of the Solar Rays : embracing all the Known Photographic Pro-cesses, and new Discoveries in the Art. By Robert Hunt, Secretary of the Royal Cornwall Polytechnic Society. Soc. with Plate and Woodcults (Br. 6d, cloth.

Polycechnic Society. Soc. with Plate and Woodcuts, 10s. 6d. cloth. "An adminable and lived compilation. It may be regarded as the first complete history of photography which has been presented to the public. The author, with the utmost care and precision, has given to each discoverer his just share in the process, and has bronght before the reader a well-digested body of interesting information on all points connected with it. He displays throughout the zeal of an enlightened scientific discoverer, and the mature judgment of the practical historian, in communicating the results of his diligent researcher." Atlas.

JACKSON.-PICTORIAL FLORA; Or, British Botany Delineated, in 1500 Lithographic Drawings of all the Species of Flowering. Plants indigenous to Great Britain ; illustrating the descriptive works on English Botany of Hooker, Lindley, Smith, etc. By Miss Jackson. 8vo. 15s. cloth.

### JAMES .-- A HISTORY OF THE LIFE OF EDWARD THE BLACK PRINCE, and of various Events connected therewith, which occurred during the Reign of Edward III, King of England. By G. P. R. James, Esq. 2d Edition, 2 vols. foolscap 8vo. with Map, 15s. cloth.

- JAMES.-LIVES OF THE MOST EMINENT FOREIGN STATESMEN. By G.P. R. James, Esq., and E. E. Crowe, Esq. 5 vols. foolscap Svo. with Vignette Titles.
- LORD JEFFREY.-CONTRIBUTIONS TO THE EDINBURGH REVIEW. By Francis Jeffrey, now one of the Judges in the Court of Session in Scotland. 4 vols. Svo. 45, cloth.

# dis. cloth. JOHNSON.—THE FARMER'S ENCYCLOPÆDIA, And DICTIONARY of RURAL AFFAIRS: embracing all the recent Discoveries in Agricultural Chemistry: adapted to the comprehension of unscientific Readers. By Cuthert W. Johnson, Bsa, F.R.S. Barrister-at-law, Corresponding Member of the Agricultural Society of Königzberg, and of the Maryland Horticultural Society of Society. Anthor of several of the Prize Essays of the Royal Agricultural Society of England, and other Agricultural Works; Editor of the "Farmer's Almanack," etc. 1 thick vol. \$\$ soc. pp. 1324, Illustrated by Wood Engravings of the best and most improved Agricultural Implements. 21. 10s. cloth. "Cuthbert Johnson's 'Farmer's Engclopadid' is one of the best bools of its class." Dr. Lindley, in The Gardener's Chronicle.

CATALOGUE OF NEW WORKS

### KANE-ELEMENTS OF CHEMISTRY;

Including the most Recent Discoveries and Applications of the Science to Medicine and Pharmacy, and to the Arts. By Robert Kane, M.D. M.R.I.A. Professor of Natural Philosophy to the Royal Dublin Society. 1 thick volume, 800, with 236 Woodcuts, 244, cloth.

KATER AND LARDNER .- A TREATISE ON MECHANICS. By Captain Kater and Dr. Lardner. New Edition. 1 vol. foolscap Svo. Vignette Title, and 19 Plates, comprising 224 distinct figures, 6s. cloth.

KAVANAGH.-THE DISCOVERY OF THE SCIENCE OF LANCUAGES; in which are shewn the real Nature of the Parts of Speech, the Signification of the Termina-tions of Words, the Meanings which all Words carry in themselves as their own Definitions, and the Origin of Words, Letters, Figures, etc. By Morgan Kavanagh. 2 vols. 800. 24 e. cl.

# **KEIGHTLEY.-OUTLINES OF HISTORY,** From the Earliest Period. By Thomas Keightley, Esq. New Edition, corrected and con-siderably improved, foolscap 8vo. pp. 486, 56, cloth; or 65, 64, bound.

KING -A SELECTION FROM THE SPEECHES AND WRITINGS OF THE LATE LORD KING. With a short Introductory Memoir, by Earl Fortesque, Demy 8vo. Portrait, 12s. cloth.

Portrait, 12s. cloth. "Earl Fortescue has rendered good service to both economic and moral science by this seasonable, publication. His selections are most judiciously made, and will raise his relative's high character as an able and wright politician, whose views were singularly in advance of his age, while every parliamentary session adds proof of their soundness. In his Memoir, his Lordship, has shown that he can not only appreciate Lord King, but that he is well able to maintain the principles and enforce the doctrines to which his illustrious relative devoted his here."

KIPPIS.--A COLLECTION OF HYMNS AND PSALMS, For Public and Private Worship. Selected and prepared by A. Keppis, D.D., Abraham Rees, D.D., the Rev. Thomas Jervis, and the Rev. T. Morgan. To which is added, a Supplement. D.D., the Rev. Thomas Jervis, and the Rev. T. Morgan. New Edition, corrected and improved, 18mo. 5s. bound.

### KIRBY AND SPENCE.—AN INTRODUCTION TO ENTOMOLOGY: Or, Elements of the Natural History of Insects: comprising an account of noxions and useful Insects, of their Metamorphoses, Food, Stratagema, Habitations, Societies, Motions, Noises, Hybernation, Instinct, etc. By W. Kirby, M.A. F.R.S. & L.S. Rector of Barham; and W. Spence, Eeq., F.R.S. & L.S. 6th Edition, corrected and considerably enlarged, 2 vols, 8vo. 11. 11s. 6d. cloth.

The first two volumes of the "Introduction to Entomology" are now published as a separate work, distinct from the third and fourth volumes, and, though much enlarged, at a considerable reduction of price, in order that the numerous class of readers who confine their study of insects to that of their manners and economy, need not be burthened with the cost of the technical portion of the work relating to their anatomy, physiology, etc.

KNAPP.-CRAMINA BRITANNICA; Or, Representations of the British Grasses: with Remarks and occasional Descriptions. By I. L. Knapp, Esq. F.L.S. & A.S. 2d Edition, 4to. with 118 Plates, beautifully coloured, pp. 250, 34. 16a, boards.

pp. aby, ab. about a bardar. **IAING.-THE CHRONICLE OF THE KINCS OF NORWAY,**From the Earliest Period of the History of the Northern Sea Kings to the Middle of the Twelfth Century, commonly called the Heimskringla. Translated from the Icelandic of Snorro Sturieson, with Notes, and a Preliminary Discourse, by Samuel Laing, author of "Notes of a Traveller," etc. 3 vol. 8 vol. 36, cold.
"Wr. Laing's work has something for almost everybody; for the historian, the antiquery, the poet, and drawnatist, and the ordinary reader in search of entertainment. Along with much authentic history, it receals the dark superstitions and wild Pagentin of ancient Search are, of the Norgate Common, the Terpins and Jack Stepperda, to thas of the Aregate Common, the Deternion and Jack Stepperda, to thave of the Aregate Common, the Terpins and Jack Stepperda, to thave of the Aregate Common, the Terpins and Jack Stepperda, to thave the area established forecious Vikings?"-Tail's Magazine.

### LAING .- A TOUR IN SWEDEN

In 1838; comprising Observations on the Moral, Political, and Economical State of the Swedish Nation. By Samuel Laing, Esq. 8vo. 12s. cloth.

### LAING .- NOTES OF A TRAVELLER

On the Social and Political State of France, Prussia, Switzerland, Italy, and other parts of Europe, during the present Century. By Samuel Laing, Esq. 2d Edition, 8vo. 16s. cloth.

LAING.—JOURNAL OF A RESIDENCE IN NORWAY Daring the years 1834, 1835, and 1836; made with a view to inquire into the Rural and Political Economy of that Country, and the Condition of its Inhabitants. By Samuel Laing, Esq. 2d Edition, 8vo. 14s. cloth.

LARDNER'S CABINET CYCLOPÆDIA; Comprising a Series of Original Works on History, Biography, Literature, the Sciences, Arts, and Manufactures. Conducted and edited by Dr. Lardner.

The Series complete in One Hundred and Thirty-three Volumes, 391. 18s. (Two Volumes remain to be published.) The Works separate, 6s. per volume.

"In the completeness of its treatises the Cabinet Cyclopadia is unvivalled; and now that the whole plan is carried out, it exhibits an extensive body of available knowledge, such as this or no there country has ever yet presented in a popular and convenient form."-Britannia.

PRINTED FOR LONGMAN, BROWN, AND CO.

### 17 LARDNER.—A TREATISE ON ARITHMETIC. By Dr. Lardner, LL.D. F.R.S. 1 vol. foolscap Svo. with Vignette Title, 6s. cloth lettered. LARDNER AND WALKER.—A MANUAL ON ELECTRICITY, MAG-NETISM, and METEOROLOGY. By Dr. Lardner, LLD. F.R.S., and C. V. Walker, Secretary of the Electrical Society. 2 wols, foolscap 8vo. 12s. LARDNER .-- A TREATISE ON GEOMETRY, And its Application to the Arts. By Dr. Lardner. 1 vol. foolscap Svo. Vignette Title, and upwards of 200 figures, 6s. cloth. LARDNER.--A TREATISE ON HEAT. By Dr. Lardner, LL.D. etc. 1 vol. fcap. Svo. with Woodcuts and Vignette Title, 6s, cloth. LARDNER.—A TREATISE ON HYDROSTATICS AND PNEUMATICS. By Dr. Lardner. New Edition. Tvol. foolscap 8vo. 6s. cloth. LECTURES ON POLARISED LIGHT, Delivered by Dr. Pereira, before the Pharmaceutical Society, and in the Medical School of the London Hospital. 8vo. illustrated by above 50 Woodcuts, 5s. 6d. cloth. L. E. L. — THE POETICAL WORKS OF LETITIA ELIZABETH LANDON. New Edition (1589), 4 vols. foolscap Svo. with Illustrations by Howard, etc. 28s. cloth lettered jor handsomely bound in morecco, with gilt edges 23. 4s. THE IMPROVISATRICE - - 108.64. THE GOLDEN VIOLET - - - 108.64. THE VENETIAN BRACELET 108.64. THE TROUBADOUR - - - 108.64. LEE.-TAXIDERMY; Or, the Art of Collecting, Preparing, and Mounting Objects of Natural History. For the use of Museums and Travellers. By Mrs. R. Lee (formerly Mrs. T. F. Bowdich), author of "Memoirs of Cuvier," etc. 6th Edition, improved, with an account of a Visit to Walton Hall, and Mr. Waterton's method of Preserving Animals. Feap. 8vo. with Wood Engravings. LEE - ELEMENTS OF NATURAL HISTORY, For the Use of Schools and Young Persons: comprising the Principles of Classification, interspected with anussing and instructive original Accounts of the most remarkable Animals. By Mrs. R. Lee (formerly Mrs. T. E. Bowdich), author of "Taxidermy," "Memoirs of Cuvier," etc. 12mo. with 55 Woodcust, 7s. 6d. bound. LIFE OF A TRAVELLING PHYSICIAN, From his first Introduction to Practice; including Twenty Years' Wanderings throughout the greater part of Europe. Svois, post svo, with coloured Frontispieces, 31s. 6d. cloth. "There is much amusement and information to be gained from these pleasant and enter-taining volumes."-Dublin University Magazine. LINDLEY,-INTRODUCTION TO BOTANY. By Prof. J. Lindley, Ph.D. F.R.S. L.S. etc. 3d Edition (1839), with Corrections and consider-able Additions, I large vol. 8vo. pp. 606, with Six Plates and numerous Woodcuts, 18s. cloth. LINDLEY .-- A NATURAL SYSTEM OF BOTANY ; Or, a Systematic View of the Organization, Natural Affinities, and Geographical Distribution, of the whole Vegetable Kingdom; together with the uses of the most important species in Medicine, the Arts, and Rural or Domestic Economy. By John Lindley, Ph.D. F.R.S. L.S. etc. 2d Edition, with numerous additions and corrections, and a complete List of Genera, with their Synonyms. 8vo. 18s. cloth. LINDLEY .- FLORA MEDICA ; A Botanical Account of all the most important Plants used in Medicine, in different Parts of the World. By John Lindley, Ph.D. F.R.S. etc. 1 vol. 8vo. 18s. cloth. LINDLEY.—SCHOOL BOTANY; Or, an Explanation of the Characters and Differences of the principal Natural Classes and Orders of Plants belonging to the Flora of Europe, in the Botanical Classification of De Candolle. For the use of Students preparing for their matriculation examination in the University of London, and applicable to Botanical Study in general. By John Lindley, Ph.D. F.R.S. etc. 1 vol. foolscap 8vo. with upwards of 160 Woodcuts, 6r. cloth. LINDLEY.—A SYNOPSIS OF THE BRITISH FLORA, Arranged according to the Natural Orders. By Professor John Lindley, Ph. D., F.R.S., etc. The 3d Edition, with numerous Additions, Corrections, and Improvements, 12mo, pp. 390, 10s. 6d. cloth. LINDLEY .- THE THEORY OF HORTICULTURE : Or, an Attempt to Explain the Principal Operations of Gardening upon Physiological Prin-ciples. By John Lindley, Ph.D. F.R.S. 1 vol. 8vo. with Illustrations on Wood. 12s. cloth. cipies. By some many, interview is the transformer interface agardener, and the scientific amateur, correctly, with the rationalise of the more important operations of Horticulare; and the action has endeavoured to present to his readers an intelligible explorimation, founded upon well ascertained facts, which they can judge of by their own means of observation, of the general nature of vogetable actions, and of the cause which, while they control the pomers of life in plants, are capable of being regulated by themselves. The pomersion of such humeledge will necessarily teach them how to improve their methods of cultivation, and

lead them to the discovery of new and better modes.

18

### CATALOGUE OF NEW WORKS

### LINDLEY.--AN OUTLINE OF THE FIRST PRINCIPLES OF HORTICULTURE. By Professor Lindley. 18mo. 2s. sewed.

LINDLEY .- GUIDE TO THE ORCHARD AND KITCHEN GARDEN: Or, an Account of the most valuable Fruits and Vegetables cultivated in Grent Britain : with Kalendars of the Work required in the Orchard and Kitchen Garden during every month in the year. By George Lindler, C.M.H.S. Edited by Professor Lindley. I large you low 0.6 ko.

### LLOYD,-A TREATISE ON LICHT AND VISION. By the Rev. H. Lloyd, M.A., Fellow of Trin. Coll. Dublin. Svo. 15s. boards.

LORIMER.-LETTERS TO A YOUNC MASTER MARINER, On some Subjects connected wth his Calling. By Charles Lorimer. 3d edition, 12mo. with an Appendix, 5s. 6d. cloth.

### LOUDON (MRS.)-THE LADY'S COUNTRY COMPANION;

Or, How to Enjoy a Country Life Rationally. By Mrs. London, authors of "Gardening for Ladies," etc. Contents.- Introduction - The House - The Garden - Domestic Animals-Rural Walks-

Miscellaneous Country Amusements - Country Duties .- In the press.

### LOUDON .- AN ENCYCLOP ÆDIA OF TREES AND SHRUBS :

AUDDON.—AN ENCYCLOPAEDIA OF TREES AND SHRUDS; Being the "A phoretum of Fruiteetum Britanicum" abridget: containing the Hardy Trees and Shrubs of Great Britain, Native and Foreign, scientifically and popularly described : with their Propagation, Culture, and Uses in the Arris; and with Fngravings of nearly all the Species. For the use of Nurserymen, Gardeners, and Foresters. By J.C. Loudon, F.L.S. etc. In 8vo, pp. 1234, with upwards of 2000 Engravings on Wood, 21.00, cloth. The Original Work may be had in 8 vols. 8vo. with above 400 8vo. Pintes of Trees, and upwards of 900 Workenser: 70 Just

### of 2500 Woodcuts, 101. cloth.

### LOUDON .- AN ENCYCLOPÆDIA OF CARDENING;

Presenting in one systematic view, the History and Present State of Gardening in all Coun-tries, and its Theory and Practice in Great Britain: with the Management of the Klichen Garden, the Plower Garden, Laying-out Gronnids, etc. by J. G. Loudon, F. L.S., etc. A new Edition, enlarged and much improved, I large vol. Svo. with nearly 1000 Engravings on Wood, pp. 131, 24. 10t. cloth.

LOUDON. —AN ENCYCLOPÆDIA OF ACRICULTURE; Comprising the Theory and Practice of the Valuation, Transfer, Laying-out, Improvement, and Management of Landed Property, and of the cultivation and economy of the Animal and and Management of Landed Property, and of the cultivation and economy of the Animal and Vegetable productions of Agriculture, including all the latest improvements; a general History of Agriculture in all countries; a Statistical view of its present state, with suggestions for its future progress in the British Isles; and Supplements, bringing down the work to the year 1844. By J. C. Loudon, F.L.G.Z. and H.S. etc. Fith Edition, illustrated with upwards of 1100 Engravings on Wood, by Branston. 24. 102. clott. The Supplement, bringing down Improvements in the art of Field-Culture from 1831 to 1844 inclusive, comprising all the previous Supplements, and illustrated with be Engravings on Wood, may be had espacately, 5s. seved. "The are Supplement contains a mass of useful information, bringing down the improve-"The are Supplement contains and mass of useful information, bringing down the improve-"The are Supplement contains and seven is a seven and the seven seven and the seven seven seven is a seven seven in the state of the seven seve

LOUDON.—AN ENCYCLOPÆDIA OF PLANTS; Including all the Plants which are now found in, or have been introduced into, Great Britain ; giving their Natural History, accompanied by such Descriptions, Engraved Figures, and Elementary Details, as may enable a beginner, who is a mere English reader, to discover the Elementary Details, as may enable a beginner; who is a mere English reader, to discover the name of every Plant which he may find in flower, and acquire all the information respecting is which is useful and interesting. The Specific Characters by an Eminent Botanist; the Drawings by J. D. C. Sowerby, F.L.S. A new Edition (1841), with a new Supplement, com-prising every desirable particular respecting all the Plants originated in, or introduced into, Britain between the first publication of the work, in 1829, and Janaay 1840 with a new General Index to the whole work. Edited by J. C. Loudon, prepared by W. H. Baxter, Jun., and revised by George Don, F.L.S.; and 800 new Figures of Flants, on Wood, from Drawings by J. D. C. Ster, f.L.S. One very large vol. 8vo. with neady 10,000 Wood Engravings pp. 1864, 64. The total, "second barries on 1.5...shorts.

### \*\*\* The last Supplement, separately, 8vo. pp. 190, 15s. cloth.

Loudon, --AN ENCYCLOP ACDIA OF COTTACE, FARM, AND VILLA ARCHITECTURE and FURNITURE. Containing Designs for Cottages, Villas, Farm Houses, Farmeries, Country Inns, Public Houses, Parochial Schools, etc.; with the requisite Fittings-up, Fixtures, and Furniture, and appropriate Offices, Gardens, and Garden Scenery: each Design accompanied by Analytical and Critical Remarks illustrative of the Principles of Architectural Science and Paste on which it is composed, and General Estimates of the Expense. By J. C. Loudon, F.L.S. etc. New Edition (1942), corrected, with a Supplement containing 16 Billional pages of letter pies, and thiot (1940) and correct manufacture down containing 16 Billional pages of letter pies, and the work in more than 2000 Engravings on Wood, 3. et edut.

the work to 1842. In I very ance to the second second provided more information upon archi-" The late Mr. Loudon has the merit of having conveyed more information upon archi-terture in a popular syle, as adapted for general readers, than was ener attempted before, or than has been accomplished since. His Encyclopedia of Cottage and Village Architecture is indispensable to the library of all non-professional readers, who may at some time of their life propose to build a cottage or country house?"-Westminster Review. \* \* The Supplement, separately, 8vo. 7s. 6d, sewed.

### LOUDON .- HORTUS BRITANNICUS:

A Catalogue of all the Plants indigenous to or introduced into Britain. The 3d Edition (1882), with a New Supplement, prepared, under the direction of J. C. Loudon, by W. H. Barter, and revised by George Don, F.L.S. 1 vol. Nov. pp. 766, 31s.6d. cloth.

The Supplement (1835) separately, 8vo. pp. 26, 2s. 6d. sewed.

The later Supplement (1839) separately, 8vo. pp.742, 8s. sewed.

### LOUDON .- THE SUBURBAN GARDENER AND VILLA COMPANION:

Comprising the Choice of a villa or Suburban Residence, or of a situation on which to form one; the Arrangement and Furnishing of the House; and the Laving-out, Planting, and general Management of the Garden and Grounds; the whole salapted for grounds from one perch to fifty acres and upwards in extent; intended for the instruction of those who know little of Gardening or Rural Affairs, and more particularly for the use of Ladies. By J. C. Loudon, F.L.S., etc. 1 vol 8vo. with above 300 Wood Engravings, 20s. cloth.

LOUDON.-HORTUS LICNOSUS LONDINENSIS; Or, a Catalogue of all the Ligneous Plants cultivated in the neighbourhood of London. T which are added their usual Prices in Nurserice. By J. C. Loudon, F.L.S. etc. Svo. 7a. 6d. To

- LOUDON .- ON THE LAYING-OUT, PLANTING, AND MANACEMENT OF CEMETERIES; and on the Improvement of Churchyards. By J. C. Loudon, F.L.S., etc-8vo. with 60 Engravings, 12s. cloth.
- LOW .- ON LANDED PROPERTY, AND THE MANAGEMENT OF ESTATES; Comprehending the Relations between Landlord and Tenant, and the Principles and Forms of Leases; the Construction of Farm buildings, Enclosures, Drains, Embankments, and other Works; and the Economy of Woods, Mines, etc. By David Low, F.R.S.E. etc., 8vo. In the press.
- LOW .- THE BREEDS OF THE DOMESTICATED ANIMALS OF GREAT In 2 vols. atlas quarto, with 56 plates of animals, beautifully coloured after Nature, 161. 16s. half-bound in morocco.

Or in four separate portions, as follow:---

The OX, in 1 vol. atlas quarto, with 22 Plates, price 61. 16s. 6d. half-bound morocco. The SHEEP, in 1 vol. atlas quarto, with 21 Plates, price 61. 16s.6d. half-bound morocco.

The HORSE, in 1 vol, atlas quarto, with 8 Plates, price 32. half-bound morocco. The HOG, in 1 vol. atlas quarto, with 5 Plates, price 22. 22. half-bound morocco.

LOW.-ELEMENTS OF PRACTICAL ACRICULTURE; Comprehending the Cultivation of Plants, the Husbandry of the Domestic Animals, and the Economy of the Farm. By David Low, Esq. F.R.S.E., Professor of Agriculture in the Uni-versity of Edinburgh. Svo. 4th Edition, with Alterations and Additions, and above 200 Woodcuts, 21s. cloth.

"Low's 'Elements of Practical Agriculture' is the best work on farming in our language." Gardeners' Chronicle,

- MACAULAY, -CRITICAL AND HISTORICAL ESSAYS CONTRIBUTED TO the EDINBURGH REVIEW. By the Right Hon. Thomas Babington Macaulay. 2d Edition. 3 vols. 8vo. 36s. cloth.
- MACAULAY .- LAYS OF ANCIENT ROME. By T. B. Macaulay, Esq. 5th Edition, crown Svo. pp. 192, 10s. 6d. cloth.

MACKINTOSH'S (SIR JAMES) MISCELLANEOUS WORKS: Including his Contributions to the Edinburgh Review. Collected and Edited by his Son. 3 vols. 8vo.-In the press.

- MACKENZIE .- THE PHYSIOLOCY OF VISION. By W. Mackenzie, M.D., Lecturer on the Eye in the University of Glasgow. Svo. with Woodcuts, 10s. 6d. boards.
- MACKINTOSH, ETC.-THE HISTORY OF ENCLAND. By Sir James Mackintosh; W. Wallace, Esq.; and Robert Bell, Esq. 10 vols. foolscap Svo. with Vignette Titles, Sk. cloth.

MACLEOD. -ON RHEUMATISM, And on the Affections of the Internal Organs, more especially the Heart and Brain, to which it gives rise. By R. Maeleod, M.D. Physician to St. George's Hospital. 1 vol. 8vo. pp. 172,

### MALTE-BRUN .-- A SYSTEM OF UNIVERSAL CEOGRAPHY,

Founded on the Works of Malte-Brun and Babb, embracing an Historical Sketch of the Progress of Geographical Discovery, the Principles of Mathematical and Physical Geography, and a complete Description, from the most recent sources, of the Political and Social Condition of all the Countries in the World with numerous Statistical Tables, and an Alphabetical Index of 12,000 Names. I thick vol. Skyo. closely and beautifully printed, 30s. cloth.

For the Use of Children. By Mrs. Marcet, author of "Conversations on Chemistry," etc. 2d Edition, 18mo. 5s. cloth. Part II. continuing the History to the Reign of George the Third, may be had separately, price 1s.6d. price is 66. "Juvenici literature will freely own how much it is indebted to Mrs. Marcet, not only for the present, but all her preceding works. She imparts interest to dry and dull details; and, while she teaches, begets a desire in her pupils for further knowledge, so pleasantly imparted, These \*Conversation," admirably suited to the conpetities of children, may be skimmed advan-lageously by \*children of a larger growth.<sup>37</sup>—Literary Gazette. MARCET.—CONVERSATIONS ON CHEMISTRY; In which the Elements of that Science are familiarly Explained and Illustrated by Experi-ments. 14th Edition(1841), enlarged and corrected, 2 vols. foolscap Syo. pp. 732, 14s. cloth. MARCET.-CONVERSATIONS ON NATURAL PHILOSOPHY : In which the Elements of that Science are familiarly explained, and adapted to the compre-hension of Young Persons. 10th Edition (1533), enlarged and corrected by the Author. 1 vol. foolscap 8vo. pp. 454, with 23 Plates, 10s. 64. cloth.

Of the General Properties of Bodies; the At-traction of Gravity; the Laws of Motion: traction of Gravity; the Laws of Motion; Compound Motion; the Mechanical Powers; Astronomy; Causes of the Earth's Motion; the Planets; the Earth; the Moon; Hydrostatics; the Mechanical Properties of Fluids ;

CONTENTS. to At-bion; Mechanical Properties of Air; on Wind and Wers; Sound; Optics; the Visual Angle and the otion; Reflection of Mirrors; on Refraction and Reflection of Mirrors; of the Eye, and **Optical Instruments.** 

MARCET .- CONVERSATIONS ON POLITICAL ECONOMY; In which the Elements of that Science are familiarly explained. 7th Edition (1839), revised and enlarged, 1 vol. foolscap 8vo. pp. 424, 7s. 6d. cloth.

CONTENTS.

Introduction; on Property; the Division of Labour; on Capital; on Wages and Populaand Price; on Income; Income from Landed

Property; Income from the Cultivation of Land; Income from Capital lent; on Money; on Commerce; on Foreign Trade; on Ex-penditure and Consumption,

MARCET .- CONVERSATIONS ON VECETABLE PHYSIOLOGY;

Comprehending the Elements of Botany, with their application to Agriculture. 3d Edition (1839), 1 vol. foolscap 8vo. pp.474, with Four Plates, 9s. cloth.

CON Introduction; on Roots; on Stems; on Leaves; on Sap; on Cambium and the peculiar Juices of Plants; on the Action of Light and Heat on Plants; on the Action of Laght and Heat on the Action of the Atmosphere on Plants; on the Action of the Munsphere on Plants; on the Action of Water on Plants; on the Actificial Mode of Watering Plants; on the Action of the Soli on Plants; on the Propa-gation of Plants by Subdivision; on Grafting; on the Multiplication of Plants by Seed; the Plaver; on Commond Plavers; on Prait; Flower; on Compound Flowers; on Fruit;

TS. on the Seed; on the Classification of Plants; on Artificial Systems; on the Natural Sys-tem; Botanical Geography; the Inducence of Culture on Vegetation; on the Outerativation and Diseases of Plants; on the Cultivation of Trees; on the Cultivation of Plants which Produce Fermented Liquors; on the Culti-vation of Grasses, Tuberous Roots, and Grain; on Oleaginous Plants and Cultinary Veget-on Oleaginous Plants and Cultinary Vegetables.

MARCET.--CONVERSATIONS FOR CHILDREN; On Land and Water. 2d Edition (1839), revised and corrected, 1 vol. foolscap Svo. pp. 256, with coloured Maps, shewing the comparative Altitude of Mountains, 5s. 6d. cloth.

MARCET.-CONVERSATIONS ON LANCUACE, For Children. By Mrs. Marcet, author of "Mary's Grammar," "Conversations on For Children. By Mrs. Marcet, a Chemistry," etc. 18mo. 4s. 6d. cloth.

<sup>44</sup> One of the most excellently adapted productions for the copacity of children that can well be imagined. It assumes a desultory form, which enables the judicions author to introduce a greater nariety of useful information than could have been given in any other way on philological topics. We strongly recommend its use is young tailes and junior boys' schools, and above all in the juvenile family circle." -Litenary Gazette.

Svo. volume in cloth, 8s.

MARCET .- MARY'S GRAMMAR; Interspersed with Stories, and intended for the Use of Children. 7th Edition (1843), revised and enlarged, 18mo. pp. 336, 3s. 6d. half-bound.

MARCET.-LESSONS ON ANIMALS, VECETABLES, AND MINERALS. By Mrs. Marcet, author of "Conversations on Chemistry," etc. 12mo. 2s. cloth. "A simple introduction to the howeledge of nature, in the shape of familiar connersations, in which young children, for whom this little book is designed, the ashare. The child is first made to understand the difference between the animal, vegetable, and nimeral hingdoms, and the cause of man's superiority; and then the distinguishing characteristics of cache class of creatives and substances, their properties and uses, are indicated. It would be a useful book in infant schools, as well as in families, and may be regarded as preparatory to Mrs. Marcet's Conversations "-Spectator.

### MARRIAGE CIFT.

By a Mother. A Legacy to her Children. Post 8vo. 5s. cloth, gilt edges.

- MARRYAT.--NARRATIVE OF THE TRAVELS AND ADVENTURES OF MONSIEUR VIOLET, in California, Sonora, and Western Texas. Written by Captain Marryat, C.B., author of "Peter Simple," 3 vols. post Svo. 31s. 6d. boards.

MARRYAT.-MASTERMAN READY; Or, the Wreck of the Pacific. Written for Young People. By Captain Marryat. 3 vols. fools-cap 90% with numerous Engravings on Wood, 32s. 6d. cloth.

\*.\* The volumes, separately, 7s. 6d. each, cloth.

### MAUNDER,-THE TREASURY OF HISTORY;

COMDER. — INC INCASURT OF INJUNTS, Comprising a General Introductory Outline of Universal History, Ancient and Modern, and a Series of separate Histories of every principal Nation that exists, developing their Rise, Progress, and Present Condition, the Moral and Social Character of their respective

Progress, and Present Condition, the Moral and Social Character of their respective Inhabitants, their Religion, Manners, and Customs, etc. etc. By Sanuel Maunder. Feap. Woo. 10s. cloth; bound in roam, 12s. " In the 'Treasury of History' we see the sume utility of purpose, the sume diligence and painstaking with the materials, the same skill and talent in putting them together, and, in first, the same general excellence which have marked all Mr. Mannder's productions. The avrangement is most clear and judicions, and the information furnished at once so concise and ample, that within this small nothme we find a very complete and satifactory cpitome of the history of the world from ancient to modern times. To the public we commend it, fully persuaded that it needs but to be known to syread its knowledge amongst all classes throughout the British empire."-Literary Gazette.

### MAUNDER .- THE TREASURY OF KNOWLEDGE.

And LIBRATY of REFRENCE: containing a new and enlarged Dictionary of the English Language, preceded by a Compendious Grammar, Verbal Distinctions, etc.; a new Universal Gozetteer; a Compendious Classical Dictionary; a Chronological Analysis of General History; a Dictionary of Law Terns, etc. etc. By Samuel Maunder. 14th Edition, 1 vol. foolscap 8vo., with two engraved Frontispieces, 8x.64 cloth; bound in roan, 10x.64.

### MAUNDER.--THE SCIENTIFIC AND LITERARY TREASURY:

A DADER. — I HE SCIENTIFIC AND LITERARY I REASURY : A New and Popular Encyclopedia of Science and the Bellos Lettres; including all Branches of Science, and every Subject connected with Literature and Art. The whole written in a familiar style, adapted to the comprehension of all persons desirous of acquiring information on the subjects comprised in the work, and also adapted for a Manual of convenient Refer-ence to the more instructed. By Samuel Maunder. 3d Edition, 1 thick vol. fcap. 870. of 1700 closely-printed columns, with an engraved Frontispiece, 10s.; bound in room, 12s.

MAUNDER. - THE BIOCRAPHICAL TREASURY: Consisting of Memoirs, Sketcher, and brief Notices of above 12,000 Emiuent Persons of all Ages and Nations, from the Earliest Period of Bistory; forming a new and complete Dic-tionary of Universal Biography. 4th Edition, with a "Supplement," from the Accession of Gueen Victoria to the Present time. 1 vol. foolscap 8vo. with engraved Frontispices, 8s. 6d cloth; bound in roan, 10s. 6d.

MAUNDER.--THE UNVERSAL CLASS-BOOK: A new Series of Reading Lessons (original and selected) for Every Day in the Year; each Lesson recording some important Even in General History, Biography, etc., which happened on the day of the month under which it is placed, or detailing, in familiar language, interest-ing facts in Science; also a variety of Descriptive and Narrative Pieces, intersporsed with Poetical Gleanings: Questions for Examination being appended to each day's Lesson, and the whole carefully adapted to Practical Tuition. By Samuel Maunder, author of "The Treasury of Knowledge." 2d Edition, 12mo. 5s. bound.

M\*CULLOCH.—A DICTIONARY, GEOCRAPHICAL, STATISTICAL, AND HISTORICAL, of the various Countries, Places, and Principal Natural Objects in the World. By J.R. WCulloch, Bsq. 2 thick vols. Swo. Illustrated with Six large important Maps, 4L citch.

"The extent of information this Dictionary affords on the subjects referred to in its title is truly surprising. It cannot fail to prove a vade mecum to the student, whose inquiries will be guided by its light, and satisfied by its clear and frequently claborated communications. Every public room in which commerce, politics, or literature forms the subject of discussion, ought to be jurnished with these volumes?"-Globe.

M'CULLOCH.—A DICTIONARY, PRACTICAL, THEORETICAL, AND HISTORICAL, OF COMMERCE, AND COMMERCIAL NAVIGATION. BY J. R. M'CULLOC, Eq. An entirely wer faition (1941), Svo., Illustrated with Maps and Plans, 50x cloth, or 55x strongly half-bound in Russia, with dexible back. \*\* Neither labour nor expense has been spared in attempting to perfect this edition, every part of which has been carefully revised and corrected, and the statements and details brought down to the latest period. The various Supplements have been incorporated with the work: which has been further enlarged and improved by information derived from all warts of the world. parts of the world.

### M'CULLOCII .-- THE PRINCIPLES OF POLITICAL ECONOMY:

With some Enquiries respecting their Application, and a Sketch of the Rise and Progress of the Science. By J. R. M'Culloch, Esq. New Edition, enlarged and corrected throughout, Svo. 15s.

MONTGOMERY'S (JAMES) POETICAL WORKS. New and complete Edition (1841). With some additional Poems and Autobiographical Prefaces. Collected and edited by Mr. Montgomery. 4 vols. foolscap 8vo. with Portrait, and 7 other beautifully engraved Plates, 20s. cloth; or bound in morocco, with gilt edges, 11. 16s.

### WORKS; MOORE'S POETICAL

Containing the Author's recent Introduction and Notes. Complete in one volume, uniform with Lord Byron's Poems. With a New Portrait, by George Richmond, engraved in theline manner, and a View of Sloperton Cottage, the Residence of the Poet, by Thomas Creswick, A.R.A. Medlum Svo 11, 1s. cloth.

A.A.A. Medium svo 14, 14, colum. "A tonce the mobiest as well as the most perfect edition of the productions of the bard of Erin which has ever yet been put into circulation for general use. In point of 'typographical luxury' it is not to be scelled by gam book issued from the press; in the matter of accuracy and excellence, it as far surpasses all those printed editions of Moore's poems which, to the eternal disparce of the foreign booksellers, have inmadated the foreign market, and occasion-ally one own, as light does darkness; while, in respect to that careful revision which the poet is known to have bestowed upon this edition, it boats an advantage withours to any other that may have preceded it, whether produced at home or abroad, since first the expusite wooings of his muse because patent to the world. In a word, it is the last and best, as, in point of price, it is on a level with the cheapest." Observer.

\*, \* Also, an Edition in 10 vols. foolscap 8vo. with Portrait, and 19 Plates, 21. 10s. cloth; morocco, 41. 10s.

### MOORE'S LALLA ROOKH.

Workie & Edition (1842), 1 vol. medium Svo. beautifully illustrated with 13 Engravings, fnished in the highest style of rars, 21s, handsomely bound in cloth and ornamented; morocco, 35s, or 42s, with India Froe Plates, cloth.

### MOORE'S LALLA ROOKH.

Twenty-first Edition (1842), 1 vol. foolscap Svo. with 4 Engravings, from Paintings by Westall, 10s. 5d. cloth; or 14s. handsomely bound in morocco, with gilt edges.

### MOORE'S IRISH MELODIES.

NORE 5 'INFIT' INTECODER with above 50 Designs by Macline, etched on Steel, 24. 24.; Proofs on India Paper, 41. 4s.; before letters (of Illustrations only), 61. 6s. - In the press. The Poetry and Designs will both be engraved, and each page surrounded with an Ornamental Border.

### MOORE'S IRISH MELODIES.

Fifteenth Edition (1843), with Engraved Title and Vignette, 10s. cloth lettered; or 13s. 6d. handsomely bound in morocco, with gilt edges.

MOORE.--THE HISTORY OF IRELAND. By Thomas Moore, Esq. Vols. 1 to 3, with Vignette Titles, 18s. cloth.

<sup>46</sup> Mr. Moore fortunately brings to his labours not only estimated in one more volume. To be completed in one more volume. Trodden paths of Irish history, but strict impartiality, rendered still more clear and annour promising by an ennobling love of liberty. Every page of his work contains evidence of research; and innumerable passages might be cited in proof of the independent and truth-sceking spirit of the author." Atheneum.

### MORAL OF FLOWERS.

3d Edition, 1 vol. royal 8vo. with 24 beautifully coloured Engravings, 11. 10s. half-bound.

MORTON.—A VETERINARY TOXICOLOCICAL CHART, Containing those Agents known to cause Death in the Horse; with the Symptoms, Antidotes, Action on the Tissues, and Tests. BW.J. T. Morton. 12mo. 6s. in case; 8s. 6d. on rollers.

### MORTON .-- A MANUAL OF PHARMACY,

For the Student in Veterinary Medicine; containing the Substances employed at the Royal Veterinary College, with an Attempt at their Classification, and the Pharmacopue of that Institution. By W. J. T. Morton. 3d Edition 12mo. 108, cloth.

MOSELEY.—ILLUSTRATIONS OF PRACTICAL MECHANICS. By the Rev. H. Moseley, M.A., Professor of Natural Philosophy and Astronomy in King's College, London; being the First Volume of the Illustrations of Science by the Professors of King's College. 1 vol. fcap. 8vo. with numerous Woodcuts, 8s. cloth.

# MOSELEY.—THE MECHANICAL PRINCIPLES OF ENCINEERINC AND ARCHITECTURE. By the Rev. H. Moseley, M.A.F.R.S., Professor of Natural Philosophy and Astronomy in King's College, London; and author of "illustrations of Mechanics," etc. 1 vol. 8vo. with Woodcuts and Diagrams, 17.44, cloth.

"This volume includes the subtance of a course of lectures delivered to the students of King's College, in the departments of engineering and architecture, during the present due preceding years (1844)=2. The dissipant transition of statics, so far as that a disence applies to the subject; the second of dynamics, the third of the theory of machines; the fourthof the theory of the stability of structures; the filth of the strength of materials; and the stath and last of 'impact." We have merely noted the divisions of this body of mathematical science for the information of those to whom the high reputation of Professor Moseley will be a suffi-or the the provestion of the state of the strength of the strength of the stath and the state of the strength of the strength of the strength of the strength of the last of 'impact." We have merely noted the divisions of Professor Moseley will be a sufficient warranty."-Spectator.

eterl warrany. - opecasor. "The work of Mr. Moseley is an elaborate, profound, accurate, and elegant abstract, and purely mathematical disquisition, on the theoretical principles of mechanics; and will serve to increase the author's high reputation as a mathematician." Athenamu.

### PRINTED FOR LONGMAN, BROWN, AND CO.

### MURRAY .- ENCYCLOPÆDIA OF CEOCRAPHY ;

Comprising a complete Description of the Earth exhibiting its Relation to the Heavenly Bodies, its Physical Structure, the Natural History of each Country, and the Industry, Com-merce, Political Institutions, and Civil and Social State of all Nations. By Hugh Murray, F.R.S.E.: assisted in Astronomy, etc. by Professor Wallace; Geology, etc. by Professor Jameson; Botany, etc. by Sir W. J. Hocker; Zoology, etc. by W. Swainson; Bea. New Edition, with Supplement, bringing down the Statistical Information contained in the Work, to December 1848: with SM Mags, drawn by Stinkey Hall, and upwards to 1000 other senting the most remarkable Objects of Nature and Arian every Region of the Globe. I vol. soc. containing upwards of 1560 pages, 31. clob. "\* The Supplement, containing the most important recent information, may be had separately price 1a.

may be had separately, price 1s.

NICOLAS. --THE CHRONOLOCY OF HISTORY, Containing Tables, Calculations, and Statements indispensable for ascertaining the Dates of Historical Events, and of Public and Private Documents, from the Earliest Period to the Present Time. By Sir Harris Nicolas, K.C. M.G. Second Edition, corrected throughout. Ivol. foolscap 870, with Vignette Title, 6x, cloth. "We strongly recommend to historical students the clear and accurate 'Chronology of History,' by Sir Harris Nicolas, which contains all the information that can be practically required."-Quarterly Review.

OWEN. - LECTURES ON THE COMPARATIVE ANATOMY AND PHYSI-

### PARKES .- DOMESTIC DUTIES :

Dr. Latractions to Young Married Ladies on the Management of their Households and the Regulation of their Conduct in the various Relations and Duties of Married Life. By Mrs. W. Parkes, Still Edition, foolscens 80-0, 9c. cloth.

Social Relations-Household Concerns-the Regulation of Time-Moral and Religious Duties.

PARNELL, -- A TREATISE ON ROADS ; Wherein the Principles on which Roads should be made are explained and illustrated by the Where the Principles of which Roads should be made survey captions of the Roads and the Roads of the Plans, Specifications, and the Holyhead Road. By the Right Hon. Sir Henry Parnell, Bart., Hon. Memb. Inst. Civ. Eng. London, Socond Edition, greatly callenged, with 9 large Plates 1.1 Li. Coth.

### PEARSON .-- PRAYERS FOR FAMILIES:

Consisting of a Form, short, but comprehensive, for the Morning and Evening of every day in the week. Selected by the late E. Pearson, D. D., Master of Sidney Sussex College, Cambridge. To which is prefixed, a Biographical Memoir of the Editor. New Edit. Ismo. 5: o.d. cloth.

PEARSON.—AN INTRODUCTION TO PRACTICAL ASTRONOMY:
 By the Rev. W. Pearson, IL.D. F. R.S. etc. Rector of South Kilworth, Leicestorshire, and Treasure to the Astronomical Society of London. 2 vols. 4to. with Plates, 77, 75. boards.
 Vol. 1 contains Tables, recently computed, for facilitating the Reduction of Celestial Observations; and a popular Explanation of their Construction and Use.
 Vol. 2 contains Descriptions of the various Instruments that have been usefully employed in determining the Places of the Heavenly Bodies, with an Account of the Methods of Adjusting

and Using them.

PERCIVALL. -- THE ANATOMY OF THE HORSE ; Embracing the Structure of the Foot. By W. Percivall, M.R.C.S. 8vo. pp. 478, 11. cloth.

PERCIVALL.-HIPPOPATHOLOGY ;

A Systematic Treatise on the Disorders and Lameness of the Horse; with their Modern and most approved Methods of Cure; embracing the Doctrines of the English and French Veteri-nary Schools. By W. Percivall, MR.C.S., Veterinary Surgeon in the First Life Guards. Vol. 1, 8vo. pp. 340, 10t. 6d. boards; vol. 2, 8vo. pp. 436, 14t. boards.

	24 CATALOGUE OF NEW WORKS
	PHILLIPS. — AN ELEMENTARY INTRODUCTION TO MINERALOCY: Comprising a Notice of the Characters and Elements of Minerals; with Accounts of the Places and Circumstances in which they are found. By William Phillips, F.L.S. M.G.S. etc. 4th Edition, considerably augmented by R. Allan, F.R.S.E. & sto. numerous Cuts, 12s. cloth.
	PHILLIPSFIGURES & DESCRIPTIONS OF THE PALÆOZOIC FOSSILS OF CORNWALL, DEVON, and WEST SOMERSET; observed in the course of the Ordnance Geological Survey of that District. By John Phillips, F.R.S. F.G.S. etc. Published by Order of the Lords Commissioners of H. M. Treasury. Svo. with 60 Plates, comprising very numerous Figures, 9s. cloth.
-	PHILLIPS.—A CUIDE TO CEOLOCY. By John Phillips, F.R.S. G.S. etc. 1 vol. foolscap 8vo. with Plates, 5s. cloth.
	PHILLIPS — A TREATISE ON CEOLOGY. By John Phillips, F.R.S. G.S. etc. 2 vols. foolscap 8vo. with Vignette Titles and Woodcuts. 12s. cloth.
	POISSON.—A TREATISE ON MECHANICS. By S. D. Poisson. 2d Edition. Translated from the French, and illustrated with Explanatory Notes, by the Rev. Henry H. Harte, late Fellow of Trinity College, Dublin. 2 large vols. Svo. 22s. boards.
	PORTERA TREATISE ON THE MANUFACTURE OF SILK. By G. R. Porter, Esa. F.R.S., author of "The Progress of the Nation," etc. 1 vol. 8vo. with Viguette Title, and 39 Engravings on Wood, 6s. cloth.
	PORTER.—A TREATISE ON THE MANUFACTURES OF PORCELAIN AND GLASS. By G. R. Porter, Esq. F.R.S. 1 vol foolscap Svo. with Vignette Title and 50 Woodcuts, 6s. cloth.
	PORTLOCK REPORT ON THE CEOLOGY OF THE COUNTY OF LONDONDERRY, and of Parts of Tyrone and Fernanagh, examined and described under the Authority of the Master-General and Board of Ordnance. By J. E. Portlock, F.R.S. etc. 8vo. with 45 Plates, 24s. cloth.
	POSTAN'S (CAPTAIN).—PERSONAL OBSERVATIONS ON SINCH, The Manners and Customs of its Inhalitants, and its Productive Capabilities: with a Narra- tive of the Recent Events. By Captain Postans, Bombny Army, late Assistant to the Political Agent, Sindh. Svo. with May, orl'd Frontispiece, and Illustrations on Wood. 18s. cloth. "For the interesting details of the manners and customs of the Sindhians of all classes, and the various particulars which make up the description of the country, we refer the reader to Capt. Postan's valuable work, which cannot fail to afford him equal information and annuement."—Aslatic Journal.
-	POWELL.—THE HISTORY OF NATURAL PHILOSOPHY, From the Earliest Periods to the Present Time. By Baden Powell, M. A., Savilian Professor of Mathematics in the University of Oxford. 1 vol. fcap. Svo. Vignette Title, 6s. cloth.
-	PRSM OF IMACINATION (THE). By the Baueness De Calabrella, author of "The Prism of Thought." Post Svo. 21s. hand- somely bound in morocco, and gilt.
	"All the resources of decorative printing seem to have been exhausted in "The Prime of Imagination." Every page, enclassed in its delicately ornate fortunexh, is a study; and the illuminated titles, and exquisitely coloured designs, which prevede and accompany the tales, seem rather the splendid realisation of a fairy's conception than the simple production of the architect and the graver. A more magnificent book for the drawing-room table it has never been our to be behold."-Court Journal.
	PROCEEDINCS OF THE ZOOLOCICAL SOCIETY OF LONDON. 8vo. The last Part published is Part 10 for 1841, 6s. cloth.
	PYCROFT.—A COURSE OF ENCLISH READINC; Adapted to every Taste and Capacity. With Anecdotes of Men of Genius. By the Rev. James Pycroft, B.A., Trinity College, Oxford, author of "Greek Grammar Practice," "Latin Grammar Practice," etc. Foolscap 8vo.
And a second sec	REECETHE MEDICAL CUIDE: For the use of the Clergy, Heads of Families, Seminaries, and Junior Practitioners in Medi- cine; comprising a complete Modern Dispensatory and a Practical Treatise on the distin- guishing Symptoms, Causes, Prevention, Cure, and Palliation of the Diseases incident to the Human Frame. By R. Reece, M.D., late Fellow of the Royal College of Surgeons of London, etc. 16th Edition, 870-pp. 600, 12s. boards.
	REID (DR.)-ILLUSTRATIONS OF THE THEORY AND PRACTICE OF VENTILATION: with Remarks on Warming, Exclusive Lighting, and the Communication of Sound. By D. B. Reidy, M.D. F.R.S.E. etc. 8vo. with Diagrams, and 320 Engravings of
	Wood, 16s. cloth. "We regard this as a book of considerable interest and importance, and which must com- mand a large share of public attention, as it contains a complete development of the theory and practice-that is, the science and the art of neutilation, made haven to the public for the first time. There is not a chapter that does not offer a great number of neural arc- important suggestions, well worth of the carried consideration alite of the public and the professions. It is, besides, full of carrious illustrations; the descriptions and application of the 'principles' heing interspressed throughout, with a variety of amming amendates bearing, upon the general subject." - Morning Chronicle.

### PRINTED FOR LONGMAN, BROWN, AND CO.

REPTON.-THE LANDSCAPE CARDENING & LANDSCAPE ARCHITECTURE of the late Humphrey Reptor, Esq.; being his entire Works on these subjects. New Edition, with an Historical and Scientific Introduction, a systematic Analysis, a Biographical Notice, Notes, and a copious Alphabetical Index. By J. C. Loudon, F.L.S., etc. Originally published in one folio and three quarto volumes, and now comprised in 1 vol. Svo. illustrated by upwards of 250 Engravings, and Portrait, 300. cloth ; with coloure Plates, 34. Soc. cloth.

RICHARDSON.—CEOLOCY FOR BECINNERS: Comprising a Familiar Explanation of Geology, and its associate Sciences, Mineralogy, Physical Geology, Fossil Socharay, and Paleontology, including Directions for forming Collections and generally cultivating the Science; with a succinct Account of the several Geological Formations. By G. F. Richardson, F.G.S. of the British Museum. 3d Edition, considerably enlarged, with new Frontispiece, and nearly 100 new Wood Engrav-ings, fep. 805. 105. 64. cloth.

RIDDLE-A COMPLETE ENCLISH-LATIN AND LATIN-ENCLISH DIC-TIONARY, compiled from the best sources, chiefly German. By the Rev. J. E. Riddle. 3d Edition, corrected and enlarged. 8vo. 31s. 6d. cloth.

\*\*\* Separately-The English-Latin part, 10s. 6d. cloth; the Latin-English part, 21s. cloth.

### RIDDLE .- A DIAMOND LATIN ENGLISH DICTIONARY.

For the waistcoat-pocket. A Guide to the Meaning, Quality, and right Accentuation of Latin Classical Words. By the Rev. J. E. Riddle, M.A. Royal 32mo. 4s. bound.

"A most useful little lexicon to the general reader who way with for an accommodating interpreter of such Latin words or sentences as may be encountered in every day's casual literary services. It is at once copious and succircl." Morning Hernid.

RIDDLE.-LETTERS FROM AN ABSENT CODFATHER; Or, a Compendium of Religious Instruction for Young Persons. By the Rev. J. E. Riddle, M.A. Foolscap Svo. 6s. cloth.

RIDDLE.—ECCLESIASTICAL CHRONOLOGY; Or, Annals of the Christian Church, from its Foundation to the present Time. Containing a View of General Church History, and the Course of Sccular Brents; the Limits of the Church and its Relations to the State; Controversies; Sects and Parties; Rites, Institutions, and Discipline; Ecclesiastical Writers. The whole arranged according to the order of Dates, and divided into Seven Periods. To which are added, Lists of Councils and Popes, Parinarchs, and Archibishops of Canterbury. By the Rev. J. E. Riddle, MA. Svo. 18s. eloth.

RIVERS.--THE ROSE AMATEUR'S CUIDE: Containing ample Descriptions of all the fine leading varieties of Roses, regularly classed in their respective Families; their History and mode of Culture. By T. Rivers, Jun. Third

"Mr. Rivers is the best authority on the subject of the cultination of the rose; his book is unexceptionable and comprehensive, and supplies, indeed, all the information regarding the various varieties that can be desired."Gendleman's Magazine.

- ROBERTS .- A COMPREHENSIVE VIEW OF THE CULTURE OF THE VINE under GLASS. By James Roberts, Gardener to M. Wilson, Esq., Eshton, Hall, Yorkshire. 12mo. 5s. 6d. cloth.
- ROBERTS.-AN ETYMOLOCICAL AND EXPLANATORY DICTIONARY OF the TERMS and LANGUAGE of GEOLOGY; designed for the early Student, and those who have not made great progress in the Science. By G. Roberts. Foolscap Svo. 6s. cloth.
- ROBINSON. CREEK AND ENCLISH LEXICON TO THE NEW TESTAMENT. By R. Robinson, D.D., author of "Biblical Researches." Edited, with careful revision, corrections, etc., by the Rev. Dr. Bloomfield. 1 vol. 8vo. 18z. cloth.

### ROGERS .- THE VECETABLE CULTIVATOR ;

Containing a pain aware the observation of an interface process of containing  $\gamma$  eigenvalues with the most approved Method of Cultivaring them by Natural and Artificial Means, and the best Modes of Cooking then; alphabetically arranged. Together with a Description of the Physical Hersh in General Use. Also, some Recollections of the Life of Philip Miller, F.A.S., Gardener to the Worshipful Company of Apothecaries at Cheises. By John Rogers, author of "4" The Fritt Cultivator." 24 Edition, foolsesp 8% or .7, eloth.

"Rogers's 'Vegetable Cultivator' is a useful book." Dr. Lindley, in the Gardeners' Chronicle.

### ROME.-THE HISTORY OF ROME. 2 vols. foolscap 8vo. with Vignette Titles, 12s. cloth.

RONALDS.-THE FLY=FISHER'S ENTOMOLOCY, Illustrated by coloured Representations of the Natural and Artificial Insect; and accom-panied by a few Observations and Instructions relative to Tront and Grayling Fishing. By Alfred Ronalds. 2d edition, with 20 Copper Plates, coloured, Svo. 14s. cloth.

### ROSCOE. -- LIVES OF EMINENT BRITISH LAWYERS. By Henry Roscoe, Esq. 1 vol. foolscap Svo. with Vignette Title, 6s. cloth.

SANDBY (REV. G.)-MESMERISM AND ITS OPPONENTS: With a Narrative of Cases. By the Rev. George Sandby, Jun, Vicar of Flixton, and Rector of All Sants with St. Nicholas, South Elmham, Suffolk; Domestic Chaplain to the Right Hon. the Earl of Abergavenay. Foolscap 8vo. 6s. cloth.

"A book bartot Nortgavenny, voorskow to be a man of high character, great talent, and clear intellect, coolly turning supposed illusions into facts, proving their reality by a cloud of witnesses in addition to his own experience, and accounting on philosophical prin-ciples for seeming miracles, belief in which had been set down as endence either of the grossest ignorance or the suidast innemity! Welook upon the opperature of Mr. Sandby's volume for an important event in the progress of philosophy. for it is impossible to suspect the author of either folly or charlutanism. His cases are soberly stated, his reasonings logical, and his deduction invoitable."

### SANDFORD.-WOMAN IN HER SOCIAL AND DOMESTIC CHARACTER. By Mrs. John Sandford. 6th Edition, foolscap 8vo. 6s. cloth.

Causes of Female Influence; Value of Letters to Woman; Importance of Religion to Woman; Christianity the Source of Female Excellence; Scripture illustrative of Female Romancer; Female Influence on Religion; Female Defects; Female Romance; Female Education; Female

### SANDFORD.—FEMALE IMPROVEMENT. By Mrs. John Sandford. 2d Edition, foolscap 8vo. 7s. 6d. cloth.

The Formation of Femate Character; Religion, a paramount Object; the Importance of Religious Knowledge; Christianity, Doctrinal and Practical; the Employment of Time; Study, its Abde and its Recommendation; Accomplishment; Temper; Taste; Benevolence; Marriage; the Young Wife; the Young Mother.

SANDFORD.—LIVES OF ENCLISH FEMALE WORTHIES. By Mrs. John Saudford. Vol. 1, containing the Lives of Lady Jane Grey and Mrs. Colonel Hutchinson, foolscap 890. 56. 66. ci.oth.

### SANDHURST COLLEGE MATHEMATICAL COURSE.

ELEMENTS of ARITHMETIC and ALGEBRA. By W. Scott, Esq., A.M. and F.R.A.S. Second Mathematical Professor at the Royal Military College, Sandhurst. Being the First Volume of the Sandhurst Course of Mathematics. Sro. 16s, bound.

"This excellent treatise is admirably adapted for the purpose which it is intended to answer, and certain to prove as permanently beneficial to the interests and credit of the Institution as it is honourable to Prof. Solt's talents. It is, we precise, the first of a veries which is to constitute a general course of mathematics, and which, when completed, will be an invaluable addition to the cash books already in use al Sandhurst." United Service Garcite.

ELEMENTS of GEOMETRY; consisting of the first Four and Sixth Books of Euclid, chiefly from the Text of Dr. Robert Simson; with the principal Theorems in Proportion, and a Course of Practical Geometry on the Ground; also, Four Tracts relating to Circles, Planes, and Solids, with one on Spherical Geometry. By Mr. Narrien, Professor of Mathematics in the Royal Military College, Sandhurst. Svo. pp. 288, with many Diagrams, 10s. 64, bound.

SAVAGE.—A DICTIONARY OF PRINTINC. By William Savage, author of "Practical Hints on Decorative Printing," and a Treatise "On the Preparation of Printing Ink, both Black and Coloured." In Ivol. 8vo. with numerous Diagrams, 11. 6s. cloth.

SCORESBY.-MACNETICAL INVESTICATIONS. By the Rev. William Scoresby, D.D. F.R.S.L. and E. etc. etc. Comprising Investigations concerning the Laws or Principles affecting the Power of Magnetic Steel Plates or Bars, in combination as well as singly, under various conditions as to Mass, Hardness, Quality, Form, etc. as also concerning the comparative Powers of Cast Iron. Part 2, 8vo. 106. 6d. cloth.

### Part 1, with Plates, 5s.

### SCOTT .- THE HISTORY OF SCOTLAND. By Sir Walter Scott, Bart. New Edition, 2 vols. foolscap Svo. with Vignette Titles, 12s. cloth.

SEAWARD .- SIR EDWARD SEAWARD'S NARRATIVE OF HIS SHIPWRECK, and consequent Discovery of certain Islands in the Caribbean Sear with a Detail of many extraordinary and highly interesting Events in his Life, from 1738 to 1749, as written in his own Diary. Edited by Miss Jane Porter. 3d Edition, with a New Nautical and Geographical Introduction, containing Extracts from a Paper by Mr C. F. Collett, of the Royal Navy, identifying the Islands described by Sire Edward Seaward. 2 vols, post Soo, 21s. cloth.

### SELECT WORKS OF THE BRITISH POETS:

From Chaucer to Withers. With Biographical Sketches, by R. Southey, LL.D. 1 vol. 8vo. 30s, cloth ; or 31s. 6d. with gilt edges.

### SELECT WORKS OF THE BRITISH POETS:

From Ben Jonson to Beattie. With Biographical and Critical Prefaces by Dr. Aikin, J vol. 8vo. 18s. cloth ; or 20s. with gilt edges.

• The poculiar feature of these two works is, that the Poems included are printed entire, without multilation or abridgment; care being taken that such poems only are included as are Af for the periatel of youth, or for reading aloud.

### SHAKSPEARE, BY BOWDLER.

ANSFERRE, BI-BOWDELER, in which nothing is added to the Original Text; but those Words and Expressions are omitted which cannot with propriety be read aloud. By T. Bowdler, Esg. F.R.S. Seventh Edition (1830), 1 large vol. Svo. with 36 Illustrations after Smirke, etc. 30s. cloth; or 31s. 6d. gilt edges.

\*.\* A LIBRARY EDITION of this work, without Illustrations, 8 vols, 8vo. 4l. 14s. 6d. boards.

SHELLEY, ETC.-LIVES OF THE MOST EMINENT LITERARY MEN OF ITALY, SPAIN and PORTUGAL. By Mrs. Shelley, Sir D. Brewster, J. Montgomery, etc. 3 vols. robacen 970-with Vignette Titles, 184. cith.

### SHELLEY .-- LIVES OF THE MOST EMINENT FRENCH WRITERS.

By Mrs. Shelley and others. 2 vols. foolscap 8vo. with Vignette Titles, 12s. cloth.

### SHORT WHIST :

The Research of the Research o 3s. cloth, gilt edges.

### SISMONDI. - THE HISTORY OF THE ITALIAN REPUBLICS;

Or, of the Origin, Progress, and Fall of Freedom in Italy, from A.D. 476 to 1805. By J. C. L. De Sismondi. 1 vol. foolscap 8vo. with Vignette Title, 6s. cloth.

# SISMONDI.-THE HISTORY OF THE FALL OF THE ROMAN EMPIRE. Comprising a View of the Invasion and Settlement of the Barbarians. By J. C.L. De Sismondi. 2 vols. foolscap 8vo. with Vignette Titles, 12x. cloth.

SMITH —AN INTRODUCTION TO THE STUDY OF BOTANY. By SirJ. E. Smith, late President of the Linnaan Society. 7th Edition (1583), corrected ; in which the object of Smith's "Grammar of Boary" is combined with that of the "Intro-duction." By Sir William Jackson Hocker, K.H. LL.D. etc. 1 vol. 8vo. pp. 522, with 36 Steel Plates, 16z. colin; coloured Plates, 21. 22z.6d. cloth.

SMITH -- COMPENDIUM OF THE ENCLISH FLORA. By Sir J. E. Smith. 2d Edition, with Additions and Corrections. By Sir W. E. Hooker. By Sir J. E. Smith. 12mo. 7s. 6d. cloth.

THE SAME IN LATIN. 5th Edition, 12mo. 7s. 6d.

SMITH.--THE ENCLISH FLORA. By Sir James Edward Smith, M.D. F.R.S., late President of the Linnæan Society, etc. 6 vols. 800 - 33.122, hoards.

### Vols, I. to IV, the Flowering Plants and the Ferns, 21. 8s.

Vol. V. Part 1, 12s. - Cryptogamia; comprising the Mosses, Hepatice, Lichens, Chara-cere, and Alges. My Sir W. J. Hooker, and the Rev. M. J. Berkeley, F.L.S. etc.

### SMITH .- THE WORKS OF THE REV. SYDNEY SMITH.

2d Edition, 3 vols. 8vo. with Portrait, pp. 1412, 36s. cloth.

\*\*\* This collection consists of the Author's contributions to the " Edinburgh Review," Peter Plymley's " Letters on the Catholics," and other miscellaneous works.

### By the same Author, 2d Edition,

LETTERS on AMERICAN DEBTS. First printed in "The Morning Chronicle." 8vo. 6d.

### SMITH.-LETTERS ON THE SUBJECT OF THE CATHOLICS, To my BROTHER ABRAHAM who lives in the COUNTRY. By Peter Plymley. 21st Edition, post 8vo. pp. 200, 7s. cloth.

### SMITH.-THE MEMOIRS OF THE MARQUIS DE POMBAL.

By John Smith, Private Secretary to the Marquis de Saldana. 2 vols. 8vo. with Portrait and Autograph, 21s. cloth.

and Autograph, 21; cloth. These Menoirs of this illustrious Portuguese Statesman, designated by his countrymen the "Great Marquis," contain details of the terrible earthquake in 1755 - The energy of Vounda on that awild occasion - The establishment of the Oporto Wine Company - The Duke of Aveiro's comspiracy - Rupture with the Court of Rome - Strange hallucinations of the Jesuit Malarquia-Suppression of the Jesuit order throughout Europe effected by Poubla's energy and address-Family compact, and war with France and Spain-Estensive reforms an sentence, filmess, and of Portugal-Denth of the king - Poubla's resignation, excitence of Mr. Hay, Lord Kinnoull, Mr. Walpole, etc. areve before published.

SMITH.—AN INQUIRY INTO THE NATURE AND CAUSES OF THE WEALTH OF NATIONS. By Adam Smith, LL.D. With a Life of the Author, an Introductory Discourse, Notes, and Supplemental Dissertation. By J. R. M'Culloch. New Edition, corrected throughout, and greatly enlarged, Svo. with Portrait, 11. 11. cloth.

28	CATALOGUE O	F NEW WORKS			
nnisned Plates,	COBERT) POETICAL complete Edition (1838-42). d Prefaces. 10 vols. fool 2. 10s. fancy cloth; or 41. 10	s, handsomely bound in m	orocco, with gift eages.		
JOAN OF ARC MADOC	following may be had, boun 1 vol. 5s. 1 vol. 5s. HAMA 1 vol. 5s.	d separately, in cloth lett THALABA BALLADS, etc RODERICK	ered :		
SOUTHEY, ETCLIVES OF THE BRITISH ADMIRALS; With an introductory View of the Naval History of England. By R. Southey, Esq. and R. Bell, Req. 5 vols. Foolscap 80°, with Vignette Titles, 14. 10°. cloth.					
SPACKMANSTATISTICAL TABLES Of the Agriculture, Shipping, Colonies, Manufactures, Commerce, and Population of the United Kingdom of Great Britain and its Dependencies, brought down to the year 1848. Compiled from Official Returns. By W. F. Spackman, Esq. Fcap. Svo. pp. 162, 55. cloth.					
SPALDING	THE PHILOSOPHY O ding, M.A. of the London U ork is throughout thoughtf	F CHRISTIAN MO niversity. 8vo. 10s. 6d. cl ully and eloquently writt	RALS. Joth. en."—Athenæum.		
coloured Engra	f "The Moral of Flowers." vings of the Forest Trees of	Great Britain, 11. 11s. 6d.	cloth.		
SPOONER.—A DISEASES of t of these Parts in of the Foot; wit Methods of perf	TREATISE ON TH he FOOT and LEG of the HO o ther Animals; embracing h the Rationale and Effect orming them. By W.C. Sp	E STRUCTURE, F DRSE; comprehending th the subject of Shoeing an s of various Important Op ooner, M.R.V.C. 12mo. p	UNCTIONS, AND e Comparative Anatomy d the proper Treatment perations, and the best op. 398, 7s. 6d. cloth.		
A Treatise on t 4to. ls. each.	E, BY THE ARTIZA the Steam Engine, by the Ar cach number will be illustra ive a complete account of um Navigation; will cont ill be representative of the	N CLUB. tizan Club, to be publish ted by a Steel Plate and s [N	ed in 24 Monthly Parts, everal Woodcuts. To. 1 on the 1st of July.		
This work will g Railways, and Ste Machinery; and wi	ive a complete account of am Navigation; will cont Il be representative of the	the Steam Engine as ap ain Practical Rules and Present State of Steam S	plied to Mines, Mills, Examples of the best cience in England.		
STEBBING.—THE HISTORY OF THE CHRSITIAN CHURCH, From its Foundation to A.D. 1492. By the Rev. H. Stebbing, M.A., etc. 2 vols. foolscap Svo. with Vignette Titles, 122. cloth.					
STEBBINGTHE HISTORY OF THE REFORMATION. By the Rev. H. Stebbing. 2 vols. foolscap 8vo. with Vignette Titles, 12s. cloth.					
STEPHENS.—A MANUAL OF BRITISH COLEOPTERA; Or, BEETLES: containing a Description of all the Species of Beetles hitherto ascertained to inhabit Great Britain and Ireland, etc. With a complete Index of the Genera. By J. F. Stephens, F.L.S., author of "illustrations of Entomology." I vol. post Svo. 142, cloth.					
STEEL'S SHIPN And OWNER'S Mercantile Affa dom, and Britis of the United Ki East Indies, Co Acts ; Pilotage Charges on Shi India and China By Dr. Kelly.	MASTER'S ASSISTANT MANUAL; containing In rs; consisting of the Regu h Possessions abroad; Nav ngdom, the British Plantati pe of Good Hope, New So throughout England and Sce pping, etc. New Edition, Association. With Tables With a Supplement. 1 vol. 3	formation necessary for p formation Laws; Registry A. ons in America, Canada, ath Wales, and Van Dien bland; Insurances; Com corrected by J. Stikeman of Monics, Weights, Me Svo. II. 1s. cloth.	bersons connected with as for the United King- cts, Dutics of Customs and Isle of Man; in the nan's Land; Smuggling mercial Treaties, Dock , Secretary to the East asures, and Exchanges.		
	EECE AS A KINCDO scription of that Country –its c. –from the Arrival of King nts and Authentic Sources. f Bavaria and Hanover. 8vo				
SUNDAY LIBRA Containing nea etc. by the Rev.	RY : rly One Hundred Sermons I T. F. Dibdin, D.D. 6 vols.	by the following eminent foolscap 8vo. with 6 Portra			
Archbp. Lawrence	Bp. Mant — Newton	Dr. D'Oyly — Paley	Rev. J. Hewlett		
Bp. Bloomfield	- Porteus	- Parr	- A. Irvine - W. Jones (of		
- Gray - Heber	J. B. Sumner Van Mildert	- Shuttleworth Professor White	Nayland) — C. W. Le Bas — H. H. Milman		
- Hobart	Dean Chandler Archdeacon Nares	Professor White Rev. Arch. Alison — C. Benson	- H. H. Milman - R. Morehcad		
- Horne - Horsley	- Pott	I — Joshua Gilpin	- R. Morencad - Thos. Rennell - J. H. Spry		
- Huntingford - Maltby	Dr. Blair Chalmers	- G. Haggitt - Robert Hall	- J. H. Spry - Sydney Smith - Thos. Townson		

SWAINSON.- A PRELIMINARY DISCOURSE ON THE STUDY OF NATURAL HISTORY, By W. Swainson, Esg. 1 vol. foolscap 8vo, 6s, cloth,

SWAINSON.-A TREATISE ON THE NATURAL HISTORY AND CLASSI-FICATION OF ANIMALS. By W. Swainson, Esq. 1 vol. foolscap 8vo. 6s. cloth.

SWAINSON.—NATURAL HISTORY & CLASSIFICATION OF QUADRUPEDS. By W. Swainson, Esq. 1 vol. foolscap 8vo. with Vignette Title, and 176 Woodcuts, 6s. cloth.

SWAINSON.-NATURAL HISTORY AND CLASSIFICATION OF BIRDS. By W. Swainson, Esq. 2 vols. foolscap 8vo. Vignette Titles, and above 300 Woodcuts, 12s. cloth.

SWAINSON.-ANIMALS IN MENACERIES. By W. Swainson, Esq. Fcap. 8vo. Vignette Title and numerous Woodcuts, 6s. cloth.

SWAINSON, — NATURAL HISTORY AND CLASSIFICATION OF FISH, AMPHIBIANS AND REPTILES. By W. Swainson, Esq. 2 vols. foolscap Svo. with numerous Woodcuts and Vignette Titles, 12e. (oth.

SWAINSON.-HABITS AND INSTINCTS OF ANIMALS. By W. Swainson, Esq. 1 vol. foolscap 8vo. with Vignette and numerous Woodcuts, 6s. cloth.

SWAINSON.—A TREATISE ON MALACOLOCY; Or, the Natural Classification of Shells and Shell-Fish. By W. Swainson, Esq. 1 vol. fcap. 8vo. with Vignette Title and very numerous Illustrations in Wood, 6s. cloth.

SWAINSON AND SHUCKARD.- HISTORY AND NATURAL ARRANCE-MENT OF INSECTS. By W. Swainson, Esq. and W. E. Shuckard, Esq. 1 vol. foolscap 8vo, with Vignette Tille and Woodcuts, for. cloth.

SWITZERLAND .- THE HISTORY OF SWITZERLAND. 1 vol. foolscap Svo. with Vignette Title, 6s. cloth.

### TATE.-HORATIUS RESTITUTUS:

Or, the Books of Horace arranged in Chronological Order, according to the Scheme of Dr. Bentley, from the Text of Gesner, corrected and improved. With a Preliminary Dissertation, very much emlarged, on the Chronology of the Works, on the Localities, and on the Life and Character of that Poet. By James Tate, M.A. Second edition, to which is now added, an original Treatise on the Metres of Horace. Svo. 12s. cloth.

TATE -- THE CONTINUOUS HISTORY OF THE LIFE AND WRITINGS OF ST. PAUL, on the basis of the Acts; with Intercalary Matter of Sacred Narrative, supplied from the Epistles, and elucidated in occasional Dissertations: with the Hore Pauline of Dr. Paley, in a more correct edition, subjoined. By James Tate, M.A., Canon Residentiary of St. Paul's. 8vo. with Map, 13s. cloth.

TAYLER (REV. CHARLES B.)-MARCARET; Or, the Pearl. By the Rev. Charles B. Tayler, M.A. Rector, of St. Peter's, Chester, author of "May You Like It," "Records of a Good Mary's Life," etc. Foolscap Svo. 6s.

"The design of this very pleasing and attractive story is to shew the errors of Tractarian-ism, and the happy effects that flow from a strict discharge of our dutics, religious and moved. The book is written in a style catremely graceful, and is altogether free from that nurrow-minded spirit which has but too frequently appeared of late in works of the same descrip-tion."-Alus.

TAYLER (REV. CHARLES B.)-TRACTARIANISM NOT OF COD, Plain Sermons for the Times. By the Rev C.B. Tayler, Rector of St. Peter's, and Evening Lecturer at St. Mary's Church, Chester.-In the press.

TAYLER (REV. CHARLES B.)-DORA MELDER: A Story of Alsace. By Meta Sander. A Translation. Edited by the Rev. C. B. Tayler, author of "Records of a Good Mark's Life," det. For. No., pp. 286, 2 Illustrations, 7s. cloti. "In a literary point of view, this tale is admirably told; whilst its air of reality gives it a true charm."-British Magadine.

### TAYLOR.-THE STATESMAN.

By Henry Taylor, Esq., author of "Philip Van Artevelde." 12mo. 6s. 6d. boards.

THACKER. - POCKET COMPENDIUM OF COURSING RULES & BYE-LAWS, For Use in the Field. By Thomas Thacker. 1s. 6d. sewed.

THACKER.—THE COURSER'S ANNUAL REMEMBRANCER, AND STUD-BOOK; being an Alphabetical Return of the Running at all the Public Coursing Clubs in England, Ireland, and Scotland, for the Season 1841-62; with the Pedigrees (as far as a received) of the Dogs that won, and the Dogs that ran up second for each Prize; also, a Return of all Single Matches run at those Meetings; with a Preliminary Essay on the Decision of Short Courses. By T. Thacker, 8vo. 10s. cloth.

### THIRLWALL .- THE HISTORY OF CREECE.

By the Right Rev. the Lord Bishop of St. David's. Vols. 1 to 7, foolscap &vo. with Viguette

CATALOGUE OF NEW WORKS

### THOMSON'S SEASONS.

Edited by Bolton Corney, Esq. Illustrated with Seventy-seven Designs drawn on Wood by
the following Members of the Etching Club :
J. Bell, Sculptor. J. C. Horsley. Frank Stone. H.J. Townsend,
C. W. Cope. J. P. Knight. C. Stonhouse. T. Webster, A.R.A. Thomas Creswick. R. Redgrave, A.R.A. F. Tayler.
Engraved by Thompson and other eminent Engravers.
Square crown 8vo. 21s. cloth; in morocco in the best manner by Hayday, 36s.
"Few works of the class have a fairer prospect of popularity than this new edition of
Thomson, illustrated by the members of the Etching Club. Most of the designs are in accord-
ance with the spirit of the author, - some of them beautiful. The landscape vignettes con-
tributed by Mr. Creswick entitle him to a first place as a book illustrator; exhibiting a
versatility of talent for which his warmest admirers could hither to have hardly ventured to
give him credit. Mr. F. Tayler is not far behind, as his designs at pp. 11, 12, and 26, will
most satisfactorily prove; and he comes one step nearer historical art than Mr. Creswick, in
right of his clever management of rustic figures. Messrs. Cope, Horsley, Redgrave, and
Bell, with all their true English feeling, and the grace of their conceptions, are a degree
more ambitious. Mr. Bell's preparatory outline of 'Spring' gives indications of grace,
poetry, and fancy, worthy of being carried to the highest perfection. This book is beauti-
fully brought out; the vignettes are from copper, blocks produced by the electrotype process.

This gives a peculiarity of effect to the impressions more easy to perceive than to describe. Other of our classical poems are to follow, illustrated in a similar fashion. Mr. Bolton Corney's labours are not the less to be commended because they are unobtrusive; the work is extremely well edited, and therefore entitled to a place on the library shelf as well as on the drawing-room table."-Athenaeum.

Uniform with " Thomson's Seasons,"

GOLDSMITH'S POETICAL WORKS, illustrated with Engravings on Wood, from Designs by Members of the Etching Club.-In the press.

THOMSON.—THE DOMESTIC MANACEMENT OF THE SICK FOOM, Necessary, in Aid of Medical Treatment, for the Cure of Diseases. By Anthony Todd Thomson, M.D. F.L.S. etc. 1 vol. post 8vo. pp. 518, 108. 56. cloth. "There is no interference with the duties of the medical attendant; but sound, sensible, and clear advice what to do, and how to act, so as to meet unforessen emergencies, and co-operate with professional skill."—Literary Gazette.

TOMLINS. — A POPULAR LAW DICTIONARY; Familiarly explaining the Terms and Nature of English Law; adapted to the comprehension of Persons not educated for the Legal Profession, and affording Information peculiarly useful to Magistrates, Merchants, Parochial Officers, and others. By Thomas Ediyne Tomlins, Attorney and Solicitor. In thick vol. post 8vo. 18s. cloth. The whole work has been revised by a Barrister.

### TOOKE .- A HISTORY OF PRICES :

With reference to the Causes of their principal Variations, from 1792 to the Present Time. Preceded by a Sketch of the History of the Corn Trade in the last Two Centuries. By Thomas Tooke, Eds. F.R.S. 2 vols. Nov. 11. 16s. doth.

A continuation of the above, AN ACCOUNT of PRICES and of the State of the CHICULATION in 1838 and 1839; with Remarks on the Corn Laws, and on proposed Alterations in our Banking System. Svo. 12s. cloth.

TRANSACTIONS OF THE ENTOMOLOCICAL SOCIETY,

8vo. The last Part published is Part 4 of Vol. III. with Plates. 6s. 6d.

TRANSACTIONS OF THE ZOOLOCICAL SOCIETY OF LONDON. 400. The last Part published is Part 1, Vol. 111, with Plates, 14s. coloured, and 12s. plain.

TRANSACTIONS OF THE INSTITUTION OF CIVIL ENCINEERS. 4to. Vol. 11. with Twenty-three finely engraved Plates, 28s. cloth. Vol. III., with Nineteen finely engraved Plates. 21. 12s. 6d. cloth.

TRANSACTIONS OF THE ROYAL INSTITUTE OF BRITISH ARCHITECTS OF LONDON : consisting of a Series of Papers on "Antiquities," and "Construction." By R. Willis, M.A.F.R.S. etc., Ambore Poynter; Herr Hallmann, of Hanover: Dr. Faraday; Mr. Bracebridge: Herr Beuth, of Berlin; Joseph Gwilt, F.S.A.F. KA.S.; Mr. C. H. Smith; Mr. C. Fowler, Hon. Sec.; Mr. W. A. Nicholson, of Lineals; and Mr. J. P. Papworth. Vol. I. Part 2, 4to. with numerous lithographic and woodcar Illustrations, 24s. cloth. \*\* Fart, Vol. 1, uniform with the above, 16s. cloth.

### TRANSACTIONS OF THE LINNEAN SOCIETY OF LONDON.

The last Part published is Part 2, Vol. XIX. 4to. with Plates, 21s.

### TROLLOPE-THE LAURRINGTONS; OR, SUPERIOR PEOPLE.

By Mrs. Trollope, author of "Widow Barnaby," etc. 3 vols. post 8vo. 31s. 6d. boards.

"Mrs. Trollope gains supon public opinion, as a novel writer, by every successive production of her prolific pen." The Lawringtons, her last new novel, is vasily superior to 'Widow Barnahy, 'on which we conclude, from its being associated with her name in the title-page, he founds her pretensions to public regard. The plot is simple, the choracters comparatively few, and thir positions, sugings and dainys, perfectly in herging. We predict that the work will be a favourite with the novel-reading portion of the public."-Globe.

30

TURNER.-THE HISTORY OF ENCLAND, From the Earliest Period to the Death of Elizabeth. By Sharon Turner, Esq. F.A.S. R.A.S.L. 12 vols. 8vo. 81. 3s. cloth

12 vols. Svo. 81. 3s. cloth.
 Or four separate portions, as follows:- THE HISTORY of the ANGLO-SAXONS; comprising the History of England from the Earliest Period to the Norman Conquest 6th Edition, 3 vols. Svo. 32. 5s. boards.
 THE HISTORY of ENGLAND during the MIDDLE AGKS; comprising the Reigns from William the Conqueror to the Accession of Henry VIII., and also the History of the Literature, Religion, Poetry, and Progress of the Reformation, and of the Language during that period. 3d Edition, 5 vols. Svo. 33. boards.
 THE HISTORY of the REIGN of HENRY VIII.; comprising the Political History of the commencement of the English Reformation; heimg the First Part of the Modern History of England. 3d Edition, 2 vols. Svo. 32. boards.
 THE HISTORY of the REIGNS of EDWARD VI., MARY, and ELIZABETH; being the Second Part of the Modern History of England. 3d Edition, 2 vols. Svo. 32. boards.

TURNER.—THE SACRED HISTORY OF THE WORLD, Philosophically considered. By S. Turner, F.S.A. R.A.S.L. New Edit. 3 vols. Svo. 42r. bds. Vol. 1 considers the Creation and System of the Earth, and of the Vegetable and Animal Races and Material Laws, and Formation of Mankind, ol. 2, the Divine Economy in its special Relation to Mankind, and in the Deluge, and the

History of Human Affairs.

Vol. 3, the Provisions for the Perpetuation and Support of the Human Race, the Divine System of our Social Combinations, and the Supernatural History of the World.

TURNER.—A TREATISE ON THE FOOT OF THE HORSE, And a New System of Shoeing, by One-sided Nailing; and on the Nature, Origin, and Symptoms of the Naticular Joint Lameness, with Preventive and Curative Treatment. By James Turner, M.R.V.C. Royal Svo. pp. 118, 7s. 6d. boards.

# TURTON'S (DR.) MANUAL OF THE LAND AND FRESHWATER SHELLS OF THE BRITISH ISLANDS. A new Edition, thoroughly revised, and with considerable Additions. By John Edward Gray, Keeper of the Zoological Collection in the British Museum. 1 vol. post 8vo. with Woodcuts, and 12 coloured Plates, Jsr. cloth.

URE. --DICTIONARY OF ARTS, MANUFACTURES, AND MINES; Containing a clear Exposition of their Principles and Practice. By Andrew Ure, M.D. F.R.S. M.G.S.M.A.S. Lond.; M. Acad. N.S. Philad.; S. Ph. Soc. N. Germ. Hanov; Mullik etc. etc. Third Edition, corrected. Svo. illustrated with 1240 Engravings on Wood. etc. etc. 50s. cloth. 508.

50s. cloth. "To the manufacturing districts of England, to practical engineers, chemists, and inventors in all the branches of science, and, indeed, to all classes concerned in industrial pursuits, this work is one of the most valuable epitomes of information that has probably ever been pub-lished. Dr. Ure is, perhaps, better qualified than almost any other writer to render a work of this warled and useful description every thing that it ought to be. It forms an indispensable work of reference to men of science and manufacturers, for practical purpose, and to every reader who is incidentially interested in any of the numerous subjects of which threads." - Mtan.

In the press, by the same Author, RECENT IMPROVEMENTS IN ARTS, MANUFACTURES, AND MINES; being a Supplement to his Dictionary.

WALKER (GEO.)-CHESS STUDIES: Comprising One Thousand Games actually Played during the last Half Century; presenting a unique collection of Classical and Brilliant Specimens of Chess Skill in every stage of the Game, and thus forming a complete Encyclopædia of Reference. By George Walker. Medium Svo. 10s. 6d. sewed.

Menum NVO, 103, 60, 80 WCG. "This collection of specimens of chess skill is unique, and forms a complete encyclopadia of reference to the student and player. It contains upwards of 1000 games, all of them the classical exploits of the best chess warriers of the age. Every student and lover of the fascinating game should possess himself of Mr. Walker's book."-Examiner.

Jacinating game should possess managely of 2017. Further source - Constantist: WALTON.-THE AMATEUR'S DRAWING BOOK. By W. L. Walton. With Observations on Drawing, and General Instructions in the Art. With 18 Plates, printed in Tint-Lithography, is one of the most beautiful of its hird which we remember to have seen. The preliminary observations, as well as the general instructions, are written in an intelligible, practical manner, which conveys the sublance of many a treatile of greater prefensions in few words. Many of the design are of unusual meril. We would instance the maxime views, appeintly that which includes the figures of two Schermen, and the view of a rusit hat, near which passes to road transrest by group of therming and the view of a rusit of the figure are done and the view of the artistical by group of therming the rudiments of the fine arts."-Altas.

# WARDLAW.-DISCOURSES ON THE PRINCIPAL POINTS OF THE SOCINIAN CONTROVERSY-the Unity of God, and the Trinity of Persons in the Godhead-the Supreme Divinity of Jesus Christ-the Doctrine of the Atonement-the Christian Character, etc. By Ralph Wardlaw, D.D. Sth Edition, Yoo Jös. Cloth. By the same Author,

SERMONS. 8vo. 12s. boards.

WATERTON.-ESSAYS ON NATURAL HISTORY, Chiefy Ornithology. By Charles Waterton, Esq., author of "Wanderings in South America." With an Autobiography of the Author, and a View of Walton Hall. 3d Edition, Induces 8vo. 8s. cloth. Icolesa 8vo. 8s. cloth. SECOND SERIES. With Continuation of Mr. Waterton's Autobiography.-In the press.

WATHEN.-ARTS. ATHEN, -- ARTS, ANTIQUITIES, AND CHRONOLOCY OF ANCIENT EGYPT, from Personial Observations in 1839. by G. H. Wathen, Architect. Royalsvo. with Plates and Woodcuts, from the Aathory's own Sketches. 16s. cloth.

Pikles and Woodcuts, from the Author's own sketches. 105. Coln. "To commend or recommend Mr. Wathen's volume, after what we have extracted from it, would be superflows. The antiquary, the scholar, the philosopher, the artist, in short, enery educated man who reads, either for instruction or entertainment, must be interested in its rich and varied contents."-Eclectic Review.

### WEBSTER .- AN ENCYCLOPÆDIA OF DOMESTIC ECONOMY ;

EDSTIER.—AN ENCYCLOP/ÆDIA OF DOMESTIC ECONOMY; Comprising such subjects as are most immediately connected with Housekeeping; as, The Construction of Domestic Edifices, with the modes of Warming, Ventilating, and Lighting them—A description of the various articles of Furriture, with the nature of their Materials—Duties of Servants—A general account of the Animal and Vegetaals Substances used as Fool, and the methods of preserving and preparing them by Cooking—Making Bread—The Chemical Nature and the Preparation of all kinds of Fermented Laquors used as Beverage—The various Clothing Arts, and Materials employed in Dress and the Foliet —Business of the Laundry—Decription of the various Wheel Carriages—Preservation of The late Ome tic Medicine, etc. etc. the Dy Thomas Webster, F.G.S., etc.; assisted by The late Sure is and the prese.

WESTWOOD, --INTRODUCTION TO THE MODERN CLASSIFICATION OF INSECTS; comprising an Account of the Habits and Transformations of the different Families; a Synopsis of all the British, and a Notice of the more remarkable Foreign Genera. By J. O. Westwood, Sec. Eat. Soc. London, F.L.S., etc. \_ 2vols, illustrated with above 150 Woodcuts, comprising about 2500 distinct Figures, 2, 7s, cloth.

WHITE'S COMPENDIUM OF THE VETERINARY ART; Containing Plain and Concise Observations on the Construction and Management of the Stable; a brief and popular Outline of the Structure and Economy of the Horse; the Nature, Symptoms, and Treatment of the Discasses and Accidents to which the Horse is liable ; the best Symptoms, and reatment of the Discusses and Accidents to which the Horse is hand? I the best Method of performing various Important Operations; with Advice to the Purchasers of Horses; and a copions Materia Medica and Pharmacopecia. If the edition, entirely reconstructed, with considerable Additions and Alterntions, bringing the work up to the present state of Veteri-nary Science. By W. C. Spooner, Vet. Surgeon, etc. etc. Svo. pp. 588, with coloured Plate, 16s. cloth.

### WHITE'S COMPENDIUM OF CATTLE MEDICINE :

Or, Practical Observations on the Disorders of Catle and other Domestic Animals, except the Horse. 6th Edition, re-arranged, with copions Additions and Notes. By W. C. Spooner, Vet. Surgeon, author of a "Treatise on the Influenza," and a "Treatise on the Foot and Leg of the Horse," etc. 8vo. 9s. cloth.

WHITLEY .- THE APPLICATION OF CEOLOGY TO AGRICULTURE; And to the Improvement and Valuation of Land ; with the Nature and Properties of Soils, and the Principles of Cultivation. By Nicholas Whitley, Land Surveyor. 8vo. 7s. 6d. cloth.

WILKINSON.—THE ENCINES OF WAR, ETC. Being a History of Ancient and Modern Projectile Instruments and Engines of Warfare and Sporting; including the Manufacture of Fire Arms, the History and Manufacture of Gun-powder, of Swords, and of the cause of the Damascus Figure in Sword Blades, with some Observations on Bronze: to which are added, Remarks on some Peculiarities of Iron, and on the extraordinary Effect produced by the Action of Sea Vater on Cast Iron; with Details of various miscellaneous Superiments. By H. Wilkinson, M.R.A.S. 1 vol. Swo. Su, eloth.

various miscellancous Experiments. By H. Wilkinson, M.R.A.S. 1 vol. 8vo. 9a, cloth.
 WILLOUGHBY (LADY) - A DIARY.
 Parporting to have been kept by LADY WILLOUGHBY of Parham, in the Reign of Charles 1.; embracing some Passages of her Domestic Hintory from 1655 to 1648.
 Charles 1.; embracing some Passages of her Domestic Hintory from 1655 to 1649.
 "The effect of the great eivil war, as it spread oner the face of the constry, greakally absorbing all domestic and personal interests and affections, and finally overshadowing the whole framework of society, is strikingly illustrated in this semarkable work. But although one of the most delighful books of its class in the language, it is less for the sake of the historical hints to be devived from it that this Diary will attract attention, than on account of the parial beauty of the character it developes. As a picture of the in-door existence of the solve of a Parliamentarian of rank, the volume is also new and curiuss. It is both esternally and internetly characteristic of the superiod. It is printed after the fashion of the seventeenth century, in small quarto, the type formally imprisoned in the availabore and the top formally imprisoned in the passage, and the whole count is a rich antiquated style, is initiation of the is a distributed in gold, with which missals and illuminated books used to be evered. It is a most charming book for the drawing-room table. About eally it ong her of the sake of the haster of gold, with which missals and illuminated books used to be eased for it is a most book for the drawing-room table. How early the severe of the short of the short ease of the sake of the haster of port the base of the haster of the short ease of the short ease of the source of the site of the strain of the sevent century, in small quarto, the type formally imprisoned in the page. And the whole obact the source of the subject on the haster ease of the source of the subject on the sevent the theore an

DOD.—A PRACTICAL TREATISE ON RAILROADS, AND INTERIOR COMMUNICATION in GENERAL. Containing numerous Experiments on the Powers of the Improved Locomotive Engines, and Tables of the comparative Cost of Conveyance on Canals, Railways, and Turpike Roads. By Nicholas Wood, Colliery Viewer, Memb. Inst. Giv. Eng. etc., Third edition, very greatly enlarged, with 18 large Plates, and several new WOOD.-A Woodcuts. 11. 11s. 6d. cloth.

YOUNG LADIES' BOOK (THE): A Manual of Elegant Recreations, Exercises, and Pursuits. 4th Edition, with numerous beautifully exceuted Engravings on Wood. 17. 1s. elegantly bound in crimson silk, lined with imitation of Mechlin lace.



